

Unicentre CH-1015 Lausanne http://serval.unil.ch

Year : 2024

## Insuring the Uninsurable: The Global Political Economy of Insurtech Platforms

Perticone Yannick

Perticone Yannick, 2024, Insuring the Uninsurable: The Global Political Economy of Insurtech Platforms

Originally published at : Thesis, University of Lausanne

Posted at the University of Lausanne Open Archive <u>http://serval.unil.ch</u> Document URN : urn:nbn:ch:serval-BIB\_679E92155CA76

#### Droits d'auteur

L'Université de Lausanne attire expressément l'attention des utilisateurs sur le fait que tous les documents publiés dans l'Archive SERVAL sont protégés par le droit d'auteur, conformément à la loi fédérale sur le droit d'auteur et les droits voisins (LDA). A ce titre, il est indispensable d'obtenir le consentement préalable de l'auteur et/ou de l'éditeur avant toute utilisation d'une oeuvre ou d'une partie d'une oeuvre ne relevant pas d'une utilisation à des fins personnelles au sens de la LDA (art. 19, al. 1 lettre a). A défaut, tout contrevenant s'expose aux sanctions prévues par cette loi. Nous déclinons toute responsabilité en la matière.

#### Copyright

The University of Lausanne expressly draws the attention of users to the fact that all documents published in the SERVAL Archive are protected by copyright in accordance with federal law on copyright and similar rights (LDA). Accordingly it is indispensable to obtain prior consent from the author and/or publisher before any use of a work or part of a work for purposes other than personal use within the meaning of LDA (art. 19, para. 1 letter a). Failure to do so will expose offenders to the sanctions laid down by this law. We accept no liability in this respect.

Unil

**UNIL** | Université de Lausanne

### FACULTÉ DE SCIENCES SOCIALES ET POLITIQUES

# INSTITUT D'ÉTUDES POLITIQUES

# Insuring the Uninsurable: The Global Political Economy of Insurtech Platforms

### THÈSE DE DOCTORAT

présentée à la

Faculté des sciences sociales et politiques de l'Université de Lausanne

pour l'obtention du grade de

Docteur en science politique

par

Yannick PERTICONE

Directeur de thèse Professeur Jean-Christophe GRAZ

Co-Directrice de thèse Docteure Rahel KUNZ, Maître d'enseignement et de recherche

Jury

Professeure Lena RETHEL

Professeur Nicolas PONS-VIGNON

Professeur Yohan ARIFFIN

#### LAUSANNE, SUISSE

2024

Unil

**UNIL** | Université de Lausanne

### FACULTÉ DE SCIENCES SOCIALES ET POLITIQUES

### INSTITUT D'ÉTUDES POLITIQUES

# Insuring the Uninsurable: The Global Political Economy of Insurtech Platforms

### THÈSE DE DOCTORAT

présentée à la

Faculté des sciences sociales et politiques de l'Université de Lausanne

pour l'obtention du grade de

Docteur en science politique

par

Yannick PERTICONE

Directeur de thèse Professeur Jean-Christophe GRAZ

Co-Directrice de thèse Docteure Rahel KUNZ, Maître d'enseignement et de recherche

Jury

Professeure Lena RETHEL

#### Professeur Nicolas PONS-VIGNON

Professeur Yohan ARIFFIN

#### LAUSANNE, SUISSE

2024

Unil

UNIL | Université de Lausanne Faculté des sciences sociales et politiques

#### IMPRIMATUR

Le Décanat de la Faculté des sciences sociales et politiques de l'Université de Lausanne, au nom du Conseil et sur proposition d'un jury formé des professeurs

- M. Jean-Christophe GRAZ, Professeur, Directeur de thèse
- Mme Rahel KUNZ, Maître d'Enseignement et de Recherche de l'Université de Lausanne, co-Directrice de thèse
- M. Yohan ARIFFIN, Professeur de l'Université de Lausanne
- Mme Lena RETHEL, Professeure de l'Université de Warwick, Grande-Bretagne
- M. Nicolas PONS-VIGNON, Professeur de la Haute école spécialisée de Suisse méridionale (SUPSI)

autorise, sans se prononcer sur les opinions du candidat, I'impression de la thèse de Monsieur Yannick PERTICONE, intitulée :

"Insuring the Uninsurable : the Global Political Economy of Insurtech Platform"

Nicky LE FEUVRE Doyenne

Lausanne, le 29 avril 2024

#### ABSTRACT

Insurance technologies are the solution to the shortfalls of the insurance market for low-income populations. This has been the narrative supported by international insurance development actors over the last few years. Insurtech are platform-based business models which are able to collect a large volume of data, provide more accurate risk assessment and, thereby, include more populations in the formal financial realm. Existing studies in international political economy probe for more nuanced accounts of the advance of financial technologies. Yet, only a few encompass insurance technologies with the broader organisation of capitalism based on platforms, and even less so provide a detailed and contextualised scrutiny of the process of market expansion entailed by platforms. This prompts the question to what extent, and in what ways, do Insurtech platforms transform the expansion of the inclusive insurance market? I answer this question by drawing on an eclectic and heterodox approach to international political economy. I propose an examination of Insurtech's epistemic, institutional, and organisational practices driving the expansion of the inclusive insurance market. I argue that Insurtech platforms shape the expansion by reproducing capitalistic and colonial patterns of capital accumulation, sustained by formal and informal institutional arrangements, but also transforms the process of value extraction to create value from the social life of the targeted populations. Nevertheless, the expansion remains partial as contradictory dynamics arise between insurance and platform principles. The findings contribute to international political economy literatures on platform capitalism and digital financial inclusion as they conceptualise the dynamics and power relations at stake of platform firms when they come to consolidating and expanding an inclusive financial market such as insurance.

#### RÉSUMÉ

Les technologies de l'assurance sont présentées comme la solution pour surmonter le déficit du marché de l'assurance pour les populations à faible revenu. C'est le récit soutenu par les acteurs internationaux du développement de l'assurance au cours des dernières années. Les Insurtech sont des modèles économiques basés sur des plateformes capables de collecter un grand volume de données, de fournir une évaluation des risques plus précise et, donc, d'inclure davantage de populations dans le monde de l'assurance. Les études existantes en économie politique internationale nuancent l'optimisme autour de l'avancée des technologies financières. Cependant, peu d'entre elles intègrent les Insurtech dans l'organisation plus vaste du capitalisme basé sur les plateformes, et encore moins fournissent un examen détaillé et contextualisé du processus d'expansion du marché entraîné par les plateformes. Cela soulève la question suivante : comment les plateformes Insurtech transforment-elles l'expansion du marché de l'assurance inclusive ? Je réponds à cette question en m'appuyant sur une approche éclectique et hétérodoxe en économie politique internationale. Je propose un examen des pratiques épistémiques, institutionnelles et organisationnelles qui sous-tendent l'effort d'expansion du marché de l'assurance inclusive. Je soutiens que les plateformes Insurtech faconnent l'expansion en reproduisant des schémas capitalistes et coloniaux d'accumulation du capital, soutenus par des arrangements institutionnels formels et informels, mais en transformant son processus d'extraction de valeur, désormais basé sur la vie sociale des populations ciblées. Néanmoins, l'expansion demeure partielle car des dynamiques contradictoires émergent entre les principes de l'assurance et de la plateforme. Les résultats contribuent aux littératures en économie politique internationale sur le capitalisme des plateformes et l'inclusion financière numérique en conceptualisant les dynamiques et les relations de pouvoir en jeu des entreprises de plateformes lorsqu'il s'agit de consolider et d'élargir un marché financier inclusif tel que l'assurance.

To my uncles Francesco and Gianni.

"Insurance, in short, is a financial service open, like the Ritz Hotel, to rich and poor alike, but whose customers in the main are (and have always been) those able to pay the costs and whose involvement in economic transactions [...] gives them the means as well as the motive for doing so. The rich, it is sometimes said, are 'risk-averse'. What this means is that they, more than others, can afford to transform part of the risk into a cost." (Strange 1996, p. 128)

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude to all those who have contributed to the completion of this doctoral thesis. This academic journey has been a challenging yet rewarding experience, and I am profoundly grateful for the support and encouragement I have received along the way.

First and foremost, I extend my deepest appreciation to my co-supervisors, Jean-Christophe Graz and Rahel Kunz, whose guidance, expertise, and unwavering commitment have been invaluable throughout this research endeavour. Your insightful feedback and encouragement have shaped not only the content of this thesis but also my growth as a researcher and as a person.

I extend my appreciation to my colleague Sylvain Maechler who has not only provided a stimulating intellectual environment but has also become a close friend throughout the years. Your solidarity has helped me to find the motivation to bring this thesis to an end on more than one occasion.

Many others have, in different ways, contributed intellectually and personally to this thesis. Thank you, Lucile Maertens and Timo Walter, for your support and for reviewing a lot of my early work. Thank you to Lekh Nath Paudel and Chanatporn Limprapoowiwattana for our discussions and friendly moments shared together. Thank you, Yohan Ariffin, for our discussions and for sharing your insights on Global Development.

Beyond the University of Lausanne, I would like to thank Charlie Dannreuther, Oliver Kessler, Isaline Bergamaschi, Luis Lobo-Guerrero, Katarina and all the GLOBE Winterschool and participants for the insightful feedback and comments received over the years. I also wish to thank the University of Warwick, the Department of Politics and International Studies, Juanita Elias, and Lena Rethel, for welcoming me for six months at your institute.

My sincere thanks go to the Institute of Political Studies (IEP) and the Centre of International History and Political Studies of Globalisation (CRHIM) for providing the necessary resources, facilities, and academic support that have facilitated the successful completion of this research.

I am indebted to my esteemed partner Damila and my family, nonna Angela, papà Vincenzo, mamma Antonella and my sister Sandy, for their unwavering support, understanding, and encouragement throughout this journey. Your love and belief in my abilities have been a constant source of motivation.

Last but not least, I express my gratitude to all my friends: Flavio, Elias, William, Fabio, Davide, Jeremy and, Drilon who have offered support, encouragement, and a sense of camaraderie during the highs and lows of this doctoral pursuit.

I am grateful to the external and internal members of my thesis committee: Lena Rethel, Nicolas Pons-Vignon and, Yohan Ariffin, for accepting to read, discuss, and critically engage with my thesis.

## **Table of Contents**

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	9
ACRONYMS	12
INTRODUCTION	15
THE RISE OF INSURTECH PLATFORMS	
LITERATURE REVIEW	27
FINTECH AND INSURTECH FOR FINANCIAL INCLUSION	27
PLATFORM CAPITALISM	
LITERATURE GAPS	
THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	
IPE STUDIES ON INSURANCE	
INSTITUTIONAL POLITICAL ECONOMY	
Sociology of markets	41
Post/decolonial IPE studies	
METHODOLOGY AND RESEARCH METHODS	
THE CASE STUDY IN INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS	
WITHIN-CASE METHOD OF ANALYSIS: OBSERVING INSURTECH PLATFORM PRACTICES	45
Research methods	
Interviews	
Direct observation	51
Document analysis	
THE CASE STUDY: INSURTECH FOR PLATFORMS' RIDE-HAILING DRIVERS	
ANALYSING MARKET EXPANSION	60
ARTICLE 1: DATANALYSING THE UNINSURED: THE COLONIALITY OF INCLUSIVE INSURANCE PLATFORM	4s62
ARTICLE 2: FUTURITY-LED PLATFORM CAPITALISM: THE REGULATION OF INCLUSIVE INSURTECH PLAT	FORMS
ARTICLE 3: POOLING AND REPOOLING RISK: THE LIMITS OF INSURTECH PLATFORMS IN INCLUSIVE INSU	ANCE
	106
DISCUSSION	
MARKET EXPANSION IN INTERNATIONAL POLITICAL ECONOMY	
CONCLUSION	
REFERENCES	
APPENDIX	
APPENDIX 1: LIST OF EVENTS ORDERED CHRONOLOGICALLY	
APPENDIX 2: LIST OF INFORMANTS INTERVIEWED	
APPENDIX 3: CORPUS OF DOCUMENTS	

# ACRONYMS

A2ii	Access to Insurance Initiative
API	Application Programming Interfaces
Cenfri	The Centre for Financial Inclusion and Regulation
CFI at Accion	The Centre for Financial Inclusion at Accion
CGAP	The Consultative Groupe to Assist the Poor
Fintech	Financial technology
FSDA	Financial Sector Deepening Africa
DGIZ	Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit
IAIS	International Association of Insurance Supervision
ILO	International Labour Organisation
IIF	The Institute of International Finance
Insurtech	Insurance technology
IPE	International Political Economy
IR	International Relations
I2I	Insight2impact
UKAid	The UK Department for International Development
WEF	World Economic Forum

# Figures

Figure 1	Diagram of the inclusive insurance market intermediated by Insurtech platforms (p. 24)
Figure 2	The spiral hole of market expansion in inclusive insurance through Insurtech platforms (p. 146)
Figure 3	Diagram of the Insurtech platform ecosystem (p. 148)

# Images

Image 1	Online interview with Insurtech expert at Access to Inclusive Insurance (p. 50)
Image 2	Photo taken during direct observation of the 2019 International Conference on Inclusive Insurance in Dhaka, Bangladesh (p. 54)
Image 3	Screenshot taken during direct observation of the 2020 International Conference on Inclusive Insurance organised online (p. 55)

## Boxes

Box 1 The International Conference on Inclusive Insurance (p. 53)

### **INTRODUCTION**

On 30<sup>th</sup> September 2016, the Institute of International Finance issued an online publication entitled "Insurance Inclusion: Reaching Underserved Populations with Tech". This document marks a significant shift in the conception of insurance services for development purposes. International insurance development actors<sup>1</sup> began to praise digital technologies to overcome the barriers of providing insurance products to vulnerable populations worldwide:

Insurance technologies [...] are platforms that help optimise any of the principle for success or requirements of insurance [...]. Historically, it has been difficult for insurers to service low-income communities, especially in developing countries. [...] This is beginning to change. Thanks to innovation— primarily new data technology and the spread of mobile phones—there is a new opportunity to make insurance more accessible to uninsured and underinsured populations. (IIF 2016, p. 2)

This quote encapsulates the essence of the digital turn of the inclusive insurance agenda. It does so by stressing how data and mobile phones are crucial to provide insurance access to low-income but also uninsured populations. However, most importantly, it outlines the core organisation able to fulfil such objectives: insurance technologies. In a nutshell, insurance technologies (Insurtech) are firms that leverage a digital infrastructure to improve the provision of insurance services. They emerged among a set of financial technologies (Fintech) some dedicated to credit services, mobile payments, and others to digital wallets. They use diverse digital technologies such as Data Analytics, Machine Learning, Artificial Intelligence, Cloud Computing, or Internet of Things to enhance the efficiency of their services and provide cheap financial products. But most importantly, the advent of Insurtech firms is to be associated with the rise of platform capitalism, namely the reorganisation of the global economy around platform-based business models. But what makes Insurtech so distinctive that international insurance development actors are ready to rely on them to fix and expand the insurance market for vulnerable populations?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> By international insurance development actors, I refer to international organisations (e.g., ILO, World Bank), foundations (e.g., MunichRe Foundation), think-tanks (Cenfri), international insurance regulators (IAIS, A2ii), reinsurance and insurance companies (e.g., Munich Re, AXA, MetLife, Zurich...) that promote the inclusive insurance agenda, namely the sale of insurance to alleviate poverty around the world.

At the time of writing, Insurtech platforms<sup>2</sup> are commonly acknowledged among financial and international development actors as the innovative solution capable of solving problems of market expansion in the provision of insurance services for "uninsured and low-income populations" across the world (IIF 2016; IIF and CFI 2017; A2ii 2018; IIF and CFI 2018; IIF and Accion 2018; World Bank 2018; Insight2impact 2019; CGAP 2020; Microinsurance Network 2022). Insurtech emerged concomitantly with a critical shift in the populations targeted by the industry, moving from microinsurance programmes dedicated exclusively to the poorest segment, to a so-called "inclusive insurance agenda" with population prospect that embeds an uninsured emerging middle class at risk of falling into poverty with low-income groups of people (IIF and CFI 2017; IIF and Accion 2018). Hence, these firms are put forth as able to overcome issues of insurance access for uninsured and low-income people living in rural areas, reduce operational costs to provide lower premiums and reach people with low, inexperienced financial literacy (Cenfri 2017, p. 8). But the most important problem Insurtech platforms are pledged to solve is the "lack of information on uninsured and low-income populations" (Ibid., p. 7). Indeed, they claim to do so by leveraging on the specific platform tool to collect and analyse a large volume of individual's data with the promise to enhance the calculation of risk assessment and provide a personalised pricing of premiums, tailored to the needs of uninsured and low-income populations and the risk event most appropriate to cover (Cenfri 2019).

However, not everyone comes to share the optimistic discourse of financial and international development actors. Critical scholars in international political economy (IPE) and cognate fields probe for more sceptical and nuanced accounts of the advance of financial technologies to deepen financially inclusive markets and alleviate poverty worldwide (Maurer 2015; Mader 2016; Carr et al. 2016; Gabor and Brooks 2017; Jagtiani and Lemieux 2017; Langevin 2019; Bateman, Duvendack, and Loubere 2019; Guermond 2020; Torkelson 2020; Brown and Piroska 2022). Among the most prominent studies on digital financial inclusion, authors have argued that Fintechs face considerable constraints, exemplifying infinite attempts to rehabilitate a failing neoliberal initiative to reduce poverty via financial markets (Bernards 2019b; Aitken

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The notion "Insurtech platform" is the final formulation I chose to describe the research object. In the article "Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms", the reader finds the notion of "inclusive insurance platform" to describe the same object. The article being written early in my PhD, the denomination of my research object evolved throughout the thesis. I decided to use the notion "Insurtech platform" to ensure a terminology closer to the one used by the insurance industry.

2022) as well as reproducing existing patterns of uneven development that can be traced back to the colonial era (Natile 2020; Langley and Leyshon 2022; Bernards 2022a).

From the literature review, I identify three main gaps. First, despite a few exceptions (Aitken 2022; Bernards 2022a), the literature tends to disregard the encompass of Insurtech with the broader organisation of capitalism based on platform firms. These firms are built on a digital and interoperable infrastructure, mediate the economic relation between two or more parties and collect and analyse data for risk assessment purposes. These characteristics epitomise the structure and the functioning of a platform. Secondly, by bringing both literature on digital financial inclusion and platform capitalism into discussion, I also stress the necessity to shed light on Insurtech as smaller and sectoral platforms deserving as much attention as Superplatforms such as Alphabet, Meta, Amazon, Microsoft, and Apple<sup>3</sup> and other Fintechs. These platforms employ mechanisms for market expansion which share similarities with, yet differ from, those of online credit platforms or major tech giants like Amazon and Apple. Thirdly, the existing literature offers valuable insights into the parameters of market expansion, be it through financialisation, platformisation, or within a neoliberal pattern of international development. Eventually, such contextual analysis paves the way for a detailed scrutiny on the process of market expansion as well as its limits. Acknowledging the work done by previous studies on the matter, I delve deeper into the issue of market expansion on the specific deployment of Insurtech platforms by studying the case of platform ride-hailing drivers, which is still underexplored in the literature.

This prompts the following research question that this thesis addresses. Overall, to what extent, and in what ways, do Insurtech platforms transform the expansion of the inclusive insurance market?

To answer this question, my research draws on a heterodox and eclectic approach to IPE. The approach is heterodox, that is conceiving the economics, the politics and the international as intertwined over and above the centralised authority of national states (Murphy and Tooze 1991; Graz 2000; Palan 2013). And it is eclectic, namely open to insights from many disciplines (Strange 1991). In this study I mobilise different insights. I draw on IPE studies on insurance, highlighting the power of insurance triggering new spaces for market development,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Formerly known by the acronym GAFAM and now also known as AMAM: Google (Alphabet), Apple, Facebook (Meta), Amazon and Microsoft.

post/decolonial IPE grasping the historical legacy of global contemporary capitalism, institutional political economy focusing on the institutional architecture shaping market relations, and sociology of markets delving into the devices and mechanisms constituting markets. I combine these frameworks to situate Insurtech platforms within a specific social and historical context related to international development and the financial inclusion agenda. Thereby, Insurtech operates as an institutionalised market entity, and deploys peculiar organisational features - a specific variety of platform capitalism - to extract value from unmarketed populations by selling insurance services. The Insurtech platform is the core unit of analysis. I propose an examination of Insurtech's practices, intricacies, and concurrent mechanisms driving the endeavour to expand the inclusive insurance market. This involves historical contextualisation of platform valuation practices, uncovering socio-legal mechanisms supporting the institutional arrangement of Insurtech platforms, and presenting the principles and associated contradictions guiding their efforts to expand the market. This framework contributes to IPE literatures on platform capitalism and digital financial inclusion as it conceptualises the platforms' dynamics and power relations at stake when it comes to consolidating and expanding an inclusive financial market such as insurance.

Put succinctly, the overall argument of this thesis is as follows: Insurtech platforms shape the expansion of the inclusive insurance market by reproducing capitalistic and colonial patterns of capital accumulation, sustained by formal and informal institutional arrangements, but also by transforming its process of value extraction from the social life of the targeted populations. Nevertheless, the expansion remains partial as contradictory dynamics arise between insurance and platform principles.

The thesis answers three specific questions through three different articles. The first question being, how do Insurtech platforms shape such market expansion and what are the broader implications for the financial inclusion agenda? The second, how does the regulation of Insurtech platforms contribute to create the inclusive insurance market? And in whose interest? And the third, how do Insurtech platforms fulfil the promises to expand the frontiers of capitalism to the supposedly vulnerable populations of the world? The order of the questions relates to the question chosen for each article, the first research question being addressed in the first article, the second question in the second article and the third in the last one.

The first research question is answered in the first article entitled, *Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms* which was published in 2022. In this article, I suggest assessing the colonial dimensions underlying the market expansion process of inclusive insurance supported by platform firms. This article answers the research question by exploring the type of platforms, the interoperability and security standards platforms which platforms are centred around, the racialised assumptions underlying risk classification measurements and the appropriative practices of value extraction in the sale of insurance products. Inspired by Quijano 's concept of "coloniality of power" (Quijano 2000), the article contributes to thinking about platform capitalism beyond the Western context, laying emphasis on the historical structure and colonial legacies which platforms carry on when it comes to establish new economic relations with uninsured and precarious individuals.

The second research question is addressed in the second article with the title, *Futurity-led platform capitalism: The regulation of inclusive Insurtech platforms* which was published in 2023. I unravel the socio-legal foundation and the public/private configuration of interests at play within the specific experimentalist legal framework regulating Insurtech platforms: the regulatory sandbox. I draw on Common's concept of "futurity" (Commons 1934/1990) to argue that this later became the driving force mediating the inclusive insurance market by Insurtech platforms. The regulatory sandbox performs the legal control that *a priori* confers Insurtech platforms the right to a proprietary control of data, guarantees predictable market expectations and operates a mode of governance that benefits private interests. The article contributes to the literature by offering an analysis of the socio-legal dynamics at stake in the attempted expansion of the inclusive insurance market and underlying the foundation of platform capitalism in this specific economic sector.

The third and final article entitled, *Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance* (accepted with minor revisions) addresses the last research question. In this article, I investigate Insurtech platforms on their quest to turn uninsured and low-income individuals into new financial resources and therefore expand the inclusive insurance market. I do so by shedding light on the differences from what is highlighted in the literature in critical IPE on Fintechs for financial inclusion. I suggest examining the process of market expansion by delving into the issues of interoperability – that is the standardised ability of platforms to plug-in and exchange data, valuation – assigning a monetary value to the assessed risk, and pricing – the aggregation of risk based on personalised premium pricing. Drawing on Callon's process of "qualification" (Callon, Méadel, and Rabeharisoa 2002), I take the view that, contrary to other Fintechs, the process of Insurtech platform market expansion relies on the scalability of platforms and their capacity for pooling risk. The article argues that Insurtech's

promises fall short of expectations as a result of a contradiction between these two processes, thus constraining the effort in expanding the inclusive insurance market.

In this thesis, I use a case study methodology to address the involvement of Insurtech platforms in the inclusive insurance market. I operationalise my method by observing the epistemic, institutional, and organisational practices of Insurtech platforms on a transnational level. The corpus of data is a triangulation of in-depth interviews, direct observation, and document analysis. I conducted 42 semi-structured interviews with Insurtech platforms' managers, international and national insurance supervisors, and think-tank representatives. Some of the interviews were conducted in person - pre-Covid 19 pandemic. Other interviews have been carried out online via a video communication platform. I complete the interview data with an analysis of official regulatory documents and reports published by think tanks and international insurance supervisors. In addition, I also analysed the Terms of Service of Insurtech platforms. These documents were helpful to design the interview grids and corroborate the discourse of Insurtech representatives with the legal agreements of the company. I then gathered data through direct observation at international conferences related to the digitalisation of inclusive insurance. Similar to the interviews, I was able to observe two conferences on-site and then participated into other conferences online. I apply this method to a specific case study of vehicle insurance for platform ride-hailing drivers. The research material was coded with the Software NVivo 2.0 to organise and systematise the analysis.

The research makes three contributions. Theoretically speaking, it offers a contextualised and meso-level analysis of the process of market expansion. Contrary to accounts in political economy and several IPE studies on the structural power of capital to commodify everything, this research contributes to nuance this narrative by illustrating the limits and contradictions inherent in capitalism. By adopting an eclectic approach to IPE, I unveil the epistemic, historical, institutional, and organisational dimensions that shape the limited consolidation and expansion of the inclusive insurance market through Insurtech platforms. At an analytical level, the results contribute to existing discussions on the relevance of private insurance to achieve social goals and alleviate poverty worldwide. It highlights a matter of concern; the optimistic discourse of insurance development actors regarding the deployment of digital technologies to reconfigure a market-oriented approach to poverty alleviation. Beyond their inefficiency, I demonstrate that Insurtech platforms reproduce patterns of capital accumulation by turning uninsured and low-income populations into new financial resources, but, are based on colonial and anthropomorphic extractive mechanisms driven in the future. Empirically speaking, this

research provides a detailed investigation of Insurtech platforms which received less attention from the literature in IPE compared to studies on other Fintechs. It also portrays a contextualised manifestation of platform capitalism when penetrating markets for development purposes such as inclusive insurance.

The thesis is organised as follows. I first provide a background on my research. In this section, I consider the context in which Insurtech platforms emerged as an opportunity to reach independent ride-hailing drivers with inclusive motor insurance products. I then review the literature related to my research object on Fintech for financial inclusion and platform capitalism. Subsequently, I present my theoretical framework and the main concepts used for the analysis. The following section is dedicated to the methodology adopted as well as the research methods employed. Here, I describe the case study methodology, how I operationalised my research and what sources of data I drew my analysis from. I then turn to a brief introduction of the three articles providing the analytical section of the thesis. My conclusions provide a discussion on the process of market expansion, before elaborating on the contributions of the analysis and highlighting some of its limitations and avenues for further examination of Insurtech platforms.

## THE RISE OF INSURTECH PLATFORMS

Insurtech platforms for ride-hailing drivers emerge in a context characterised by a world of work in transformation driven by the organisation of capitalism based on platform firms and an international development framework shaped by a neoliberal doctrine. It is necessary to introduce two entangled environments in order to better understand the socio-historical context framing the advance of Insurtech platforms. Hence, in this section, I introduce and contextualise the case study design of this research. I do so, by first outlining the rise of location-based platforms, the increase in on-demand jobs for informal workers in emergent and developing economies, and the subsequent incursion of neoliberal-framed and digitally driven insurance instruments to cope with the uncertainties of the independent working status.

Over the past decade, digital technological devices and platform-based business models have brought about rapid change in the world of work (World Bank 2019). One case in point has been the emergence of a new form of on-demand work intermediated by, what the ILO casts, as "location-based" labour platforms (ILO 2021, p. 75). Their activities centres on taxi and delivery services by connecting, algorithmically and via smartphones, a customer with a worker who performs his task physically in a given geographical space (Haidar and Keune 2021). Hence, in the last decade, location-based platforms clearly affected the transport sector worldwide as firms such as Uber, Gojek, Grab, Hailer, Taxify, Zebra Cabs, DiDi and Bolt, to name just a few, soared.

As estimates count tens of millions of ride-hailers registered on a location-based platform (WEF 2020; ILO 2021), this number is said to be growing rapidly also in so-called emerging and in development economies (CGAP 2023b). On-demand workers' profiles are slightly different in both contexts. Whereas ride-hailing jobs can be an auxiliary task alongside an initial job (Abdelnour and Bernard 2018), in emerging and in development economies, millions of informal workers contract with ride-hailing platforms as their main source of revenue (Verma, Ilavarasan, and Kar 2020). Labour platforms thus commodify labour previously not subsumed by the capitalist mode of production (Marčeta 2021). It can concern previously uncommodified activities as well as "the incorporation of geographical areas or groups of persons that were previously largely outside the reach of the capitalist mode of production" (Haidar and Keune 2021, p. 5).

Against this background, insurance development actors became increasingly interested in how located-based labour platforms can enable inclusive insurance (Insight2impact 2019; CGAP 2023a). Even though accounts on the effects of working conditions are disputed; on the one hand with arguments in favour stressing the flexibility and low barriers of the job offering attractive income opportunities (Eisenmeier 2018), and on the other hand arguments claiming that platforms do not provide equal opportunities to all stakeholders and thus exacerbate existing structural inequalities (Verma, Ilavarasan, and Kar 2020), insurance development actors consider the rise of digital intermediated on-demand work as a "unique opportunity for the financial inclusion of informal workers" (CGAP 2023a).

I identify two main reasons for such a shift. First, by joining a platform, informal workers make their first steps into a digitised working relationship that generates a regular and large amount of data on their working and financial practices (Doorn 2017; Perrig 2021). Through their journey, workers produce geographical, transactional, and other smartphone data stamps that provide insurantial entities with a bedrock of information to draw any type of analysis. These datasets are of great value to assess the eligibility of a person to subscribe to an insurance policy. Or to put it differently, to measure a person's risk score. Secondly, on-demand work poses critical issues in terms of working status classification (ILO 2021). Platform ride-hailing drivers are "contingent workers" or "independent contractors", working for the firm but without being hired as employees (Wood et al. 2019). As a consequence, platforms set up minimum quality standards in the selection and management of the workforce and avoid the duties connected to employment laws and labour protections (De Stefano 2016). The independent status of ridehailing workers does not lay down mandatory subscription to any form of social protection. The worker is left with no other choice to either enrol in a private insurance policy by herself/himself that provides certain coverage (e.g., vehicle accident) or she/he is excluded from any social security measure. Overall, scholars tend to acknowledge that drivers face uncertainties as these jobs lack forms of social security (Abdelnour and Bernard 2018; ILO 2021). As Anner et al. (2019) argue, weak organisation by unions, as well as public and private strategies for short-term economic growth, results in a digitally-driven world of work where inequality exacerbates, terms and conditions of employment are impacted, and forms of social protection are severely jeopardised.

It is in this specific context of work platformisation that the case study of this research, namely Insurtech platforms, is embedded. These platforms play a significant role in the intermediation of insurance policies to provide a protection against, for instance, road accidents for platform ride-hailing drivers. In this thesis, I define an Insurtech platform as a private company providing a digital intermediation between an insurance company and an end user in the protection against a defined risk. The notion Insurtech derives from Fintech, that is, firms enmeshing digital technologies such as Artificial Intelligence, Machine Learning, Cloud Computing, or Internet of Things with financial services. Insurtech can plug in with other platforms, to collect information, organise risk distribution and measure the value of risk. Figure 1 below shows that the Insurtech platform is situated at the centre of the value chain of the inclusive insurance market. It intermediates the calculation and valuation of risk through Application Programming Interfaces (API) and other security protocols. Insurance and microinsurance companies play the risk holder as they hedge their capital against the measured uncertainty, thus guiding the platform in its risk assessment. This measurement is only possible with the variety of data sources the platform can retrieve either from other platforms, or directly from the final customer.





The features and activities of Insurtech platforms reflect the manifestation of the broader neoliberal doctrine which has dominated international development since the early 1980's. Associated with the Washington Consensus and the practices of the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund and other International organisations (Weber 2002), neoliberal thoughts are rhetorically attached to an utter "commitment to free market and the presumption

of the state as a source of both inefficiency and corruption" (Fine and Saad-Filho 2014, p. 157). Contrary to the economic growth paradigm following World War II where the state plays a significant part in achieving economic development (Arndt 1987; Fine 2009), neoliberal thoughts presuppose a new design of the state, acting as a firm driven by a positive accounting balance, that intervenes on a discretionary basis to promote the expansion of globalised capitalism (Fine and Saad-Filho 2014; Brenner, Peck, and Theodore 2010). Collective problems are seen to be solved by expanding markets, creating new ones, or by experimenting with market-like measures in cases where the previous ones were impossible to implement (Frankel, Ossandón, and Pallesen 2019).

The post-Washington Consensus reiterated the rational on market-oriented approaches to social problems, yet by highlighting market and institutional imperfections in opposition to the view of the perfect free market promoted by the Washington Consensus (Fine and Saad-Filho 2014). Beyond the market imperatives imposed by the neoliberal doctrine, the shift from the Washington to the Post-Washington Consensus illustrates, first, the institutional commitment to strengthen the ties between international debt relief and poverty reduction, and secondly, the decision to move from debt initiatives by placing the terminology "poverty reduction" at the top of the agenda of international development agencies (Weber 2002). Hence, the post-Washington Consensus epitomises a transition of focus from the means to the ends of international development. This led scholars to see this shift as a new governing strategy of poverty framed in terms of social risk and vulnerability management (Weber 2004; Best 2014). As Best (2013) notes, this approach of international development centres at its core the vulnerabilities of individuals and/or communities to certain shocks and risks that may create or exacerbate conditions of poverty.

Thereby, insurance as a mean to prevent and alleviate poverty becomes a central tool in the reconfiguration of neoliberal thoughts in international development (Bernards 2018). Indeed, with the subsequent waves of budget austerity, privatisation, and market liberalisation, national states, under structural adjustment programmes or not, turned towards market-oriented insights for the provision of social welfare. Financial inclusion complexifies this relationship. As a core organising assemblage, financial inclusion allows both state-led programmes and the business models of private firms to be organised around furthering specific market-oriented goals, such as access to credit and financial literacy education (C. Clarke 2015). Yet, a case in point of neoliberalism is the transformation of the socialisation of risk, through collective public provision, "towards a privatisation, individualisation and hierarchisation of risk assessment

[...]" (Gill 1995, p. 407). The emergence of insurance products (and the overall financial inclusion agenda) marks a significant shift in who is the last bearer of the risk to fall into poverty. It portrays an agenda of international development where citizens and informal workers are the one responsible for their welfare and development (Kunz 2011).

In summary, Insurtech platforms seem to overlap both the means and ends of development policy by promoting market-based solutions with the sale of personalised insurance products and investing in digital technological firms to reengineer and solve market problems as well as, discharge the responsibilities to cope with the uncertainties of precarious working and living conditions on the individual, henceforth, the main actor, to ensure economic growth. The specific case of Insurtech platforms for ride-hailing driver is thus required to be associates with the deployment of platform capitalism in markets with development purposes such as inclusive insurance. The classification of the employment status of platform ride-hailing drivers as independent contractors happens to be a market opportunity for insurance companies and Insurtech platforms by intervening to fulfil the lack of regulatory environment and social protection that is traditionally offered in an employment relationship. We now move to discuss the state-of-the-art literature regarding financial and insurantial technologies literature which is related to the broader organisation of capitalism based on platform business models.

### LITERATURE REVIEW

A large array of studies in IPE and related fields have investigated the penetration of digital technologies in the provision of financial services, namely Fintechs, Insurtech, digital payment and mobile money. Highlighted explicitly, or mentioned implicitly, the literature places the platform firm, its practices, and its ecosystem, at the core of the controversies surrounding the digital financial inclusion agenda and how data-driven technologies shape the expansion of financial markets dedicated to vulnerable populations. Hence, I now turn towards the first strand of this literature review by discussing the studies conducted in IPE on Fintech and Insurtech for financial inclusion. I classified the studies according to the digital device analysed. Following this, I present the literature on platform capitalism. I later divided this according to scholars' position on whether capitalism is being reproduced or transformed by platform firms.

#### Fintech and Insurtech for financial inclusion

Some studies focus on mobile money and how new types of electronic payment systems provide data trails used for market expansion and in attempting to alleviate poverty. For instance, Maurer (2012, 2015) shows how socio-techniques and narratives enable the formation of a consumer market for mobile money via an array of expert players dedicated to creating such services. More broadly, these new development actors banking on mobile money push for an end of cash to extract profits from everyday transactional costs, to harness data for sale and analysis purposes, and ultimately gain greater control over people's money (Mader 2016). Another case in point is Natile's (2019; 2020) study of M-PESA mobile money platform in Kenya. She points out that while digital financial inclusion techniques respond to the exclusion of women in the financial circuit due to economico-legal structures inherited from the colonial era, they also provide a new source of profits which tends to exacerbate existing socio-economic inequalities.

Other accounts demonstrate how cash transfer programmes and remittances, are increasingly being digitalised, linked to financial inclusion principles and services, as located attempts to increasing the scope of global financial markets within processes of financialisation (Kunz 2018; Datta 2017; Zapata 2018). Guermond (2020) for instance shows how digital behavioural engineering, that applies nudges inviting to adopt particular behaviours, among others, is an element in the marketisation of the remittance markets. In the same vein, Rodima-Taylor and Grimes (2018, p. 109) examine the growing employment of crypto-currencies for remittance transfers. Digital currencies are instrumental in the novel modes of platformisation of global

payment rails that increasingly frame financial services of low-income communities. Developing the concept of "networked global governance", they argue that governance is shaped by a growing disaggregation of actors and processes. Torkelson (2020) illustrates a case study in South Africa where social grants enmeshed with technology firm of mobile payment and risk management models for credit provision can lead to further indebtedness and exclusion.

In this line, several studies have examined the entanglement of inclusive financial services with digital technologies using big data analysis for scoring risk. Some look specifically at the digitalisation of credit instruments. For Kear (2017), Fintech credit scores act as legal technology of arbitration marked by contradictions triggering new struggles in the way credit consumers interact with the calculative device. Similarly, the literature on financialisation in the context of development has provided a number of insights into how a new network of international actors draws on digitalised data collection as a key governance tool to monitor and discipline low-income individuals, as well as to profile them as new financial assets (Gabor and Brooks 2017). In the same vein, big data predictive models for inclusive credit can exacerbate indebtedness instead of emancipating individuals (Langevin 2019). Loubere (2017) focuses on Chinese peer-to-peer loan platforms to show that they are part of a broader government surveillance project, while reproducing patterns of inequality and exploitation. Studying the same case, Gruin and Knaack (2020) conclude that the promotion of peer-to-peer lending represents the latest efforts from the Chinese Communist Party to build up an efficient and sustainable market economy while conserving political supremacy and control over macrosocial development.

On this subject, C. Clarke (2019) points out the illusive dimension of online lending platforms pretending to disrupt the established banking industry by democratising it. On the contrary, the author argues that these platforms reproduce problems related to conventional finance such as fuelling credit bubbles, generate socially harmful risk assessment score as well as broadening the dependence on debt for national growth. Aitken (2017) argues that the practice of alternative credit scoring to include unbanked people in the financial realm aims at encompassing financially excluded individuals in visible categories of knowledge and intervention from which financial value is extracted and bodies are made governable. Bernards (2019) points out that the alternative data used for psychometrics in credit scores are intended to provide financial values likely to be exchanged and subject to speculation, but this form of valuation also faces broader limits restraining the process of market expansion.

Platforms in the literature are also matter of research in order to grasp their potential to generate growth and achieve development objectives on an international level (Bonina et al. 2021). Hence, a growing body of research is beginning to place the development of Fintech for the purpose of financial inclusion within the broader context of platform capitalism. These studies have primarily centred on how platform-based business models are used to provide credit services. Similarly, Langley and Leyshon (2020; 2022) highlight three fundamental processes that support the expansion of financial services through platform companies. Firstly, instead of disintermediating financial relationships, platforms are reintroducing them, profiting from fees and data analysis. This approach consolidates the market by establishing monopolies in new retail banking structures rather than fostering competitiveness. Over time, platforms gain significant capitalisation as investors place their trust in platform promises, particularly in the application of cutting-edge data analysis technology, leading to higher revenues compared to traditionally regulated banks. Roitman's (2023) work provides an interesting perspective for understanding platform firms by examining them through the lens of the "market device," illustrating the unique aspects of how platforms create value. She introduces the concept of the "float," which represents a type of financial value acting as a liquidity pool generated by mobile companies, mobile money issuers, and commercial banks. This "float" reveals patterns of value subjugation and autonomisation that add complexity to existing approaches to understanding platforms in the context of financial inclusion and the ongoing process of financialisation.

This leads us to raise the need for a discussion regarding how the existing literature addresses the specific challenge of digitising risk scoring by platforms in microinsurance. It is important to distinguish the microinsurance market, and to some extent the broader financial inclusion initiative, from traditional insurance markets. Over the past two decades, the microinsurance market has consistently faced low adoption rates, as documented by various scholars (Cai et al. 2009; Ito and Kono 2010). These scholars have highlighted the inherent contradictions within microinsurance (Platteau, De Bock, and Gelade 2017), such as the uneven distribution of risk among different population groups (Taylor 2016) and increased uncertainties when insurance contracts fail to provide coverage (Johnson 2020).

In this context, Bernards (2018) characterises the microinsurance market as a "truncated commercialization" resulting from a failed, limited, and contradictory attempt at neoliberal development governance. The integration of digital technologies into microinsurance is seen by some as amplifying the existing shortcomings in the organisation of the microinsurance market. He also points out that the implementation of calculative methods, infrastructures, and

data generation in this context reflects a form of market restructuring that mirrors broader patterns of uneven development (Bernards 2022a). Likewise, Aitken (2022) interprets recent efforts to manage risk through remote sensing platforms, particularly in climate-related coverage, as the latest strategy to rehabilitate microinsurance in light of its past shortcomings.

This first strand provides significant accounts of the disciplining and exploitative patterns involved in the digitalisation of microfinancial services. It also informs us of the complexities and constraints that surge from Fintech's operations to configure market relations, spread financial services, and acquire customers previously untagged. We now delve deeper into the relationship of financial and insurantial technologies with the rise of business models based on platforms.

#### **Platform** capitalism

In the last decade, the platform, understood as a new type of firm, sparked important debates and propositions in critical IPE and cognate fields. In this section, we review the studies that address how a platform conceived as a new business entity prompts a debate regarding its ability to reproduce or transform (i) the existing architecture of global governance and (ii) the regime of capital accumulation on a global scale. From our standpoint, these are two critical issues addressed from an IPE related insight. In the first strand, the level of analysis is put on the platform as a new resourceful actor in the international scene. In the second, the focus is rather on the influence of platforms in the organisation of capitalism and its system of value creation.

Several contributions stress the rising role of platforms in shaping the architecture of global governance. In this regard, Bratton (2015) has arguably provided the most far-reaching account of such a new dominant architecture. In his view, we are witnessing a shift towards a planetary scale computation in which overlapping layers of a standards-based technical-economic system gives rise to no less than a new platform sovereignty. Further studies investigated the issue of global governance in relation to the national state. On the one hand, by closely examining formal and informal economic institutions, Lehdondvirta (2022) claims that platform tech giants are becoming new central authorities setting the rules of our social and economic forces that shape how societies are organised, but platform tech giants are powerful actors because they emulate the national state. On the other hand, accounts stress the instrumentalisation of domestic platforms by national states. Jin (2015) contends that platform giants are the new actors that epitomise the continuation of the long-term underlying logic of

US imperialism triggering an asymmetrical and interdependent relation between the West and so-called emerging and developing countries. For Rolf and Schindler (2023), the activities of platform giants are better understood under the banner of state capitalism. They argue that platforms are animated by states' imperatives seeking to shape how the platform is governed for national political and economic purposes. By the same token, Gray (2021) contends that platform economic importance and infrastructural characteristics are playing a central role in the US-China rivalry. As van Dijck and Lin (2022) argue in the same line, platforms are becoming part of geopolitical contests illustrating the interdependence between states and firms to maintain control of the digital infrastructure.

Beyond geopolitical rivalries, other studies have highlighted how power is wielded in a more diffused form by platforms. Thus scholars have extensively pointed towards platforms' ability to oversee, control, discipline and shape populations and individual's bodies through the extended ecosystem of data analysis and nudging strategies that leads towards a new age of surveillance capitalism (Benavent 2016; Zuboff 2019). This line of argument claiming that platforms' power yield is diffused and present in our everyday life prompted scholars to define platforms' omnipresence a process of "platformization". Helmond (2015) uses the concept in the narrow domain of how the web was transformed with the systematic development of application programming interfaces allowing websites to collect data more systematically across the web. Poell et al. (2019) have forged a much broader understanding related to how platforms intervene in a wide range of societal arrangements. Platforms are then viewed as propagating their data-driven infrastructure via multi-sided market coordination processes, as well as governance frameworks in basically any and every industry and aspect of daily life.

As a first strand, the literature shows the diverse power dynamics though which global governance is shaped by digital platforms, by highlighting how the platform rise as a new powerful actor in the international scene. Meanwhile, a growing number of studies tied the investigation of the platform firm with the broader evolution of capitalism. Hence, the most prominent controversy present in the literature in IPE discusses the conditions triggering the advancement of platform firms in the global economy by either transforming or reproducing the existing regime of capital accumulation on a global scale. Hence, we distinguish a strand of the literature claiming an exogenous transformation of capitalism from another pointing towards endogenous change.

Tenants of the transformative nature of the platform firm stress the impact it has in disrupting capitalism by reconfiguring the global organisation of value extraction and accumulation. Srnicek (2016) situates this major transformation in broader long-term tendencies towards a lean and outsourced organisation of production. For the author, the platform is the new business model from which value is not extracted from labour relations anymore, but produced and extracted out of the collection, analysis, and sale of data. In a similar vein, for Kenney and Zysman (2016) online platform firms have triggered an economic reorganisation in which platform owners yield a more critical form of power than the factory owners in the early industrial revolution. The authors show the growing reach and power of platforms in the US economy by claiming that 70% of service industries, namely 5.2 million establishments, are altered by one or several platforms (Kenney, Bearson, and Zysman 2021). This power is geographically concentrated in the San Francisco Bay Area and Seattle, namely the headquarter of platform giants where most of the economic value is created and extracted (Kenney and Zysman 2020).

The concentration of value and the omnipresence of the platform firm led scholars to analyse intercapitalist competition and monopolisation processes. Here, Srnicek (2016) argues that the platform firm has a natural tendency towards market monopolisation. The platform reaches the critical mass and concentrates the market in the hand a few firms via the network effect – the entity becoming more valuable as the number of users rise and use it - cross-subsidisation – increasing the price on one side of the platform to reduce costs on the other - but also patterns of path dependency – groups on a platform become tied to it and participate in its continued existence - and data moats – namely strategies to protect data from competitive firms (Srnicek 2018).

The monopolistic aspect of the platform has also prompted a debate on the extent to which this genuinely reinvigorates capital accumulation relying on rent. In this regard, Sadowski (2020) probes that a digital platform emerged as a rent-seeking type of firm that endeavours to insinuate itself into spaces, things and interactions mainly not subject to rentier relationships, to govern access and capture value.

Processes of value creation through rent have also been investigated with analysis that includes but exceeds platform firms as emphasis is placed on the ecosystem assembling technical devices, users, developers, platforms as well as legal contracts and standards (Birch, Chiappetta, and Artyushina 2020; Birch and Muniesa 2020). This strand has specifically targeted what have been labelled as Big Techs, namely Alphabet, Amazon, Apple, Meta, and Microsoft. The Special Forum entitled "Big Tech" published in *Science as Culture* also provides detailed accounts of the relation between rent and platform monopoly patterns (Birch and Bronson 2022). Among others, Birch and Cochrane (2022) identify four rent mechanisms, namely enclave rents generated through the control of ecosystems; expected monopoly rents triggered by the performative fulfilment of future narratives; engagement rents configured by rankings and metrics differentiating users by their engagement with the products and services and reflexivity rents created by exploiting ecosystem rules and norms.

Similarly, scholars have labelled the rent-seeking regime of Big Techs as a form of technoscientific capitalism. For Durand (2020), the disruptive nature of technoscientific capitalism is characterised by five paradoxes, namely the return of monopolies, surveillance as the new spirit of capitalism, a geographical polarisation, a system of innovation without growth and the resilience of the entrepreneurial state. Indeed, technoscientific capitalism is marked by an intensification of the use of intangible assets in global value chains, creating new sources of market power able to gather information rents (Durand and Milberg 2020). Cecilia Rikap's work on the matter is quite illustrative too. The author points out that these platforms continuously combine the collection of innovation rents with rents from the exclusive access to data, therefore fostering a position she calls of "data-driven intellectual monopolies" (Rikap and Lundvall 2022, p. 390). For instance, the hegemony of the platform Amazon led the author to argue that it relies upon the extraction of rent from its intellectual monopoly, and by setting up predatory relations with companies and research institutions participating in the production and innovation network (Rikap 2020).

In opposition to the disruptive claims, an extensive set of contributions situates the innovative dimension of platform firms as a renewal of the existing structure of capitalism. In a nutshell, scholars do not negate the novelty of platforms, but they place emphasis on the fact that platform firms are the expression of what capitalism has always performed.

Grabher and König (2020), trace the roots of the platform economy to specific historic, social and technological conditions, that are technical affordances, performative effect of science and institutional endeavours to regulate and govern the economy. The authors argue that technology, science, and the state are the same drivers triggering the precipitation of industrial capitalism as well as fuelling the current platform-based capitalism. On a similar note, Peck and Phillips (2020) draw on Fernand Braudel's long term historical structures to demystify the

revolutionary turn of the platform moment. They argue that platform capitalism is situated in the "antimarket zone", namely a morally questionable but dominating layer, located above competition, performing as a new machine with an old objective of governing markets from above and thus concentrate political-economic power.

Boyer (2022) follows the same line of argument. He warns that current accounts on the platform economy provide a rather technologically deterministic assessment of the contemporary transformation of firms and capitalisms. Although the platform may have destabilised previous organisational forms of enterprise, they have not necessarily irrupted into a new socio-economic regime of accumulation mainly because patterns of profitability and social acceptation are still inconsistent and new business models are not compatible with the macroeconomic juncture and macro regime requisites such as credit access, taxation, industrial relations, and public infrastructures. Montalban et al. (2019) describe the emergence of platforms as both a heterogenous process of contemporary capitalism and endogenous to its financialisation. The platform is said to be grasped as a broader process of platformisation of the economy understood as "the exchange of resources set up by centralised digital tools" (Ibid., p. 805). Piletić (2023) in this regard provides a more nuanced account. The author states that the economy is undergoing a process of hybridisation of the existing neoliberal finance-led regime of accumulation entailing forms of adjustments within institutional forms rather than through an utter historical disruption of the market institution. These latter claims join Acquier's (2017) argument that the rise of the platform illustrates broader processes of financialisation and commodification of the firm. The platform, characterised as a knot of contracts, displays a hybrid form of market-firm organisation similar to companies' structure of the preindustrial era where workers are the ones providing the capital.

Be it as it may, the platform is perceived within the complex evolution of capitalism that is leading towards a "planetary carambolage", namely the collision of exploitative processes of technology, nature and, last but not least, work on a global scale (Gruszka, Scholz-Wäckerle, and Aigner 2020). Indeed, beyond the innovative dimension, authors argue that the platform firm is highly reliant on the obfuscated human labour which underlies platforms' activities (Gruszka and Böhm 2020). In this regard, Casilli (2019) provides a critical argument. The platform results from a crisis of value representation within traditional corporations as they lack efficiency in extracting data and are not able to effectively allocate resources thus giving rise to crisis. As such, the platform operates by extracting value out of users' work of qualification

of the goods and services traded by the platform (Casilli 2017a; 2018). Hence, forms of implicit and veiled labour, and not data, stand at the core of the platform pattern of value extraction.

The literature on platform capitalism informs us of the transformative and/or reproductive patterns entailed by platforms either in terms of global governance or regime of accumulation. Yet, as the platform becomes ubiquitous throughout the global economy, its adoption appears to be of particular importance in the provision of inclusive financial services.

### Literature gaps

Against this background, this thesis frames its contribution by fulfilling three main gaps found in the literature.

First, it is of critical importance to conceive Insurtech as part of the broader organisation of capitalism based on platform firms. Already evidenced for Fintechs by Langley and Leyshon (2020; 2022), Roitman (2023) and Clarke (2019), I probe that Insurtech depend on the organisational form of the platform firm. Scholars used different terminologies to label Fintechs varying from "financial" (Bernards and Campbell-Verduyn 2019) to "calculative" (Aitken 2017) infrastructures. Yet, I posit that Insurtech are platforms as they rely on an interoperable infrastructure, have the capacity to collect, analyse and select individual's data and are driven by the principle of scaling up the market.

Secondly, by bringing into discussion both literatures on platform capitalism and Fintech for financial inclusion, we shed light on specific sectoral platforms, which are Insurtech platforms. We follow the call made by Schüssler et al. (2021) to address platforms as multi-forms entities producing different outcomes according to the context in which they operate. Hence, Insurtech platforms deserve as much attention as the giant Superplatforms, or Big Techs. Insurtech platforms rely on similar, but also differing, mechanisms of market expansion compared to online credit platforms or other Big Tech platform giants such as Amazon and Apple.

Thirdly, the literature provides significant insights on the extent and/or limits to conceive market expansion, being analysed in terms of financialisation, platformisation or acting within a neoliberal pattern of international development. In this regard, very few studies examined the conditions under which platforms take over a market, or fail to do so (Azzellini, Greer, and Umney 2022a; 2022b). We believe the literature still lacks a detailed analysis on how Insurtech platforms operate to expand the financial market and the limits encountered. As Aitken's work
(2022) focuses on remote sensing platforms for climate insurance coverage, attention must be paid to the increasing deployment of Insurtech platforms in providing insurance coverage to independent contractors operating as a platform ride-hailing driver. Hence, this empirical context illustrates the peculiar mechanisms at stake which underpin and/or limit the expansion of the financial market through Insurtech platforms which are different from other sectoral Fintech platforms.

Building on the contributions and gaps of the literature, this thesis suggests further examining Insurtech's practices, intricacies and concomitant mechanisms driving the attempted expansion of the inclusive insurance market. We therefore delve into this process to (i) historically contextualise platform practices of valuation, (ii) unveil the socio-legal mechanism and configuration of interests underpinning the institutional arrangement promoting Insurtech platforms, (iii) present the principles, and related contradictions, steering Insurtech platforms in their effort to expand the market.

## **THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK**

In this chapter, I discuss the theoretical framework mobilised in this thesis to conceptualise the expansion of the inclusive insurance market through Insurtech platforms. Firstly, I introduce how I insert my analysis in the discipline of IPE and its heterodox and eclectic approach. Subsequently, I proceed with the presentation of my theoretical and conceptual tools. Namely I demonstrate how I combined IPE studies on insurance, institutional political economy, sociology of markets and post/decolonial IPE with a focus on the concept of risk pooling, futurity, market qualification and coloniality, respectively.

The overall thesis is inscribed in the field of heterodox IPE and adopts an eclectic analytical framework. Subject to debates throughout the years, a common agreement among scholars seems to refer to IPE as a field of studies that embraces the inseparability of economics from politics, and which is active on an international level over and above sovereign national states (Murphy and Tooze 1991; Palan 2013; Graz 2023). Heterodox IPE emerged as an ontological and epistemological response to the mainstream IPE American school, avoiding the prioritisation of any unit of analysis and centralisation of authority (e.g. national states) and providing a multidisciplinary and post-positivist conception of knowledge, open to other insights and acknowledging the non-objectivity of scientific production (Amin et al. 1994; Cohen 2019; Bair et al. 2023). As Graz (2000, p. 561) probes, heterodox IPE is interested in the modalities that link the economic, the political, the international, and the national, the historical contingencies that define them, and the constraining structures both material and normative that channel the possibilities of social change at the international level. The critical perspective commits to highlighting the socialising and politicising dimension of intellectual production.

I draw the eclectic approach from the seminal work of its founder Susan Strange. For the author, an eclectic approach is characterised by an "openness to insights from many disciplines" to develop "open conceptual synthesis" (Strange 1991, p. 33). IPE is inscribed in interdisciplinarity as the field of study which emerged from the critics of the "mutual neglect" between international relations and international economics (Strange 1970). Thus, IPE has contributed to provide with perspectives that "synthetise the study of the political system of states with the economic system of markets" (Strange 1996, p. 37). Or, put differently by Gilpin (1987, pp. 7-8) " the parallel existence and mutual interaction of state and market in the modern

world create political economy. [...] I use this term simply to indicate a set of questions to be examined by means of an eclectic mixture of analytical methods and theoretical perspectives".

My effort to approach the analysis of Insurtech platforms from an eclectic standpoint is also situated in the context of recent attempts to bring into dialogue issues of political economy with social international politics, or in disciplinary terms, bridging IPE with IPS (Graz, Kessler, and Kunz 2019; Elias, Rethel, and Tilley 2019). As such, this thesis assesses the organisation of the inclusive insurance market, how value is produced and how new sources of profit are included. It does so by investigating the practices of specific firms, Insurtech platforms. Against this background, I situate my approach as a meso-level analysis of market expansion. As Lamarche (2023) contends, a meso-analysis accounts for the regularities of social spaces endowed with relative autonomy, while at the same time being structured by their relationship with other meso spaces and regimes of accumulation. Framed by the productive structure and an institutional order, meso spaces embed plural logics depending on territorialities and economic sectors (Allaire 2007). Therefore, the focus is on the organisational aspect of the market required to embed social and historical analytical features. Insurtech platforms are thus addressed as firms acting and situated within a designed institutional framework as well as a historical and social context where colonial patterns of capital accumulation are reframed.

Thereby, I adopt an approach that is inscribed in the multi/interdisciplinarity that characterises IPE as a field of study (Cohen 2022). I see this interdisciplinarity as a strength, avoiding any prevailing order in analytical terms and allowing diversity to assemble disparate schools of thought (Seabrooke and Young 2017). In this thesis, I combine perspectives drawn from IPE studies on insurance, institutional political economy, sociology of markets, and post/decolonial IPE. I justify the assemblage of these approaches for two reasons. First, each approach is linked with a post-positivist understanding of knowledge production. Whether emphasising insurance logics, variables constituting markets (calculation, racial representations, or institutional arrangements) all portray the same epistemological reflexivity on how knowledge is produced. Secondly, each conceptual tool is mobilised and tailored according to the more specific unit of observation. In the methodological chapter of the thesis, I shall discuss in detail how in each article I use theoretical frameworks that place emphasis either on institutional, valuation, and historical issues to grasp Insurtech practices. Therefore, the interdisciplinary approach aids navigation among a diversity of concepts yet keeping a coherent background driven by the investigation of how markets expand. In the following sections, I shall outline each approach and conceptual tool separately.

#### IPE studies on insurance

First, the backbone of my theoretical framework relies on insights developed in IPE, studying insurance services and the insurance industry as an important business of the world market economy. Early studies in the late 1990's placed emphasis on the increasing authority exercised by insurance and reinsurance businesses on a global level, making its own contribution to the international economic order independently of national states (Strange 1996; Haufler 1997). But, insurance, beyond its characterisation as an institution of informal governance, is first and foremost a technology of risk management able to trigger infinite spaces for market expansion (Graz 2019, pp. 114-172; Lobo-Guerrero 2012; 2017; 2019). It is this aspect that is of interest for our conceptualisation. To transform the unknown into something marketable, insurance works as a technology of risk transformation (Ewald 1991) to make uncertainty "fungible" (Lobo-Guerrero 2017, p. 5), that is, transforming such uncertainty into "something amenable to trade and exchange" (Ibid.). This transformation relies on a large volume of data, statistical tables, probabilities calculus (McFall 2015), and most importantly, the principle underpinning its risk-sharing mechanism.

Risk pooling is commonly acknowledged as the core principle of insurance (Ewald 1991; McFall and Moor 2018; Cevolini and Esposito 2020). It is around this process that I conceive the conception of risk distribution applied by Insurtech platforms. Risk pooling revolves around aggregating diverse risks, blending high and low-risk profiles, and utilizing carefully gathered statistical data to conduct a probabilistic assessment (Corlosquet-Habart and Janssen 2018). This process enables the determination of a premium cost that reflects the coverage provided. However, its empirical implementation through actuarial risk rating raises an important contradiction. Thus, we draw on Gowri (1997), Doyle and Ericson (2010), "first irony of insurance" to label this contradictory mechanism. When viewed as a method of sharing risks, insurance implies a sense of social solidarity. However, when perceived as a risk transfer process, the application of actuarial risk management in insurance markets hinders pooling mechanisms. This is achieved by dividing groups of potential policyholders into progressively smaller fractions, with the objective of personalising risk or even excluding individuals from any schemes. Modern insurance practices often prioritize individualising risk over pooling, and the segmentation and de-pooling of risk compromise "the risk-socializing potential of insurance." (Doyle and Ericson 2010, p. 232). Thereby, I mobilise this conception of insurance to address Insurtech platforms and their principle of risk assessment.

## Institutional political economy

Secondly, IPE's conception of insurance leads the discussion towards the second tradition of the thesis, which is institutional IPE. I draw on insights from the "old" tradition of American institutionalism, more precisely the work of John Commons and his concept of futurity (Commons 1934/1990; 1925/1995), scholarship in IPE on transnational corporations (Cutler 2001; 2003; Graz 2015; Nölke and May 2018; Cutler and Lark 2022) and socio-legal studies of finance (Chambost, Lenglet, and Tadjeddine 2019; Pistor 2019; Angeletti and Lemoine 2021). Mobilising these perspectives enables discussion of the legal foundation that structures the economic activities of Insurtech platforms by stressing its driving force, futurity, and who benefits from market regulations.

Futurity stands at the centre of this analytical pattern. Commons defines it as "the human ability of forecasting, having its influence on present behaviour and value" (Commons 1925/1995a, p. 2 cited in Atkinson and Whalen 2011, pp. 53-54). Futurity impacts the interpretation of both notions of value and property. It shifts the understanding of value measurement on assessing present value based on future expected earnings (Palan 2015; 2017; Nesvetailova 2015). For instance, as Palan (2012, p. 72) explains, if we take the nominal value of an asset, arguably the only value in which owners are interested, this value is based on "projected future earnings, which represent, by and large, optimism or pessimism about the future". And since it assumes that each transaction is the result of future expectations acted out in the present, property is identified as the transfer of the right to own future revenues from a particular source (Commons 1934/1990). The transfer of right is regulated by the law which intervenes *a priori* to any economic transactions. In this sense, for Commons, juridical institutions play a pivotal role in the constitution of value and market. Therefore, I claim that futurity characterises the activities of Insurtech platforms framed and structured by a specific regulatory instrument: the regulatory sandbox.

I complement the concept of futurity by scrutinising the fundamental role of legal instruments in empowering transnational firms. To this end, I draw on IPE scholarship that significantly contributed to the analysis of the power leveraged by public and private actors in regulatory procedures constituting local and global economies (Santos 1985; Cutler 2001; Cutler and Lark 2022; Cutler 2003; Graz 2015; 2019). As the regulatory sandbox encompasses both public and private modes of governance, it illustrates the continuous liberal regulatory trend in financial inclusion which favours non-binding soft law over hard legislation (Soederberg 2014). Nonetheless, this structure orients patterns of regulation towards more supportive engagement with free market values (McCahery and Picciotto 1995; Cutler 2003) thus meeting the demands of Insurtech platforms at the expense of policyholders. Therefore, my conceptual framework relies on both strands as they work concomitantly to grasp the futurity dimension of platform activities framed by a specific configuration of private and public interests.

## Sociology of markets

Thirdly, throughout the thesis I draw on an approach of sociology of markets to map how the inclusive insurance market is organised and arranged (Callon 2017). In this thesis, I place the emphasis on the conflictual processes of qualification, requalification, and valuation of the insurance service with a specific glance at their underpinning calculative devices for risk assessment. Hence, as Callon et al. (2002) point out, products and services to be exchanged require a metrological operation that defines and objectifies their qualities. They go on to state that this process of qualification establishes a "constellation of characteristics [or qualities], stabilized at least for a while, which are attached to the product and transform it temporarily into a tradable good in the market" (Callon, Méadel, and Rabeharisoa 2002, p. 199). This fixes the activity of valuation, that is the set of narratives, mechanisms, diapositives and tools constituting value, and simultaneously, its measurement, that assigns a monetary value to each qualities (Vatin 2009; Muniesa 2011).

The qualification, requalification and valuation processes are dynamic and conflictual where several perspectives of how a service is qualified can co-exist and/or collide (Vatin 2009; Stark 2009). Markets rely on calculative devices and measurement instruments that are fraught, partial, open to debate and, most importantly, prone to failures (Çalışkan and Callon 2010). Therefore, to catch the dynamic mechanism of the qualification and valuation process, I draw on Stark's concept of "dissonance" (Stark 2009). As he puts it, "dissonance occurs when diverse, even antagonistic, performance principles overlap. [...]. The result of this rivalry is a noisy clash, as proponents of different conceptions of value contend with each other [...] or can generate new combinations of the firms' resources [to be productive]" (Ibid., p. 27). This reveals the plural or contending ways in which new or unknown phenomena can be given a value (Antal, Hutter, and Stark 2015). Thereby, I contend that Insurtech platforms face such dilemmas when it comes to assess and price the risk propensity of the populations targeted with inclusive insurance products.

## **Post/decolonial IPE studies**

Finally, the last insight of the theoretical framework derives from post/decolonial IPE studies. This strand of work has extensively contributed to the IPE literature by unveiling the legacy of colonialism in the structuration of the contemporary global economy (Chakravartty and Silva 2013; Tilley 2016; Bhattacharyya 2018; Bhambra 2020; Couldry and Mejias 2021). This insight aims to identify the deemed intangible but persistent pattern of racism, empire, and colonialism connected to contemporary processes of financialisation and the organisation of capitalism (Tilley 2021; Guerisoli and Mandirola 2022). The perspective is of significant help in situating Insurtech platforms within an historical pattern of actions related to colonisation. To this end, the concept of coloniality, developed by Quijano (2000; 2007), is instrumental in discerning the reformulated continuity of colonial power relations in contemporary platform capitalism. In the same line of analysis, scholars have stressed that techniques of government and modes of knowledge used during colonialism, such as censuses, maps, museums or statistics, happen to continue in today's digital economy and "data empire" (Appadurai 1993; Christopher 2008; Isin and Ruppert 2019; Touchelay 2019). These studies have placed emphasis on the reformulated practices of private and public institutions that mobilise data - and its analysis, namely knowledge - to classify, count, order, and rule populations.

Against this background, a small number of post/decolonial IPE scholars designed analytical tools to scrutinise the advance and deepening of platform capitalism by highlighting how colonial legacies shape forms of differentiation for new forms of value extraction (Casilli 2017b; Ricaurte 2019). This leads to the introduction of the core concept this theoretical approach draws upon, that is the concept of "data colonialism" (Thatcher, O'Sullivan, and Mahmoudi 2016; Couldry and Mejias 2018). This shows the asymmetries of power underpinning the capture of individual's data. It epitomises a form of capital accumulation by dispossession, commodifying previously unmarketable aspects of life (Thatcher, O'Sullivan, and Mahmoudi 2016, p. 2). The assertion is that the everyday relation of populations using connected digital technologies and smartphones on a daily basis is becoming colonial in nature. Hence, and inspired by the Marxist tradition on cognitive capitalism (Terranova 2000; Fumagalli et al. 2019; Vercellone 2019), scholars argue that platforms transform social life into an "open resource for extraction" (Couldry and Mejias 2018, p. 2). Whereas colonialism was historically the fuel to the development of industrial capitalism, data colonialism is seemingly paving the way to a new capitalistic phase based on the exploitation of data. In the case of inclusive insurance, the process of data appropriation draws on racial social classification, produced by implicitly algorithmic biases (Boyd and Crawford 2012; Couldry and Powell 2014; Tufekci 2015; Treré 2016), that turn beneficiaries of development into object of knowledge (Maldonado-Torres 2007; Gruszka and Böhm 2020) from which value could be extracted (Roy 2010; Melamed 2011; Chakravartty and Silva 2013; Kish and Leroy 2015; Bhattacharyya 2018). Thereby, I mobilise this insight to claim that market expansion through Insurtech platforms epitomise a form of coloniality as it reshapes colonial power relations in contemporary platform capitalism by means of appropriation, racial hierarchisation and classification practices to extract value from previously untapped populations.

To conclude, I adopt this eclectic approach in IPE to highlight the complex and variegated power relations yield by Insurtech platforms in the attempted expansion of the inclusive insurance market. I therefore conceptualise this expansion by placing emphasis on the institutional, historical, and organisational features that frames the practices of Insurtech platforms. The arrangement of the inclusive insurance market by Insurtech platforms is prone to insurantial logics in conceiving risk and uncertainty, qualification and valuation processes performed through calculative devices, and a pattern of value extraction that can be traced back to the colonial era. Yet, the analytical outcome shows that this arrangement faces important contradictions and challenges that limit the expansion of the market, thus, summoning up the non-linear and fraught operations of platforms firms within the inclusive insurance market. In the following chapter, I present the methodological framework as well as the research methods used in this thesis.

## **METHODOLOGY AND RESEARCH METHODS**

This chapter sheds light on the overall research strategy of the project. I first present the overall methodology of the project. This is followed by the data analysis method and the data collection method. I purposefully separated the methodology with the research methods section. The former provides a reflection on the link between the research question, the epistemological positioning and the research methods used (Barkin and Sjoberg 2017). The latter offers an indepth introduction to the techniques of empirical investigation as well as a depiction of the contextual circumstances and issues encountered during the empirical fieldwork (Montgomerie 2017).

## The case study in international relations

The case study as a research strategy is pertinent to my approach. A case, as defined by Bennett (2004, p. 21), is as "an instance of a class of events of interest to the investigator [...] a well-defined aspect of a historical happening, rather than a historical happening itself". The methodological approach proposes to study the actors empirically through specific incidents and then relate them as constitutive of the processes studied by recording as much of the social context as possible (Tavory and Timmermans 2009). As Montgomerie (2017, p. 108) states, a case study enables us to grasp "the dynamics present within a single setting with a strong focus on real-life context [...]". The researcher draws on several sources of data to show how the studied entities both experience and shape their environments (Samuels 2009). The potential discrepancies that arise from what is observed in the field nourish and rebuild the theoretical framework mobilised (Wadham and Warren 2014).

The case study can provide a robust epistemological and methodological background that suits the agenda of international relations studies scholars in their task to examine complex realities through a non-positivist knowledge production approach (Lai and Roccu 2019). As opposed to positivist epistemological case study approaches, a post-positivist case study is characterised by the iterative process of scholars "constructing rather than selecting a case" (Ibid., p. 3). This post-positivist methodological position is coherent with my disciplinary framework as this research speaks to a literature in IPE that investigates the everyday practices of financial relationships to understand the social sources of insurance and its crucial role played in the constitution of the global political economy (Hobson and Seabrooke 2007). Instead of setting up law-like regularities, this methodology grounds knowledge from the co-constitution of international dynamics, structures, and local realities. It therefore offers a significant methodological positioning to understand the critical political economy of platform-based capitalism, how it is made and remade through social processes (Montgomerie 2017) and within specific institutional and social contexts.

As platform firms are proliferating in many economic sectors, I decided to assess their penetration by studying initiatives attempting to sell insurance products to uninsured contractual ride-hailing platform drivers. In doing so, I focus on a specific single-case study to address the question of what platform firms are, what they are doing in this context, and how they contribute to shape the inclusive insurance market. As a result, this thesis contributes to reconstruct analytical patterns mobilised by IPE studies assessing platform capitalism for financial inclusion. This leads us to the following subsection where we appraise what has been of interest and investigated during the data collection phase.

## Within-case method of analysis: Observing Insurtech platform practices

In this subsection, I introduce the method used to investigate the activities of Insurtech platforms. To this end, this thesis mobilises methodological tools developed in the Social Studies of Finance (SSF) applied within an IPE framework. Inspired by this research trend, this thesis defines the practices of Insurtech platform firms as the core unit of analysis.

Since the early 2000s, a broad range of scholars in international relations started to think about how practices, namely what actors do and say, can be a useful concept to better understand the power relations at the international scene (Bueger and Gadinger 2018). Also known as the practice turn in IR, most of these studies have been concerned with issues of diplomacy and international security (Neumann 2002; Pouliot 2008). This thesis relies on the terminology of practice but from a Social Studies of Finance methodological standpoint.

Emerging in the 1980's as a scientific and intellectual tradition to the sociological study of finance (Godechot 2013), SSF scholarship has throughout the years developed critical methodological entry points to study the social formation and functioning of financial markets. A prominent characteristic of this approach entangles the analysis of micro-technical devices and controversies in the macroscopic structure of contemporary capitalism (Angeletti and Lemoine 2021). By importing research findings and methods from various traditions in Social sciences – Economy Sociology, Cultural Anthropology or Science Studies (MacKenzie 2005) – and Economics – such as Institutional Economics, The Regulation School or the Economics of Conventions ("Social Studies of Finance Association" 2000) -, this tradition oriented its

inquiries specifically towards the scrutiny of forms of knowledge and material practices observable in the constitution of international financial markets (Kalthoff 2005).

In order to investigate the attempts of Insurtech platforms to consolidate and expand the inclusive insurance market, I put the platform firm, its organisation and its practices at the centre of my analysis (Boyer et al. 2023). I mobilise Insurtech platform's practices as a unit of analysis that is observed at three different levels. These levels have been developed *a posteriori* to the publication of the three articles. Thereby, they represent an overall framework of observation. Even though there is no explicit mention of them in the analytical part of the thesis, we find each level of observation either individually or entangled in each article.

First, the research delves into the *epistemic practices* of Insurtech platforms as devices of economic calculation. This level of observation is mainly applied in article 1 Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platform and article 3 Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance. Framed and mobilised differently by several scholars (Knorr Cetina, Schatzki, and Savigny 2000; Best 2014; 2022), I use the notion of epistemic practices from Kalthoff's work on banking practices of risk management (Kalthoff 2005, p. 70). This dimension focuses on how the performance of risk management is framed by technical devices and embeds knowledge objects by portraying them, enabling them to emerge but simultaneously also form their limits. The observation of Insurtech platform's epistemic practices reveals how locally situated practices embedded in forms of knowledge namely practices of risk assessment through the collection and analysis of traditional and alternative data -, are performed to transform uncertain events, that objectify uninsured populations into measurable and priceable risk. The second level of observation investigates the institutional practices that frame the operations of Insurtech platforms. Inspired by the increasing number of studies in SSF assessing the entanglement of law and finance in the (re)production of social and political order (Angeletti and Lemoine 2021; Pistor 2019), this dimension examines the conventional and non-conventional modes of market regulation. Concretely, the observation of the institutional practices related to Insurtech platforms refer to the standardisation of data exchange through specific technical protocol as well as the implementation of regulatory sandboxes intended to help and control the emergence of these platforms in the inclusive insurance market. Finally, this research investigates the organisational practices of Insurtech platforms. This third level of observation helps us to unveil the (contradictory) strategies of Insurtech firms to extract and accumulate value. It also

focuses on how such strategies are anchored in the evolution of capitalistic and renewed colonial patterns of domination and appropriation.

## **Research methods**

In this section, I present the techniques mobilised for the data collection during my empirical fieldwork. Alongside this, I outline the several difficulties encountered and the strategies adopted to overcome them.

The advantage of adopting a case study strategy is that it presents us with the possibility of collecting data through a variety of different techniques, including interviews, archival and survey data as well as ethnographies and observations (Eisenhardt and Graebner 2007). The corpus of this research consists of in-depth interviews, official documents, and fieldnotes taken during direct observation in inclusive insurance industry conferences. Throughout the thesis, I followed a process of data triangulation. As claimed by Warshawsky (2014, p. 161), data triangulation "increases the reflexivity about the disjuncture present in different methods". By combining interviews with document analysis and observations, I was able to compare and corroborate the information retrieved, as well as find out the underlying points of tensions (Pottie-Sherman and Graham 2021). I decided to triangulate these three data sources for two main reasons.

First, the choice to variegate the data sources is inspired by previous ethnographic accounts on platform gig workers (Doorn 2017; Doorn and Badger 2020; Perrig 2021; Richardson 2020; 2019). As stated by Doorn and Badger (2020, p. 1476), the multitude of data sources enables the gathering of significant information beyond the observation of what platforms do to place emphasis on "the institutional, economic and technological conditions" that frame the activities of platform firms. Hence, the heterogeneity of the corpus has been significant to the research as it helped to draw a more comprehensive picture of Insurtech platform practices pursuing the consolidation and expansion of the market across different national settings.

Secondly, the triangulation process has been beneficial in gathering information from different angles as some field entry points happened to be difficult to access. As the thesis scrutinises how Insurtech platforms collect data on individuals, namely the most valuable asset of the company but also the most sensitive since it raises issues of privacy, informants representing the firm have not always been keen on divulging some information. Past research on the finance industry already raised difficulties in finding and gaining access to the field as the industry is deemed to be governed by a "code of silence" (Luyendijk 2016, p. 13). This also happens to be the case with Fintech companies as informants are reluctant to disclose information on the nature of the technology that represents a competitive advantage (Robinson 2021). Thereby, I triangulate these different sources of data to also address issues of access and confidentiality.

The planification and conducting of the interviews as well as the participation in conferences were disrupted by the Covid-19 pandemic. From the beginning of 2019 to February 2020, I managed to attend conferences in person. But from March 2020 until October 2022 measures of social distancing made physical meetings impossible. And it goes without saying that I was unable to run any empirical fieldwork abroad due to travel restrictions. Thereby, online interviews and online conferences were the most appropriate alternatives to maximise the data collection in terms of time, space, and fieldwork access.

The research material was coded with the Software NVivo 2.0 to systematise and organise the body of research. Hence, the coding process enabled me to triangulate interviews, observation fieldnotes and official documents. Using this software helped to compare statements and demonstrate the analytical patterns across documents (Richards 2015). Once systematised, the documents were coded to depict a first framework of categories that displays the process of market expansion underpinning Insurtech platforms (Suedfeld, Tetlock, and Streufert 1992). For the coding process, I followed the suggestions made by Babbie (2021) to have a coding process that is continued to find out patterns among data that point towards a conceptual understanding of social life. Therefore, I proceeded with two main steps. I began by identifying the practices of platforms at large also inspired by the existing literature on platform capitalism (Srnicek 2016), namely the exchange, collection and analysis of customers' data, the premium pricing mechanism and the regulatory environment shaping firms' actions. Hence, these presented the first patterns of coding that were retrieved from the reading of my corpus. In a second step, I decided to examine each code in more depth and developed subcodes that relate Insurtech practices to broader analytical categories. For instance, I realised that the practice of data collection was characterised by biases that can be related to the historical legacy of certain regions in the way the population has been geographically segregated (see article 1). Another example is the code on pricing mechanism. As I decided to delve deeper into this issue, I discerned throughout the interviews that this pricing mechanism provides information on the broader conception of risk distribution, that is a growing atomisation and unpooling of risk, that drives Insurtech's attempt to expand the market (see article 3). A last example of code is data property. Contrary to other codes, data property did not appear literally in the documents nor in

the interviews. The actual term used by the informants was data control, which after analysis referred to issues of data property.

## Interviews

For this research I conducted 42 semi-structured interviews from November 2019 to November 2022 (see Appendix 2). I interviewed chief executive officers and chief technology officers of Insurtech platform firms, representatives of foundations, think-tanks, national and international insurance supervisors, and international development agencies promoting the digitalisation of the inclusive insurance market. Insurtech platform representatives were key in understanding the practices of platform firms. Other professionals, such as international organisation financial sector specialists, external independent consultants and think tank researchers, have been instrumental in providing information on the institutional and regulatory instruments shaping platforms' operations as well as depicting the ideational framework supporting and legitimating the penetration of Insurtech platforms in the inclusive insurance market. Thereby, I contacted potential interviewees via the professional social networking platform LinkedIn. As Robinson (2021) proposes, such platforms are useful for qualitative research involving informants who are difficult to find or to reach in person. I also managed to establish contact with informants not subscribed to the platform, whom I met at physical or online conference meetings or through snowballing.

Image 1: Online interview with Insurtech expert at Access to Inclusive Insurance.



A large majority of the interviews were conducted online via video communication software. As stated throughout a growing literature on the matter, online interviews have both pros and cons methodologically speaking (Fielding, Lee, and Blank 2017; L. Gray et al. 2020; Oliffe et al. 2021). Besides dropped calls, bad internet connection and inaudible segments, online interviews can render the reading of nonverbal forms of communication difficult and sometimes may also deteriorate the intimacy of the traditional in-person interview (Kimber 2023; Seitz 2016). Technical problems also arose during the interviews, yet, in terms of interviewer-interviewee relationship, video communication did not harm the interaction. On the contrary, using a software that entrepreneurs, regulators and international experts also use on a daily-basis for their own activities, helped to establish a trustworthy relationship without sharing the

same physical space (Sedgwick and Spiers 2009). Moreover, the intermediation of a computer screen settled a sense of anonymity that made it easier for the informant to express herself/himself in an uninhibited way (Kimber 2023; Janghorban, Roudsari, and Taghipour 2014). Eventually, online interviews enabled access to more informants in a very short space of time and without physical constraints (Glassmeyer and Dibbs 2012; Archibald et al. 2019). At the time of my fieldwork, the number of Insurtech platforms dedicated to the inclusive insurance market was relatively low as the phenomenon was nascent. Hence, besides the international conferences – which not all Insurtech platforms' representatives attend - the few firms were spread across the globe rendering long-term fieldwork difficult in terms of resources. Therefore, online interviews were practical as I could schedule several meetings on the same day with informants situated in various geographical areas.

Interviewing Insurtech platform representatives emerged as the most efficient technique to gather information on the firms' practices. This was particularly the case for firms with a high profile that were able to disclose anecdotes, experiences of trial and error as well as detailed client journeys providing significant information on how a platform operates, what data are collected, and what type of algorithm is used to price premiums, etc.

## Direct observation

To observe the practices of Insurtech platforms, I carried out direct observation of international conferences on financial inclusion and inclusive insurance. Observation as a technique of data collection in international relations provides a unique insight for the researcher on the global politics in the making (Maertens and Kimber 2023). Over the last decade, an increasing literature has emerged applying direct/participant observation and ethnographic method to grasp the constitution and negotiation of industries and professions during international conferences (Leivestad and Nyqvist 2017). As Rethel (2018) contends in her work on Islamic finance, international conferences have proven to be key empirical sites of observation to understand the creation and contestation of global markets. Cast as "orchestrated spectacles", international conferences are events through which "new market forms are instantiated and legitimised" (Rethel 2019, p. 351). Thereby, I use the technique of direct observation to understand the sites of global politics and global market in the making. More specifically, participating in international conferences of the financial inclusion industry has been highly valuable for this research in order to meet and map the actors involved in the promotion of Insurtech platforms and the overall digitalisation of the industry, as well as to examine the broader evolution of the inclusive insurance sector.

I physically attended the 2019 International Conference on Inclusive Insurance and the 2022 Insurtech Insights conference. All other events were followed online, such as the International Conference on Inclusive Insurance 2020 and 2021 and the Financial Inclusion Week 2020 and 2021 organised by the Centre for Financial Inclusion at Accion. These international conferences facilitate the networking element of the research as they gather many actors in same the place who contribute to the consolidation and expansion of the inclusive insurance market. Among the participants, we could find representatives of private insurance companies (AXA, Mapfre, Zurich, Prudential), reinsurance companies (Munich Re, Swiss Re, Barents Re), reinsurance and insurance foundations (Munich Re foundation), national and international insurance supervisors (IAIS, A2ii), microfinance non-governmental organisations (BRAC Bangladesh) and companies (BIMA), Fintech and Insurtech platform firms, think-tanks (Centre for Financial Inclusion, the Microinsurance Network, the Centre for Financial Regulation and Inclusion, Microinsurance Centre at Milliman), international development agencies (World Bank, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (DGIZ)), The UK Department for International Development ((UKAid), International Labour Organisation Impact Insurance Facility) as well as independent actuary consultants. As such, Insurtech platform firms are regularly invited to these conferences to talk about the latest technological innovation deemed to solve the existing problems of the market. Therefore, international conferences proved to be valuable events where I was given the opportunity to monitor and establish communication with Insurtech platform firms.

## **Box 1: The International Conference on Inclusive Insurance**

The International Conference on Inclusive Insurance, previously known as the International Microinsurance Conference, is the flagship event on microinsurance sponsored by the Munich Re Foundation and the Microinsurance Network – a multistakeholder think-tank of institutional and private members (ILO 2012). The first conference was held in 2005 at Hohenkammer, Germany organised by the Munich Re Foundation with the help of the Consultative Group to Assist the Poor Working Group. The initial purpose of the conference was to gather selected experts from international organisations, non-government organisations, development-aid organisations and the insurance industry to "discuss and exchange experiences and challenges of insuring people with low-income" (Munich Re Foundation 2005, p. 1). The event has seen a steady increase in interest throughout the years with the number of attendance rising from 89 in 2005 to 430 in 2023 (Munich Re Foundation 2023). This renders the conference the main international meeting aimed at facilitating the development and exchange of knowledge on the microinsurance market. Throughout the years, the conference has regularly organised sessions on the potential of new digital technologies to solve existing market gaps.

Image 2: Photo taken during direct observation of the 2019 International Conference on Inclusive Insurance in Dhaka, Bangladesh.



Methodologically speaking, the circumstances due to Covid-19 required an adaptation of the direct observation tool shifting it into a form of digital observation (Albaret 2023). The main advantage of digital observation is the possibility to keep track of the issue of interest even when travel restrictions are implemented (Vadrot et al. 2021). As such, it ensures the research remains engaged with the fieldwork, allows the researcher to become familiar with the participants and presents the opportunity to chat instantly with an informant of interest in order to arrange a future interview. Thereby, the digital observation carried out during this research helped to map and meet potential informants. Yet, attending international conferences is a way of taking the social dimension of the industry investigated seriously. As Leivestad and Nyqvist (2017, p. 3) accurately observe, "given that these events are in nodes of complex entanglements of social relations [...] the fieldwork entails both the necessity of being there, taking part in face-to-face interaction [...]".

Image 3: Screenshot taken during direct observation of the 2020 International Conference on Inclusive Insurance organised online.



Contrary to interviews, online conferences heavily undermine social interactions. As image 3 illustrates, emphasis is placed on the session's discussants and their presentations leaving the audience with very little space to interact. This was especially the case when the software chosen for the conference allowed the audience to ask questions only through the chat tool, without displaying the image of the person intervening, and depending on the number of participants and questions asked on the chat, the moderator might even miss some questions. Informal discussions, which are key dimension of in-person conferences to gather information and build up a network of informants, were almost impossible. The first online conferences tried to set up virtual rooms where participants could attend in between two sessions with the purpose of providing an intimate space for informal talk and networking. Despite the wellthought-out initiative from the organisers, the virtual rooms were not successful as most of the time the rooms were almost empty with very few people attending and willing to discuss. Hence, digital observation of online conferences has brought to the fore advantages in terms of fieldwork access. The analysis was contained to the discourse on inclusive insurance and the inquiry on Insurtech platform practices in data collection and risk management during specific sessions. Further analysis might have been welcomed to examine how the restructuration of the conference online shaped the spectacle, how and which actors were placed in the front row while others were invisibilised, how new circles of formal and informal discussion and negotiation were organised, and how it all framed the creation of the global market.

#### Document analysis

For the third dimension of my data collection, I carried out document analysis of official documents and research reports (see Appendix 3) published by the main international development actors involved in the digitalisation of inclusive insurance - national and international insurance supervisors, international financial institution, and think-tanks. Text analysis was crucial in order to grasp the institutional instruments deployed to regulate Insurtech platforms, e.g., the regulatory sandbox, and to understand the discourse promoting these platforms as a solution to the low uptake of inclusive insurance products. I analysed legal documents such as Insurtech platform's Terms of Service, the Insurance Core Principles (ICP) implemented by the IAIS, the Application Paper on the Use of Digital Technology in Inclusive Insurance published by IAIS and related reports such as Regulating for Responsible Data Innovation by A2ii on the regulation of digital platforms in inclusive insurance. Secondly, I analysed key research reports on the emergence of platform firms in inclusive insurance or more broadly on the arrival of digital technologies in the market. Among these reports (see Appendix 3), I examined documents published by the World Bank, the Consultative Group to Assist the Poor Working Group, the Institute of International Finance, the Centre for Financial Inclusion at Accion, the Centre for Financial Inclusion and Regulation, the Microinsurance Network and the Munich Re Foundation. My motivation to analyse these documents rests on the fact that they are produced by the main international actors promoting inclusive insurance worldwide. Thus, these reports provide detailed information on the reasons as well as on the challenges that digital technologies and platform business models face when penetrating the inclusive insurance market.

To sustain and guide the interviews, I analysed the Terms of Service of Insurtech platforms, which are legal statements that declare a platform's legal policy with respect to the collection and release of information about a user (Brandtzaeg, Pultier, and Moen 2019). As these statements set out the rights and responsibilities of each part, the idea was to assess if these legal agreements disclosed detailed information on what specifically a platform does, or at least claims to do. Studies have extensively scrutinised platform's practices by analysing the content of their discourse on their webpage (Van Dijck and Poell 2016). However, as Çalişkan (2020) has shown by studying cryptocurrencies exchange platforms, the analysis of Terms of Service demonstrates how platform control overflows and governs the transfer of data. Indeed, several studies have highlighted the importance of analysing the content of the Terms of Service of platforms and comparing it with qualitative data in order to discover if there are congruences

or discrepancies with the mandatory legal agreement users agree upon (Brandtzaeg, Pultier, and Moen 2019; Gao and Brink 2019; Ginosar and Ariel 2017). Despite the opacity of the notions used and the standardised form of the legal agreement, Terms of Service proved to be a useful medium from which questions can be drawn and then later posed to the Insurtech platform owner directly. For instance, a recurrent word in the agreements related to the transfer of data was the verb "share". As such, the verb might be interpreted as a free-of-charge exchange of data sources. Yet, when I asked Insurtech representatives to provide more details on what this notion entails, the informants explained that in the majority of the cases, the exchange includes a form of compensation (e.g., access to a new pool of customers). Moreover, as a young researcher, interviewing entrepreneurs is never an easy task as interacting with dominant profiles might involve power asymmetries, as Dairon states (2023, p. 92), "can lead to an unbalanced relationship [...] where the interviewee wants to control the frames of interaction". Therefore, exploring the Terms of Service and mobilising it during the interview proved to be an adequate strategy to cope with the dominant figures of the Insurtech platform representatives.

## The case study: Insurtech for platforms' ride-hailing drivers

Within this research, I decided to focus on Insurtech platforms delivering vehicle insurance to independent platform ride-hailing drivers. It is, however, important to mention that, while their success is increasingly discussed (Financial Times 2023), over the past five years, more than \$40 billion dollars have nevertheless been invested in start-up Insurtech globally (Gallagher Re 2022). Initiatives popped up to reintermediate the delivery of insurance services in diverse economic sectors, ranging from healthcare, agriculture, livestock to small- and medium-sized enterprises. This is equally true for Insurtech firms dedicated to delivering inclusive insurance products to uninsured and low-income populations (Cenfri 2017; 2019; Microinsurance Network 2022).

My choice of platforms rests on a purposefully critical case sampling based on the following four criteria: (i) having a digital infrastructure mediating the economic relationship between an insurance company and a final customer; (ii) collecting traditional and alternative data on customers; (iii) applying data analytics for risk assessment (iv) and aiming to achieve financial inclusion through insurance services. As such, these platforms can, either plug-in and work in partnership with ride-hailing platforms such as when the insurance service is directly integrated

in the service or develop their own application to connect with ride-hailing drivers independently.

As outlined in the second section of this chapter, the main motivation to study on this specific case is that these firms are of interest for insurance development actors as they include former informal workers in mainstream finance by selling vehicle insurance to protect them against the risk of an accident (Insight2impact 2019; CGAP 2023a). This innovative approach to offering motor insurance policies holds significance due to its advanced capabilities within the insurance sector. It stands out as a highly sophisticated insurance category that can analyse digital data, forecast risk scores, and seamlessly integrate with other platform services. At the time of writing, there is no exact amount of Insurtech for such purposes. Within this research, I worked with seven platforms using a model that is essentially dedicated to ride-hailing drivers.

Given the early stage of inclusive insurance initiatives, the initial step involved mapping and categorising relevant companies. To achieve this, I utilised Cenfri's Insurtech Tracker4 database,<sup>4</sup> which provides insights into the Insurtech landscape in developing and emerging economies. Additionally, I closely tracked the proceedings of the 2019 and 2020 International Conference on Inclusive Insurance and monitored events that recognised initiatives such as the 2019 and 2020 Inclusive Fintech 50, powered by the Centre for Financial Inclusion at Accion.<sup>5</sup>

The selected platforms are geographically dispersed across continents. Thus, I contacted platforms located in South America to South-East Asia and Sub-Saharan Africa. Many of these platforms operate on a regional level providing their services in different countries. Hence these platforms are transnational firms operating in different parts of the world. The scope of the selection also aimed to avoid a regionalised focus of these initiatives that would thus undermine their transnational scope. In addition, this proceeding was also helpful to discover firms outside of the over-studied Sub-Saharan context when it comes to Fintech for financial inclusion. Now that I have introduced the case study of this research, I move on with the presentation of my analysis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Cenfri Insurtech tracker official website, [URL: <u>https://cenfri.org/databases/Insurtech-tracker/</u>.]. Accessed 8 December 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Inclusive Fintech 50 official website, [URL: <u>https://www.inclusivefintech50.com/</u>.]. Accessed the

<sup>8</sup> December 2021.

## ANALYSING MARKET EXPANSION

In this chapter I present the results of my research through the use of three articles. The order of the three articles follows the chronological advancement of this research. In the introduction, I highlighted the necessity to further examine Insurtech platforms in order to grasp the contextualised development of platform capitalism in the inclusive insurance agenda. The overall argument of this thesis is that Insurtech platforms shape the expansion of the inclusive insurance market by reproducing capitalistic and colonial patterns of capital accumulation, sustained by formal and informal institutional arrangements, but transforming its process of value extraction now based on the social life of the targeted populations. Nevertheless, the expansion remains partial as contradictory dynamics arise between insurance and platform drivers, whereas article 2 places more emphasis on distinctive power relationships among public and private actors during the experimental regulatory process of the sandbox.

The first article Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms focuses mainly on the epistemic and organisational practices on Insurtech platform. Attention is drawn towards the methods of knowledge production, its legacy, and its related system of value extraction. Here, I ask how Insurtech platforms shape the expansion of the inclusive insurance market and what are the broader implications for the financial inclusion agenda? I come to argue that the process relies on an interoperable digital structure, a racialised form of data collection and analysis and an appropriative practice of value extraction based on the life of the targeted populations The second article, Futurity-led platform capitalism: The regulation of inclusive Insurtech platforms scrutinises the institutional practices. The article questions the institutional support set up by the regulatory sandbox in the conception of the inclusive insurance market through Insurtech platforms. To answer this question, I mobilise the concept of futurity. I argue that, as Insurtech platforms are driven by futurity, the regulatory sandbox configures public and private interests at the advantage of the private ones. Eventually, the last article Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance traces the organisational practices of the firm. The results show that Insurtech platforms face important challenges as they encounter dysfunctional interoperability, dissonance in valuation and a process of risk aggregation is the exclusion of an important segment of the population. I conclude that platform firms, despite their claim of further insurance inclusion, are limited in scope and scale when it comes to taking over the inclusive insurance market.

I now turn towards the three articles and then return to discuss the process of market expansion as a common thread identifiable throughout the analysis.

Article 1: Datanalysing the Uninsured: The Coloniality of Inclusive Insurance Platforms

Perticone, Y., Graz, J.-C., & Rahel, K. (2023). Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms. Competition & Change, 27(3-4), 594-614. https://doi.org/10.1177/10245294221125849.

## Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms

This article was originally published in:

© Competition & Change

Volume 27, Issue 3-4 (2022)

(peer-reviewed journal published by SAGE journals)

Article available online since September 8th 2022

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/10245294221125849.

Article

# Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms



Competition & Change 2023, Vol. 27(3-4) 594–614 © The Author(s) 2022

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/10245294221125849 journals.sagepub.com/home/cch



#### Yannick Perticone<sup>®</sup>, Jean-Christophe Graz and Kunz Rahel

Institute of Political Studies (IEP), University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland

#### Abstract

This article explores the rise of digital platforms for insurance coverage related to the financial inclusion agenda in developing and emerging economies. The current literature focuses mostly on the emergence and implications of Superplatforms based in core capitalist economies. Combining insights from studies on platform capitalism with post/decolonial scholarship in international political economy, we argue that the rise of inclusive insurance supported by platforms relies on three dimensions of what we term datanalysing: (a) an interoperable and safe digital infrastructure legitimized by international standards; (b) the collection of racially hierarchized data; and (c) the appropriation of data by objectifying the targeted individuals. As datanalysing turns populations from the Global South into profitable resources from which extracting financial value, it sustains colonial practices censing and classifying subjugated populations. We illustrate our argument with the case of motor insurance coverage. Our analysis offers a wider empirical understanding of the global expansion of platform capitalism to previously unmarketable populations. We suggest that research should place greater emphasis on socio-historical dimensions to highlight the inconsistent and exploitative character of the inclusive insurance agenda.

#### Keywords

inclusive insurance, platform capitalism, coloniality, developing countries, international political economy

## Introduction<sup>1</sup>

The rise of platforms in contemporary capitalism calls to mind U.S.-based giants such as Google, Apple, Facebook, Amazon and Microsoft, as well as app-based services such as in ride-hailing (Uber, Lyft, Ola, etc.). Less well known, however, is the use of platforms for insurance coverage related to the financial inclusion agenda in developing and emerging economies. This agenda has

**Corresponding author:** 

Yannick Perticone, Institute of Political Studies (IEP), University of Lausanne, Rue de la Mouline II, Lausanne, Switzerland. Email: yannick.perticone@unil.ch

exploded in the last few years. According to reports of the Centre for Financial Regulation and Inclusion, the number of initiatives on platform-based technology for inclusive insurance products specifically aimed at 'excluded, underserved and low-income' (IAIS, 2018: 5) populations across Asia, Latin America and Africa rose from 55 in 2017 to 298 in 2019 (Cenfri, 2017, 2019). International development actors and insurance companies work together to promote digitalization as a 'game changer' and an opportunity to partner with microinsurance institutions to 'reach new customers [...] and help make the insurance market more inclusive' (A2ii, 2018: 4). Unsurprisingly, the rise of inclusive insurance has gained momentum with the global COVID-19 pandemic, as social distancing and lockdowns foster digital financial transactions and the use of digital platforms to buy insurance products.<sup>2</sup>

Financial and international development actors commonly acknowledge that digital inclusive insurance markets depend on the use of 'alternative data', such as geographic information systems (GIS), reporting on social media activity, transactional payment history and mobile phone metadata (IIF and CFI, 2018: 7). These data feed their risk assessment to insure uninsured individuals and provide financial products at a lower cost (Costa et al., 2015). Collecting alternative data to predict customers' behaviour, design insurance products accordingly and put a price tag on them has thus become a key element of the new 'lifeblood of insurance' (World Bank, 2018: 17; CGAP, 2020). Yet, it comes to capitalizing on individuals presumed to provide insufficient information (Insight2impact, 2017; Cenfri, 2018). Actors selling inclusive insurance products view digital platforms as the most promising business model to overcome what they refer to as a 'lack of information on customers' (Insight2impact, 2018: 3). This prompts the question of how do inclusive insurance platforms shape such market expansion and what are the broader implications for the financial inclusion agenda?

We address this question drawing on insights from post/decolonial scholarship in international political economy (IPE) and studies on platform capitalism. A rising number of studies in IPE scrutinize the changing nature of contemporary capitalism linked to the platform business model. Meanwhile, this transformation is also analysed in development studies to assess the related impact on individuals targeted by the digital financial inclusion agenda. These two strands of literature tend, however, to ignore each other, in such a way as to overlook how such market expansion of inclusive insurance in the Global South<sup>3</sup> employs discriminatory patterns different from those affecting core capitalist economies. Thereby, we argue that the inclusive insurance market expansion supported by platforms relies on three dimensions of what we term 'datanalysing': (a) an interoperable and safe digital infrastructure legitimized by international standards; (b) the collection of racially hierarchized data; and (c) the appropriation of data by objectifying the targeted populations. Datanalysing in this context is a reformulated continuity of colonial practices towards targeted populations, currently adopted by financial companies. We suggest that by using their intermediation practices lives of so-called 'customers' are turned into profitable 'resources' to extract financial value. This process hinges on standards providing a safe and reliable infrastructure on which data can be exchanged, while shaping new conditions of financial inclusion and exclusion. Our analysis shows the simultaneous process of racialized knowledge production - making sense of the subjugated recipients – and classification – turning the individual or groups of individuals into a reliable or unreliable risk.

We illustrate our argument with the case of motor insurance coverage. Our analysis draws on 30 in-depth expert interviews with chief executive officers and chief technology officers of inclusive insurance platforms, and representatives of think-tanks, foundations and international development agencies promoting the digitalization of inclusive insurance. We combine insights from the interviews with analysis of the institutional, technological and historical conditions of platforms

perpetuating colonial patterns of domination and appropriation. The corpus is composed of official texts and research reports of development organizations engaged in the digital financial inclusion agenda, as well as privacy policy documents and official statements from inclusive insurance companies. Inspired by previous studies conducted on platform-mediated labor (Doorn and Badger, 2020), the corpus combination helped us methodologically to develop a comprehensive picture of inclusive insurance platforms' practices in pursuit of market expansion.

The article is structured as follows. We start by providing a short description of inclusive insurance platforms. Next, we discuss the literature on platform capitalism and digital financial inclusion. This is then followed up with a research methods section. The fourth section presents our analytical framework on the coloniality of market expansion in platform capitalism. In section five, we analyse the three dimensions of datanalysing through which the coloniality of the inclusive insurance market expansion plays out, namely, data exchange standardization, collection and appropriation. This analysis is based on the case of motor insurance coverage. The conclusion wraps up the argument and draws implications for policymakers and for further research.

#### What are inclusive insurance platforms?

An insurance is a protection against risk, paid at a defined price at what is called a premium. It provides the contractual right to claim that protection should the insured-against event occurs, and commits the insurance provider to pay if and when such a time comes. Such promises to pay policyholders entail considerable liabilities. Probability calculus is used to model the weight given to the distribution of potential losses, their frequency and their scale. Unsurprisingly, the larger, the longer and the more granular the information gathered regarding the risk, the more accurate the probability calculated and, therefore, the greater the profits for the insurance company (Graz, 2019: 118).

An inclusive insurance platform is a private company providing a digital intermediation between an insurance company and an end user in the protection against a defined risk. It can be included in what the financial industry calls 'Fintech' or 'Insurtech', that is, firms enmeshing digital technologies such as Artificial Intelligence, Machine Learning, Cloud Computing or Internet of Things within financial services. The specific ability of an inclusive insurance platform is to collect information, organize risk distribution and eventually calculate the value of risk. As such, the firm model is close to what Srnicek (2016: 60-64) calls 'cloud platforms', enabling companies to outsource most of their information technology department for data analyses, storage and maintenance. Yet, in our case, an inclusive insurance platform establishes a direct relationship with the customer, thus, basing its revenue on the commissions from insurance sales and not from the rent of their services. Such platforms emerged as a new entity to support the sale of 'personalized' insurance products including alternative data in risk premium calculations to effectively meet 'consumers' needs' (The Digital Insurer, 2020). The rising use of smartphones and growing expenditures on digital infrastructures in developing and emerging economies has led to inclusive insurance market initiatives to elicit interest in harnessing alternative data in the same way as microcredit markets.

This article takes the case of motor insurance coverage to discuss the broader implications of the rise of inclusive insurance platforms in the Global South. This new way of providing motor insurance policies is important because it has become one of the most highly developed insurance lines able to analyse digital traces, predict risk scores and interoperate easily with other platform services. It is also closely related to core app-based services of platform capitalism, as it specifically targets ride-hailing platform workers. Lean platforms of ride-hailing services in the Global South

have mushroomed in the last couple of years (Eisenmeier, 2018). The inclusive insurance sector is increasingly interested in leveraging interoperable devices to provide uninsured, low and middle income drivers with car or motor bike protection (Catalyst Fund, 2020). Such a transformation of the value chain, in which insurance services use digital platforms to expand their market in developing and emerging economies, prompts us to discuss in more detail recent studies on the diffusion of platforms in contemporary capitalism and the emergence of digital technologies in the provision of financial products for development purposes.

#### Platform capitalism and digital financial inclusion: A review

A growing number of studies in IPE and cognate fields examine the structural shift likely to result from the rise of platform capitalism. For their part, development studies span several disciplinary fields to analyse the impact that such a transformation has on individuals targeted by the inclusive development agenda. Few, however, focus on the emergence of inclusive insurance platforms for risk assessment in this context. This section reviews and brings into dialogue these two close, yet mostly unconnected, literatures on platform capitalism and digital financial inclusion.

While many scholars see platforms as market organizers that facilitate the exchange of goods and services between users (Schmalensee and Evans, 2007), others understand platforms as embedded in the current transformations of capitalism (Srnicek, 2016; Langley and Leyshon, 2017; Montalban et al., 2019; Rahman and Thelen, 2019). From this perspective, platforms impact the global organization of value extraction and accumulation. Montalban et al. (2019) thus describe the emergence of platforms as both a heterogenous process of contemporary capitalism and endogenous to its financialization. In a similar vein, yet with more emphasis on the endogenous contradictions of capitalism, Srnicek (2016, 2018) sees platforms as not only engineering a new form of value extraction, based on data rather than labor, but also as contributing to the acceleration of capitalism and its contradictions in the wake of lean production systems and monopolization. Unsurprisingly, as the largest platform firms are based in the United States, a number of scholars view them as a logical continuation of the long-term underlying logic of U.S. imperialism (Jin, 2015). The monopolistic aspect of platforms has also prompted a debate on the extent to which this genuinely transforms capital accumulation, in particular regarding the type of rent upon which it relies (Acquier, 2017; Durand, 2020; Gruszka et al., 2020; Morozov, 2019).

Be that as it may, such an evolution of capitalist development has led to a collision of exploitative processes on a planetary scale – a so-called carambolage – not just of technology, but regarding the future of nature and work as well (Gruszka et al., 2020). As a result, platform capitalism needs distinct governing infrastructures. Bratton (2015) has arguably provided the most far-reaching account of such a new dominant architecture. In his view, we are witnessing a shift towards a planetary scale computation in which overlapping layers of a 'standards-based technical-economic system' gives rise to no less than a new 'platform sovereignty'. Therefore, many studies have looked at how platforms oversee, discipline and shape groups of population and individual bodies through massive data analysis and extraction (Gillespie, 2010; Benavent, 2016; Bucher, 2018; Casilli and Méda, 2019; Gidaris, 2019; Zuboff, 2019). Users' lives can, thus, be viewed as part of an enclosed, commercialized and manageable platform realm (Hands, 2013). Such studies provide valuable insights into the symbiosis of market coordination guiding individuals' interactions for market purposes.

Finally, most studies highlight how platforms are inclined to expand their market scope and wield their influence. In this sense, they entail what some scholars call 'platformization'. Helmond (2015) uses the concept in the narrow domain of how the web was transformed with the systematic

development of application programming interfaces allowing websites to more systematically collect data across the web. Poell et al. (2019) have forged a much broader understanding related to how platforms intervene in a wide range of societal arrangements. Platforms are then viewed as propagating their data-driven infrastructure via multi-sided market coordination processes, as well as governance frameworks in basically any and every industry and aspect of daily life. While the expansion of markets for digital inclusive insurance is related to the global transformations referred to in the literature as platform capitalism, it also depends on distinct digital technologies. Such issues are part of a burgeoning body of literature in critical IPE on digital financial inclusion used as an international development project (Maurer, 2015; Mader, 2016; Natile, 2020).

A considerable range of studies have examined the entanglement of microcredit services with digital technologies using big data analysis for credit scores. For instance, Loubere (2017) has focused on peer-to-peer loan platforms to show how they are part of a broader government surveillance project, while reproducing patterns of inequality and exploitation. Similarly, the literature on financialization in the context of development has provided a number of insights into how a new network of international actors draws on digitalized data collection as a key governing tool to monitor and discipline low-income individuals, as well as to profile them as new financial assets (Gabor and Brooks, 2017). In the same vein, big data predictive models for inclusive credit can exacerbate indebtment instead of emancipating individuals (Langevin, 2019). According to Aitken (2017), the practice of alternative credit scoring to include unbanked people in the financial realm aims at encompassing financially excluded individuals in visible categories of knowledge and intervention from which financial value is extracted and bodies are made governable. By the same token, Bernards (2019) points out that the alternative data used for psychometrics in credit scores are aimed at providing calculable values likely to be exchanged and subject to speculation, but also facing broader limits to market expansion.

The aforementioned studies provide rich accounts of the governing dimensions upon which the extraction and valorization of individual data for digital inclusive financial products rest. They also emphasize platforms' disciplinary and exploitative character. However, they tend to ignore each other and to overlook the distinct racialized biases borne by the market expansion of inclusive insurance in the Global South. Regarding the first shortcoming, digital financial instruments have been conceptualized, for instance, as 'financial infrastructures' (Bernards and Campbell-Verduyn, 2019) or 'calculative infrastructure' (Aitken, 2017). Yet, the ability to exchange, collect and analyse individuals' data depends largely on the organizational form of service entities known as 'digital platforms'. With a few exceptions (Nuccio and Guerzoni, 2019; Rikap, 2020; Rikap and Lundvall, 2020) the key role of digital platforms in the coordination and analysis of large volumes of recorded data that shapes contemporary global capitalism is rarely acknowledged. Yet we suggest that digital financial inclusion and platform capitalism are two sides of the same coin.

Secondly, studies on platform firms operating in the Global South extensively scrutinized Super Platforms such as the GAFAM (Couldry and Mejias, 2018; Kwet, 2019; Rikap and Lundvall, 2020). Less attention has been given to the ways in which market expansion processes based on small digital platforms specifically target populations from the Global South. Further research is also needed to specify what platforms' intertwinement of anthropomorphic and social reproduction (Fumagalli and Morini, 2020) really means for inclusive insurance markets' targeted populations and individuals. Such market expansion is likely to reproduce discriminatory and exclusionary patterns contradicting official claims regarding financial and insurantial inclusion. However, apart from Jin's conceptualization of 'platform imperialism', the literature presumes a natural trend of platforms growing steadily and evenly, or as Van Dijck states 'an innate interest of platforms in global market and worldwide reach of customers' (Dijck et al., 2018: 30). We thus suggest to further

draw from post/decolonial IPE scholarship to conceptualize the coloniality of market expansion through digital platforms. Inclusive insurance shapes financial access in targeting 'subprime populations' for development purposes (Roy, 2010; Kish and Leroy, 2015).

#### **Research** methods

Our analysis of the process of datanalysing draws on a case study methodology (Yin, 2018). We assess inclusive motor insurance as 'an aspect of historical happening' (Bennett, 2004: 29) selected for the analysis of platform capitalism within the inclusive insurance sector. This method offers a post-positivist methodological position, coherent with our research object and theoretical framework, as it grounds knowledge in the co-constitution of international dynamics, structures and local realities (Lai and Roccu, 2019).

The choice made for studying the case of inclusive motor insurance is based on the following methodology. As inclusive insurance initiatives are nascent, it first required that we map and categorize the companies. For this purpose, we used CENFRI's database called Insurtech Tracker<sup>4</sup> to map the Insurtech landscape in developing and emerging economies. In addition, we closely followed the 2019 and 2020 International Conference on Inclusive Insurance and monitored events awarding initiatives such as the 2019 and 2020 Inclusive Fintech 50 powered by the Center for Financial Inclusion at Accion.<sup>5</sup> We selected platform firms in the field of inclusive insurance based on three specific criteria: (i) having a digital infrastructure mediating the economic relationship between an insurance company and a final customer; (ii) collecting traditional and alternative data on customers (iii) applying predictive data analytics for risk assessment (iv) and aiming at achieving financial inclusion through insurance services. Thus, the inclusive insurance platforms studied operate in Latin America, Africa and South East Asia having thus a specific focus on the Global South.<sup>6</sup>

Our corpus is constituted of in-depth interviews and official documents – for example, such as industry reports. Inspired by previous studies conducted on platform-mediated labor (Doorn and Badger, 2020), this combination of sources helped us methodologically to develop a comprehensive picture of inclusive insurance platforms' practices in pursuit of market expansion. Gaining access to platform practices in collecting alternative data happened to be quite challenging due to the confidentiality of certain information and the travel restrictions during the pandemic moment. International events and conferences, whether taking place online or physically, happened to be strategic places to meet inclusive insurance platforms chief executive officers and getting access to the field. Potential interviewees were contacted via LinkedIn, a professional social networking platform, which is very useful to qualitative research involving individuals difficult to find or to reach in person (Robinson, 2021). We established contact with the interested interviewees either after conference meetings or through snowballing. To further address access and privacy issue (Davies, 2001; Kezar, 2008), we triangulated two sources to corroborate, compare as well as discover points of tensions in our results (Warshawsky, 2014; Pottie-Sherman and Graham, 2021). Our analysis draws on 30 in-depth expert interviews with chief executive officers and chief technology officers of inclusive insurance platforms, and representatives of think-tanks, foundations and international development agencies promoting the digitalization of inclusive insurance. Interviews were conducted from November 2019 to November 2020. Due to the pandemic, most interviews were conducted via video communication which helped to establish trustworthy relations without sharing the same physical space and gain access to more interviewees in a short laps of time (Sedgwick and Spiers, 2009; Archibald et al., 2019). All interviews were anonymized for confidentiality. Interview data was combined with official documents and research reports of development organizations engaged in the digital financial inclusion agenda (IIF, 2016; Insight2impact, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019; Cenfri, 2017, 2018, 2019; CFI and IIF, 2017; IIF and CFI, 2018), as well as privacy policy documents and official statements from inclusive insurance companies in order to corroborate evidence. All documents were available online and published in a timeframe between 2016 – 2021.

The research material was coded with the Software Nvivo 12.0 to systematize the body of research, compare statements and eventually understand analytical patterns across documents (Richards, 2015). The coding step helped to depict a framework of categories (Suedfeld et al., 1992) in line with the market expansion process underpinning platforms. The unit of the analysis of the interview guidelines aimed at grasping the type of protocols used to exchange data, the type of data collected and the method of risk assessment based on data analytics. The coding process enabled us to triangulate interviews and texts as it summoned up the three practices of data exchange standardization, data collection and data appropriation.

## Datanalysing: The coloniality of market expansion in platform capitalism

To address the shortcomings identified above, we suggest combining insights from the literature on platform capitalism with post/decolonial IPE approaches to study inclusive insurance platforms. This allows us to analyse the various colonial legacies on which platform capitalism relies, and which it reproduces, in the field of inclusive insurance.

Studies on platform capitalism offer an interesting account of the conditions of data production through platforms. Together with novel exploitative processes of labour, platforms use their ability to extract data to gain a monopolistic position and feed their appetite to collect more and more data (Srnicek, 2016; Isin and Ruppert, 2019; Sadowski, 2020). However, the principal feature supporting the expansion of markets is data analysis. The analysis leads to the interpretation of data, consequently revealing some sort of 'relationships and truths about the world' (Kitchin, 2014: 38; Thatcher, O'Sullivan and Mahmoudi, 2016). In the literature, data analysis has mainly been conceptualized as a process of datafication in the way platforms transform aspects of everyday life into tangible and quantifiable data (Amoore and Piotukh, 2015; Dijck et al., 2018). Hence, we draw on these studies to comprehend platforms' abilities to expand markets by extracting and analysing data, to transform targeted populations into new financial revenues.

We combine these insights with those from post/decolonial IPE that shed light on the legacy of colonialism in structuring the global economy and expanding markets (Chakravartty and Silva, 2013; Tilley, 2016; Bhattacharyya, 2018; Bhambra, 2020). Scholars emphasize that, as a result of colonialism, 'data politics', that is, the collection and use of digital data, plays out differently in the Global South and in the north (Isin and Ruppert, 2019: 207). They reveal the continuity between techniques of government and modes of knowledge used during colonialism – such as the census, maps, museums and statistics – and today's 'data empire' (Appadurai, 1993; Christopher, 2008; Isin and Ruppert, 2019; Touchelay, 2019). They highlight the continuous, yet transformed, practices of public and private institutions that use knowledge and data to count, categorize, order and rule populations.

Post/decolonial IPE scholars have developed tools to study the emergence and deepening of platform capitalism, highlighting how colonial legacies shape forms of differentiation of new patterns of value extraction (Casilli, 2017; Ricaurte, 2019). The concept of 'data colonialism' sheds light on the asymmetries of power undermining the capture of large volumes of individual data understood as a capital accumulation process by dispossession, commodifying previously

unmarketable aspects of life (Thatcher, O'Sullivan and Mahmoudi, 2016: 2). Hence, as the main economic model of data collection, platforms transform social life across the human globe into 'an open resource for extraction' (Couldry and Mejias, 2018: 2). Data colonialism involves a complex assemblage of experts, methods, technologies, data, practices and institutions that govern post-colonial people (Isin and Ruppert, 2019: 219).

The concept of data colonialism renders us attentive to the fact that data as 'resources' must be appropriated. These processes of appropriation are deeply colonial, drawing on 'racial social classification' (Quijano, 2007: 171). Race – defined as a mode of 'classifying, ordering, creating and destroying people, labor power, land, environment and capital' (Tilley and Shilliam, 2018: 537) – plays out as a catalyst for financial services to hierarchize populations and transform them into financial assets (Roy, 2010; Melamed, 2011; Chakravartty and Silva, 2012, 2013; Kish and Leroy, 2015; Bhattacharyya, 2018; Natile, 2020). We draw on this literature to focus on the coloniality of platforms: the attempt of platforms to expand the inclusive insurance market through drawing on and reproducing racialized differences based on hierarchical assumptions regarding the populations situated in the Global South.

A second important dimension of data colonialism is the way in which it reproduces and institutionalizes colonial forms of governing through 'ruling subjects for profit' (Couldry and Mejias, 2018: 1). Building on this insight, we add a conceptual dimension by focusing on a key mechanism of coloniality that is part of value extraction processes: subjects are turned into 'objects of knowledge' (Quijano, 2007: 174). Platforms' big data analysis is set as the mainstream way of knowing the world through data (Milan and Treré, 2019). Western-invented algorithmic decisionmaking is deployed as a technological measurement tool aimed at representing, knowing and treating insurance applicants from the Global South as its object. In substance, it creates an asymmetric relation by which non-Western people are objectified and, therefore, subjugated, as individuals lacking proper agency and requiring external help (Sabaratnam, 2011). It is crucial to analyse this process of objectification to grasp the way insurance customers are made 'visible or invisible' (Maldonado-Torres, 2007; Gruszka and Böhm, 2020) and rendered an entity of study from which knowledge is produced to optimize the extraction of financial returns.

In line with post/decolonial IPE, studies on algorithmic biases highlight the distorted promises and discriminatory outcomes of big data analysis (Boyd and Crawford, 2012; Couldry and Powell, 2014; Crawford and Schultz, 2014; Treré, 2016; Leurs and Shepherd, 2017). Scholars alert us to the hidden colonial assumptions upon which platforms, and their seemingly neutral and technical practices, are based (Noble and Tynes, 2016; Noble, 2018; Milan and Treré, 2019). Hence, the collection of certain data might conceal correlated pre-existing discriminatory practices (Tufekci, 2015). Thereby, racial biases in platforms' big data analysis are mainly implicit, unconscious and often rooted in the social thoughts, institutions and practices prior to, or embedded in, the creation of the system (Friedman and Nissenbaum, 1996; Turner Lee, 2018; Simon et al., 2020).

Integrating insights from studies on platform capitalism and post/decolonial IPE, we conceptualize the role and significance of data in the coloniality of market expansion through digital platforms as a process of 'datanalysing', which unfolds in three dimensions. First, platforms' technical infrastructure is legitimized by international standardization institutions. This institutional framework regulates and sustains the platform-based expansion of the inclusive insurance market. Secondly, platforms' data collection racially hierarchizes the targeted populations. Eventually, data is appropriated as a mean to transform lives of previously unmarketable individuals into a resource from which to extract value. The appropriation process involves the objectification of individuals, producing charts of int-eligibility and unint-eligibility as a simultaneous process of knowledge production and financial inclusion/exclusion. The coloniality of market expansion through platforms epitomizes the reformulated colonial power relations in contemporary platform capitalism by means of appropriation, racial hierarchization and classification practices, not only to govern the targeted populations but also to extract value from previously untapped resources. We now analyse each dimension of 'datanalysing' in turn.

### Data exchange standardization

Inclusive insurance companies are cloud-based platforms appropriating and analysing individuals' data. One major feature of a digital platform is its necessity to safely<sup>7</sup> connect and interact with other platforms, which is crucial for market expansion (Nuccio and Guerzoni, 2019). This section elucidates the ways in which data exchange standardization processes form the foundation of the inclusive insurance market, enabling it to expand via platforms, focusing on two dimensions: interoperability and security. These two dimensions refer to issues in the role standards play in market expansion (Graz, 2019).

Studies on digital platforms analyse the conditions and characteristics of interoperability, which guarantees a secure and open space on the web (Bodle, 2011). Hence, the rise of the Web 2.0 enabled web-based applications to be developed hinging on an interoperable technical architecture providing 'connectivity, programmability and data exchange' (Plantin and Punathambekar, 2019: 4). As for any insurance services, the expansion of markets for inclusive insurance relies on standardized formats of data exchange (Graz, 2019). One such aspect draws on devices and data interoperability. This practice depends on the implementation of web-service-based application programming interfaces, or APIs, which consist of a set of codes that define standardized formats of data exchange, including software and hardware (Dijck, 2013; Dijck et al., 2018). Basically, platforms' access to each other's data is governed by APIs. The API protocol is the one allowing, for instance, digital insurance platforms to pick up datasets of individuals' transactional history from partnered e-wallet platforms. The companies interviewed claimed to rely on APIs in financial services, called ISO/TS 23029:2020, developed by an expert working group and edited by the technical committee ISO/TC 68/SC 9 to establish a norm on information exchange in financial services. In short, the standard defines a framework, the functions and protocols for systems to be able to have safe and synchronized interactions.<sup>8</sup> Contrary to some social platforms using open APIs guaranteeing free access to the platform database, inclusive insurance platforms need to set up protected and private channels of communication. In order to be in a position to extract value from a large-scale standardized exchange of data, inclusive insurance companies respond to the risk of hacking and data breaches with security and encryption protocols. Among them, is another International Standard – ISO/IEC 20648:2016, which details the requirements for use of the Transport Layer Security (TLS) protocol in conjunction with data storage technologies.

Interoperability and security issues in the standardization of data exchanged by inclusive insurance companies unfold as follows. Many platforms establish partnerships with what are called 'third-party companies'. E-commerce platforms, digital payment platforms, insurance and microinsurance companies or even basic merchants' shops can be plugged into the platform ecosystem embedding the entire value chain. For example, a platform operating in West Africa offers insurance products to ride-hailing contractors. The company manages to gather financial historical data from the credit bureau authority that directly feeds their customer risk profile index. This means that each time a customer logs in and subscribes to an insurance policy, the company receives details of the individual's current status of indebtedness and comes to know the frequency with which an individual honors their debt. This example shows the importance of APIs connecting platforms among different companies. Encrypted protocols allow only authorized entities to have access to personal
or even, in some cases, sensitive, data. This is yet more crucial when it comes to partnerships with digital payment platforms. When data are exchanged, a company can collect data on individual expenses, the type of spending, the frequency and the amount. Other instances illustrate how platforms set up an interoperable and safe system of data exchange inside their own framework. For example, if a company developed its own mobile application to which recipients can subscribe and on which they can enrol for a motor insurance policy, once the information is gathered, the data are immediately shared through an API with the company cloud system.

The collection, storage and transfer of data not only call for platforms to use standards of data security and exchange to create their market and support its expansion; this also shows how platforms need an interoperable multi-layered architecture to function (Bratton, 2015: 46). Since most platforms do not have direct access to customers, reliable channels of data circulation are crucial to trace and profile customer activities (Dijck et al., 2018). As Yates and Murphy (2019: 292) have pointed out, API protocols are essential parts of the infrastructure of the global economy, creating a reliable and familiar playground available for all actors involved in market relations on the web. Therefore, institutional agreements standardizing platforms' relations in the inclusive insurance industry act as a precondition to design the security attributes to ensure economic transactions (Loconto and Busch, 2010; Graz, 2019). In sum, the intervention of international standards in regulating platforms sheds light on how practices are reformulated by public/private standards setting bodies guaranteeing an interoperable and safe international technical infrastructure. This functions as the foundation on which platforms can collect individuals' data, to which we now turn.

#### **Data collection**

A core feature of digital platforms is their ability to harvest large amounts of data from a network of other platforms (Gerlitz and Helmond, 2013; Langlois and Elmer, 2013; Helmond, 2015; Kenney and Zysman, 2016). In this section we take the case of motor insurance policies to show how such data collection relies on 'datanalysing' practices characterized by a class- and race-based hier-archization of the target populations. We first analyse the colonial legacies which are embedded in traditional data collection. Secondly, we present how the use of alternative data strengthens these colonial practices. Directing the focus on the coloniality of platforms pushes us to contextualize and historicize the seemingly neutral variables and their broader implications in terms of market expansion and the creation of conditions of int-eligibility and unint-eligibility.

Inclusive insurance platforms collect four categories of alternative data to feed risk assessment methods for motor premium pricing: smartphones' metadata; GIS and data from other platform sources, such as transactional data or social network data. These datasets are added to so-called traditional information collected for the sale of motor insurance policies, usually combining demographic information with vehicle attributes. We find that collecting racialized data preceded the compilation of alternative data. For instance, inclusive insurance platforms draw correlations with the variable 'personal address'. The correlation logic implies that higher or lower premiums are charged according to ascribed (careless or attentive) behaviours of individuals living in the same geographical location. Yet the precise dimensions of the area are not specified. Correlations can be drawn on different scales, from a neighbourhood to an entire region. In Colombia, for instance, the residency variable is assessed on a regional scale. Thus, living in some regions might disadvantage some customers as historical data gathered by insurance companies show either highly fraudulent behaviour or a significant propensity to be involved in car accidents:

This is not written anywhere. But, certain areas of our country are not good for banking or insurance companies, because they are too risky. In some small towns there's a lot of fraud. And there is a bias against selling products in those areas. Some [insurance] companies don't like to sell products along the coast of the country. So, good people, good customers there cannot access the same products. Not even our products because we are not allowed to sell them. (Interview with a Colombian-based digital insurance platform chief technology officer, September 2020)

In this circumstance, the seemingly neutral variable 'personal address' hides and reproduces mechanisms of racial hierarchization. In Colombia, racialized differentiations were institutionalized during the Hispanic dominion in 1550 with the establishment of the Real Audienca de Santafé, the royal appeals court of the Spanish Empire based in Bogotá (Olinto Rueda, 2012). The institution produced the first population census with the purpose of recording the number of 'Indian' residents on the Chibcha plateau (Olinto Rueda, 2013: 25). This categorization evolved throughout the decades, distinguishing populations according to their 'origin', meaning their skin color, along with their geographical location (Orrego, 2016). From the above statement, we perceive a colonial continuity in the way racial hierarchization is associated with regional identifications. In Colombia, the social construction of racial categories is historically anchored in geographical spaces (Leal, 2010; Agudelo, 2013). Colombia has a strong concentration and division of so-called ethnic groups into specific geographical parts largely reflecting the colonial configuration of the ethnic space (Blutstein and Edwards, 1983). Cities and towns along the coast are mainly inhabited by people characterized as 'black and mulattos' (Hudson, 2010). Descendants of slaves, exploited by the Spanish empire to mine gold on the Pacific coast in the 16<sup>th</sup> century, were later forced to remain there in precarious conditions as the possibilities of integrating into the post-colonial society were very restricted (Wade, 1985; Acemoglu et al., 2012).

Independent of the potential of 'personalizing' an insurance policy through alternative data, discriminatory patterns are inherited from previous discriminatory sets of data. Therefore, the appropriation of geospatial information by inclusive insurance platforms racially hierarchizes and excludes an entire population group *a priori*. This racial differentiation is based on a hierarchical assumption that residents living in specific regions, which are mostly inhabited by Afro-Colombians, are unreliable, fraudulent and unsuitable for insurance coverage. Integrating the variable 'personal address' in the risk assessment model de facto reproduces a racialized segregation of space and colonial stereotypes regarding unguarded and dishonest behaviours of targeted populations.

If we now turn to the collection of alternative data, the main unconventional data gathered for motor insurance are GIS data.<sup>9</sup> GIS data consist of the geographical location and the description of the geographical location (Insight2impact, 2018: 4). These provide instantaneous information on driver attitudes, respectively acceleration and brake frequency, distance covered, time and part of the day spent driving, as well as roads taken. These data are collected either through a specific application or through smartphone sensors. Thus, high frequency patterns of acceleration, high numbers of kilometers driven, as well as frequent driving on unmaintained roads, are assumed to increase the propensity of risk and, therefore, raise the premium price. Yet, GIS might also reproduce racialized hierarchization patterns inherited from the colonial era. In Kenya and, more precisely, in Nairobi, inclusive insurance platforms are highly engaged in insuring motor taxi drivers or independent contractors working with ride-hailing platforms. Using instant GIS data produces patterns of int-eligibility and unint-eligibility, either because the policy price appears to be too expensive or simply because the platform risk assessment model rejects the customer as being uncoverable. Hence, ride-hailers face contradictory scores, from which their risk propensity might

increase, instead of decrease. For instance, knowing the daily distance covered by a car might not accommodate these workers. Street access to buildings in poor neighbourhoods is not guaranteed, hence requiring long drives to reach a precise destination.<sup>10</sup> In addition, poor neighbourhoods, with bad road conditions and street access, might constitute discriminatory variables:

[...] Some roads in Nairobi are riskier than others. Places such as Kibera or Eastlands are not as developed as other areas like Kilimanio or Kililecia. And you'll find that in a particular area, there's probably more people on the roads. So, the data scientists and the technical team came up with some kind of risk scoring, such that areas that are more congested would have a higher risk score compared to other well-developed areas that don't even have mini motorcycles driving on that route. (Interview with a Kenyan-based digital insurance platform chief executive officer, October 2020)

Following this logic, individuals who live in poor neighbourhoods driving every day on cratered roads are construed as riskier customers. This is not only a class-based mechanism of differentiation. It also reproduces the racialized residential segregation of Nairobi, established during colonization. During the British dominion in the early 20th century, the colonial government implemented a human stratification process along racial lines and income status (K'Akumu and Olima, 2007). Colonial imperatives to control the population included the development and implementation of public health standards among the various ethnic groups. This policy was based on the prejudice claiming that locals were carriers of infectious diseases due to insalubrious living conditions; therefore, ethnic segregation would ease and prevent any spread (Stren, 1978; Greenwood and Topiwala, 2020). It resulted in a tri-partition of Nairobi as the colonizing Europeans settled on the northern and western part of the city, people labelled as 'Asians' were placed in the northern east side and the population labelled 'African' was condemned to live in the highly densified southern part. This contributed to the emergence of informal settlements such as the Kibera slum (Salau, 1988). Today, Kibera hosts approximately 1 million individuals and is considered one of the largest and poorest neighbourhoods on the African continent (Mukeku, 2018).

To sum up, inclusive insurance platforms collect data in such a way that they include a class- and race-based hierarchization of the targeted populations. The merging of traditional with alternative data collection entails exclusionary patterns that stand in clear contradiction with development agencies' discourse on the benefits of alternative data assessment to increase financial inclusion. The practice depicts colonial continuity in its quest to categorize individuals in the Global South, which here regards inclusive insurance' market expansion imperative in transforming populations into profitable resources.

#### **Data appropriation**

Platforms cannot be dissociated from their analytical tools (Kenney and Zysman, 2016; Smicek, 2016). Indeed, the inherent ability of platforms to analyse data is central to their modalities to push the market beyond its presumed capacity. In this section we emphasize the appropriation process by which targeted populations are objectified in numerical and categorical terms to be tapped as financial resources. The knowledge produced in 'personalizing' the premium price determines the conditions of int-eligibility or unint-eligibility individuals face.

Predictive analytics consist of the extension of probability statistics to offer forecasting capabilities with extensive amounts of data (Bramer, 2020; Olson and Wu, 2020). In insurance, the trained algorithm aims at identifying good and bad risk, as well as the likelihood of insured perils (McGurk, 2019). The main difference with probabilistic statistics is the analysis of current, as well as historical, facts (Nuccio and Guerzoni, 2019). This model can be used in many fields, from fraud detection to marketing (Wilson, 2017). Inclusive insurance platforms use predictive analytical models for risk assessment as a way to 'personalize' premium pricing. We identify two types of predictive models used to determine a customer's risk propensity: the classification model works through categorizing information, such as defining and distinguishing a 'good' from a 'bad' driver; and the forecast model generates a numerical outcome on a specific risk. For instance, a Colombian inclusive insurance platform provides predictive analysis to offer discounts on a motor insurance premium. The platform claims to reward customers for good driving skills, whereas, in fact, the model is set up to predict the likelihood of a person having a car accident:

[...] in total, it's about 20 or 30 variables that we collect, and we cross-reference them with data on car accidents. And we apply a cluster that basically separates or splits people into categories, like people who are likely to crash and people who are not likely to crash. Each driver that receives a quote for insurance on our website is assigned a score to belong to one of those sets of clusters. [...] (Interview with a Colombian-based digital insurance platform chief technology officer, September 2020)

Hence, the process of objectification is epitomized here as a numerical classification. The classification chart that analyses the chosen database, rather than 'personalizing' the premium price of the policy holder as claimed by the platform, generates a score between 0 and 1 where 0.6 is the threshold to be identified as a 'good driver'. In short, below the 0.6 arbitrary threshold, the driver will have to pay the full fee, whereas if the score is above the index, the premium fee will be reduced. It splits policy holders into two categories, namely, 'good' and 'bad' drivers, rather than customizing the insurance premium.

Apart from the disciplinary aspect incentivizing, complying and adapting their driving behaviour accordingly, this procedure reproduces a broader colonial practice of classifying targeted populations (Cohn, 1984; Dirks, 1987). This process generates knowledge through platforms, enabling the objectification, comparison and classification of the targeted populations, a practice strongly related to the colonial bureaucratic power of censing and mapping colonized populations (Appadurai, 1993). The mechanism of classification, in fact, produces a numerical outcome by which individuals can easily be compared and understood. The knowledge generated is of crucial importance to determine the eligibility or ineligibility of a recipient as a future resource for financial value extraction.

Similarly, the forecast model draws on colonial governance instruments. This model is adopted by an inclusive insurance platform based in Kenya to predict the comprehensive coverage of motor insurance in case of an accident. The platform claims to provide a more accurate risk assessment method than insurance companies. Yet, instead, it objectifies their driving behaviour in numerical terms, thus transforming social activities of the targeted populations into tangible objects (Appadurai, 1993). Through a downloadable application, the inclusive insurance platform is able to include in its forecast model, among others, demographic data, as well as GIS data with supposed driving characteristics. The platform aims at providing a personalized price based on the customer's driving ability:

We thought that it's not fair to charge everyone the same 5% because some people are better drivers than others. So now our regression model comes up with this percentage. (Interview with a Kenyan-based digital insurance platform chief executive officer, October 2020)

The chief executive officer explains that insurance companies used to charge the parties a fee of

5% of the vehicle's residual value in case of an accident. The amount to be paid was then multiplied by the coverage benefit. Hence, the platform suggested applying a variable fee percentage according to a set of criteria distinguishing good from bad drivers. Hence, the numerical predictive model processes all those data in order to produce a score based on a variable, or a 'personalized' fee percentage, according to a driver's behaviour.

This process illustrates the technique of objectification as all the data gathered from an individual's life are reinterpreted on a numerical scale. Predictive analytics has the capacity to transform a supposedly unreliable customer into a tangible and priceable financial resource (McFall and Moor, 2018). The individual is profiled, and attributed a certain easily understandable numerical score, priced in monetary terms (Kear, 2017). Thus, the individual is transformed into a financial asset ready to be traded (Callon, 2017; Fourcade and Healy, 2017). The final output of predictive analytics is the conception of a monetary quantifiable price related to a driver's propensity to crash.

Hence, the scrutiny of data appropriation sheds light on platforms' conditions of data production. Risk assessment tools are key for inclusive insurance platforms as they represent their main source of profit to increase sales and commissions. However, this process illustrates a current phase of accumulation identified with the exploitation of life itself (Fumagalli et al., 2019). The recipient is largely unaware of the creation of alternative data which produces information on the individual's social relations, interactions and practices on a real-time basis (Terranova, 2000). Hence, social life as a whole appears to be the main resource on which capital can monetize future revenues (Morini and Fumagalli, 2010), in this case financial revenues. Hence, the life of targeted populations is transformed into data that serve as resources that can be discovered, collected and appropriated by inclusive insurance platforms. Thus, current forms of capitalism are adapting to platform design and practice, yet still maintaining essential features of colonial days (Couldry and Mejias, 2018, 2019). In the context of inclusive insurance platforms, this works in racially hierarchized ways, reproducing relations of coloniality.

In summary, inclusive insurance platforms shape the conditions of inclusion/exclusion in the economic and financial systems, appropriate the value of life as a new resource from the data obtained from the individuals in the Global South, and extract future revenues from the sale of financial products. Thus, these platforms facilitate accumulation processes based on the colonial and racial imperative of objectifying subjugated populations in an attempt to appropriate their lives as a resource to generate future revenues. Our analysis reveals the contradictions of the global inclusive insurance agenda and its discriminatory and exploitative character.

#### Conclusion

This article has drawn on debates regarding the rise of platform capitalism and the financial inclusion agenda to shed light on the use of digital platforms in the Global South. We have used the case of motor inclusive insurance to show how the market expansion sought by platforms relies on three dimensions of what we term datanalysing: data exchange standardization; collection; and appropriation. Our findings describe the standardized devices for interoperable and secure economic transactions; the appropriable tools to objectify, classify and racially hierarchize recipients; as well as the calculable tools of knowledge production turning individuals and populations into objects of knowledge from which future financial value can be extracted.

Our analysis also situates the incorporation of the current expansion of platform capitalism into the continuity of colonial practices of classification and knowledge production, as well as racialized hierarchization regarding the targeted populations. We reveal that these platforms create conditions of int-eligibility and unint-ineligibility as a simultaneous process of exploring and studying individuals in the Global South in order to include them in, or exclude them from, the financial system and shape the conditions of inclusion. Platform-based market expansion in this context is embedded in inherited patterns of material appropriation and stereotypes guiding colonial logics in the contemporary global economy (Quijano 2000; Mantz 2019; Grosfoguel 2007; Tucker 2018). Ultimately, our case study informs the research agenda on platform capitalism with the contextual circumstances and implications of small platform business models when deployed beyond core capitalist economies and implemented as solutions advertised as alleviating financial distress and promoting development. Further research would be critical to assess the ways in which targeted populations experience, deal with, and potentially resist platforms practices to focus on the agency and room of manoeuvre individuals have when dealing with inclusive insurance platforms.

Eventually, our findings also suggest that policymakers pay attention to the historical roots and the structural consequences of the adoption of inclusive insurance platforms in providing financial services for development purposes. In the context of the current pandemic, proponents of platforms for the inclusive insurance market are pushing for further adaptation in the sector. Yet, Covid-19 also had a strong impact on our social habits. Further research might focus on how the pandemic is affecting the appropriation process of real-time data at a time when social interactions and practices have been reduced and transformed by measures of social distancing and lockdowns. This might reveal further inconsistencies related to the limitations of platforms as a model promising financial emancipation and empowerment.

#### **Declaration of conflicting interests**

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### **ORCID** iD

Yannick Perticone b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6906-4331

#### Notes

- We would like to thank Stefano Guzzini, Jonas Hagmann, Oliver Kessler, Zeynep Gulsah Capan, Sylvain Maechler, Rebea Berfelde and Madeleine Böhm for providing helpful comments on earlier versions of this article. We also thank Joanne Deller for her great proofreading work.
- Insight2Impact, 'Digital platforms' role in African digitization and gig work on the back of COVID-19'. Published on the 21st of April 2020. [URL: https://cenfri.org/articles/digital-platforms-role-in-africandigitisation-and-gig-work-on-the-back-of-covid-19/].
- 3. We are using this terminology but are aware of its colonial connotation.
- 4. CENFRI Insurtech tracker official website, [URL: https://cenfri.org/databases/insurtech-tracker/.]. Accessed 8 December 2021. The terminology 'Fin/Insurtech' is used by the industry to refer to the enmeshment of digital technologies with the provision of financial/insurance services. We clarify this distinction below at p. 9.
- 5. Inclusive Fintech 50 official website, [URL: https://www.inclusivefintech50.com/.]. Accessed the 8 December 2021.

- 6. Due to anonymity requirements, we cannot provide further detail regarding the location of platforms.
- 7. Here, 'safe' designates a robust and crypted software system able to resist hacking attacks aimed at stealing data sources.
- ISO/TS 23029:2020 (2020) Web-service-based application programming interface (WAPI) in financial services.
- Insight2Impact, Project website published the 13th of June 2018. [URL: http://access.i2ifacility.org/ Alternative\_data\_sources/]. Accessed the 28th of April 2021.
- Here, we take the example of Nairobi and the lack of street access for cars in the slum of Kibera. [URL: https://millionneighborhoods.org/#16.5/-1.284919/36.825969/-8.9/39]. Accessed on the 28th of April 2021.

#### References

A2ii (2018) Regulating for Responsible Data Innovation. Eschborn: Access to Insurance Initiative.

- Acemoglu D, García-Jimeno C and Robinson JA (2012) Finding eldorado: slavery and long-run development in Colombia. *Journal of Comparative Economics* 40(4): 534–564.
- Acquier A (2017) Retour vers le futur ? Le capitalisme de plate-forme ou le retour du « domestic system ». *Le Libellio* 13(1): 87–100.
- Agudelo AL (2013) Analizar a Colombia, percibir a los "costeños": región y raza entre 1900 y 1950. Anuario de Historia Regional y de las Fronteras, 18(2), pp. 471–491.
- Aitken R (2017) "All data is credit data": constituting the unbanked. Competition and Change 21(4): 274–300.
- Amoore L and Piotukh V (2015) Life beyond big data: governing with little analytics. *Economy and society* 44: 341–366.
- Appadurai A (1993) Number in the colonial imagination. In: Breckenridge CA and Veer PVD (eds) Orientalism and the Postcolonial Predicament: Perspectives on South Asia. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press (South Asia seminar series), 314–339.
- Archibald MM, Ambagtsheer RC, Casey MG, et al. (2019) Using zoom videoconferencing for qualitative data collection: perceptions and experiences of researchers and participants. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 18.
- Benavent C (2016) Plateformes: Sites Collaboratifs, Marketplaces, Réseaux Sociaux...: Comment Ils Influencent Nos Choix. Limoges: FYP Editions.
- Bennett A (2004) Case study methods: design, use, and comparative advantages. In: Sprinz DF and Wolinsky-Nahmias Y (eds) *Models, Numbers, and Cases: Methods for Studying International Relations*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 27–64.
- Bernards N (2019) The poverty of fintech? Psychometrics, credit infrastructures, and the limits of financialization. *Review of International Political Economy* 26(5): 815–838.
- Bernards N and Campbell-Verduyn M (2019) Understanding technological change in global finance through infrastructures: introduction to review of international political economy special issue "the changing technological infrastructures of global finance". *Review of International Political Economy*, 26(5): 1–17.
- Bhambra GK (2020) Colonial global economy: towards a theoretical reorientation of political economy. *Review* of International Political Economy 0(0): 1–16.
- Bhattacharyya G (2018) Rethinking Racial Capitalism: Questions of Reproduction and Survival. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Blutstein H and Edwards D (1983) Columbia: A Country Study. Washington DC: Headquarters, Dept. of the Army.
- Bodle R (2011) 'Regimes of sharing'. Information, Communication and Society 14(3): 320-337.

Boyd D and Crawford K (2012) Critical questions for big data. *Information, Communication and Society*, 15(5), pp. 662–679.

Bramer M (2020) Principles of Data Mining. London: Springer.

- Bratton BH (2015) The Stack: On Software and Sovereignty. Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Bucher T (2018) If...Then: Algorithmic Power and Politics. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Callon M (2017) L'emprise des marchés: comprendre leur fonctionnement pour pouvoir les changer. Paris: La Découverte.
- Casilli AA (2017) Digital labor studies go global: toward a digital decolonial turn. *International Journal of Communication* 11: 3934–3954.
- Casilli AA and Méda D (2019) En Attendant Les Robots: Enquête Sur Le Travail Du Clic. Paris: Seuil.
- Catalyst Fund (2020) Meet \*\*\*\*, bringing financial services to gig workers in India. *BFA Global*, 23 June. Available at: https://bfaglobal.com/catalyst-fund/insights/meet-\*\*\*\*\*-bringing-financial-services-to-gig-workers-in-india/ (accessed 15 December 2021).
- Cenfri (2017) InsurTech for Development: A Review of Insurance Technologies and Applications in Africa, Asia and Latin America. South Africa: Cenfri.
- Cenfri (2018) The Potential of Digital Platforms as Distributors and Enablers of Insurance in Africa. Cenfri.
- Cenfri (2019) Insurtech for Development: Emerging Market Trends. An Update. South Africa: Cenfri.

CFI, IIF (2017) Insights on Inclusive Insurance.

- CGAP (2020) Platform Business Model: Financial Services for Poor People in the Digital Economy. Washington: CGAP.
- Chakravartty P and Silva DFD (2012) Accumulation, dispossession, and debt: the racial logic of global capitalism—an introduction. *American Quarterly* 64(3): 361–385.
- Chakravartty P and Silva DFD (eds) (2013) *Race, Empire, and the Crisis of the Subprime*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Christopher AJ (2008) The quest for a census of the British Empire c.1840–1940. *Journal of Historical Geography* 34(2): 268–285.
- Cohn BS (1984) The Census, Social Structure and Objectification in South Asia. London: Oxford University Press.
- Costa A, Deb A and Kubzansky M (2015) Big data, small credit: the digital revolution and its impact on emerging market consumers. *Innovations: Technology, Governance, Globalization* 10(3–4): 49–80.
- Couldry N and Mejias UA (2018) Data colonialism: rethinking big data's relation to the contemporary subject. *Television and New Media* 20(4): 336–349.
- Couldry N and Mejias UA (2019) The Costs of Connection: How Data Is Colonizing Human Life and Appropriating it for Capitalism. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Couldry N and Powell A (2014) Big data from the bottom up. Big Data and Society 1(2): 1-5.
- Crawford K and Schultz J (2014) Big data and due process: toward a framework to redress predictive privacy harms. *Boston College Law Review* 55(1): 93.
- Davies PHJ (2001) Spies as informants: triangulation and the interpretation of elite interview data in the study of the intelligence and security services. *Politics* 21(1): 73–80.
- Dijck JV (2013) The Culture of Connectivity: A Critical History of Social Media. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Dijck JV, Poell T and Waal MD (2018) The Platform Society. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Dirks NB (1987) The Hollow Crown: Ethnohistory of an Indian Kingdom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Doorn NV and Badger A (2020) Platform capitalism's hidden abode: producing data assets in the gig economy. *Antipode* 52(5): 1475–1495.
- Durand C (2020) Techno-Féodalisme. Critique de l'économie Numérique. Paris: La Découverte.

Eisenmeier S (2018) *Ride-sharing platforms in developing countries: effects and implications in Mexico City.* 3. Oxford: University of Oxford.

Fourcade M and Healy K (2017) Seeing like a market. Socio-Economic Review 15(1): 9-29.

- Friedman B and Nissenbaum H (1996) Bias in computer systems. *ACM Transactions on Information Systems* 14(3): 330–347.
- Fumagalli A, Giuliani A, Lucarelli S, et al. (2019) Cognitive Capitalism, Welfare and Labour the Commonfare Hypothesis. New York: Routledge.
- Fumagalli A and Morini C (2020) Anthropomorphic capital and commonwealth value. Frontiers in Sociology 5: 24.
- Gabor D and Brooks S (2017) The digital revolution in financial inclusion: international development in the fintech era. *New Political Economy* 22(4): 423–436.
- Gerlitz C and Helmond A (2013) The like economy: social buttons and the data-intensive web. New Media and Society 15(8): 1348–1365.
- Gidaris C (2019) Surveillance capitalism, datafication, and unwaged labour: the rise of wearable fitness devices and interactive life insurance. *Surveillance and Society* 17(1/2): 132–138.
- Gillespie T (2010) The politics of "platforms". New Media and Society 12(3): 347-364.
- Graz J-C (2019) *The Power of Standards. Hybrid Authority and the Globalisation of Services.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Greenwood A and Topiwala H (2020) Visions of colonial Nairobi: William Simpson, health, segregation and the problems of ordering a plural society, 1907–1921. *Social History of Medicine* 33(1): 57–78.
- Grosfoguel R (2007) The epistemic decolonial turn: beyond political-economy paradigms. *Cultural Studies* 21(2–3): 211–223.
- Gruszka K and Böhm M (2020) Out of sight, out of mind? (In)visibility of/in platform-mediated work' *New Media and Society* 0(0): 1–20.
- Gruszka K, Scholz-Wäckerle M and Aigner E (2020) Planetary carambolage: the evolutionary political economy of technology, nature and work. *Review of Evolutionary Political Economy* 1(3): 273–293.
- Hands J (2013) Introduction: Politics, Power and "Platformativity". Culture Machine. Special issue: Platform politics 14.
- Helmond A (2015) The platformization of the web: making web data platform ready. *Social Media* + *Society* 1(2).
- Hudson RA (ed) (2010) Colombia: A Country Study. 5th edition. Washington, DC: Library of Congress.
- IAIS (2018) Application Paper on the Use of Digital Technology in Inclusive Insurance. Basel: International Association of Insurance Supervisors.
- IIF (2016) *Insurance Inclusion: Reaching Underserved Poupaltions with Tech.* Washigton: The Institute of International Finance.
- IIF, CFI (2018) Accelerating Financial Inclusion with New Data. Washington: Institute of international finance.

Insight2impact (2016) Advancing Financial Inclusion. Cape Town: Insight2impact.

- Insight2impact (2017) Exploring the potential of alternative data for creating new markets. *Case Study: Branch.* Cape Town: Insight2impact.
- Insight2impact (2018) Inclusive Insurance Enhanced through the Use of Client Data. Cape Town: Insight2impact.
- Insight2impact (2019) *Exploring Africa's Digital Platforms. Insurance in E-Hailing.* Cape Town: Insight2impact.
- Isin EF and Ruppert ES (2019) Data's empire: postcolonial data politics In: Bigo D (ed) *Data Politics: Worlds, Subjects, Rights.* London: Routledge, 207–227.
- Jin DY (2015) Digital Platforms, Imperialism and Political Culture. New York: Routledge.

- K'Akumu OA and Olima WHA (2007) The dynamics and implications of residential segregation in Nairobi. *Habitat International* 31(1): 87–99.
- Kear M (2017) Playing the credit score game: algorithms, "positive" data and the personification of financial objects. *Economy and Society* 46(3–4): 346–368.
- Kenney M and Zysman J (2016) The rise of the platform economy. *Issues in Science and Technology* 32(3): 61–69.
- Kezar A (2008) Understanding leadership strategies for addressing the politics of diversity. *The Journal of Higher Education* 79(4): 406–441.
- Kish Z and Leroy J (2015) Bonded life. Cultural Studies 29(5-6): 630-651.
- Kitchin R (2014) The Data Revolution: Big Data, Open Data, Data Infrastructures & Their Consequences. Los Angeles: SAGE.
- Kwet M (2019) Digital colonialism: US empire and the new imperialism in the Global South. *Race and Class* 60(4): 3–26.
- Lai D and Roccu R (2019) Case study research and critical IR: the case for the extended case methodology. *International Relations* 33(1): 67–87.
- Langevin M (2019) Big data for (not so) small loans: technological infrastructures and the massification of fringe finance. *Review of International Political Economy* 26(5): 790–814.
- Langley P and Leyshon A (2017) Platform capitalism: the intermediation and capitalisation of digital economic circulation. *Finance and Society* 3: 11–31.
- Langlois G and Elmer G (2013) The research politics of social media platforms. *Culture Machine. Special Issue: Platform Politics* 14(0).
- Leal C (2010) Usos del concepto raza en Colombia. In Rosero-Labbé CM, Laó-Montes A and César R (eds) Debates Sobre Ciudadanía Y Políticas Raciales En Las Américas Negras. Bogotá: Universidad Nacional de Colombia, 393–442.
- Leurs K and Shepherd T (2017) Datafication and discrimination. In Schäfer MT and Van Es K (eds) *The Datafied Society: Studying Culture Through Data*. Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.
- Loconto A and Busch L (2010) Standards, techno-economic networks, and playing fields: performing the global market economy. *Review of International Political Economy* 17(3): 507–536.
- Loubere N (2017) China's internet finance boom and tyrannies of inclusion. *China Perspectives* 2017(2017/4): 9–18.
- Mader P (2016) Card crusaders, cash infidels and the holy grails of digital financial inclusion. *Behemoth A Journal on Civilisation* 9(2): 59–81.
- Maldonado-Torres N (2007) On the Coloniality of being. Cultural Studies 21(2-3): 240-270.
- Mantz F (2019) Decolonizing the IPE syllabus: Eurocentrism and the coloniality of knowledge in international political economy. *Review of International Political Economy* 26(6): 1361–1378.
- Maurer WM (2015) Data-mining for development? Poverty, payment, and platform. In: Roy A and Crane ES (eds) *Territories of Poverty: Rethinking North and South*. Athens: University of Georgia Press (Geographies of justice and social transformation, 24).
- McFall L and Moor L (2018) Who, or what, is insurtech personalizing?: persons, prices and the historical classifications of risk. *Distinktion: Journal of Social Theory* 19(2): 193–213.
- McGurk B (2019) Data Profiling and Insurance Law. Oxford: Hart Publishing.
- Melamed J (2011) *Represent and Destroy: Rationalizing Violence in the New Racial Capitalism*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Milan S and Treré E (2019) Big data from the South(s): beyond data universalism. *Television and New Media* 20(4): 319–335.
- Montalban M, Frigant V and Jullien B (2019) Platform economy as a new form of capitalism: a Régulationist research programme. *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 43(4): 805–824.

- Morini C and Fumagalli A (2010) Life put to work: towards a life theory of value. *Ephemera* 10(3/4): 234–252. Morozov E (2019) Digital Capitalism? *New Left Review* (116/117): 33–67.
- Mukeku J (2018) Urban slum morphology and socio-economic analogies: a case study of Kibera Slum, Nairobi, Kenya. *Urbanisation* 3(1): 17–32.
- Natile S (2020) The Exclusionary Politics of Digital Financial Inclusion: Mobile Money, Gendered Walls. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Noble SU (2018) Algorithms of Oppression: How Search Engines Reinforce Racism. New York: New York University Press.
- Noble SU and Tynes BM (eds) (2016) *The Intersectional Internet: Race, Sex, Class, and Culture Online*. New York: Peter Lang.
- Nuccio M and Guerzoni M (2019) Big data: hell or heaven? Digital platforms and market power in the datadriven economy. *Competition and Change* 23(3): 312–328.
- Olinto Rueda J (2012) *Historia de los censos en Colombia*. Santafé de Bogotá, DC, Colombia: DANE, Departamento Administrativo Nacional de Estadística.
- Olinto Rueda J (2013) Síntesis de la historia de los censos en Colombia. Magazín De La Gestíon Estatdística.
- Olson DL and Wu D (2020) Predictive Data Mining Models. Singapore: Springer Nature.
- Orrego VE (2016) ¿Cuántos somos? Una historia de los censos civiles y de la organización estadística en Colombia en la primera mitad del siglo XX\*. *Historia Crítica* 64(64): 141–160.
- Plantin J-C and Punathambekar A (2019) Digital media infrastructures: pipes, platforms, and politics. *Media, Culture and Society* 41(2): 163–174.
- Poell T, Nieborg D and Dijck JV (2019) Platformisation. Internet Policy Review 8(4).
- Pottie-Sherman Y and Graham N (2021) Live, work, and stay? geographies of immigrant receptivity in Atlantic Canada's aspiring gateways. *Geographical Review* 111(2): 287–307.
- Quijano A (2000) Coloniality of power, Eurocentrism, and Latin America. Nepantla: Views from South 1(3): 533–580.
- Quijano A (2007) Coloniality and modernity/rationality. Cultural Studies 21(2-3): 168-178.
- Rahman KS and Thelen K (2019) The rise of the platform business model and the transformation of twentyfirst-century capitalism. *Politics and Society* 47(2): 177–204.
- Ricaurte P (2019) Data epistemologies, the coloniality of power, and resistance. *Television and New Media* 20(4): 350–365.
- Richards L (2015) Handling Qualitative Data: A Practical Guide. 3rd edition. Los Angeles: Sage.
- Rikap C (2022) Amazon: a story of accumulation through intellectual rentiership and predation. *Competition and Change* 26(3–4): 436–466.
- Rikap C and Lundvall B-Å (2020) Big tech, knowledge predation and the implications for development. Innovation and Development 0(0): 1–28.
- Robinson G (2021) Capturing a moving target: interviewing fintech experts via LinkedIn. *Area (London 1969)* 53(4): 671–678.
- Roy A (2010) Poverty Capital: Microfinance and the Making of Development. New York: Routledge.
- Sabaratnam M. (2011) IR in Dialogue ... but can we change the subjects? A typology of decolonising strategies for the study of world politics. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies* 39(3): 781–803.
- Sadowski J (2020) Too Smart: How Digital Capitalism is Extracting Data, Controlling Our Lives, and Taking Over the World. Cambridge: The MIT Press.
- Salau T (1988) Nairobi and Lagos: a comparative analysis of the growth of two African capital cities. In: First International conference on urban growth and spatial planning of Nairobi, Nairobi, Kenya, 1988.
- Schmalensee R and Evans D (2007) *Industrial Organization of Markets with Two-Sided Platforms*. Rochester: Social Science Research Network.

- Sedgwick M and Spiers J (2009) The use of videoconferencing as a medium for the qualitative interview. International Journal of Qualitative Methods 8(1): 1–11.
- Simon J, Wong P-H and Rieder G (2020) Algorithmic bias and the value sensitive design approach. *Internet Policy Review* 9(4).
- Srnicek N (2016) Platform Capitalism. Cambridge: Polity.
- Srnicek N (2018) Platform monopolies and the political economy of AI. In: McDonnell J (ed) *Economics for the Many*. London: Verso.
- Stren RE (1978) Housing the Urban Poor in Africa: Policy, Politics, and Bureaucracy in Mombasa. Berkeley: University of California.
- Suedfeld P, Tetlock PE and Streufert S (1992) Conceptual/integrative complexity. In: Smith CP (ed) *Motivation* and *Personality*. 1st edition. Cambridge University Press, 393–400.
- Terranova T (2000) Free labor: producing culture for the digital economy. Social Text 18(2): 33-58.
- Thatcher J, O'Sullivan D and Mahmoudi D (2016) Data colonialism through accumulation by dispossession: new metaphors for daily data. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space* 34(6): 990–1006.
- The Digital Insurer (2020) MicroInsurance in the digital age: market insights and considerations for insurers by The Digital Insurer. 2 April. Available at: https://www.the-digital-insurer.com/microinsurance-in-the-digital-age-market-insights-and-considerations-for-insurers-by-the-digital-insurer-for-ageas/ (accessed 15 December 2021).
- Tilley L (2016) *The Condition of Market Emergence in Indonesia: Coloniality as Exclusion and Translation*. PhD University of Warwick.
- Tilley L and Shilliam R (2018) Raced markets: an introduction. New Political Economy 23(5): 534-543.
- Touchelay B (2019) British and French colonial statistics: development by hybridization from the nineteenth to the mid-twentieth centuries. In: Fichter JR (ed) *British and French Colonialism in Africa, Asia and the Middle East: Connected Empires across the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Centuries*. Cham: Springer International, 249–274.
- Treré E (2016) Distorsiones tecnopolíticas: represión y resistencia algorítmica del activismo ciudadano en la era del big data. *Tripodos* 39: 35–51.
- Tucker K (2018) Unraveling coloniality in international relations: knowledge, relationality, and strategies for engagement. *International Political Sociology*, 12(3): 215–232.
- Tufekci Z (2015) Algorithmic harms beyond Facebook and Google: emergent challenges of computational agency. *Colorado Technology Law Journal* 13: 203.
- Turner Lee N (2018) Detecting racial bias in algorithms and machine learning. *Journal of Information, Communication and Ethics in Society* 16(3): 252–260.
- Wade P (1985) Racial discrimination in Colombia: guises and disguises. *Cambridge Anthropology*, 10(2): 15–28.
- Warshawsky D (2014) The potential for mixed methods: results from the field in urban South Africa. *The Professional Geographer* 66(1): 160–168.
- Wilson JD (2017) Creating Strategic Value through Financial Technology. Hoboken: Wiley.
- World Bank (2018) How Technology Can Make Insurance More Inclusive. Washington, DC: The World Bank Group.
- Yates J and Murphy C (2019) *Engineering Rules: Global Standard Setting since 1880*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Yin RK (2018) *Case Study Research and Application: Design and Methods.* 6th edition. Thousand Oaks: SAGE (Applied social research methods series).
- Zuboff S (2019) The Age of Surveillance Capitalism: The Fight for a Human Future at the New Frontier of Power. New York: Public Affairs.

# Article 2: Futurity-led Platform Capitalism: The Regulation of Inclusive Insurtech Platforms

Perticone, Y. (2023) Futurity-led platform capitalism: the regulation of inclusive Insurtechplatforms,GlobalPoliticalEconomy,2(2):206–224,DOI:10.1332/26352257Y2023D00000003.

### Futurity-led platform capitalism: the regulation of inclusive Insurtech platforms

This article was originally published in:

© Global Political Economy

Volume 2, Issue 2 (2023)

(peer-reviewed journal published by Bristol University Press)

Article available online since November 27th 2023

https://bristoluniversitypressdigital.com/view/journals/gpe/2/2/article-p206.xml.

# RESEARCH ARTICLE

# Futurity-led platform capitalism: the regulation of inclusive insurtech platforms

Yannick Perticone, yannick.perticone@unil.ch University of Lausanne, Switzerland

This article investigates international and national regulation of the recent foray by inclusive insurance firms into platform capitalism. It contributes to current debates on the governance of Fintech/insurtech in digital financial inclusion and platform capitalism. Drawing on Global Political Economy scholarship and John Commons' concept of futurity, I argue that futurity drives the inclusive insurance market mediated by insurtech platforms. This process is performed within the regulatory sandbox, a dedicated legal framework allowing private firms to test innovative products and business models in a small-scale and controlled environment. The article draws on the analysis of legal documents, semi-structured interviews with key international and national insurance supervisors as well as participant observation in online conferences. The analysis offers empirical insights into the complexities of regulatory institutions to deepen our understanding of the global expansion of platform capitalism in inclusive insurance.

**Key words** inclusive insurance • platform capitalism • regulatory sandbox • futurity • global political economy

#### Key messages

- The regulatory sandbox needs to be analysed in relation to the expansion of platform capitalism in delivering inclusive insurance services.
- An investigation of the socio-legal mechanisms of the regulatory sandbox is necessary to understand the evolution of the inclusive insurance market mediated by insurtech platforms.
- This process is guided by futurity and characterised by a configuration of interests favouring those of platform firms at the expense of policyholders.
- The regulation of insurtech platforms via the regulatory sandbox requires further clarification and discussion from policymakers regarding issues of data property and inclusion of policyholders' representatives.

To cite this article: Perticone, Y. (2023) Futurity-led platform capitalism: the regulation of inclusive insurtech platforms, *Global Political Economy*, 2(2): 206–224, DOI: 10.1332/26352257Y2023D000000003

#### Introduction

Platform business models are progressively spreading into so-called developing and emerging economies (Graham et al, 2017; Graham, 2019; Athique and Parthasarathi, 2020). Beyond the ubiquitous Superplatforms based in the Global North and China, several platform firms have emerged in recent years throughout the world, from Argentina to Brazil, Indonesia to Kenya, which are claimed to be of value for social and economic development purposes (World Bank, 2016; 2018b; Bonina et al, 2021). Platforms are deemed to improve socio-economic conditions by 'enabling the access to services and products that might otherwise be out of reach for marginalised groups of societies' (Nicholson et al, 2021: 865).

As a result, platform firms, whether Big Tech or the smaller type of data-driven platform, are becoming increasingly involved in the provision of financial services to excluded populations across the globe (Aitken, 2017; Bernards, 2019a; Langevin, 2019; Schuster, 2021). Also called financial and insurance technologies – known by the terms Fintech and insurtech – these platform initiatives are encouraged to provide mobile payment technology, credit and insurance services (Natile, 2020; Aitken, 2022; Langley and Leyshon, 2022) and to recruit excluded populations into the financial realm (Gabor and Brooks, 2017; Kar, 2018; Guermond, 2020).

The emergence of Fintech/insurtech platforms in financial inclusion is tightly intertwined with the implementation by international and national financial regulatory institutions of a specific instrument: the regulatory sandbox. This legal framework allows firms to test innovative products or business models in a small-scale and controlled environment. The regulatory sandbox is used particularly in the case of inclusive insurtech platforms,<sup>1</sup> whereby a private company provides digital intermediation between an insurance company and an end user in order to protect against a defined risk. With the International Association of Insurance Supervision (IAIS) and its operating arm for development purposes, Access to Insurance Initiatives (A2ii), closely scrutinising the advent of insurtech platforms, the regulatory sandbox has been proposed as part of the solution, described as 'encouraging innovations making insurance more inclusive' (A2ii, 2021). This article asks: how does the regulation of insurtech platforms contribute to create the inclusive insurance market? And in whose interest?

Recent studies in Global Political Economy (GPE) provide significant accounts of the politico-economic implications of the regulatory sandbox for Fintech platforms (Faria, 2019). The regulatory sandbox works as a new form of financial governance marked by decentralised rule-making mechanisms (Campbell-Verduyn, 2018). Some scholars characterise it as less restrictive than centralised forms of governance, pointing out that it acts more as a Fintech facilitator, failing to prevent riskwashing mechanisms (Brown and Piroska, 2022), and undermining financial democratisation and consumer empowerment (Clarke, 2019). In contrast, other studies read the regulatory sandbox as an extension of earlier forms of institutional incentives, promoting an enabling regulatory environment to cope with the failures of the financial inclusion agenda (Bernards, 2019b). Much of the literature centres on assessing the continuity or change of legal practices related to financial governance. This article shifts the focus towards the internal socio-legal mechanisms of the regulatory sandbox that promote platform capitalism to deliver insurance services for development purposes.

The aim of this article is therefore to unravel the legal foundation and the public/ private configuration of interests at play within the regulatory sandbox. These structure the attempted expansion of the inclusive insurance market intermediated by a platform-based form of capitalism. The article contributes to the ongoing debate in GPE on the governance of Fintech/insurtech as it moulds digital financial inclusion (Natile, 2019; 2020; Brown and Piroska, 2022) and the global platform economy (Clarke, 2019; Rahman and Thelen, 2019; Rikap and Lundvall, 2021). To engage in this debate, I draw on insights from socio-legal studies of finance, analysing the foundational role of legal instruments in materialising capitalist activities (Pistor, 2019; Angeletti and Lemoine, 2021), and on the 'old' tradition of American institutionalism, more specifically the work of John Commons. My approach is predicated on Commons' concept of futurity, which stands as a guiding principle of contemporary economic relations that builds on the capacity to anticipate the uncertain future by acting in the present (Commons, 1934[1990]). Understanding the institutional measures that structure economic activities is crucial because futurity is rooted in legal regulation, since no economic relations can be pursued without first obtaining legal control (Commons, 1934 [1990]). This article contends that we need to combine the analysis of the legal dimensions of platform capitalism with an analysis of the configuration of public and private actors who benefit from the regulatory measure. To do so, I combine Commons' approach with GPE scholarship emphasising the way that legal instruments empower transnational corporations (Cutler, 2003; Graz, 2019; Cutler and Lark, 2022).

In exploring these questions, I argue that futurity drives the inclusive insurance market mediated by insurtech platforms. This process is performed within a particular experimentalist framework, the regulatory sandbox. The article analyses three aspects of the platform–sandbox relationship by claiming that the sandbox: (1) confers on platforms the right to a proprietary control of data; (2) guarantees predictable market expectations and (3) operates a mode of governance that favours private interests at the expense of policyholders' representation. To that end, the article assesses three core issues that have provoked debate among regulators when dealing with platform activities within a regulatory sandbox: data misuse, valuation and property.

Methodologically, the article uses tools from the socio-legal study of finance to open the 'technological black box of the law' regulating platform capitalism (Angeletti and Lemoine, 2021: 189). This approach helps unveil the making of inclusive insurance markets through platforms by starting from a micro-sociological angle (Angeletti and Lemoine, 2021: 189) in the study of a specific legal instrument such as the regulatory sandbox. The article draws on analysis of legal documents such as the Insurance Core Principles (ICP) implemented by the IAIS, the Application Paper on the Use of Digital Technology in Inclusive Insurance published by IAIS and related reports such as Regulating for Responsible Data Innovation by A2ii on the regulation of digital platforms in inclusive insurance. To complement the document analysis, I generated qualitative data by conducting semi-structured interviews with key international and national supervisors,<sup>2</sup> and by participating in online conferences such as the Financial Inclusion Week 2021. Online conferences have proven to be key empirical sites in understanding how markets are instantiated and legitimated (Rethel, 2018; 2019).

The article is structured as follows. The first section sketches the theoretical framework combining GPE insights with the 'old' tradition of institutional political economy. I then examine the regulation of platforms through the sandbox by

assessing three main issues which came to the fore during my research, namely data misuse, valuation and property. In the final section I provide concluding remarks and reflections for further research.

#### Futurity-led platform capitalism

The extensive literature on platform capitalism provided crucial accounts on the structural conditions under which platform firms emerged and developed in various sectors after the 2008 financial crisis (Kenney and Zysman, 2016; Srnicek, 2016; Langley and Leyshon, 2017). Yet, understanding the rise of platforms as a firm requires an institutional dimension to the analysis (Rahman and Thelen, 2019; Atal, 2021). I therefore draw my theoretical framework from GPE approaches that draw on insights from the 'old' tradition of American institutionalism, particularly the work of John Commons. This allows us to reveal the legal foundation of platform capitalism within the inclusive insurance market and to unravel the configuration of interests exercised in the sandbox. The article thus offers an interpretation of Commons' approach that locates the role of the sandbox in the development of platform capitalism within the inclusive insurance market and goes beyond the futurity dimension by unpicking the political tensions that underpin it.

Assessing the regulation of platforms via sandboxes requires an appreciation of the evolution of the firm along the temporal dimension. For this, I draw inspiration from John Commons' work to insert the analysis of platform regulation via sandboxes within a specific temporality of contemporary capitalism called 'futurity' (Commons, 1934 [1990]: 390), which works at the intersection of economics and law. Commons' concept of futurity is mainly sketched out in his 1934 magnum opus *Institutional Economics: Its Place in Political Economy*. For Commons, futurity denotes the extent to which economic relations are oriented not towards the past, nor the present, but towards the future (Commons, 1934 [1990]: 390). It entails an ontological rupture with classical and hedonistic economics by conceiving the unit of an economic activity – the transaction – as shaped by the capacity to anticipate, or forecast, the uncertain future by acting in the present (Commons, 1934 [1990]: 57). Put differently, it is the 'human ability of forecasting having its influence on present behaviour and values' (Commons, 1925: 2, cited in Atkinson and Whalen, 2011: 53–4).

According to Commons, legal regulation is rooted in futurity as no economic relation can be pursued without first obtaining legal control (Commons, 1934 [1990]). This conceptualisation impacts the interpretation of both notions of value and property. Regarding value, Commons emphasises the importance of contemporary legal interpretations based on the exchange value of an asset rather than its use value (Commons, 1934 [1990]). This fundamentally shifts the meaning of value. It is viewed as a valuation process projected into the future, rather than a historical or present attribute. Regarding property, assuming that each transaction is the result of future expectations acted out in the present, the concept of property is dissociated from its physical meaning. It describes the transfer of the right to own future revenues from a particular source or opportunity (Commons, 1934 [1990]). And this transfer of right, argues Commons, is determined by laws which regulate the transfer of property rights: 'by means of the injunction the court can, in advance, enter into the most minute detail of behaviour needed to recognize new rights and protect new definitions of persons and property' (Commons, 1925[1995b]: 234).

GPE scholars have mostly applied the concept of futurity to queries around financial crises, for example by assessing pro-cyclical tendencies of contemporary capitalism (Palan, 2015), the economy of organised crime (Palan, 2017) or the avenue of shadow banking (Nesvetailova, 2015). Futurity is acknowledged to be crucial in understanding changes in value measurement, so that assessing present value based on future expected earnings is prevalent in contemporary capitalism (Palan, 2015). As such, futurity is not a unique feature of the regulatory sandbox, but it characterises the activities of platform capitalism framed by the sandbox. This article therefore examines the way futurity unfolds within a regulatory sandbox dealing with the interpretation of data misuse, valuation and ownership, three core features of platforms' activities I claim that in the case of inclusive insurtech platforms, the interpretation of these issues within the regulatory sandbox epitomises the futurity dimension that enables platform activities to develop.

The focus on platform regulation by the regulatory sandbox also calls for scrutiny of the configuration of actors involved and benefitting from it. In this regard, Commons' idea of 'collective democracy' provides an analytical link between futurity and the social classes that shall be taken into consideration in market governance (Commons, 1935). As capital accumulation is based on the anticipation of future incomes and not on past physical capital created by labour, for the author 'all the conflicting organised classes shall have a voice in the economic and political adjustment' (Commons, 1935: 222). From this insight, I complete Commons' concept of futurity by examining the fundamental role of legal instruments - in this case the regulatory sandbox - in materialising capitalist activities (Pistor, 2019; Angeletti and Lemoine, 2021) and empowering transnational corporations (Cutler and Lark, 2022) such as inclusive insurtech platform. For this purpose, I draw on GPE scholars who have contributed substantially to the analysis of the regulatory power of public and private law in constituting local and global political economies (Cutler, 1999; 2001; Graz, 2019). Hence, capitalist societies are seen as specific legal formations where power relations are highly institutionalised and juridified (Santos, 1985). The peculiar functioning of sandboxes encompasses both public and private modes of governance, with a slight preference for the latter. The light regulatory framework offered by sandboxes to platforms epitomises the continuous liberal regulatory trend in financial inclusion which favours non-binding soft law over hard legislation (Soederberg, 2014). Soft laws act as guidelines for conduct; they are not strictly binding laws, but neither are they irrelevant political maxims (Malanczuk and Akehurst, 1997). Yet, the structure of soft laws tends to orient their pattern of regulation towards more supportive engagement with free-market values (McCahery and Picciotto, 1995; Cutler, 2003: 26). This is achieved by the implementation of private modes of governance, such as the self-assessment of risk of data misuse in the sandbox case, that are tailored to meet the demands of private actors (Graz, 2019) and remove any sensitive political matters from public oversight (Cutler, 2003) - in our case, that of policyholders. My analytical approach based on Commons' notion of futurity is therefore complemented by this more recent scholarship which emphasises the configuration of interests framed within the regulatory sandbox, privileging the platforms' interests over those of policyholders. I claim that these two strands work concomitantly in the development of platforms.

#### The regulatory sandbox for inclusive insurtech platforms

The regulatory sandbox is the prevalent legal tool governing financial technologies within financial inclusion (Hagemann et al, 2018; Magnuson, 2018). In a nutshell, 90

a regulatory sandbox is a legal framework designed as an experiment by financial regulators to allow private firms to test innovative products or business models in a small-scale and controlled environment under the regulator's supervision (Consultative Group to Assist the Poor [CGAP], 2017). The tool is applied to an array of financial sectors ranging from credit, digital payment to insurance. As the principle is similar across sectors, the regulatory sandbox complies with the specific international and national norms and standards of the industry. Regulatory sandboxes dealing with financial technologies were enforced in 2016 in the United Kingdom by the Financial Conduct Authority. Their purpose was to provide an appropriate protection for consumers while promoting competition through technology-based innovations (Financial Conduct Authority, 2016). The regulatory tool was then replicated and applied in various jurisdictions, including so-called developing and emerging economies, to supervise and control the emergence of digital technologies in their own markets. As such, the tool implemented is similar across countries with marginal differences in terms of duration. By 2020, more than 60 jurisdictions among purported developed and developing countries had announced regulatory sandboxes to supervise and promote digital-based technology in the financial sector (CGAP, 2020).

In the inclusive insurance sector, the IAIS and A2ii have played a significant role since the early 2000s in setting up regulatory projects to foster the commercialisation of microinsurance on a global scale (Bernards, 2018). Prior to the deployment of the regulatory sandbox, insurance regulatory institutions had already enforced special licensing procedures at the national level in an attempt to advance microinsurance in the insurance market (for example the Assistance Business Licence in South Africa) (ILO [International Labour Office], 2006). The difference with the regulatory sandbox is precisely its experimental form. It tests and creates appropriate legal conditions for future market activities. In inclusive insurance, more than 30 countries worldwide have operational sandboxes (A2ii, 2020b). Pakistan, India and the Philippines were among the first countries in 2019 to announce the adoption of a regulatory sandbox framework for insurance technologies (A2ii, 2020a). Indeed, sandboxes emerged alongside inclusive insurtech platforms as a new business entity supporting the sale of 'personalized' insurance products by including alternative data in risk premium calculations to effectively meet 'consumers' needs' (The Digital Insurer, 2020). The increasing adoption of smartphones and growing expenditures on digital infrastructures in developing and emerging economies (World Bank, 2016; 2018b) have led inclusive insurance market initiatives to express an interest in harnessing alternative data in the same way as microcredit markets. The regulatory sandbox was launched around the world as the principal regulatory tool in response to the economic reorganisation entailed by the rise of platform firms. This response has taken on a particular experimentalist form.

Sandboxes are designed as limited regulatory environments that can be applied in specific circumstances (Buckley et al, 2019). Regulatory sandboxes are seen as a way of 'testing innovations in a safe and controlled environment with clear boundaries and safeguards' (IAIS, 2018a: 19). Therefore, entry to the sandbox is governed by predetermined criteria that firms are required to meet (Knight and Mitchell, 2020). Although the eligibility criteria vary across jurisdictions, they share a similar pattern (IRA [Insurance Regulatory Authority], 2018; NIC [National Insurance Commission], 2021). First, a firm must be offering financial innovation which benefits excluded and underserved individuals. Second, it must elaborate internal tools to

assess customers' protection during the process, to be reported later to the regulators (CGAP, 2017). Upon approval of the application, the inclusive insurtech platform is issued by the national regulatory agency with a formal authorisation (IAIS, 2018a), which in some cases takes the form of a licence, such as Ghana's 'insurance innovation licence' (NIC, 2021). This licence allows platforms to calibrate their service to comply with international and national insurance principles, standards and guidelines within a specific time frame – 12 to 24 months depending on the jurisdiction (Cenfri, 2021). The procedure makes it possible for data-driven platforms to conduct their operations with a small number of customers, mostly circumscribed within a specific geographical location and under the supervision of regulators (A2ii, 2018a). Thus, it provides inclusive insurtech platforms with a light and privileged regulatory framework with the promise of financial innovation for improving insurance inclusiveness (A2ii, 2018a). Sandboxes came to the fore as a result of the conflicting mandates of supervisors and regulators. Innovation is considered central to ensure market development, but it is not without risks, as its implications on society are unknown. Hence, sandboxes are said to be an attempt to deal with these conflicting requirements to 'encourage innovation and competition for market development while curtailing consumer protection risk' (Cenfri, 2018: 11).

This analysis shows how futurity guides the deployment of platform capitalism within the inclusive insurance market by becoming embedded in the legal instrument of the regulatory sandbox. Against this background, I stress the legal dimension and configuration of interests involved in governing platform capitalism vis-à-vis the quest to expand the inclusive insurance market. We now turn to three core issues that have provoked debate among regulators when dealing with platform activities within a regulatory sandbox: data misuse, valuation and property.

#### The proprietary control of data

The matter of data ownership raises important questions: how and to whom should property rights on data be allocated (Stepanov, 2020)? As the issue is of vital concern for the global digital economy, it also arose in inclusive insurance with the increase in platform-mediated activities (World Bank, 2016; 2018a). The IAIS position aligns with the European General Data Protection Regulation which allocates specific rights to data providers in terms of data protection (European Commission, 2017). The IAIS response falls under Standards 19.11 and 19.12 of the ICP by demanding that insurance providers and platforms ensure the protection and security of customers' data (IAIS, 2018b). Policyholders are accorded the right to 'have access, to retrieve and/or correct the data collected' (IAIS, 2018b: 274), but without stipulating a clear allocation of property rights either for the policyholder or the platform (World Bank, 2021). As such, the IAIS enforces existing ICP standards that provide the policyholder with specific rights in terms of data protection but leaves the issue of data property in what can be described as a 'legal loophole' (Hogan and Shepherd, 2015).

I was confronted with this legal loophole while observing and participating in the online conference of the Financial Inclusion Week 2021 organised by the Center for Financial Inclusion. The plenary session was a discussion of the impact of data-driven technologies on financial inclusion. The panel comprised insurance regulators and think-tank representatives who had conducted research on data policy and regulation issues. The question I raised to the insurance regulators attending the

panel (via the chat function) was the following: who, between platform firms and customers, legally owns the data points used to measure risk and therefore deliver the financial service?<sup>3</sup> The answers from the three panellists revealed the complexity and subtlety around the issue of property. The panellists acknowledged that, legally speaking, platforms do not own data points in proprietary terms.<sup>4</sup> Rather, data are controlled by platforms with customers' consent.<sup>5</sup> This means that at any time a customer can demand to regain access to their data without any due counterpart, as stipulated by the IAIS.

The same terminology is used in the following statement made by a Senior Manager of Risks Regulation of a non-for-profit market facilitator agency: 'Data are being held [by platforms] on behalf of the client. At the time they want to process the data, and/or use for other circumstances than processing, they need to ask for customer's consent. ... Thereby, platforms control data, but do not own the data points.' (Interview, 11 November 2021). The fiction of 'holding data on behalf of the client' neatly conceals the absence of a proper legal definition of property rights; this obfuscation allows insurance regulators to interpret data property in terms of 'control'. Hence, through this legal loophole, the interpretation provides legal grounds for platforms to appropriate data and use those data to generate revenue. While juridically there is no mention of property or property rights, I argue that the interpretation of property in terms of 'control' epitomises the legal reading that allocates to the platforms an effective property right over data.

This interpretation resonates with Commons' conception of property and how its meaning changed in the early 20th century (Commons, 1924 [1995a]). Commons exposed the difference between property and property rights. In his account, the meaning of property evolved from the legal definition enforced by the US Supreme Court to value firms' assets according to their exchange value or 'the present value of future sales' (Commons, 1934 [1990]: 452). This distinguishes an interpretation of property based on the use value of an object, from an interpretation based on an object being held by an owner who then has the exclusive use or right to disposal of the object (Parsons and Commons, 1942). Property is considered intangible, defined as 'the rights to the future monetary income to be derived by selling of materials' (Parsons and Commons, 1942: 419). It is the expected uses of the property, and the rights allocated to such uses, that defines property (Commons, 1924 [1995a]). The usage arises from the producing and consuming power of the person in control, thus the 'legal term [of property] carries this futuristic dimension of an action' (Commons, 1924 [1995a]: 19) done in the present but thought for future purposes.

As a result, and beyond the question of whether or not platforms are allowed to sell data to third parties, the interpretation of data based on its value reveals the temporal dimension guiding the proprietary control of data. Indeed, data points serve the 'insurantial logic' rendering uncertainty 'fungible' (Lobo-Guerrero, 2017: 5), meaning the transformation of uncertainty into measurable risk and 'something amenable to trade and exchange' (Lobo-Guerrero, 2017: 5). The granularity of data inserted in predictive risk assessment is the asset that nourishes the calculative machinery of inclusive insurtech platforms, converting policyholders into investible risk.

In this way, data are gathered and valued as an asset according to their exchange value, meaning the expected financial profits from their future use. Recent studies show how data have to be recognised as a form of intangible asset class (Sadowski, 2019; 2020; Prainsack, 2020; Rikap and Lundvall, 2021). Data 'create value'

(Sadowski, 2020: 34), but most importantly data are treated as assets, as they are managed and transformed to produce future revenue streams (Birch et al, 2021). The valuation of data by the regulator is a projection into the future rather than being determined by historical and current characteristics.

Within the sandbox framework, the notion of control determines data to be an intangible asset. The interpretation provided by the regulators illustrates the futurity of platform data valuation. By granting licences to platforms, the regulatory sandbox implicitly transfers and confers to platforms the right to own the future profits generated by the processing of data. It confers the right for platforms to benefit from the expected power of that right (Atkinson and Whalen, 2011). The conferred right to control data and own its future financial outcomes epitomises the dissociation of ownership of capital, in our case data, from its management (Minsky, 1993) by the platform. Thus, it is the interpretation of data ownership implemented within a regulatory sandbox that enables platforms to manage data and extract future financial streams from their processing.

The regime of proprietary control undoubtedly serves the purpose of platforms' patterns of accumulation. By following every digital trail of a policyholder, this process reveals a current phase of accumulation identified with the exploitation of life itself (Fumagalli et al, 2019). Social life as a whole appears to be the main resource through which capital can monetise future revenues (Morini and Fumagalli, 2010), in this case financial revenues. Hence, the lives of targeted populations are transformed into data that serve as resources that can be discovered, collected and appropriated by inclusive insurtech platforms. This raises an issue in terms of profit redistribution. Inclusive insurtech platforms do not comply with any redistributive mechanism that would allow policyholders to retrieve the financial gains produced by the processing of (their) data.<sup>6</sup>

It is worth noting here that revenues for inclusive insurtech platforms are not generated under the distributional model used by Superplatforms (the tech giants referred to collectively as GAMAM). By privatising knowledge, Superplatforms are able to capture value as a rent (Durand, 2020; Rikap and Lundvall, 2021), whereas inclusive insurtech platforms appropriate data to stream future financial revenues for insurance companies and earn a commission from the sale of insurance policies. The former model is said to lead to monopolistic tendencies due to rent mechanisms and concentration of knowledge in the hands of the platform. The latter, by contrast, illustrates outsourcing mechanisms within the global insurance industry aimed at expanding its services in the Global South.

To sum up, futurity drives inclusive insurtech platforms in their process of capital accumulation. The interpretation of data property in terms of control occurring within the regulatory sandbox encapsulates the implicit transfer of rights to the platforms in their quest to own the future revenues extracted from data processing. As a legal instrument granting authorisation for platforms to process data, the regulatory sandbox is influential in controlling, transferring and distributing risks within the insurance sector in its attempt to expand the inclusive insurance market to a larger part of the global population.

#### Guaranteeing predictable market expectations

This section shows how a futurity-led dimension guides the regulatory sandbox to guarantee market expectations by devising an institutional compromise that ensures

inclusive insurance transactions via platform firms. This is illustrated by the supervisors' response in dealing with issue of platform risk of data misuse.

I first came across the issue of data misuse in platform activities when digging into the report entitled *Regulating for Responsible Data Innovation* released by A2ii (A2ii, 2018a). This document advises regulators on the hazards related to data processing that might jeopardise consumer protection. In this context, data misuse appears to be a serious concern in the pursuit of policyholder protection when inclusive insurtech platforms intermediate the transaction (IAIS, 2018a: 29). The report summarises the problem as follows: 'The major dilemma insurance regulators face when confronted with how to regulate consumer data is that they must tread the balance to achieve positive consumer outcomes, by both enabling data-driven innovation but still protecting consumers from the risks that arise' (A2ii, 2018a: 4).

The debate features two opposing political economies on data processing, that is, an extensive and a cautious model. The extensive political economy model stems from a platform's core attributes in the collection and analysis of an infinite amount of data (Fourcade and Healy, 2017). Infinite is used here in the sense of underpinning the claim by a Chief Technology Officer of an inclusive insurance company that 'for insurance, no data is useless information. It is just a matter of how to use it' (Interview with Chief Technology Officer of a Southeast Asian inclusive insurance company, 23 September 2020). In other words, every single data point is deemed to be useful (Cenfri, 2017). This claim is based on the following rationale: non-traditional data create new ways to assess a customer's propensity for risk and, consequently, allow insurers to offer more convenient and affordable premiums (Costa et al, 2015). Inclusive insurtech platforms are thus said to provide insurance firms with more granular data on policyholders, facilitating more accurate risk categorisation and policy underwriting (A2ii, 2017). Embracing new and large datasets is said to potentially increase insurance inclusion (CGAP, 2015; Cenfri, 2017; IIF and Accion, 2018): collecting and analysing granular data would eventually achieve the supervisors' mandate to foster market development through innovation.

On the other hand, international and national supervisory bodies advocate for a more cautious standpoint towards the collection of large volumes of data. Regulators also acknowledge that alternative data analytics can be misused by insurance companies to 'price out' individuals representing too high a risk (A2ii, 2018b: 14). A2ii stresses that some types of alternative data, such as a customer's long-term pattern of financial transactions, might generate higher premium prices for some customer segments since the insurance provider can identify major life changes and therefore additional risks (A2ii, 2018b). Eventually, if datasets introduced into machine-learning systems are biased, the outcome would be equally biased risk calculations, thus excluding and/ or discriminating some populations (A2ii, 2018b: 14).

These two political economies are contradictory as the volume of data gathered affects both inclusive and exclusive outcomes. International and national regulators responded to this contradiction by applying the principle of proportionality that takes shape within the regulatory sandbox. This principle reflects a common trend in international financial regulation since the global financial crisis (Jones and Knaack, 2019; Binder, 2020). The rationale of voluntary guidelines drawn up by the G20 is based on proportionality to manage the risks of digital financial innovation while supporting financial inclusion (Magnuson, 2018; Alexander, 2021). Supervisors thus require insurance providers and insurtech platforms to 'recognise the need to

95

actively balance the promise of digital innovation [for market development] with the new risks that rapidly evolving technology introduces' (GPFI [Global Partnership for Financial Inclusion], 2016: 3). The main hurdle for policymakers is to guarantee the development of financial technologies that maximise economic opportunities while minimising potential risks to the target populations (Bank of England, 2017). For instance, in 2019, the Kenyan Insurance Regulatory Authority (IRA) set up a policy agenda claiming to facilitate the testing of data-driven platform firms in the inclusive insurance sector through regulatory sandboxes. The purpose was defined as an intention to 'drive innovation in the insurance sector in developing new products or services with a clear potential to advance the objectives of inclusive insurance' (IRA, 2018). The sandbox must be 'agile enough to ensure that balance' (Interview with a Senior Manager of Risks Regulation from a non-for-profit market facilitator agency responsible for developing a regulatory sandbox, 11 November 2021).

The issue that international and national insurance regulators face in coping with data processing by platforms brings the underlying conflict to the fore. As Bernards (2018) notes, since market development became part of supervisors' mandates from the early 2000s, regulators have struggled to balance concerns around social protection imperatives and the deepening of the financial market. However, supervisors' responses to data misuse show how futurity and legal instruments unfold in the creation of platform capitalism within inclusive insurance.

As such, the regulatory sandbox plays out as a legal instrument anticipating future market distortions resulting from data misuse. The laboratory environment creates the experience needed for transacting insurance services with the intermediation of inclusive insurtech platforms. This compromise works to guarantee 'securities of expectations' for participants, namely that an economic activity can be repeated in the future under the conditions that future economic outcomes are more or less controlled (Commons, 1934 [1990]: 57–8). Therefore, the proportionality principle is deemed to accommodate both an extensive and a cautious model of data processing. It reconciles opposing political economies (Graz, 2019) dealing with the misuse of data and devises an institutional compromise arising from conflicting political perspectives (Bartley, 2007) on how data need to be processed. Against this background, the regulatory sandbox provides a normative framework enabling insurance practitioners from different jurisdictions to transact in a relatively 'stable, predictable and secure environment' (Cutler, 1999: 60), thereby legitimising the current infrastructure of the inclusive insurance market which is increasingly organised around platform firms.

#### The prevalence of private interests

Commons' concept of futurity has been very helpful in addressing the temporality of platform capitalism in inclusive insurance as well as understanding its role in the regulatory sandbox as an important mediator of value. In this section, I suggest moving beyond the temporality dimension to assess the politics inside the regulatory sandbox when it comes to the issue of data misuse. A look at measures based on the IAIS and A2ii principles, standards and guidelines applied within the sandbox, shows the configuration of interests at play between platform firms, regulatory institutions and policyholders.

The guidelines regarding data misuse are related to the conduct of business requirements in Insurance Core Principle 19 and the associated Standard 19.12 on

216

the protection of customer data (IAIS, 2018a). ICP 19 stipulates that 'supervisors require insurers and intermediaries to treat customers fairly before and through the obligation of the contract' (IAIS, 2018b: 253). The related standards require insurers and intermediaries to have 'policies and procedures for the protection and use of information on customers' (IAIS, 2018b: 272), and its related Guideline 19.12.5/6/7 affirms that 'internal control mechanisms' are required to protect against 'data misuse' (IAIS, 2018b: 274). Thus, international and national insurance regulators shaped their response to the issue by demanding that platform firms proceed with a self-assessment of any data misuse.

For instance, the IRA in Kenya implemented a strategy for data-related risks around the interpretation of existing market conduct guidelines, together with a Treating Customers Fairly (TCF) model which basically requires insurers and intermediaries to develop their own self-assessment tool to ensure fair customer treatment (A2ii, 2018b). TCF is designed in broad terms to 'demonstrate evidence of fair treatment ... at all stages of the relationship' (IRA, 2015: 5). The respect of market conduct guidelines and the requirement of a self-assessment tool based on a TCF model are the instruments employed to avoid any type of exclusion and unfair prices. However, they are rather opaque regarding the specific criteria used for assessment in terms of data misuse.

The IRA in Uganda proceeded in a similar way, although an external consultant was contracted to help create a data-related risk assessment tool that is shared with private players (Cenfri, 2020). The tool measures the type of risk a new insurance product might generate (climate-related products are inherently more difficult to implement than, for example, a hospital cashback service) as well as assessing the internal resources and governance strategies and procedures of the company to determine whether the management team is skilled enough to enter the field (Interview with external consultant, 4 November 2021). Again, internal control mechanisms that are put in place remain relatively unspecific on the criteria for evaluating the risks of exclusion related to the misuse of data by platforms. The pattern of risk calculation is unclear on which risk feature to prioritise; moreover, the pattern is not harmonised across countries.

The two-part structure of the regulatory sandbox embodies a relatively widespread pattern of financial regulation involving both private and public actors. This results in a specific configuration of interests that is supposed to balance the interests of both national regulatory institutions and inclusive insurtech platforms. However, the way data misuse is dealt with brings to the fore the dominance of private interests over general interests.

Internal control mechanisms applied within the regulatory sandbox favour platforms since no specific criteria are demanded from the regulatory authority to assess data misuse. Platforms are free to frame the risk assessment model with the only counter expertise of the regulators. This provides platforms with leeway to choose whether to include or exclude in the model key information on data misuse. Hence, internal control mechanisms are seen as tools of governance whose outcome can easily be turned to the private actor's advantage (Graz, 2015; 2019). The internal control mechanism on data misuse reveals patterns of 'governance tailored to meet the demands of businesses under condition of late capitalism' (Cutler, 2003: 2), in our case platform capitalism. In this sense, the sandbox shares similarities with what Soederberg (2014) refers to as soft laws that create a supporting structure for free-market values through their discretionary application, which removes many politically sensitive matters from public oversight and accountability.

In summary, the regulation of platforms through regulatory sandboxes shapes the configuration of power in favour of platform interests. Internal control mechanisms and the opacity on the variables used to assess future potential data misuse that might harm customers pave the way for inclusive insurtech platforms to deploy their pattern of capital accumulation. Thereby, and in line with Brown and Piroska's (2022) argument, the results leave plenty of scope for a deeper investigation into the democratic implications of this form of regulation.

#### Conclusion

To conclude, I have argued in this article that futurity is the driving principle guiding the inclusive insurance market mediated by insurtech platforms. My research demonstrates that this process is performed in an experimental form via the regulatory sandbox, which: (1) confers on platforms the right to control data and own future revenues from the appropriation of those data; (2) accommodates opposing insights of data processing and potentially (3) encourages private modes of governance which silence the policyholder's voice. This analysis has important implications for studies on the governance of Fintech/insurtech for financial inclusion. It contributes to current debates in GPE assessing the continuity and/or change in patterns in the global governance of finance. Drawing on Commons' concept of futurity and GPE scholarship, the article offers an analysis of the socio-legal dynamics at work in the attempted expansion of the inclusive insurance market via platform capitalism.

The findings also suggest that policymakers need to pay attention to, first, the inclusion of policyholders' representatives throughout the regulatory sandbox, to balance the configuration of interests dominated by private actors, and second, the need for clarity over data property, which generates challenging issues in terms of profit redistribution. One area for further research, which could not be tackled in this article, is whether the regulatory sandbox facilitates non-profit insurtech platform initiatives. Given the platforms' characteristics of being malleable and exercising diverse political and economic commitments (Clarke, 2019), further avenues for investigation might include scrutinising the implications of international and national insurance supervisors promoting and sustaining social platform initiatives which repurpose insurance as a tool to alleviate poverty through risk-sharing mechanisms.

#### Notes

- <sup>1</sup> In this article, I mobilise the terminology 'inclusive' to use the same qualifier used by insurtech companies. The 'inclusive' adjective does not refer to the inclusive character of these platforms.
- <sup>2</sup> More precisely I refer here to members of the supervisory bodies, A2ii, FSD Africa, CGAP, IRA Kenya and IRA Uganda.
- <sup>3</sup> For more on the session, see: *Regulatory adaptation: the changing role of financial sector regulators*. Financial Inclusion Week 2021 Online Conference, 2 November 2021, https://cenfri.org/videos/regulatory-adaptation/.
- <sup>4</sup> Regulatory adaptation: the changing role of financial sector regulators. Financial Inclusion Week 2021 Online Conference, 2 November 2021, https://cenfri.org/videos/regulatory-adaptation/.
- <sup>5</sup> From the session: *Risks, harms and opportunities in data-driven technology for financial inclusion.* Financial Inclusion Week 2021 Online Conference, 3 November 2021, https://cenfri. org/videos/risks-harms-and-opportunities/.

<sup>6</sup> With the possible exception of Rwanda, which is attempting to enforce a measure demanding that platforms redistribute the profits generated from the processing of data as a type of dividend.

#### Funding

The author received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Rahel Kunz, Sylvain Maechler, Nick Bernards and Timo Walter for providing helpful comments on earlier versions of this article. We also thank Paula Bownas for her great proofreading work.

#### Author biography

**Yannick Perticone** is a PhD candidate and teaching assistant in International Political Economy at the University of Lausanne. His thesis dissertation focuses on the emergence of platform capitalism in the inclusive insurance sector.

#### Conflict of interest

The author declares that there is no conflict of interest.

#### References

- A2ii (2017) Report of the 24th A2ii-IAIS Consultation Call. Supervising Insurtech, Eschborn: Access to insurance initiative.
- A2ii (2018a) *Regulating for Responsible Data Innovation*, Eschborn: Access to insurance initiative.
- A2ii (2018b) Regulating InsurTech: Role of the Regulator in Managing Data Risks and Protecting Consumers, Eschborn: A2ii.
- A2ii (2020a) The Philippines issues insurtech regulatory sandbox guidelines, https://www.a2ii.org/en/news/a2ii-newsflash-the-philippines-issues-insurtechregulatory-sandbox-guidelines (Accessed: 7 January 2020).
- A2ii (2020b) The SEC Pakistan issues regulatory sandbox guidelines, https://www. a2ii.org/en/news/a2ii-newsflash-the-sec-pakistan-issues-regulatory-sandboxguidelines (Accessed: 21 January 2020).
- A2ii (2021) Sixteen years of inclusive insurance regulation, https://a2ii.org/en/blog/ sixteen-years-of-inclusive-insurance-regulation (Accessed: 2 May 2021).
- Aitken, R. (2017) 'All data is credit data': constituting the unbanked, *Competition & Change*, 21(4): 274–300. doi: 10.1177/1024529417712830
- Aitken, R. (2022) Mediating and mapping climate risk: micro-insurance and earth observation, *Journal of Cultural Economy*, 15(4): 468–87. doi: 10.1080/17530350.2022.2098165
- Alexander, K. (2021) Financial inclusion and banking regulation: the role of proportionality, *Law and Contemporary Problems*, 84(1): 129–52.
- Angeletti, T. and Lemoine, B. (2021) The laws of finance for a sociology of finance and law entanglement, *European Journal of Sociology*, 62(2): 183–212. doi: 10.1017/ s0003975621000278
- Atal, M.R. (2021) The Janus faces of Silicon Valley, *Review of International Political Economy*, 28(2): 336–50. doi: 10.1080/09692290.2020.1830830

- Athique, A. and Parthasarathi, V. (eds) (2020) *Platform Capitalism in India*, Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Atkinson, G. and Whalen, C.J. (2011) Futurity: cornerstone of post-Keynesian institutionalism, in C.J. Whalen, *Financial Instability and Economic Security after the Great Recession*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, pp 53–74.
- Bank of England (2017) 'The promise of fintech something new under the sun?' Speech by Mark Carney, Presented at the Deutsche Bundesbank G20 conference on 'Digitising finance, financial inclusion and financial literacy', Wiesbaden, 25 January, https://perma.cc/GZ95-G3SA (Accessed: 19 December 2019).
- Bartley, T. (2007) Institutional emergence in an era of globalization: the rise of transnational private regulation of labour and environmental conditions, *American Journal of Sociology*, 113(2): 297–351. doi: 10.1086/518871
- Bernards, N. (2018) The truncated commercialization of microinsurance and the limits of neoliberalism, *Development and Change*, 49(6): 1447–70. doi: 10.1111/dech.12454
- Bernards, N. (2019a) The poverty of Fintech? Psychometrics, credit infrastructures, and the limits of financialization, *Review of International Political Economy*, 26(5): 815–38. doi: 10.1080/09692290.2019.1597753
- Bernards, N. (2019b) Tracing mutations in neoliberal development governance: 'Fintech', failure, and the politics of marketization, *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, 51(7): 1442–59. doi: 10.1177/0308518x19862576
- Binder, J.H. (2020) Proportionality at the resolution stage: calibration of resolution measures and the public interest test, *European Business Organization Law Review*, 21(2): 453–74. doi: 10.1007/s40804-019-00143-1
- Birch, K., Cochrane, D.T. and Ward, C. (2021) Data as asset? The measurement, governance, and valuation of digital personal data by big tech, *Big Data & Society*, 8(1): 1–15. doi: 10.1177/20539517211017308
- Bonina, C., Koskinen, K., Eaton, B. and Gawer, A. (2021) Digital platforms for development: foundations and research agenda, *Information Systems Journal*, 31(6): 869–902. doi: 10.1111/isj.12326
- Brown, E. and Piroska, D. (2022) Governing fintech and fintech as governance: the regulatory sandbox, riskwashing, and disruptive social classification, *New Political Economy*, 27(1): 19–32. doi: 10.1080/13563467.2021.1910645
- Buckley, R.P., Arner, D.W., Veidt, R. and Zetzsche, D.A. (2019) *Building FinTech Ecosystems: Regulatory Sandboxes, Innovation Hubs and Beyond*, SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 3455872, Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network.
- Campbell-Verduyn, M. (ed) (2018) *Bitcoin and beyond: Cryptocurrencies, Blockchains and Global Governance*, Abingdon: Routledge.
- Cenfri (2017) InsurTech for Development: A Review of Insurance Technologies and Applications in Africa, Asia and Latin America, South Africa: Cenfri.
- Cenfri (2018) Regulating for Innovation, South Africa: Cenfri.
- Cenfri (2020) IRA Regulating for Innovation: Case Study, South Africa: Cenfri.
- Cenfri (2021) Regulating for Innovation. Toolkit, South Africa: Cenfri.
- CGAP (Consultative Group to Assist the Poor) (2015) The Potential of Digital Data: How Far Can It Advance Financial Inclusion?, Focus Note 100, Washington, DC: CGAP.
- CGAP (2017) Regulatory sandboxes and financial inclusion, https://www.cgap.org/ research/publication/regulatory-sandboxes-and-financial-inclusion (Accessed: 10 January 2017).

- CGAP (2020) *How to Build a Regulatory Sandbox. A Practical Guide for Policy Makers*, Washington, DC: Consultative Group to Assist the Poor.
- Clarke, C. (2019) Platform lending and the politics of financial infrastructures, *Review of International Political Economy*, 26(5):863–85. doi: 10.1080/09692290.2019.1616598
- Commons, J.R. (1934 [1990]) Institutional Economics; Its Place in Political Economy, New York: Macmillan.
- Commons, J.R. (1935) Communism and collective democracy, *The American Economic Review*, 25(2): 212–23.
- Commons, J.R. (1924 [1995a]) The Legal Foundation of Capitalism, New York: Macmillan.
- Commons, J.R. (1925 [1995b]) Reasonable Value, Ann Arbor, MI: Edwards Brothers.
- Costa, A., Deb, A. and Kubzansky, M. (2015) Big data, small credit: the digital revolution and its impact on emerging market consumers, *Innovations: Technology, Governance, Globalization*, 10(3–4): 49–80. doi: 10.1162/inov\_a\_00240
- Cutler, A.C. (1999) Locating 'authority' in the global political economy, *International Studies Quarterly*, 43(1): 59–81. doi: 10.1111/0020-8833.00111
- Cutler, A.C. (2001) Globalization, the rule of law, and the modern law merchant: medieval or late capitalist associations?, *Constellations*, 8(4): 480–502. doi: 10.1111/1467-8675.00254
- Cutler, A.C. (2003) Private Power and Global Authority: Transnational Merchant Law in the Global Political Economy, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Cutler, A.C. and Lark, D. (2022) The hidden costs of law in the governance of global supply chains: the turn to arbitration, *Review of International Political Economy*, 29(3): 719–48. doi: 10.1080/09692290.2020.1821748
- Durand, C. (2020) Techno-Féodalisme. Critique de l'économie Numérique, Paris: La Découverte.
- European Commission (2017) *The Economics of Ownership, Access and Trade in Digital Data*, JRC Technical Reports. JRC Digital Economy Working Paper, Seville: European Commission.
- Faria, I. (2019) Trust, reputation and ambiguous freedoms: financial institutions and subversive libertarians navigating blockchain, markets, and regulation, *Journal of Cultural Economy*, 12(2): 119–32. doi: 10.1080/17530350.2018.1547986
- Financial Conduct Authority (2016) Financial conduct authority's regulatory sandbox opens to applications, https://www.fca.org.uk/news/press-releases/financial-conduct-authority%E2%80%99s-regulatory-sandbox-opens-applications (Accessed: 9 May 2016).
- Fourcade, M. and Healy, K. (2017) Seeing like a market, *Socio-Economic Review*, 15(1): 9–29. doi: 10.1093/ser/mww033
- Fumagalli, A., Giuliani, A., Lucarelli, S. and Vercellone, C. (2019) *Cognitive Capitalism, Welfare and Labour the Commonfare Hypothesis*, New York: Routledge.
- Gabor, D. and Brooks, S. (2017) The digital revolution in financial inclusion: international development in the fintech era, *New Political Economy*, 22(4): 423–36. doi: 10.1080/13563467.2017.1259298
- GPFI (Global Partnership for Financial Inclusion) (2016) G20 High-Level Principles for Digital Financial Inclusion, Chengdu: Global Partnership for Financial Inclusion.
  Graham, M. (ed) (2019) Digital Economies at Global Margins, Cambridge: The MIT Press.

- Graham, M., Hjorth, I. and Lehdonvirta, V. (2017) Digital labour and development: impacts of global digital labour platforms and the gig economy on worker livelihoods, *Transfer: European Review of Labour and Research*, 23(2): 135–62. doi: 10.1177/1024258916687250
- Graz, J.C. (2015) Standardizing services: transnational authority and market power, in K. van der Pijl (ed) *Handbook of the International Political Economy of Production*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, pp 132–48.
- Graz, J.C. (2019) *The Power of Standards. Hybrid Authority and the Globalisation of Services*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Guermond,V. (2020) Marketisation as financialisation in the making? The construction of remittance markets in Senegal, *Geoforum*, 117(3): 234–45. doi: 10.1016/j. geoforum.2020.10.009
- Hagemann, R., Skees, J.H. and Thierer, A. (2018) Soft law for hard problems: the governance of emerging technologies in an uncertain future, *Colorado Technology Law Journal*, 17(37): 37–130.
- Hogan, M. and Shepherd, T. (2015) Information ownership and materiality in an age of big data surveillance, *Journal of Information Policy*, 5(1): 6–31. doi: 10.5325/jinfopoli.5.2015.6
- IAIS (International Association of Insurance Supervisors) (2018a) *Application Paper on the Use of Digital Technology in Inclusive Insurance*, Basel: International Association of Insurance Supervisors.
- IAIS. (2018b) *Insurance Core Principles*, Basel: International Association of Insurance Supervisors.
- IIF and Accion (2018) *Inclusive Insurance: Closing the Protection Gap for Emerging Customers*, Washington, DC: Center for Financial Inclusion at Accion and the Institute of International Finance.
- ILO (International Labour Office) (2006) *Protecting the Poor: A Microinsurance Compendium*, C.F. Churchill (ed) Vol. I., Geneva and Munich: International Labour Office and Munich Re Foundation.
- IRA (Insurance Regulatory Authority) (2015) *Treating Customers Fairly (TCF) Model* of Consumer Protection, Kenya: Insurance Regulatory Authority.
- IRA (2018) *Invitation to Apply for the Regulatory Sandbox*, Nairobi: Insurance Regulatory Authority.
- Jones, E. and Knaack, P. (2019) Global financial regulation: shortcomings and reform options, *Global Policy*, 10 (2): 193–206. doi: 10.1111/1758-5899.12656
- Kar, S. (2018) *Financializing Poverty: Labor and Risk in Indian Microfinance*, South Asia in Motion. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Kenney, M. and Zysman, J. (2016) The rise of the platform economy, *Issues in Science and Technology*, 32(3): 61–9.
- Knight, B. and Mitchell, T. (2020) *The Sandbox Paradox: Balancing the Need to Facilitate Innovation with the Risk of Regulatory Privilege*, SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 3561860, Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network.
- Langevin, M. (2019) Big data for (not so) small loans: technological infrastructures and the massification of fringe finance, *Review of International Political Economy*, 26(5): 790–814. doi: 10.1080/09692290.2019.1616597
- Langley, P. and Leyshon, A. (2017) Platform capitalism: the intermediation and capitalization of digital economic circulation, *Finance and Society*, 3(1): 11–31. doi: 10.2218/finsoc.v3i1.1936

Langley, P. and Leyshon, A. (2022) Neo-colonial credit: FinTech platforms in Africa, Journal of Cultural Economy, 15(4): 401–15. doi: 10.1080/17530350.2022.2028652

Lobo-Guerrero, L. (2017) Insuring Life Value, Security and Risk, London: Routledge.

Magnuson, W. (2018) Regulating fintech, Vanderbilt Law Review, 71(4): 1167.

- Malanczuk, P. and Akehurst, M.B. (1997) *Akehurst's Modern Introduction to International Law*, London: Routledge.
- McCahery, J. and Picciotto, S. (1995) Creative lawyering and the dynamics of business regulation, in Y. Dezalay and D. Sugarman (eds) *Professional Competition and Professional Power*, Abingdon: Routledge, pp 171–97.
- Minsky, H. (1993) Schumpeter and finance, in S. Biasco, A. Rosanglia and M. Salvati (eds) *Market and Institutions in Economic Development: Essays in Honour of Paulo Sylos Labini*, New York: St. Martin's Press, pp 103–15.
- Morini, C. and Fumagalli, A. (2010) Life put to work: towards a life theory of value, *Ephemera*, 10(3–4): 234–52.
- Natile, S. (2019) Regulating exclusions? Gender, development and the limits of inclusionary financial platforms, *International Journal of Law in Context*, 15(4): 461–78. doi: 10.1017/s1744552319000417
- Natile, S. (2020) The Exclusionary Politics of Digital Financial Inclusion: Mobile Money, Gendered Walls, Abingdon: Routledge.
- Nesvetailova, A. (2015) A crisis of the overcrowded future: shadow banking and the political economy of financial innovation, *New Political Economy*, 20(3): 431–53. doi: 10.1080/13563467.2014.951428
- NIC (2021) Insurance Act 2021, Ghana: National Insurance Commission.
- Nicholson, B., Nielsen, P. and Saebo, J. (2021) Special issue: digital platforms for development, *Information Systems Journal*, 31(6): 863–68. doi: 10.1111/isj.12364
- Palan, R. (2015) Futurity, pro-cyclicality and financial crises, *New Political Economy*, 20(3): 367–85. doi: 10.1080/13563467.2014.951427
- Palan, R. (2017) Futurity, offshore, and the international political economy of crime, in J. Beckert and M. Dewey (eds) *The Architecture of Illegal Markets: Towards an Economic Sociology of Illegality in the Economy*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp 108–20.
- Parsons, K.H. and Commons, J.R. (1942) John R. Commons' point of view, *The Journal of Land & Public Utility Economics*, 18(3): 245–66. doi: 10.2307/3159056
- Pistor, K. (2019) The Code of Capital, Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Prainsack, B. (2020) The political economy of digital data: introduction to the special issue, *Policy Studies*, 41(5): 439–46. doi: 10.1080/01442872.2020.1723519
- Rahman, K.S. and Thelen, K. (2019) The rise of the platform business model and the transformation of twenty-first-century capitalism, *Politics & Society*, 47(2): 177–204. doi: 10.1177/0032329219838932
- Rethel, L. (2018) Capital market development in Southeast Asia: from speculative crisis to spectacles of financialization, *Economic Anthropology*, 5(2): 185–97. doi: 10.1002/sea2.12116
- Rethel, L. (2019) Corporate Islam, global capitalism and the performance of economic moralities, *New Political Economy*, 24(3):350–64. doi: 10.1080/13563467.2018.1446925
- Rikap, C. and Lundvall, B.Å. (2021) *The Digital Innovation Race: Conceptualizing the Emerging New World Order*, Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Sadowski, J. (2019) When data is capital: datafication, accumulation, and extraction, *Big Data & Society*, 6(1): 1–12. doi: 10.1177/2053951718820549

- Sadowski, J. (2020) Too Smart: How Digital Capitalism Is Extracting Data, Controlling Our Lives, and Taking Over the World, Cambridge: The MIT Press.
- Santos, B. de S. (1985) On modes of production of law and social power, *International Journal of the Sociology of Law*, 13: 299–336.
- Schuster, C.E. (2021) 'Risky data' for inclusive microinsurance infrastructures, Development and Change, 52(4): 780-804. doi: 10.1111/dech.12663
- Soederberg, S. (2014) The transnational regulation of financial inclusion, in T. Porter (ed) *Transnational Financial Regulation after the Crisis*, Abingdon: Routledge, pp 91–111.
- Srnicek, N. (2016) Platform Capitalism, Cambridge: Polity.
- Stepanov, I. (2020) Introducing a property right over data in the EU: the data producer's right an evaluation, *International Review of Law, Computers & Technology*, 34(1): 65–86. doi: 10.1080/13600869.2019.1631621
- The Digital Insurer (2020) MicroInsurance in the digital age: market insights and considerations for insurers by the digital insurer, 2 April, https://www.the-digital-insurer.com/microinsurance-in-the-digital-age-market-insights-and-considerations-for-insurers-by-the-digital-insurer-for-ageas/ (Accessed: 14 June 2020).
- World Bank (2016) How can we leverage digital technology for financial inclusion?, 2016. https://blogs.worldbank.org/psd/how-can-we-leverage-digital-technology-financial-inclusion (Accessed: 20 May 2018).
- World Bank (2018a) G20 Digital Identity Onboarding, Washington, DC: World Bank.
- World Bank (2018b) *How Technology Can Make Insurance More Inclusive*, Fintech Note, Washington, DC: The World Bank Group.
- World Bank (2021) Data for Better Lives, Washington, DC: World Bank.

Article 3: Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance

Perticone, Y. and Graz, J.-C. (forthcoming). Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance. *Finance and Society*.

## Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance

The article is to be published in:

© Finance and Society

(Accepted with minor revisions)

(Peer-reviewed journal published by Cambridge University Press)

### ABSTRACT

This article investigates the promise of Insurtech to expand the frontier of the insurance market to include vulnerable populations around the world. It contributes to current debates in international political economy on the proliferation of new technologies for financial inclusion as embedded in contemporary forms of platform-based capitalism. We argue that Insurtech's promises fall short of expectations because of the contradiction between the principles of platform scalability and insurance risk pooling. Such contradictions lead Insurtech platforms to unpool risk rather than providing innovative technologies to pool it. This ultimately limits the expansion of markets for inclusive insurance as Insurtech platforms struggle to scale up the market through their supposedly disruptive technology. Our analysis draws on document analysis of regulatory reports, complemented with in-depth interviews of Insurtech executive officers. It offers insights into the contradictory principles driving the current digital inclusive insurance market and the limits of the global expansion of platform capitalism.

Keywords: inclusive insurance market; Insurtech; platform capitalism
## Introduction

According to promoters of the financial inclusion agenda, the global market for its services is estimated at close to 4 billion people worldwide; yet only a fraction of this number – estimated at 179 million – have dedicated insurance coverage (IIF and Accion 2018; Microinsurance Network 2021). This gap in coverage epitomizes the difficulties encountered in promoting insurance products as a privileged risk management tool supporting the broader development agenda. Insurance technology firms, also known as "Insurtech", have recently taken over from more conventional market actors the mission to expand the market (Cenfri 2017; 2019; Microinsurance Network 2022). The aim of Insurtech is to support an emerging middle class which is digitally connected, but in danger of falling into poverty. It also pledges to overcome the lack of information on uninsured customers by developing alternative datasets. Ultimately, it promises to improve the calculation of risk assessments by providing a highly personalised pricing of premiums. Yet questions remain regarding the extent to which Insurtech is likely to fulfil its promises towards the supposedly vulnerable populations of the world.

Several studies have investigated the advance of Fintechs for financial inclusion in critical international political economy (Aitken 2017; Al Dahdah 2022; Bateman, Duvendack, and Loubere 2019; Bernards 2019b; 2019a; Carr et al. 2016; Guermond 2020; Langevin 2019; Langley and Leyshon 2020; Loubere 2017; Mader 2016; Maurer 2012; 2015; Natile 2020; Torkelson 2020). Of particular interest for this article are Bernards' analysis of the neoliberal framework underpinning the technological turn in insurance (Bernards 2019b) and Aitken's investigation of how such Insurtech use well-known insurance techniques without necessarily being able to extract value from them (Aitken 2022). Both authors stress the limited impact of insurance technologies on the consolidation and expansion of the insurance market for poor populations.

Other studies situate Fintechs' advances in financial inclusion within the recent shift of global capitalism towards platforms (Langley and Leyshon 2020; 2022; Clarke 2019; Roitman 2023). Building on Langley and Leyshon's (2022) account of platforms used to expand financial services through Fintechs in Africa, we look at the particular processes supporting this expansion. While Langley and Leyshon view Fintech as shaped by the three processes of reintermediation of monetary and financial relations, consolidation through partnerships and capitalisation from venture capital, we regard market expansion in the field of inclusive insurance as being based on other processes. Contrary to other Fintechs, the creation and

expansion of inclusive insurance markets primarily depends on the scalability of platforms and their capacity for pooling risks – the principle at the core of insurance. Our analysis brings to the fore three dimensions in which this process unfolds: (i) the interoperability of Insurtech platforms into an ecosystem used to scale up the pool of their market; (ii) the valuation moment assigning a monetary value from the qualification of the risk covered by the insurance policy; (iii) the aggregation of risk based on personalised premium prices. Our results nuance the outcome of these dimensions by putting emphasis on key contradictions. We stress that the interoperability infrastructure is dysfunctional, that the valuation moment is characterised by dissonance, and that the aggregation of risk results in the exclusion of important segments of the customer base in contrast to the claims of the inclusive insurance industry. Such contradictions lead Insurtech platforms to unpool risk rather than pooling it with innovative technologies. As a result, Insurtech platforms struggle to scale up their market. As we briefly discuss in our conclusions, such limits in the expansion of platform capitalism in the domain of inclusive insurances has further implications regarding the relevance of private insurance for poverty alleviation and, more broadly, inclusive development policies.

Our analysis builds on studies of the sociology of markets, the international political economy of insurances, and platform capitalism. We draw on Michel Callon's concept of "l'économie des qualités" or "the economy of qualities" (Callon, Méadel, and Rabeharisoa 2002; also Çalışkan and Callon 2010) to analyse processes through which Insurtech platforms qualify and requalify the targeted populations as a priceable risk. We combine this approach with studies on the sociology and international political economy of insurance that help us to drill deeper into its principles and contradictions (Doyle and Ericson 2010; Ewald 1991; Gowri 1997; Graz 2019; Lobo-Guerrero 2017). Finally, studies on platform capitalism help us to appraise some of the structuring effects and contradictory dimensions regarding scalability of market expansion (Narayan 2022; Pfotenhauer et al. 2022; Srnicek 2016; 2018). Combining these three strands of scholarship allows us to analyse Insurtech's interoperability, valuation, and aggregation dimensions that characterise the qualification and expansion of the inclusive insurance market.

Sources used for the article combine documents and in-depth semi-structured interviews. The documentary analysis includes official documents produced by the International Association of Insurance Supervision (IAIS) (IAIS 2012; IAIS and CGAP 2007), and related expert reports published by the Centre for Financial Regulation and Inclusion (Cenfri) (Cenfri 2017; 2019), Insight to Impact (Insight2impact 2019) and the Microinsurance Network (Microinsurance

Network 2021; 2022). All documents were available online and published in a timeframe between 2016-2021. Documents were selected according to their ability to provide detailed information on the rationale motivating the inclusive insurance industry to promote Insurtech platforms and expand their market. To complement the documentary analysis, we also conducted in-depth semi-structured interviews with chief executive officers and managers of 15 Insurtech platforms and digital wallet platforms. Our choice of platforms rests on a purposeful critical case sampling based on the following four criteria: (i) having a digital infrastructure mediating the economic relationship between an insurance company and a final customer; (ii) collecting traditional and alternative data on customers; (iii) applying data analytics for risk assessment (iv) and aiming at achieving financial inclusion through insurance services. Interviews were conducted from November 2019 to November 2021. Due to the pandemic, most interviews were conducted via video communication which helped to establish trustworthy relations without sharing the same physical space and gain access to more interviewees in a short lap of time (Archibald et al. 2019). These were important to grasp the risk assessment method set up by insurtech platforms. They helped substantiate or contradict the findings from the documentary analysis (Eisner 2017). Inspired by previous studies conducted on platform-mediated labour (Doorn and Badger 2020), we draw on this combination of sources to develop a comprehensive picture of processes used by insurance development actors and insurtech platforms.

The article is structured as follow. We first provide a background on leading insurance actors supporting the digital inclusive insurance agenda. We then review the relevant scholarship on the recent advances of Fintechs in financial inclusion before presenting our theoretical framework and core argument. We then substantiate our analysis, shedding light on risk pooling and repooling processes. We conclude by outlining our contribution and discussing further implications of our work specifically regarding the distinction between private and social insurance.

### From micro-insurance to digital inclusive insurance markets

The provision of insurance services has a long history, going hand in hand with the expansion of capitalism through colonialism and free trade imperialism. Maritime underwriting and coverage for large investments in manufacturing such as sugar mills were key to the construction of an early global safety net (Borscheid and Haueter 2012). Yet, the history of the evolution of insurance specifically dedicated to poverty alleviation around the world, quite

interestingly, begins with the International Labour Organization (ILO). This particular type of insurance for the global development agenda can be traced to the early 1990s, when the ILO, together with donors and NGOs involved in mutual health organisations, coined the concept of microinsurance as a community-based form of social protection for informal workers (Dror and Preker 2002). The programmes that evolved from such initiatives were closely related to the Millennium Development Agenda adopted in the wake of the social crisis resulting from the structural adjustment programmes of the 1980s and 1990s.

The first major challenge for microinsurance was its positioning vis-à-vis market principles. The ILO adopted the market-oriented approach promoted by the World Bank and large insurance and reinsurance companies, while a more community-based approach, already there, pursued its path with the Delhi-based Micro Insurance Academy (MIA) created by David Dror, who pioneered the initiative at the ILO before parting company from his former employer to develop this alternative project. For-profit microinsurance gained momentum with the creation of the Microinsurance Network, formerly known as the CGAP (Consultative Group to Assist the Poor) Working Group on Microinsurance of the World Bank, which framed poverty alleviation in terms of vulnerability and risk management (ILO 2006; 2012; see also Bernards 2022; Best 2013). Paving the way for micro-risk management was not only perceived as a tool to mitigate the occurrence and impact of harmful events, but was also deemed by certain development actors as an opening for excluded populations to capitalise on opportunities (Taylor 2016). Microinsurance providers worked together with the active involvement of large and globalised insurance companies.

In the 2010s, the limited growth in the sector (Bernards 2020) led to a shift in the microinsurance agenda which mirrored the shift in the development agenda from microfinance to financial inclusion. As Mader (2018) points out, the financial inclusion agenda stands as a response to the failures of microfinance programmes by including "new practices, new guiding ideas, new theories of change and a new invitation to live by finance" (Mader 2018: 3). Mader's argument stresses two points that are relevant to understanding the implications for the rise of digitally driven microinsurance provision. First, technology firms are claimed to be part of a new set of players dealing with poor populations. Second, the broader financial inclusion agenda is deemed not to distinguish any longer between the use of finance for production or for consumption – the latter having previously been labelled as "bad finance". Rather, the focus is now on offering financial services to all, to fulfil specific needs for everyone.

With the promotion of mobiles phones (Prashad et al. 2014), and many other digital options based on platforms (World Bank 2018), the microinsurance agenda which had traditionally targeted "low-income households" (ILO 2006: 12) broadened its target group to include "unserved" populations (IIF and Accion 2018). This digital turn to inclusive insurance juxtaposes the territoriality framework of microfinance (Roy 2010) with the categorisation of targeted populations according to indexes of global income distribution (Verbeek and Rodarte 2015). This new categorisation represents an attempt by insurance development professionals to frame the targeted market beyond the Global North and Global South divide, by putting the emphasis on a group that can pay a premium regularly. As Garance Wattez-Richard, AXA's head of emerging customers, explains, "the team targets those too rich to be poor and too poor to be rich whose income is below 20\$ per day, but high enough to purchase a premium" (IIF and Accion 2018: 12). The industry's objective is to cover an "endangered emerging middle class" that uses digital devices daily - thus allowing the insurance providers to harness their activities and data to improve risk assessments (IIF 2016) – but which is considered at risk of falling (back) into the poverty trap because it is still excluded from the mainstream financial sector (IIF and Accion 2018).

With low-income population seen as a promising market, the targeted group is reframed and extended to a broader precarious population. Insurance professionals share the view that digital technologies are key levers for such market segments (IIF 2016). Prospective analysis of the industry regards platform business models, Machine Learning and alternative data sources from precarious populations that use smartphones daily – especially for work – as part and parcel of the set of innovative solutions needed to improve risk assessment calculations, reduce operational costs, provide more convenient on-demand services and, eventually, to scale up coverage (IIF and CFI 2018). The industry bets on platform data analytics to transform the very nature of risk as it enables new ways to "create, capture and analyse valuable information that can help insurers better calculate and manage risk associated with new types of customers" (IIF and Accion 2018: 8).

The expansion of digital technologies and the enlargement of market prospects are thus the two main drivers of moving community-based microinsurance programmes towards a for-profit, digital, and platform-oriented inclusive insurance agenda. In the following section, we review existing studies regarding this rise of digital technologies for the provision of financial and insurance services. We draw on this scholarship as we explore how Insurtech seeks to fulfil its promise towards the supposedly most vulnerable populations of the world.

## Fintech and Insurtech for financial inclusion

Over the last few years there has been a flurry of studies in International political economy on digital financial inclusion and the use of financial technologies for development purposes (Bernards 2019a; Gabor and Brooks 2017; Langevin 2019; Natile 2020; Mader 2016; Torkelson 2020). Two strands of scholarship are of particular relevance for appraising the prospects of Insurtech towards vulnerable population of the world: the one examining the digitalization of insurance and microinsurance, on the one hand, and studies on the relations between Fintech and platform capitalism, on the other.

An increasing number of studies is emerging in critical international political economy on the digitalisation of insurance in recent years, specifically in the US and the European contexts. Prominent analyses of the inroads of such technology point towards new forms of governance through a so-called dataveillance above older patterns of exploitation (Gidaris 2019; Zuboff 2019). Some studies, however, shed light on the restricted scale on which digitalisation takes place, constrained by regulatory and infrastructural obstacles limiting the application of behaviour-based insurance personalisation (McFall and Moor 2018; Meyers and Hoyweghen 2020).

Such potential limits to digitalisation processes prompt us to delve onto how the industry uses digitalisation to score risk in the provision of microinsurance services. In contrast to traditional insurance markets, it is important to note that the microinsurance market, and to some extent the entire financial inclusion agenda, has been characterised throughout the last two decades by low take-up (Cai et al. 2009; Ito and Kono 2010; Platteau, De Bock, and Gelade 2017). Scholars emphasise contradictions in microinsurance, which does not just provide risk coverage for the poor, but also produces and displaces risk unevenly among groups of population (Taylor 2016), with increased uncertainty when insurance contracts fail to pay out (Johnson 2020). Bernards (2022) describes the microinsurance market as a "truncated commercialisation" of a failed, limited and contradictory attempt at neoliberal development governance. He views the advent of digital technologies in microinsurance as reinforcing existing failures in the organisation of the microinsurance market. Similarly, Aitken (2022) reads recent attempts to manage risk via remote sensing platforms in the domain of climate-related coverage as the latest strategy to rehabilitate microinsurance in the face of its failings. This strand of literature highlights the limits of digital technologies to boost the microinsurance market.

Somehow, Insurtech is a by-product of the use of IT innovation in financial products for development purpose. This brings us to the second strand of literature we can draw lessons from. A small but growing range of studies situate the advance of Fintech for financial inclusion within the broader organisation of platform capitalism. These have extensively focused on the provision of credit through platform business models. Clarke (2019) illustrates how, in spite of their alternative, inclusive and disintermediated discourse, platform lending is built on the quality of credit providers reproducing problems linked with mainstream finance. These include fuelling credit bubbles, designing harmful risk assessment rendering individuals objects of intervention and the deepening dependency on debt in national growth models. In a similar vein, Langley and Leyshon (2020; 2022) point to processes underpinning the expansion of financial services through platform firms. As seen in the introduction, platforms do not disintermediate but reintermediate financial relations by extracting rent from fees and data analysis. This reflects a consolidation of the market by monopolising new market structures of retail banking rather than increasing competitiveness. Platforms thus benefit from important capitalisation as investors rely on platform promises in applying cutting-edge data analysis technology and in generating higher revenues than re-regulated established banks. The work of Roitman (2023) offers an interesting insight to apprehend platform firms through the lens of the market device illustrating the specificities of platforms' value creation. Indeed, what she calls the "float", namely a form of financial value working as a liquidity pool generated by mobile companies, mobile money issuers and commercial banks, provide patterns of value subjugation and autonomisation that nuance existing accounts approaching platforms for financial inclusion in light of the process of financialisation.

However, the literature tends to amalgamate financial with insurance technologies. Insurance technologies operate on separate principles from those used in Fintech, in particular regarding the pooling of risk devised for expanding markets for the poor. Building on Roitman as well as Langley and Leyshon studies, we find it of crucial importance to examine the specific qualification-requalification process performed by insurtech platforms to measure and price risk as it reframes patterns of financial inclusion and exclusion. This calls to investigate in detail the process of how platform firms qualify the targeted population as a priceable risk. This article aims to contribute to this burgeoning literature with a specific focus on the relationship between the core insurance principle of risk pooling and the potential contradictions and limits in scope and scale when it comes to organising platform capitalism for the inclusive insurance market.

## Insurtech platform as market qualifyer

To address the potential difficulties that platform firms face in scaling up the inclusive insurance market, we combine insights from studies on platform capitalism, the sociology of markets with international political economy, and sociological studies on insurance. We stress three main analytical categories, namely interoperability, valuation, and aggregation, that we deem central to insurtech platform activities. These are embedded within a broader process of qualification–requalification at work in establishing similarities and differences among risks to be exchanged. When it comes to the world of insurance, we describe this as a continuing process of pooling and repooling risk, as we will see, can be at odds with the platform principle of scalability.

The interoperability of platform firms is arguably the main function that guarantees the firm to express all its features to create new market encounters and expand the market. This is our first analytical category. Studies on platform capitalism have stressed how network and winnertakes-all effects are core aspects in the potential of platforms to raise capital, absorb competitors and pave the way towards market monopolisation (Kenney and Zysman 2016; Srnicek 2016; 2018; Langley and Leyshon 2017). The ability of a firm's business model and cloud-based infrastructure to scale up a market is thus a central feature of the shift towards platform firms (Choudary 2015; Pfotenhauer et al. 2022). As Narayan (2022: 912) points out, firms rely on "external providers of hyper-scalable information technology (IT) resources". Platforms use their network effect to scale up a market as the greater reliance on the platform itself attracts new users (Constantinides, Henfridsson, and Parker 2018; Parker, Van Alstyne, and Choudary 2016). They take advantage of their system of data collection and analysis to gain the upper hand against rival firms. In other words, the large volume of granular data available from the growing number of participants enables platforms to hone their products and services, providing them with a competitive advantage (van Dijck, Poell, and de Waal 2018; Poell, Nieborg, and van Dijck 2019; Srnicek 2016).

As investments in platform firms from venture capital encourage the capture of market share, prioritising the quest for monopoly over short-term profits, platforms take advantage of speculative finance in their attempt to quickly scale up their market (Rahman and Thelen 2019). In terms of the underlying cloud infrastructure, platforms also rely on the interrelation of techno-organisational processes, including virtualisation (a range of software that can be supported by the same physical server), on-demand computing (platform services delivered on

a pay-per-use basis) and web-based modularity (software being connected by standardised application programming interfaces rather than being designed by developers from scratch) (Narayan 2022). Eventually, firms reach new customers via reintermediation processes that monopolise economic structures in retail, money and finance (Langley and Leyshon 2022).

Each mechanism mentioned above has its own importance in driving platform firms towards market expansion and monopolisation. But the interoperable feature of platform stands as the core function to explain all the patterns of scalability of Insurtech platforms. However, there is little mention in existing studies about the difficulties involved in this race towards scalability. More specifically, processes of market expansion are rarely smooth and linear. Forms of inconsistencies and contradictions shape the organisation of markets thus putting forward its conflictual nature. We should thus take due account of such potential snags when examining platforms' capacity to reach scale in the inclusive insurance market.

In addition to interoperability issues, platform firms hinge on processes of valuation to assess and price new entities or populations. This is our second analytical category. The sociology of markets literature has extensively illustrated how the organisation of markets rely on the continuous process of qualification and requalification of goods and services (Vatin 2009). Prior to any market transaction, as Callon et al. (2002) suggest, products to be exchanged go through a specific metrological operation that defines and objectifies their qualities. The process of qualification thus aims at establishing a "constellation of characteristics [or qualities], stabilized at least for a while, which are attached to the product and transform it temporarily into a tradable good in the market" (Callon et al 2002: 199). The qualification and requalification process fixes the activity of valuation, that is the set of narratives, mechanisms, diapositives and tools constituting value, and simultaneously, its measurement (Vatin 2009). Valuation works as an activity qualifying goods and services "assigning to each qualities constituted a monetary value" (Vatin 2009: 252) as "it turns things and people into object or subject of valuation" (Muniesa 2011: 27).

The qualification process entails interaction because it involves the product itself and an array of actors located in different organisations and institutions (Millo 2007). This makes the process dynamic and potentially conflictual, as several perspectives of how a product is defined and qualified can co-exist and/or collide (Vatin 2009; 2009). As Çalışkan and Callon (2010) underline, markets depend on calculative devices that remain fraught, partial, open to debate and prone to failures. To describe such dynamics, we draw on the musical metaphor of

"dissonance" used by Antal, Hutter, and Stark (2015: 6). In the field of music, a dissonance is a moment in which the harmonic setting of sound runs against the arrangement anticipated as a result of aesthetic expectations of the genre. It can either be resolved back into the expected ordering of notes, persist, or adjust to a new resolution. When applied to moments of valuation, this reveals the plural or contending ways in which new or unknown phenomena can be given a value. As Stark (2009: 27) puts it "dissonance occurs when diverse, even antagonistic, performance principles overlap. [...] The result of this rivalry is a noisy clash, as proponents of different conceptions of value contend with each other [...] or can generate new combinations of the firms' resources [to be productive]". We contend that Insurtech platforms as supposedly disruptive technologies for new insurance markets face such dissonance.

Issues on valuation lead us to consider the insurance principle on which insurtech platforms rely, namely aggregation. This is our third analytical category. It epitomises the sequence out of which groups of populations, with different risk exposure, are aggregated. Put it in other words, aggregation reflects the assemblage of different pools of risk.

International political economy studies on insurance have highlighted the global reach and power of insurance as an institution of informal governance triggering new spaces for market development (Graz 2019: 114-72; Lobo-Guerrero 2012; 2017; 2019; Strange 1996: 122-34). As a result, major concerns include the (un)insurability of new risks (Bougen 2003) and the quantification of uncertainty by actuarial risk rating (Beck 1992) or non-actuarial knowledge (Ericson and Doyle 2004). As such, insurance works as a technology of risk transformation (Ewald 1991) to make uncertainty "fungible" (Lobo-Guerrero, 2017: 5), that is, transforming such uncertainty into "something amenable to trade and exchange" (Ibid.). To this end, the creation of an insurance market depends on risk management making extensive use of mathematical calculus (McFall 2011). As well understood by Frank H. Knight in his celebrated book Risk, Uncertainty and Profit, "[t]he application of the insurance principle, converting a larger contingent loss into a smaller fixed charge, depends upon the measurement of probability on the basis of a fairly accurate grouping into classes" (Knight 1971: 246). Insurance relies on statistical tables establishing the regularity of certain events to calculate such probabilities, which, as stated by Ewald (1991: 202) "wields an evaluation of the chances of an event to occur".

This only works with a large volume of data widely recognized as valid. To guarantee the promised financial protection, the insurer's task is to spread risks across the largest and most

diversified set of policyholders, to reduce the company's exposure to a certain type of claim, or even a single claim too big to pay. The insurance principle rests precisely on such aggregation, or pooling of disseminated risks. It combines high and low risks and makes a probabilistic calculation based on a large collection of data, to put a price tag on the premium paid for coverage. Risk pooling mixes different customers' risk exposures, allowing insurers to rely on the law of large numbers to design their probabilistic models and to spread the cost of covering the insured-against event among all policyholders (Corlosquet-Habart and Janssen 2018). Pooling is thus supposed to distribute potential losses according to variance in type, geographical location, frequency, and size – or in other words according to what, where, how often, and how severe the event may be. As Graz (2019: 118) points out, "[a]ll in all, the larger, the longer, and the more granular the information gathered, the better the probability calculated – and, most likely, the higher the company's profits".

While risk pooling – the core principle that makes insurance profitable – is based on mechanisms of collectivity and solidarity, its empirical implementation raises crucial issues. Building on the work of Aditi Gowri (1997), Doyle and Ericson (2010) suggest that this might be the first irony of insurances. There are indeed two fundamental conceptions of insurance which are constantly in tension: it could be understood as "a transfer of risk between two people or as a relationship of risk-sharing among a pool" (Doyle and Ericson 2010: 227). If understood as a risk-sharing mechanism, insurance supposes social solidarity. This reflects a high form of aggregation with a large array of diversified risk. Conversely, if understood as a transfer of risk, the use of actuarial risk management in insurance markets thwarts pooling mechanisms by splitting groups of prospects into ever smaller fractions with the purpose of individualizing risk or even excluding prospects from any schemes. This mechanism illustrates a form of low-risk aggregation. Contemporary insurance practices tend to privilege the individualizing rather than the pooling of risk, and such segmentation and unpooling of risk undermine "the risk-socializing potential of insurance" (Doyle and Ericson 2010: 232).

To sum up, our theoretical framework introduces three key categories of the activities of insurtech platforms in their attempt to expand the market. These are interoperability, valuation, and aggregation. Meanwhile, the following result section will highlight the potential inconsistencies raising from these activities leading towards the contradictions of the inclusive insurance market that result from the opposing principles of insurance pooling and platform scalability. It is from this perspective that we appraise the limits within the organisation and attempted expansion of platform-based inclusive insurance markets.

## Pooling and repooling risk

This section substantiates our analysis by showing how the qualification process of inclusive insurance services unfolds in a succession of pooling and repooling exercises. We first demonstrate how the interoperable ecosystem is constrained by forms of dysfunctionality, specifically when it comes to data circulation. We then sketch how valuation is characterised by dissonance as two assessment frameworks operate in contradiction to each other. Finally, we point out how mechanisms of risk aggregation by premium personalisation results in further exclusion. Our analysis thus demonstrates that the process of pooling–repooling of risk by platforms tends to be contradictory, and to further segment and unpool risk.

### Interoperability

This section highlights the importance of a standardised interoperable ecosystem for Insurtech platforms to connect with other platform firms to scale up the market. Our results illustrate the limits to such interoperability, specifically when it comes to data circulation.

Platforms are praised by insurance development professionals as an appropriate way to reach scale by intermediating market encounters with a broader emerging middle class. As sectoral platforms, Insurtech companies can easily plug-in and provide their services as part of other platforms such as mobile wallet, ride-hailing, or social media. They can build upon their network effect to reach a larger number of people, and seek market encounters beyond unserved populations with pools of poor populations (Insight2impact 2019). The interoperable apparatus of platforms configuring new market encounters is thus guided by the principle of risk pooling as it targets and embeds in insurance schemes new types of uncertainties which are deemed less risky.

However, our findings show that the implementation of such platform ecosystems is falling short of expectations. As such, previous studies already demonstrate that technologies such as Big Data applied to finance is much less integrated than expected and more generally its application is rather messy, full of gaps and inconsistences (Campbell-Verduyn, Goguen, and Porter 2017; Kitchin 2014). What our results show is that even though the interoperable infrastructure is set up to exchange datasets without frictions, in practice, the circulation of data is limited.

First, there is reluctance among platform partners to enforce data-sharing agreements (Insight2impact 2018). Data is claimed to be an asset bringing the platform a significant competitive advantage. And if shared, data is sent in sets that show broad tendencies of a group of customers rather than individual attributes. For instance, an Insurtech platform based in Indonesia provides accident insurance policies to drivers of a ride-hailing platform. The platform manager disclosed to us that this ride-hailing platform only shares the basic data needed to create the policy, to avoid competitive pressure:

Big platforms are very careful when it comes to send data to third party entities. Data is their biggest asset, isn't it? Therefore, the data we receive is very limited. For instance, to design an accident policy for ride-hailing drivers, we only manage to retrieve from the platform the number of trips a driver does per day. (Interview with an Indonesian Insurtech platform manager of strategic partnership, August 2020).

Second, several of our informants brought up limitations in building up partnerships and therefore accessing customers' data (interview with an Indonesian insurance platform manager of strategic partnership, August 2020). For example, an Insurtech platform with operational bases spread across Southeast Asia and Sub-Sahara Africa collaborates with telecommunication companies to distribute insurance policies. As such, the Insurtech platform is not integrated within the payment infrastructure of the mobile operator. Thereby, data regarding customers' transactional history is exchanged on an aggregate level, but no individual data is transferred through the platforms:

We do not use data that are not ours. Like [name of the telecommunication company] does not send their data about their customers, saying "look, they are doing these things that are not related to insurance, here is the data". Instead, mobile operators tell us directly "look, 20% of your subscribers pays to buy lottery tickets, what can we do with that connection?". (Interview with an Insurtech platform chief executive officer, July 2020).

Eventually, such reluctance also stems from the uncertainty around the regulations and the repercussions of these regulations in terms of data sharing (Insight2impact 2018). As many national regulations comply with the European General Data Protection Regulatory (GDPR) framework, Insurtech platforms are limited in accessing personal data as platforms are not allowed to share personal identification information with third party partners located in another country (European Commission 2016). This claim corroborates the account of the chief

commercial officer of a digital wallet company operating in Indonesia that partnered with a foreign insurance company to sell non-life insurance products. The digital wallet firm shares with the insurance company only aggregated datasets showing tendencies, behaviours, and customer attributes: "no individual data leaves the platform" (interview with an Indonesian-based digital wallet chief commercial officer, September 2020). This makes it difficult for Insurtech platforms to draw up personalised premium pricing, a feature promoted by insurance development actors and discussed below.

In sum, challenges in leveraging the interoperable ecosystem to repool risk with a broader population of unserved people have an impact on the ability of platforms to configure and scale up market encounters. Platforms' inherent tendency towards market monopolisation by enclosing data and the lack of accessibility on individual data related to regulations on data sharing, compromise the functionality of the platform ecosystem. These dysfunctional patterns show the extent to which the repooling of risk – which is supposed to support the requalification of the market – is at odds with the expected scope of platforms' scalability and the potential incorporation of the emerging middle class within inclusive insurance schemes.

#### Valuation

This section puts emphasis on the process of valuation performed by Insurtech platforms. We claim that this later is characterised by contradictory value systems of risk assessments, we define as dissonance.

In May 2022, the Microinsurance Network – an international multi-stakeholder and non-profit association for insurance development – released a report examining how digital platforms might support the distribution of insurance policies to micro, small and medium enterprises. The document points out that the challenges constraining insurance adoption for this category of prospect include their high levels of heterogeneity, an information gap, a lack of knowledge on the enterprises' risk management needs and trust deficits (Microinsurance Network 2022: 3). Similarly, in its 2019 report entitled "Insurtech for Development", the Centre for Financial Regulation and Inclusion, a global think-tank and non-profit entity subsidised by FSD Africa and UK Aid, sketches five main challenges facing the inclusive insurance market; of these, the "lack of information on consumers" stands as the first problem (Cenfri 2019: 21). The report stresses that the limited engagement of uninsured populations with the formal sector (e.g., minimal ownership of official documentation coupled with low levels of formal employment)

impacts the quality of the data that insurance companies require on their customers. The report explains:

[...] reliable information on asset ownership, health and claims behaviour for insurance purposes is vital for risk profiling, product design, sales, servicing, payments collection and claims assessment. (Cenfri 2019: 21)

As discussed above, insurance works by applying actuarial calculations to forecast future events, thereby transforming uncertainty into priceable risk (Lobo-Guerrero 2017). Such calculative practice for risk assessment relies heavily on the collection of detailed and reliable information (Graz 2019). In light of the low uptake in inclusive insurance related to the information gap on uninsured customers, insurance development actors identified digital platforms as the most promising technologies for the collection and refinement of large volumes of fine-grained data. In addition, the rising use of smartphones and growing expenditures on digital infrastructures in developing and emerging economies have supported inclusive insurance market initiatives to harness alternative data. Alternative data come from a range of sources, from geographic information systems (GIS), reporting on social media activity, transactional payment history and mobile phone metadata, to satellite data in the case of indexweather insurance. The specificity of these multi-sourced datasets compared to traditional insurance data gives platforms the ability to track customers' behaviour on a daily basis. Thus, Insurtech platforms carry out a process of valuation by transforming future uncertain events such as the probability of a driver having a car accident – into monetary terms based on granular, real-time, and non-traditional information.

This last point is important for grasping how platforms are mobilised in the repooling process. It demonstrates that targeted populations are entirely part of the process of requalification, as they are the protagonist of the valuation moment. By contributing daily to the production and updating of the dataset, customers actively participate in shaping and classifying their own risk propensity and financial valuation. Hence Insurtech platforms structure the transformation of uncertain events into risk – the activity of risk qualification – by leveraging on the daily life of customers. And it is precisely this activity that is being valued by the platform. As Casilli (2019: 60) points out, beside the platform's capacity to collect and analyse data, "it is the work of qualification that platform's users accomplish that enables platforms to create value". Thus, the arrangement of the inclusive insurance market goes through platform firms as the main device requalifying the risk propensity of uninsured customers for a particular event.

Yet, our findings show that the merging of traditional and non-traditional data faces forms of inconsistencies as both datasets do not necessarily share the same assumptions and representations of the populations targeted. Indeed, populations can be charged higher premiums for insurance coverage independently from the collection and analysis of alternative data. For instance, in Colombia, since 1988, all registered vehicles must carry a liability insurance coverage called Seguro Obligatorio de Accidentes de Transito, commonly known as SOAT (Ley 33; see Ministerio de Transporte 1986). The policy pays for physical harm or death due to vehicular accident. The policy is underwritten by major insurance companies such as AXA and Mapfre, and the distribution is outsourced to intermediaries. Since 2021, a revised statute has allowed intermediaries to provide a premium discount for policyholders with a low propensity for vehicle accidents (Ley 2126; see Ministerio de Transporte 2021). Against this background, Insurtech platforms have entered the market as intermediaries claiming to provide more accurate risk assessment, and purporting to serve more people by incentivizing driving behaviours which lead to a low likelihood of crashing. The inclusion of non-traditional data is key to their risk model:

In total, we analyse 35 variables among car, personal and transactional information that we cross with data on vehicle accidents. The calculation generates a risk score from which we decide whether the policyholder will be charged with the full or discounted premium price. (Interview with a Colombian-based Insurtech platform chief technology officer, September 2020)

In this case, the moment of valuation is considered to price risk according to objectified, personal information which rewards prudent driving behaviours. Nevertheless, the valuation moment is to be understood in the context of the complex platform ecosystem in which insurance companies, the risk underwriters, have a say in who is covered. According to our informant, Insurtech platforms in Colombia are pressured by their partner insurance companies not to provide accident insurance to populations living in specific regions of the country:

In some regions of our country, insurance companies do not sell their products. As many cases of fraud have been reported in the past, the population living in these regions are deemed too risky. (Interview with a Colombian-based Insurtech platform chief technology officer, September 2020)

Compelled to consider some populations as de facto unreliable and fraudulent, platform firms face strident dissonance in the antagonistic performance principles upon which pricing the risk of potential new customers. They assemble two contradictory value systems for measuring worth. On one hand, Insurtech platforms value the risk propensity of an individual by processing large amount of alternative data in addition to more conventional risk assessment. They claim that such engrained techniques lend them be more inclusive. The prospect of having more people covered by insurance would thus be a result of the higher accuracy of Insurtech risk calculus. On the other hand, the quotation above reveals how risk is also assessed by normative preconditions and, in this case, built on stereotypes. Colombia being a country where the social construction of racial categories is historically anchored in geographical spaces (Leal 2010), the region valued too risky concentrates populations descendent of slaves characterised as "black and mulattos" (Hudson 2010). The valuation moment thus reflects dissonances between value frameworks in the pricing of risk propensity of uninsured populations. The quote shows that alternative data-based risk measurement comes into conflict with sites of valuation rooted in the legacy of class- and race-based systems of knowledge that rank and frame patterns of inclusion/exclusion a priori to any probabilistic risk measurement (Perticone, Graz, and Kunz 2022). These normative preconditions impede the participation on the platform of segments of the targeted population, preventing the possibility of turning people into subjects of valuation, and thus thwarting the process of requalification aimed at pooling risk.

In sum, the collection of both traditional and alternative data carries the seeds of dissonance, as contradictory sites of valuation collide. This impedes access to insurance coverage because, faced with the problem of repooling risk, Insurtech platforms struggle to requalify and ultimately scale up their market.

#### Aggregation

In this section, we stress the valuation outcome of Insurtech platforms activities, that is risk aggregation. Our findings show that practice of risk aggregation by premium personalisation, namely the price mechanism applied to price premiums, does not lead towards more inclusion, but it rather generates further exclusion from any insurance scheme.

The inclusive (and micro) insurance market faces the dilemma of how to insure high-risk populations with low premium prices. In response, insurance development actors have, over the years, designed innovative risk transformation and risk transfer mechanisms, such as parametric insurance and household derivatives, respectively, to make insurance affordable to unserved and poor populations (Aitken 2015; Johnson 2020). Insurtech platforms leverage on their alternative and real-time datasets to promote a new price-calculation method called price personalisation (A2ii 2018a). They see this as a game changer for purposes of financial inclusion as it rewards compliant behaviours with low coverage fees (A2ii 2018b). The industry emphasises the capacity of platforms to engineer such methods of risk calculation thanks to tailor-made offers based on the working capital needed for unserved people (CGAP 2020; World Bank 2018). As the Centre for Financial Inclusion and Regulation states in its 2019 report:

In countries with very low insurance penetration, any access to more types of data, coupled with the newest tools to analyse this data cost-effectively, can enable more tailored insurance products to consumers, identify new consumer groups and drive scale in uptake. (Cenfri 2019: 14)

The underlying inclusive logic aimed at tailoring premium prices rests on the assumption that offering lower premium prices for compliant behaviour will reduce the risk undertaken from the insurance company, make the service more affordable and reach lower income segments. In short, the price mechanism is expected to result in greater inclusion on the principle of risk pooling and platform scalability by identifying new consumer groups to reach market scale.

Yet, our empirical enquiry speaks against such expectations regarding the mechanism of price personalisation used by Insurtech platforms. For example, in Kenya, several Insurtech platform initiatives aim to provide accident insurance to ride-hailing independent contractors. These platforms work as applications that can be downloaded on any smartphone and claim to provide an easier, cheaper, and faster accident insurance by adopting a customer-centric approach (interview with a Kenyan-based Insurtech platform chief executive officer, November 2020). Built as a cloud platform able to integrate diverse partners on its infrastructure with its APIs, the platform leverages on real-time data collected through the application and social networks to assess the accident-risk propensity of a driver. As the informant explains:

We partnered with a data scientist that helped us scrap data from a social media platform as well as retrieve geographical information on the driver's journey. [...] We came up with a risk score that indicates if the driver uses or not congested roads that might increase the probability of having an accident. In that case the premium price would be higher. (Interview with a Kenyan-based Insurtech platform chief executive officer, November 2020)

Basically, socio-demographic data for risk assessment are complemented with driving behavioural data collected through the smartphone metadata and GIS. This enables the platform to track a driver's acceleration and brake patterns concomitantly with the vehicle's mileage and the geographical journey of the driver. Insurtech firms then input the metrics into an algorithm that predicts the likelihood of a customer having an accident (interview with a Kenyan-based Insurtech platform chief executive officer, October 2020). They can thus assign to each driver a numerical risk score, from which good drivers are distinguished from bad drivers. Good drivers benefit from a reduction on their premiums whereas bad drivers will be charged full price or even be excluded from the service altogether. The scale of price valuation is personalised, and premiums are defined as a unique individual value, where the burdens of a future event are not shared equally among customers.

Such practices bring us back to the "irony of insurance" and tensions between sharing and transferring risk. In risk-sharing schemes, insurance pricing tables use actuarial techniques to convert objectified risks into probabilities statements (Barry, Doyle, and Ericson 2003). By ordering the likelihood of future events into defined groups of risk, the calculation assigns individuals to a specific group with a premium being paid according to the level of risk shared within that insured pool (Meyers and Hoyweghen 2020). Each person of the same risk group pays the same amount.

As the example above shows, however, the mechanism of price personalisation used by Insurtech platforms tends to privilege the principle of risk transfer over risk-sharing procedures. It leans towards "atomising" risk into ever-smaller groupings of insured pools (Portas 2021). As such, it does not entirely align with an individualised transfer of risk, but the emergence of data-driven risk assessment embedded in strategies of premium personalisation is acknowledged as a way to monitor risk that drastically reduces risk pools (Cevolini and Esposito 2020; Doyle and Ericson 2010). Thus, price personalisation brings together practices of risk atomisation that have important consequences in terms of discrimination (Fourcade 2016; Krippner and Hirschman 2022; Moor and Lury 2018). Without any form of risk-sharing mechanisms, insurance companies exacerbate existing discriminative patterns of pricing based on actuarial calculation, charging higher premium prices for high risk but easily excluding bad risk from their portfolio.

In sum, the expectation of insurance development actors concerning the ability of platforms to scale up a market by aggregation and providing price personalisation collides with the insurantial principle of risk pooling. This practice of requalification by atomising risk tends instead to unpool risk and undermines the risk-sharing mechanism of insurance.

# Conclusion

This article focuses on Insurtech platforms as firms which are expected to expand the insurance market to uninsured and low-income people across the world. Contrary to the distinctive processes of platformization underpinning the expansion of the credit market mediated by Fintechs (Langley and Leyshon 2022), Insurtech platforms attempt to requalify and expand the insurance market by relying on principles of platform scalability and insurance risk pooling that we sketch through three categories, namely interoperability, valuation, and aggregation. However, the theoretical frame and empirical evidence presented in this article suggest that the pooling/repooling process faces important contradictions. Eventually, insurtech is falling short of its promise to drive the insurance market towards more inclusion.

Our argument and findings join an array of studies that emphasise the limited scope of private insurance schemes for development purposes, given their tendency to exclude bad risk or proliferate uncertainties when insurance contracts fail to pay out (Aitken 2022; Bernards 2019b; 2022; Johnson 2020). We contribute to this literature by highlighting three innovative dimensions which highlight the contradictions of private insurance. We suggest that the collision between the principles of platform scalability and insurance risk pooling is expressed by: (i) a dysfunctional ecosystem that constrains platforms' interoperability; (ii) a valuation moment characterised by dissonance; and (iii) the exclusion of targeted customers resulting from the premium-pricing mechanism used by Insurtech. Rather than reinvigorating and scaling up the market by pooling risk, Insurtech platforms tend to unpool it, generating new patterns of financial exclusion and limiting the expansive feature of platform capitalism when deployed in specific markets.

The inconsistencies unveiled bring us back to the debate between private and social insurance. In other words, how a contemporary liberal risk regime, where State social insurance and welfare are considerably downscaled in favour of private sector alternatives (Barry, Doyle, and Ericson 2003), is in accordance with policies aiming to pool risk and reduce poverty worldwide. Indeed, Insurtech platforms bring this rational at its peak. Microinsurance was originally conceived as an alternative form of social insurance. Defined as locally and community based, microinsurance was expected to involve autonomous units whose members decided collectively which risk to cover, via a non-profit mechanism of risk sharing (Dror and Jacquier 1999). This original conception now seems far away. The market-driven agenda of microinsurance and the push of Insurtech platform firms to reach unserved and low-income populations bring microand inclusive insurance closer to capital accumulation than socio-economic improvement. As such, it is increasingly jeopardizing the solidarity principle on which microinsurance was initially conceived to alleviate poverty around the world.

Hence, it would be constructive to have a thorough reflection on the main objectives of the platform-based inclusive insurance agenda its significance for international development. Instead of investing and relying on new business models, yet inconsistent in principles, to scouting uninsured populations worldwide, further discussion could consider new avenues on how to de-scale and de-commercialise the agenda and relocate the State as the main risk holder in providing universal social measures without discrimination. This would probably mean a reorientation of the ontological framework of insurance, based on discriminatory probabilistic calculus. Therefore, there is necessity, on an academic and political level, to discuss and provide some thoughts on whether digital technologies are appropriate tools that can be used not for discriminating purposes deciding whose uncertainties can be secured and priced. But how could platform-related technologies be applied for the purpose to provide community-based and nonfor-profit insurance schemes that would be of benefit for all. This is even more pertinent as Artificial Intelligence is increasingly penetrating the insurance industry, processing more datasets for personalising covers, but relying on the same principle to unpool risk and, therefore, excluding people at the margins.

## Endnotes

<sup>11</sup> Due to anonymity requirements, we cannot provide further detail regarding the location and the names of platforms or of their representatives.

<sup>1</sup> Formerly known by the acronym GAFAM and now also known as AMAM: Google (Alphabet), Apple, Facebook (Meta), Amazon and Microsoft.

#### **Bibliography**

- A2ii. 2018. "Regulating for Responsible Data Innovation." Eschborn: Access to insurance initiative.
- Abdelnour, Sarah, and Sophie Bernard. 2018. "Vers un capitalisme de plateforme ? Mobiliser le travail, contourner les régulations. Présentation du Corpus." *La nouvelle revue du travail*, no. 13 (November).
- Acquier, Aurélien. 2017. "Retour Vers Le Futur ? Le Capitalisme de Plate-Forme Ou Le Retour Du « domestic System »." *Le Libellio* 13 (1): 87–100.
- Aitken, Rob. 2013. "The Financialization of Micro-Credit." *Development and Change* 44 (3): 473–99.
  - ——. 2015. Fringe Finance: Crossing and Contesting the Borders of Global Capital. London: Routledge.
- ------. 2017. "All Data Is Credit Data': Constituting the Unbanked." *Competition & Change* 21 (4): 274–300.
- ———. 2022. "Mediating and Mapping Climate Risk: Micro-Insurance and Earth Observation." *Journal of Cultural Economy* 15 (4): 468–87.
- Albaret, Mélanie. 2023. "Digital Observation." In *International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction*, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 31–32. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Allaire, Gilles. 2007. "Les Figures Patrimoniales Du Marché." Économie Appliquée 60 (3): 121–55.
- Alter, Joan Martinez. 2000. "International Biopiracy versus the Value of Local Knowlege." *Capitalism Nature Socialism* 11 (2): 59–66.
- Amin, Ash, Barry Gills, Ronen Palan, and Peter Taylor. 1994. "Editorial: Forum for Heterodox International Political Economy." *Review of International Political Economy* 1 (1): 1– 12.
- Angeletti, Thomas, and Benjamin Lemoine. 2021. "The Laws of Finance For a Sociology of Finance and Law Entanglement." *European Journal of Sociology* 62 (2): 183–212.
- Anner, Mark, Nicolas Pons-Vignon, and Uma Rani. 2019. "For a Future of Work with Dignity: A Critique of the World Bank Development Report, The Changing Nature of Work." *Global Labour Journal* 10 (1): 2–19.
- Antal, Ariane Berthoin, Michael Hutter, and David Stark, eds. 2015. *Moments of Valuation: Exploring Sites of Dissonance*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Appadurai, Arjun. 1993. "Number in the Colonial Imagination." In Orientalism and the Postcolonial Predicament: Perspectives on South Asia, edited by Carol Appadurai Breckenridge and Peter van der Veer, 314–39. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Archibald, Mandy M., Rachel C. Ambagtsheer, Mavourneen G. Casey, and Michael Lawless. 2019. "Using Zoom Videoconferencing for Qualitative Data Collection: Perceptions and Experiences of Researchers and Participants." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 18: 1–18.
- Arendt, Hannah. 1968. Imperialism: Part Two Of The Origins Of Totalitarianism. First Edition. London: Mariner Books Classics.
- Arias, Cora, Nicolás Diana Menéndez, and Julieta Haidar. 2021. "Collective Organization in Platform Companies in Argentina: Between Trade Union Traditions and Adaptive Strategies." In Work and Labour Relations in Global Platform Capitalism, edited by Julieta Haidar and Maarten Keune, 185–205. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Arndt, Heinz W. 1987. *Economic Development. The History of an Idea*. London: The University of Chicago Press.

- Atkinson, Glen, and Charles J. Whalen. 2011. "Futurity: Cornerstone of Post-Keynesian Institutionalism." In *Financial Instability and Economic Security after the Great Recession*, edited by Charles J. Whalen, 53–74. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Azzellini, Dario, Ian Greer, and Charles Umney. 2022a. "Why Isn't There an Uber for Live Music? The Digitalisation of Intermediaries and the Limits of the Platform Economy." *New Technology, Work and Employment* 37 (1): 1–23.

- Babbie, Earl R. 2021. The Practice of Social Research. Fifteenth edition. Boston, MA: Cengage.
- Bair, Jennifer, Juanita Elias, Daniela Gabor, Randall Germain, Aida A. Hozić, Alison Johnston, Saori N. Katada, Lena Rethel, and Kevin L. Young. 2023. "RIPE 30th Anniversary Special Feature: Looking Back and Looking Forward in IPE." *Review of International Political Economy* 30 (1): 1–14.
- Barkin, J. Samuel, and Laura Sjoberg, eds. 2017. Interpretive Quantification: Methodological Explorations for Critical and Constructivist IR. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Barreiros, Joacine Katar, and Inês Beleza Moreira. 2019. "'To Decolonize Is to Perform': The Theory-in-Praxis of Grada Kilomba." In *Challenging Memories and Rebuilding Identities*, edited by Margarida Rendeiro and Federica Lupati, 56–81. New York: Routledge.
- Barthes, Roland. 1982. L' Obvie et l'obtus. Paris: Éditions du Seuil.
- Bateman, Milford, Maren Duvendack, and Nicholas Loubere. 2019. "Is Fin-Tech the New Panacea for Poverty Alleviation and Local Development? Contesting Suri and Jack's M-Pesa Findings Published in Science." *Review of African Political Economy* 46 (161): 480–95.
- Bateman, Milford, and Kate Maclean, eds. 2017. *Seduced and Betrayed: Exposing the Contemporary Microfinance Phenomenon*. Santa Fe and Albuquerque: School for Advanced Research Press and University of New Mexico Press.
- Bauwens, Michel, Vasilis Kostakis, and Alex Pazaitis. 2019. Peer to Peer: The Commons Manifesto. London: University of Westminster Press.
- Bauwens, Michel, and Alekos Pantazis. 2018. "The Ecosystem of Commons-Based Peer Production and Its Transformative Dynamics." *The Sociological Review* 66 (2): 302– 19.
- Benavent, Christophe. 2016. *Plateformes: sites collaboratifs, marketplaces, réseaux sociaux* ...: comment ils influencent nos choix. Limoges: FYP Editions.
- Bennett, Andrew. 2004. "Case Study Methods: Design, Use, and Comparative Advantages." In Models, Numbers, and Cases: Methods for Studying International Relations, edited by Detlef F. Sprinz and Yael Wolinsky-Nahmias, 27–64. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Bergeron, Suzanne. 2003. "The Post-Washington Consensus and Economic Representations of Women in Development at the World Bank." *International Feminist Journal of Politics* 5 (3): 397–419.
- Bernards, Nick. 2018. "The Truncated Commercialization of Microinsurance and the Limits of Neoliberalism." *Development and Change* 49 (6): 1447–70.
- ———. 2019a. "The Poverty of Fintech? Psychometrics, Credit Infrastructures, and the Limits of Financialization." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 815–38.
- ———. 2019b. "Tracing Mutations in Neoliberal Development Governance: 'Fintech', Failure, and the Politics of Marketization." *Environment and Planning A* : *Economy and Space* 51 (7): 1442–59.

<sup>——. 2022</sup>b. "Why Platform Capitalism Is Not the Future of Work." *Work in the Global Economy* 2 (2): 272–89.

- -. 2022a. A Critical History of Poverty Finance: Colonial Roots and Neoliberal Failures. London: Pluto press.
- ——. 2022b. "Waiting for the Market? Microinsurance and Development as Anticipatory Marketization." *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space* 54 (5): 949–65.
- Bernards, Nick, and Malcolm Campbell-Verduyn, eds. 2019. "Understanding Technological Change in Global Finance through Infrastructures [Special Issue]." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 773–89.
- Best, Jacqueline. 2013. "Redefining Poverty as Risk and Vulnerability: Shifting Strategies of Liberal Economic Governance." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (1): 109–29.
  - —. 2014. Governing Failure: Provisional Expertise and the Transformation of Global Development Finance. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
  - 2022. "Varieties of Ignorance in Neoliberal Policy: Or the Possibilities and Perils of Wishful Economic Thinking." *Review of International Political Economy* 29 (4): 1159– 82.
- Bhambra, Gurminder K. 2020. "Colonial Global Economy: Towards a Theoretical Reorientation of Political Economy." *Review of International Political Economy* 28 (2): 307–22.
- Bhattacharyya, Gargi. 2018. Rethinking Racial Capitalism: Questions of Reproduction and Survival. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Birch, Kean. 2015. "Neoliberalism: The Whys and Wherefores ... and Future Directions." Sociology Compass 9 (7): 571–84.
- Birch, Kean, and Kelly Bronson. 2022. "Big Tech [Special Forum]." Science as Culture 31 (1): 1–14.
- Birch, Kean, Margaret Chiappetta, and Anna Artyushina. 2020. "The Problem of Innovation in Technoscientific Capitalism: Data Rentiership and the Policy Implications of Turning Personal Digital Data into a Private Asset." *Policy Studies* 41 (5): 468–87.
- Birch, Kean, and D. T. Cochrane. 2022. "Big Tech: Four Emerging Forms of Digital Rentiership." *Science as Culture* 31 (1): 44–58.
- Birch, Kean, and Fabian Muniesa, eds. 2020. Assetization: Turning Things into Assets in Technoscientific Capitalism. Cambridge: The MIT Press.
- Bonina, Carla, Kari Koskinen, Ben Eaton, and Annabelle Gawer. 2021. "Digital Platforms for Development: Foundations and Research Agenda." *Information Systems Journal* 31 (6): 869–902.
- Boyd, Danah, and Kate Crawford. 2012. "Critical Questions for Big Data." Information, Communication & Society 15 (5): 662–79.
- Boyer, Robert. 2022. "Platform Capitalism: A Socio-Economic Analysis." Socio-Economic Review 20 (4): 1857–79.
- Boyer, Robert, Jean-Pierre Chanteau, Agnès Labrousse, and Thomas Lamarche, eds. 2023. *Théorie de La Régulation, Un Nouvel État Des Savoirs*. Malakoff: Dunod.
- Brandtzaeg, Petter Bae, Antoine Pultier, and Gro Mette Moen. 2019. "Losing Control to Data-Hungry Apps: A Mixed-Methods Approach to Mobile App Privacy." *Social Science Computer Review* 37 (4): 466–88.
- Bratton, Benjamin H. 2015. *The Stack: On Software and Sovereignty*. Software Studies. Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Brenner, Neil, Jamie Peck, and Nik Theodore. 2010. "Variegated Neoliberalization: Geographies, Modalities, Pathways." *Global Networks* 10 (2): 182–222.
- Brown, Eric, and Dóra Piroska. 2022. "Governing Fintech and Fintech as Governance: The Regulatory Sandbox, Riskwashing, and Disruptive Social Classification." *New Political Economy* 27 (1): 19–32.
- Bueger, Christian, and Frank Gadinger. 2018. International Practice Theory. Cham: Springer.

- Cai, Hongbin, Yuyu Chen, Hanming Fang, and Li-An Zhou. 2009. "Microinsurance, Trust and Economic Development: Evidence from a Randomized Natural Field Experiment." Working Paper 15396. National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Caliskan, Koray. 2020. "Platform Works as Stack Economization: Cryptocurrency Markets and Exchanges in Perspective." *Sociologica* 14 (3): 115–42.
- Çalışkan, Koray, and Michel Callon. 2010. "Economization, Part 2: A Research Programme for the Study of Markets." *Economy and Society* 39 (1): 1–32.
- Callon, Michel. 2017. L'emprise Des Marchés: Comprendre Leur Fonctionnement Pour Pouvoir Les Changer. Paris: La Découverte.
- Callon, Michel, Cécile Méadel, and Vololona Rabeharisoa. 2002. "The Economy of Qualities." *Economy and Society* 31 (2): 194–217.
- Carr, John, Elizabeth Dickinson, Sara L. McKinnon, and Karma R. Chávez. 2016. "Kiva's Flat, Flat World: Ten Years of Microcredit in Cyberspace." *Globalizations* 13 (2): 143–57.
- Carroll, Toby. 2022. "Neoliberalism, Globalization, and Late Capitalism: Capital, Ideology, and Making the World Market." In *The Oxford Handbook of Economic Imperialism*, edited by Zak Cope and Immanuel Ness, 135–52. Oxford University Press.
- Casilli, Antonio A. 2017a. "De la firme à la plateforme: penser le digital labour." *Poli* 13 (1): 42–51.
- Casilli, Antonio A. 2017b. "Digital Labor Studies Go Global: Toward a Digital Decolonial Turn." *International Journal of Communication* 11: 3934–54.
- ———. 2018. "La Plateformisation Comme Mise Au Travail Des Usagers. Digital Labor et Nouvelles Inégalités Planétaires." In *Vers Une République Des Biens Communs?*, edited by Benjamin Coriat, Nicole Alix, Jean-Louis Bancel, and Frédéric Sultan, 41–56. Paris: Les Liens qui libèrent.
- Casilli, Antonio A. 2019. En Attendant Les Robots: Enquête Sur Le Travail Du Clic. Paris: Seuil.
- Cenfri. 2017. "InsurTech for Development: A Review of Insurance Technologies and Applications in Africa, Asia and Latin America." South Africa: Cenfri.
  - ——. 2019. "Insurtech for Development: Emerging Market Trends. An Update." South Africa: Cenfri.
- Cevolini, Alberto, and Elena Esposito. 2020. "From Pool to Profile: Social Consequences of Algorithmic Prediction in Insurance." *Big Data & Society* 7 (2): 1–11.
- CGAP. 2020. "Platform Business Model: Financial Services for Poor People in the Digital Economy." Washington: Consultative Group to Assist the Poor.
  - ------. 2023a. "Gig Platforms and Financial Inclusion." June 2023. https://www.cgap.org/gig-platforms-and-financial-inclusion.
    - -. 2023b. "Financial Inclusion for Digital Platform Workers." *Gig Platforms and Financial Inclusion* (blog). September 23, 2023. https://www.cgap.org/story/digital-platform-workers.
- Chakravartty, Paula, and Denise Ferreira da Silva, eds. 2013. *Race, Empire, and the Crisis of the Subprime*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Chambost, Isabelle, Marc Lenglet, and Yamina Tadjeddine, eds. 2019. *The Making of Finance*. *Perspectives in Social Sciences*. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Chattopadhyay, Paresh. 2016. "Marx on the Global Reach of Capital." In *Marx's Associated Mode of Production: A Critique of Marxism*, edited by Paresh Chattopadhyay, 97–109. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Christopher, Anthony J. 2008. "The Quest for a Census of the British Empire c.1840–1940." Journal of Historical Geography 34 (2): 268–85.
- Christophers, Brett. 2015. "The Limits to Financialization." *Dialogues in Human Geography* 5 (2): 183–200.

——. 2016. "For Real: Land as Capital and Commodity." *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers* 41 (2): 134–48.

Clarke, Chris. 2015. "Learning to Fail: Resilience and the Empty Promise of Financial Literacy Education." *Consumption Markets & Culture* 18 (3): 257–76.

———. 2019. "Platform Lending and the Politics of Financial Infrastructures." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 863–85.

- Clarke, Daniel, and Neha Kumar. 2016. "Microinsurance Decisions: Gendered Evidence from Rural Bangladesh." *Gender, Technology and Development* 20 (2): 218–41.
- Cohen, Benjamin J. 2019. Advanced Introduction to International Political Economy. Second edition. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar.

—. 2022. *Rethinking International Political Economy*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

- Commons, John R. 1990. Institutional Economics; Its Place in Political Economy. New York: Macmillan.
  - . 1995a. *Reasonable Value*. Ann Arbor, MI: Edwards Brothers.
  - ——. 1995b. *The Legal Foundation of Capitalism*. New York: Macmillan.
- Corlosquet-Habart, Marine, and Jacques Janssen. 2018. Big Data for Insurance Companies. London: John Wiley & Sons.
- Couldry, Nick, and Ulises A. Mejias. 2018. "Data Colonialism: Rethinking Big Data's Relation to the Contemporary Subject." *Television & New Media* 20 (4): 336–49.
  - ——. 2019. The Costs of Connection: How Data Is Colonizing Human Life and Appropriating It for Capitalism. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Couldry, Nick, and Ulises Ali Mejias. 2021. "The Decolonial Turn in Data and Technology Research: What Is at Stake and Where Is It Heading?" *Information, Communication & Society* 26 (4): 786–802.
- Couldry, Nick, and Alison Powell. 2014. "Big Data from the Bottom Up." *Big Data & Society* 1 (2): 1–5.
- Cox, Robert W. 1987. Production, Power, and World Order: Social Forces in the Making of History. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Cusicanqui, Silvia Rivera. 2012. "Ch'ixinakax Utxiwa: A Reflection on the Practices and Discourses of Decolonization." *South Atlantic Quarterly* 111 (1): 95–109.
- Cutler, A. Claire. 2001. "Globalization, the Rule of Law, and the Modern Law Merchant: Medieval or Late Capitalist Associations?" *Constellations* 8 (4): 480–502.
  - ———. 2003. Private Power and Global Authority: Transnational Merchant Law in the Global Political Economy. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Cutler, A. Claire, and David Lark. 2022. "The Hidden Costs of Law in the Governance of Global Supply Chains: The Turn to Arbitration." *Review of International Political Economy* 29 (3): 719–48.
- Dairon, Emilie. 2023. "Asymmetrical Interviews." In *International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction*, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 92–93. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Datta, Kavita. 2017. "'Mainstreaming' the 'Alternative'? The Financialization of Transnational Migrant Remittances." In *Handbook on the Geographies of Money and Finance*, edited by Ron Martin and Jane Pollard. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- De Stefano, Valerio. 2016. "The Rise of the 'Just-in-Time Workforce': On-Demand Work, Crowdwork and Labour Protection in the 'Gig-Economy." Working paper. Geneva: International Labour Organisation.
- Dijck, José van, and Jian Lin. 2022. "Deplatformization, Platform Governance and Global Geopolitics: Interview with José van Dijck." *Communication and the Public* 7 (2): 59–66.

- Doorn, Niels van. 2017. "Platform Labor: On the Gendered and Racialized Exploitation of Low-Income Service Work in the 'on-Demand' Economy." *Information, Communication & Society* 20 (6): 898–914.
- Doorn, Niels van, and Adam Badger. 2020. "Platform Capitalism's Hidden Abode: Producing Data Assets in the Gig Economy." *Antipode* 52 (5): 1475–95.
- Doyle, Aaron, and Richard Ericson. 2010. "Five Ironies of Insurance." In *The Appeal of Insurance*, edited by Geoffrey Clark, Christian Thomann, Matthias Graf von der Schulenburg, and Gregory Anderson, 226–47. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Durand, Cédric. 2020. Techno-Féodalisme. Critique de l'économie Numérique. Paris: La Découverte.
- Durand, Cédric, and Wiliiam Milberg. 2020. "Intellectual Monopoly in Global Value Chains." *Review of International Political Economy* 27 (2): 404–29.
- Eisenhardt, Kathleen M., and Melissa E. Graebner. 2007. "Theory Building from Cases: Opportunities and Challenges." *The Academy of Management Journal* 50 (1): 25–32.
- Eisenmeier, Sigfried. 2018. "Ride-Sharing Platforms in Developing Countries: Effects and Implications in Mexico City." Oxford: University of Oxford.
- Elias, Juanita, Lena Rethel, and Lisa Tilley. 2019. "International Political Economy and International Political Sociology Meet in Jakarta: Feminist Research Agendas Seen through Everyday Life." *International Relations* 33 (4): 599–604.
- Ewald, François. 1991. "Insurance and Risk." In *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality*, edited by Graham Burchell, Colin Gordon, and Peter Miller, 197–210. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Fielding, Nigel, Raymond M. Lee, and Grant Blank, eds. 2017. *The SAGE Handbook of Online Research Methods*. 2nd edition. London: SAGE.
- Financial Times. 2023. "Why Technology Has Failed to Disrupt Insurance." *Financial Times*, January 12, 2023. https://www.ft.com/content/d2dffd24-8a14-4832-8ea0-1937268849f4.
- Fine, Ben. 2009. "Development as Zombieconomics in the Age of Neoliberalism." *Third World Quarterly* 30 (5): 885–904.
- Fine, Ben, and Alfredo Saad-Filho. 2014. "Politics of Neoliberal Development: Washington Consensus and Post-Washington Consensus." In *The Politics of Development: A Survey*, edited by Heloise Weber, 154–66. London: Routledge.
- Frankel, Christian, José Ossandón, and Trine Pallesen. 2019. "The Organization of Markets for Collective Concerns and Their Failures." *Economy and Society* 48 (2): 153–74.
- Frenken, Koen, and Lea Fuenfschilling. 2020. "The Rise of Online Platforms and the Triumph of the Corporation." *Sociologica* 14 (3): 101–13.
- Frenken, Koen, and Juliet Schor. 2017. "Putting the Sharing Economy into Perspective." *Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions* 23 (0): 3–10.
- Fumagalli, Andrea, Alfonso Giuliani, Stefano Lucarelli, and Carlo Vercellone. 2019. Cognitive Capitalism, Welfare and Labour the Commonfare Hypothesis. New York: Routledge.
- Gabor, Daniela, and Sally Brooks. 2017. "The Digital Revolution in Financial Inclusion: International Development in the Fintech Era." *New Political Economy* 22 (4): 423–36.
- Gallagher Re. 2022. "Gallager Re Global Insurtech Report." London: Gallagher Re.
- Gao, Lei, and Alisa G. Brink. 2019. "A Content Analysis of the Privacy Policies of Cloud Computing Services." *Journal of Information Systems* 33 (3): 93–115.
- Gerhardt, Hannes. 2020. "Engaging the Non-Flat World: Anarchism and the Promise of a Post-Capitalist Collaborative Commons." *Antipode* 52 (3): 681–701.
  - —. 2023. From Capital to Commons: Exploring the Promise of a World beyond Capitalism. Bristol: Bristol University Press.

- Gill, Stephen. 1995. "Globalisation, Market Civilisation, and Disciplinary Neoliberalism." *Millennium* 24 (3): 399–423.
- Gilpin, Robert. 1987. *The Political Economy of International Relations*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Ginosar, Avshalom, and Yaron Ariel. 2017. "An Analytical Framework for Online Privacy Research: What Is Missing?" *Information & Management* 54 (7): 948–57.
- Glassmeyer, David Matthew, and Rebecca-Anne Dibbs. 2012. "Researching from a Distance: Using Live Web Conferencing to Mediate Data Collection." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 11 (3): 292–302.
- Godechot, Olivier. 2013. "Concurrence et Coopération Sur Les Marchés Financiers. Les Apports Des Études Sociales de La Finance." In *Traité de Sociologie Économique*, edited by P. Steiner and François Vatin, 653–70. Paris: Puf.
- Gowri, Aditi. 1997. "The Irony of Insurance: Community and Commodity." University of Southern Carolina. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation].
- Grabher, Gernot, and Jonas König. 2020. "Disruption, Embedded. A Polanyian Framing of the Platform Economy." *Sociologica* 14 (1): 95–118.
- Gray, Joanne Elizabeth. 2021. "The Geopolitics of 'Platforms': The TikTok Challenge." *Internet Policy Review* 10 (2): 1–26.
- Gray, Lisa, Gina Wong-Wylie, Gwen Rempel, and Karen Cook. 2020. "Expanding Qualitative Research Interviewing Strategies: Zoom Video Communications." *The Qualitative Report* 25 (5): 1292–1301.
- Graz, Jean-Christophe. 2000. "Les Nouvelles Tendances de l'Économie Politique Internationale." *Annuaire Français de Relations Intenationales* 1: 557–69.
  - ——. 2015. "Standardizing Services: Transnational Authority and Market Power." In *Handbook of the International Political Economy of Production*, edited by Kees Van der Pijl, 132–48. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
  - ———. 2019. *The Power of Standards. Hybrid Authority and the Globalisation of Services.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Graz, Jean-Christophe, Oliver Kessler, and Rahel Kunz. 2019. "International Political Economy (IPE) Meets International Political Sociology (IPS)." *International Relations* 4 (33): 586–94.
- Gruin, Julian, and Peter Knaack. 2020. "Not Just Another Shadow Bank: Chinese Authoritarian Capitalism and the 'Developmental' Promise of Digital Financial Innovation." *New Political Economy* 25 (3): 370–87.
- Gruszka, Katarzyna, and Madeleine Böhm. 2020. "Out of Sight, out of Mind? (In)Visibility of/in Platform-Mediated Work." *New Media & Society* 24 (8): 1852–71.
- Gruszka, Katarzyna, Manuel Scholz-Wäckerle, and Ernest Aigner. 2020. "Planetary Carambolage: The Evolutionary Political Economy of Technology, Nature and Work." *Review of Evolutionary Political Economy* 1 (3): 273–93.
- Guerisoli, Emmanuel, and Santiago Mandirola. 2022. "New Financializations, Old Displacements: Neo-Extractivism, 'Whitening', and Consumption in Latin America." *Journal of Cultural Economy*, June, 1–18.
- Guermond, Vincent. 2020. "Marketisation as Financialisation in the Making? The Construction of Remittance Markets in Senegal." *Geoforum* 117 (3): 234–45.
- Haidar, Julieta, and Maarten Keune, eds. 2021. Work and Labour Relations in Global Platform Capitalism. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

- Hall, Derek. 2022. "Commodification of Everything' Arguments in the Social Sciences: Variants, Specification, Evaluation, Critique." *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space* 55 (3): 544–61.
- Harvey, David. 2003. The New Imperialism. Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press.
- Haufler, Virginia. 1997. Dangerous Commerce: Insurance and the Management of International Risk. New York: Cornell University Press.
- Helmond, Anne. 2015. "The Platformization of the Web: Making Web Data Platform Ready." Social Media + Society 1 (2): 1–11.
- Hobson, John M., and Leonard Seabrooke, eds. 2007. *Everyday Politics of the World Economy*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Huyer, Sophia. 2016. "Closing the Gender Gap in Agriculture." Gender, Technology and Development 20 (2): 105–16.
- IIF. 2016. "Insurance Inclusion: Reaching Underserved Populations with Tech." Washington: The Institute of International Finance.
- IIF, and Accion. 2018. "Inclusive Insurance: Closing the Protection Gap for Emerging Customers." Washington: Centre for Financial Inclusion at Accion and the Institute of International Finance.
- IIF, and CFI. 2017. "Insights on Inclusive Insurance." Washington: The Institute of International Finance.
- ———. 2018. "Accelerating Financial Inclusion with New Data." Washington: The Institute of International Finance.
- ILO. 2012. Protecting the Poor: A Microinsurance Compendium. Vol. II. Edited by Craig Farren Churchill and Michal Matul. Geneva, Switzerland: International Labour Office.
  2021. "World Employment and Social Outlook 2021: The Role of Digital Labour Platforms in Transforming the World of Work." Geneva: International Labour Office

(ILO).

- Insight2impact. 2019. "Exploring Africa's Digital Platforms. Insurance in e-Hailing." Cape Town: Insight2impact.
- Isin, Engin F., and Evelyn Sharon Ruppert. 2019. "Data's Empire: Postcolonial Data Politics." In Data Politics: Worlds, Subjects, Rights, edited by Didier Bigo, 207–27. London: Routledge.
- Ito, Seiro, and Hisaki Kono. 2010. "Why Is the Take-up of Microinsurance so Low? Evidence from a Health Insurance Scheme in India." *The Developing Economies* 48 (1): 74–101.
- Jagtiani, Julapa, and Catharine Lemieux. 2017. "Fintech Lending: Financial Inclusion, Risk Pricing, and Alternative Information." SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 3005260. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network.
- Janghorban, Roksana, Robab Latifnejad Roudsari, and Ali Taghipour. 2014. "Skype Interviewing: The New Generation of Online Synchronous Interview in Qualitative Research." *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being* 9 (1): 41–52.
- Jin, Dal Yong. 2015. Digital Platforms, Imperialism and Political Culture. New York: Routledge.
- Johnson, Leigh. 2020. "Sharing Risks or Proliferating Uncertainties? Insurance, Disaster and Development." In *The Politics of Uncertainty*, edited by Ian Scoones and Andy Stirling, 45–57. London: Routledge.
- Kalthoff, Herbert. 2005. "Practices of Calculation: Economic Representations and Risk Management." *Theory, Culture & Society* 22 (2): 69–97.
- Kear, Mark. 2017. "Playing the Credit Score Game: Algorithms, 'Positive' Data and the Personification of Financial Objects." *Economy and Society* 46 (3–4): 346–68.

- Kenney, Martin, Dafna Bearson, and John Zysman. 2021. "The Platform Economy Matures: Measuring Pervasiveness and Exploring Power." Socio-Economic Review 19 (4): 1451– 83.
- Kenney, Martin, and John Zysman. 2016. "The Rise of the Platform Economy." *Issues in Science and Technology* 32 (3): 61–69.
  - ———. 2020. "The Platform Economy: Restructuring the Space of Capitalist Accumulation." *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society* 13 (1): 55–76.
- Kimber, Leah R. 2023. "Online Interviews." In *International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction*, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 102–3. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Kish, Zenia, and Justin Leroy. 2015. "Bonded Life." Cultural Studies 29 (5-6): 630-51.
- Knorr Cetina, Karin, Theodore R. Schatzki, and Eike von Savigny, eds. 2000. *The Practice Turn in Contemporary Theory*. New York: Routledge.
- Kunz, Rahel. 2011. Political Economy of Global Remittances: Gender, Governmentality and Neoliberalism. London: Routledge.
  - —. 2018. "Remittances in the Global Political Economy." In *Handbook on the International Political Economy of Gender*, edited by Juanita Elias and Adrienne Roberts, 265–80. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Lai, Daniela, and Roberto Roccu. 2019. "Case Study Research and Critical IR: The Case for the Extended Case Methodology." *International Relations*, January.
- Lamarche, Thomas. 2023. "Approche Méso de La Théorie de La Régulation." In *Théorie de La Régulation, Un Nouvel État Des Savoirs*, edited by Robert Boyer, Jean-Pierre Chanteau, Agnès Labrousse, and Thomas Lamarche, 57–64. Malakoff: Dunod.
- Langevin, Marie. 2019. "Big Data for (Not so) Small Loans: Technological Infrastructures and the Massification of Fringe Finance." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 790–814.
- Langley, Paul, and Andrew Leyshon. 2020. "The Platform Political Economy of FinTech: Reintermediation, Consolidation and Capitalisation." *New Political Economy* 26 (3): 376–88.
  - ——. 2022. "Neo-Colonial Credit: FinTech Platforms in Africa." *Journal of Cultural Economy* 15 (4): 401–15.
- Lapavitsas, Costas. 2013. "The Financialization of Capitalism: 'Profiting without Producing."" *City* 17 (6): 792–805.
- Lehdonvirta, Vili. 2022. *Cloud Empires: How Digital Platforms Are Overtaking the State and How We Can Regain Control*. Cambridge (MA): MIT Press.
- Leivestad, Hege Hoyer, and Anette Nyqvist. 2017. *Ethnographies of Conferences and Trade Fairs: Shaping Industries, Creating Professionals*. New York: Springer.
- Lobo-Guerrero, Luis. 2012. Insuring War: Sovereignty, Security and Risk. London: Routledge. \_\_\_\_\_. 2017. Insuring Life Value, Security and Risk. London: Routledge.
- 2019. "Insurance, Subjectivity and Governance." *International Relations* 33 (4): 605–9.
- Loubere, Nicholas. 2017. "China's Internet Finance Boom and Tyrannies of Inclusion." *China Perspectives* 2017 (4): 9–18.
- Luxemburg, Rosa. 1913. Accumulation of Capital. 2nd ed. London: Routledge.
- Luyendijk, Joris. 2016. Swimming with Sharks: Inside the World of the Bankers. London: Guardian Faber Publishing.
- MacKenzie, Donald. 2005. "Opening the Black Boxes of Global Finance." Review of International Political Economy 12 (4): 555–76.
  - ——. 2006. *An Engine, Not a Camera: How Financial Models Shape Markets*. Cambridge: MIT Press.

Maclean, Kate. 2013. "Gender, Risk and Micro-Financial Subjectivities." *Antipode* 45 (2): 455–73.

Mader, Philip. 2016. "Card Crusaders, Cash Infidels and the Holy Grails of Digital Financial Inclusion." *Behemoth - A Journal on Civilisation* 9 (2): 59–81.

- Maechler, Sylvain, and Jean-Christophe Graz. 2022. "Is the Sky or the Earth the Limit? Risk, Uncertainty and Nature." *Review of International Political Economy* 29 (2): 624–45.
  - ———. 2024. "Uncertainty in Times of Ecological Crisis: A Knightian Tale of Three Ways to Face Future States of the World." *European Journal of International Relations* forthcoming.
- Maertens, Lucile, and Leah R. Kimber. 2023. "Participant Observation." In *International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction*, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 33–41. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Maertens, Lucile, Leah R. Kimber, Fanny Badache, and Emilie Dairon. 2021. "Time and Space in the Study of International Organizations: An Introduction." *Global Policy* 12 (0): 5– 13.
- Maldonado-Torres, Nelson. 2007. "On the Coloniality of Being." *Cultural Studies* 21 (2–3): 240–70.
- Marčeta, Petar. 2021. "Platform Capitalism towards the Neo-Commodification of Labour?" In *Work and Labour Relations in Global Platform Capitalism*, edited by Julieta Haidar and Maarten Keune, 69–91. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Marx, Karl. 1867. Capital: Volume I. Middlesex: Penguin Books.

. 1885. *Capital: Volume II*. Middlesex: Penguin Books.

- ———. 1989. *Critique of Political Economy (Manuscript 1861-63)*. MECW32 ed. New York: International Publishers.
- Maurer, Bill. 2012. "Mobile Money: Communication, Consumption and Change in the Payments Space." *The Journal of Development Studies* 48 (5): 589–604.
  - —. 2015. "Data-Mining for Development? Poverty, Payment, and Platform." In *Territories of Poverty: Rethinking North and South*, edited by Ananya Roy and Emma Shaw Crane, 126–43. Athens: University of Georgia Press.
- McCahery, Joseph, and Sol Picciotto. 1995. "Creative Lawyering and the Dynamics of Business Regulation." In *Professional Competition and Professional Power*., edited by Yves Dezalay and David Sugarman, 171–97. Abingdon: Routledge.
- McFall, Liz. 2015. Devising Consumption: Cultural Economies of Insurance, Credit and Spending. London: Routledge.
- McFall, Liz, and Liz Moor. 2018. "Who, or What, Is Insurtech Personalizing?: Persons, Prices and the Historical Classifications of Risk." *Distinktion: Journal of Social Theory* 19 (2): 193–213.

Melamed, Jodi. 2011. Represent and Destroy: Rationalizing Violence in the New Racial Capitalism. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

- Microinsurance Network. 2021. "The Landscape of Microinsurance 2021." Luxembourg: The Microinsurance Network.
  - ——. 2022. "How Can Digital Platforms Support the Distribution of MSME Insurance?" Luxembourg: The Microinsurance Network.
- Montalban, Matthieu, Vincent Frigant, and Bernard Jullien. 2019. "Platform Economy as a New Form of Capitalism: A Régulationist Research Programme." *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 43 (4): 805–24.
- Montgomerie, Johnna. 2008. "Bridging the Critical Divide: Global Finance, Financialisation and Contemporary Capitalism." *Contemporary Politics* 14 (3): 233–52.
  - —, ed. 2017. *Critical Methods in Political and Cultural Economy*. Abingdon: Routledge.

- Morini, Christina, and Andrea Fumagalli. 2010. "Life Put to Work: Towards a Life Theory of Value." *Ephemera* 10 (3/4): 234–52.
- Munich Re Foundation. 2005. "Microinsurance Conference 2005. Making Insurance Work for the Poor: Current Practices and Lessons Learnt." Munich: Munich Re Foundation.
  - ——. 2023. "The International Conference on Inclusive Insurance 2023: Accelerating Growth and Economic Viability in Emerging Markets." Accra, Ghana: Munich Re Foundation.
- Muniesa, Fabian. 2011. "A Flank Movement in the Understanding of Valuation." *The Sociological Review* 59 (0): 24–38.
- Murphy, Craig, and Roger Tooze, eds. 1991. *The New International Political Economy*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Natile, Serena. 2019. "Regulating Exclusions? Gender, Development, and the Limits of Inclusionary Financial Platforms." *International Journal of Law in Context* 15 (4): 461–78.

——. 2020. The Exclusionary Politics of Digital Financial Inclusion: Mobile Money, Gendered Walls. Abingdon: Routledge.

- Nesvetailova, Anastasia. 2015. "A Crisis of the Overcrowded Future: Shadow Banking and the Political Economy of Financial Innovation." *New Political Economy* 20 (3): 431–53.
- Neumann, Iver B. 2002. "Returning Practice to the Linguistic Turn: The Case of Diplomacy." *Millennium* 31 (3): 627–51.
- Nölke, Andreas, and Christian May, eds. 2018. *Handbook of the International Political Economy of the Corporation*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Oliffe, John L., Mary T. Kelly, Gabriela Gonzalez Montaner, and Wellam F. Yu Ko. 2021. "Zoom Interviews: Benefits and Concessions." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 20 (0): 1–8.
- Palan, Ronen. 2012. "The Financial Crisis and Intangible Value." *Capital & Class* 37 (1): 65–77.

——, ed. 2013. *Global Political Economy: Contemporary Theories*. 2nd ed. London: Routledge.

- ———. 2015. "Futurity, Pro-Cyclicality and Financial Crises." New Political Economy 20 (3): 367–85.
  - —. 2017. "Futurity, Offshore, and the International Political Economy of Crime." In *The Architecture of Illegal Markets: Towards an Economic Sociology of Illegality in the Economy*, edited by Jens Beckert and Matías Dewey, 108–20. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Peck, Jamie, and Rachel Phillips. 2020. "The Platform Conjuncture." *Sociologica* 14 (3): 73–99.
- Perelman, Michael. 2000. The Invention of Capitalism: Classical Political Economy and the Secret History of Primitive Accumulation. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Perrig, Luca. 2021. "Manufacturing Consent in the Gig Economy." In Augmented Exploitation: Artificial Intelligence, Automation and Work, edited by Phoebe V. Moore and Jamie Woodcock, 75–86. London: Pluto Press.
- Piletić, Aleksandra. 2023. "Continuity or Change? Platforms and the Hybridization of Neoliberal Institutional Contexts." *Review of International Political Economy*, June, 1– 25.
- Pistor, Katharina. 2019. The Code of Capital. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Platteau, Jean-Philippe, Ombeline De Bock, and Wouter Gelade. 2017. "The Demand for Microinsurance: A Literature Review." *World Development* 94 (June): 139–56.
- Poell, Thomas, David Nieborg, and José van Dijck. 2019. "Platformisation." Internet Policy Review 8 (4).

- Pottie-Sherman, Yolande, and Nelson Graham. 2021. "Live, Work, and Stay? Geographies of Immigrant Receptivity in Atlantic Canada's Aspiring Gateways." *Geographical Review* 111 (2): 287–307.
- Pouliot, Vincent. 2008. "The Logic of Practicality: A Theory of Practice of Security Communities." *International Organization* 62 (2): 257–88.
- Quijano, Anibal. 2000. "Coloniality of Power, Eurocentrism, and Latin America." *Nepantla: Views from South* 1 (3): 533–80.
  - —. 2007. "Coloniality and Modernity/Rationality." *Cultural Studies* 21 (2–3): 168–78.
- Qureshi, Israr, Babita Bhatt, and Dhirendra Mani Shukla, eds. 2021. *Sharing Economy at the Base of the Pyramid: Opportunities and Challenges.* Singapore: Springer.
- Rankin, Katharine N. 2001. "Governing Development: Neoliberalism, Microcredit, and Rational Economic Woman." *Economy and Society* 30 (1): 18–37.
- . 2013. "A Critical Geography of Poverty Finance." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (4): 547–68.
- Rethel, Lena. 2016. "Islamic Finance in Malaysia: Global Ambitions, Local Realities." In *The Everyday Political Economy of Southeast Asia*, edited by Juanita Elias and Lena Rethel, 116–36. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
  - ———. 2018. "Capital Market Development in Southeast Asia: From Speculative Crisis to Spectacles of Financialization." *Economic Anthropology* 5 (2): 185–97.
- ———. 2019. "Corporate Islam, Global Capitalism and the Performance of Economic Moralities." *New Political Economy* 24 (3): 350–64.
- Ricaurte, Paola. 2019. "Data Epistemologies, The Coloniality of Power, and Resistance." *Television & New Media* 20 (4): 350–65.
- Richards, Lyn. 2015. *Handling Qualitative Data: A Practical Guide*. Third edition. Los Angeles: SAGE.
- Richardson, Lizzie. 2019. "Digital and Platform Economies." In *International Encyclopedia of Human Geography*, edited by A. Kobayashi, 317–21. San Diego: Elsevier.
- ------. 2020. "Platforms, Markets, and Contingent Calculation: The Flexible Arrangement of the Delivered Meal." *Antipode* 52 (3): 619–36.
- Rikap, Cecilia. 2020. "Amazon: A Story of Accumulation through Intellectual Rentiership and Predation:" *Competition & Change* 26 (3–4): 436–66.
  - —. 2021. Capitalism, Power, and Innovation: Intellectual Monopoly Capitalism Uncovered. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Rikap, Cecilia, and Bengt-Åke Lundvall. 2022. "Big Tech, Knowledge Predation and the Implications for Development." *Innovation and Development* 12 (3): 389–416.
- Robinson, Gary. 2021. "Capturing a Moving Target: Interviewing Fintech Experts via LinkedIn." Area (London 1969) 53 (4): 671–78.
- Rodima- Taylor, Daivi, and William Grimes. 2018. "Cryptocurrencies and Digital Payment Rails in Networked Global Governance: Perspectives on Inclusion and Innovation." In *Bitcoin and Beyond Cryptocurrencies, Blockchains, and Global Governance*, edited by Malcolm Campbell-Verduyn, 109–32. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Roitman, Janet. 2023. "Platform Economies: Beyond the North-South Divide." *Finance and Society* 9 (1): 1–13.
- Rolf, Steve, and Seth Schindler. 2023. "The US–China Rivalry and the Emergence of State Platform Capitalism." *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space* 55 (5): 1255– 80.
- Roy, Ananya. 2010. Poverty Capital: Microfinance and the Making of Development. New York: Routledge.
- Sadowski, Jathan. 2020. "The Internet of Landlords: Digital Platforms and New Mechanisms of Rentier Capitalism." *Antipode* 52 (2): 562–80.

- Samuels, Gina Miranda. 2009. "Using the Extended Case Method to Explore Identity in a Multiracial Context." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32 (9): 1599–1618.
- Santos, Boaventura de Sousa. 1985. "On Modes of Production of Law and Social Power." *International Journal of the Sociology of Law*, no. 13: 299–336.
- Scholz, Trebor, ed. 2012. *Digital Labor: The Internet as Playground and Factory*. New York: Routledge.
- Scholz, Trebor, and Nathan Schneider, eds. 2017. Ours to Hack and to Own: The Rise of Platform Cooperativism, A New Vision for the Future of Work and a Fairer Internet. London: OR Books.
- Schüssler, Elke, Will Attwood-Charles, Stefan Kirchner, and Juliet B Schor. 2021. "Between Mutuality, Autonomy and Domination: Rethinking Digital Platforms as Contested Relational Structures Special Issue." Socio-Economic Review 19 (4): 1217–43.
- Seabrooke, Leonard, and Kevin L. Young. 2017. "The Networks and Niches of International Political Economy." *Review of International Political Economy* 24 (2): 288–331.
- Sedgwick, Monique, and Jude Spiers. 2009. "The Use of Videoconferencing as a Medium for the Qualitative Interview." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 8 (1): 1–11.
- Seitz, Sally. 2016. "Pixilated Partnerships, Overcoming Obstacles in Qualitative Interviews via Skype: A Research Note." *Qualitative Research* 16 (2): 229–35.
- "Social Studies of Finance Association." 2000. 2000. http://ssfa.free.fr/hoprubrique.php?id\_rub=0&lang=en.
- Soederberg, Susanne. 2013a. "The Politics of Debt and Development in the New Millennium: An Introduction." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (4): 535–46.
  - ——. 2013b. "Universalising Financial Inclusion and the Securitisation of Development." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (4): 593–612.
  - ——. 2014. "The Transnational Regulation of Financial Inclusion." In *Transnational Financial Regulation after the Crisis*, edited by Tony Porter, 91–111. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Srnicek, Nick. 2016. Platform Capitalism. Cambridge: Polity.
  - ———. 2018. "Platform Monopolies and the Political Economy of AI." In *Economics for the Many*, edited by John McDonnell, 152–63. London: Verso.
- Stark, David. 2009. *The Sense of Dissonance: Accounts of Worth in Economic Life*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Stiefel, Léa, and Dominique Vinck. 2023. "Breaking with the Assumption of Centralization: An Attempt to Set up a Peer-to-Peer Digital Network for Sharing Agricultural Data." In New Horizons of Innovation Studies. Doing without, Doing with Less., edited by Frédéric Goulet and Dominique Vinck, 201–15. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Strange, Susan. 1970. "International Economics and International Relations: A Case of Mutual Neglect." Oxford University Press on Behalf of the Royal Institute of International Affairs 46 (2): 304–15.
- ———. 1991. "An Eclectic Approach." In *The New International Political Economy*, edited by Craig Murphy and Roger Tooze, 33–49. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
  - ——. 1996. *The Retreat of the State: The Diffusion of Power in the World Economy*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Suedfeld, Peter, Philip E. Tetlock, and Siegfried Streufert. 1992. "Conceptual/Integrative Complexity." In *Motivation and Personality*, edited by Charles P. Smith, 393–400. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Tavory, Iddo, and Stefan Timmermans. 2009. "Two Cases of Ethnography: Grounded Theory and the Extended Case Method." *Ethnography* 10 (3): 243–63.

- Taylor, Marcus. 2016. "Risky Ventures: Financial Inclusion, Risk Management and the Uncertain Rise of Index-Based Insurance." In *Risking Capitalism*, edited by Susanne Soederberg, 237–66. Bingley: Emerald.
- Terranova, Tiziana. 2000. "Free Labor: Producing Culture for the Digital Economy." Social *Text* 18 (2): 33–58.
- Thatcher, Jim, David O'Sullivan, and Dillon Mahmoudi. 2016. "Data Colonialism through Accumulation by Dispossession: New Metaphors for Daily Data:" *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space* 34 (6): 990–1006.
- Tilley, Lisa. 2016. "The Condition of Market Emergence in Indonesia: Coloniality as Exclusion and Translation." PhD (Unpublished), Warwirck: University of Warwick.
  - . 2017. "Resisting Piratic Method by Doing Research Otherwise." Sociology 51 (1): 27–42.
  - ——. 2021. "Extractive Investibility in Historical Colonial Perspective: The Emerging Market and Its Antecedents in Indonesia." *Review of International Political Economy* 28 (5): 1099–1118.
- Torkelson, Erin. 2020. "Collateral Damages: Cash Transfer and Debt Transfer in South Africa." *World Development* 126 (2): 104711.
- Touchelay, Béatrice. 2019. "British and French Colonial Statistics: Development by Hybridization from the Nineteenth to the Mid-Twentieth Centuries." In *British and French Colonialism in Africa, Asia, and the Middle East: Connected Empires across the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Centuries*, edited by James R. Fichter, 249–74. Cham: Springer International.
- Treré, Emiliano. 2016. "The Dark Side of Digital Politics: Understanding the Algorithmic Manufacturing of Consent and the Hindering of Online Dissidence." *IDS Bulletin* 47 (1): 127–38.
- Tufekci, Zeynep. 2015. "Algorithmic Harms beyond Facebook and Google: Emergent Challenges of Computational Agency." *Colorado Technology Law Journal* 13: 203.
- Vadrot, Alice B. M., Arne Langlet, Ina Tessnow-von Wysocki, Petro Tolochko, Emmanuelle Brogat, and Silvia C. Ruiz-Rodríguez. 2021. "Marine Biodiversity Negotiations During COVID-19: A New Role for Digital Diplomacy?" *Global Environmental Politics* 21 (3): 169–86.
- Valencia-Fourcans, Lidia, and Roberta Hawkins. 2016. "Representations of Women in Microcredit Promotional Materials: The Case of Espoir Ecuador." Journal of International Development 28 (4): 507–27.
- Van Dijck, José, and Thomas Poell. 2016. "Understanding the Promises and Premises of Online Health Platforms." *Big Data & Society* 3 (1): 1–11.
- Vatin, François, ed. 2009. Évaluer et Valoriser: Une Sociologie Économique de La Mesure. Toulouse: Presses universitaires du Midi.
- Vercellone, Carlo. 2019. "Cybercommunisme et Capitalisme Cognitif." Variations. Revue Internationale de Théorie Critique, no. 22: 1–12.
- Verma, Ravinder Kumar, P. Vigneswara Ilavarasan, and Arpan Kumar Kar. 2020. "Inequalities in Ride-Hailing Platforms." In *Platform Capitalism in India*, edited by Adrian Athique and Vibodh Parthasarathi, 177–98. Cham: Springer International.
- Vertesi, Janet, and David Ribes, eds. 2019. *Digitalsts: A Field Guide for Science & Technology Studies*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Wadham, Helen, and Richard C. Warren. 2014. "Telling Organizational Tales: The Extended Case Method in Practice." *Organizational Research Methods* 17 (1): 5–22.
- Warshawsky, Daniel. 2014. "The Potential for Mixed Methods: Results from the Field in Urban South Africa." *The Professional Geographer* 66 (1): 160–68.
- Weber, Heloise. 2002. "The Imposition of a Global Development Architecture: The Example of Microcredit." *Review of International Studies* 28 (3): 537–55.
- ———. 2004. "The 'New Economy' and Social Risk: Banking on the Poor?" *Review of International Political Economy* 11 (2): 356–86.
- WEF. 2020. "The Promise of Platform Work: Understanding the Ecosystem." Geneva: World Economic Forum.
- Wichterich, Christa. 2017. "Microcredits, Returns and Gender: Of Reliable Poor Women and Financial Inclusion in South Asia." In *Work, Institutions and Sustainable Livelihood*, edited by Virginius Xaxa, Debdulal Saha, and Rajdeep Singha, 275–301. Singapore: Springer.
- Wood, Alex J, Mark Graham, Vili Lehdonvirta, and Isis Hjorth. 2019. "Networked but Commodified: The (Dis)Embeddedness of Digital Labour in the Gig Economy." *Sociology* 53 (5): 931–50.
- World Bank. 2018. "How Technology Can Make Insurance More Inclusive." Fintech Note. Washington, D.C: The World Bank Group.
- ———, ed. 2019. *The Changing Nature of Work*. World Development Report 2019. Washington: World Bank Group.
- Zapata, Gisela P. 2018. "Transnational Migration, Remittances and the Financialization of Housing in Colombia." *Housing Studies* 33 (3): 343–60.
- Zuboff, Shoshana. 2019. The Age of Surveillance Capitalism: The Fight for a Human Future at the New Frontier of Power. New York: Public Affairs.
- Zwan, Natascha van der. 2014. "Making Sense of Financialization." *Socio-Economic Review* 12 (1): 99–129.

## DISCUSSION

The major thread running through the thesis is multiple evidence of the process of market expansion. To make sense of this process and draw links between papers' results, I illustrate it as a spiral hole.





Figure 2 shows to what extent market expansion in inclusive insurance is the result of a sequency of stages that contribute or restrain the process of achievement. The centrifugal torsions of the spiral serve to illustrate the link between the stages occurring at different sites. It notably helps to conceive the embedded relation of the global scene of international development with local sites of action. The idea of risk pooling is propagated at the global level to reach the local site of insurance mutualisation targeting uninsured populations. Thereby, the spiral is also a significant figure to help conceive the embeddedness of global with local realities in the process of market expansion. In addition, the spiral hole enables us to conceive the process as fluid, always in motion. It is the movement that connects the stages. It proceeds from an idea and perpetually spiralling inward to reach a certain purpose, or outward to instantiate retroactive loops.

Overall, the figure is deemed to illustrate the reproductive, evolutive dimension of capital accumulation driven by the quest for infinity, or put differently, driven by the insatiable thirst to transform future uncertainty into a quantified and tradable risk. Yet this thirst has its own limits since practices of turning anything into risk, likely to be accounted in market terms, is a confined process (MacKenzie 2006; Maechler and Graz 2022; 2024). This is what explains the possible retroactive loops that reverse the spiral motion. Although it is difficult to avoid the probable non-linearity of the process, the spiral is a good illustration as it can block, face contradictions and dysfunctionalities that might generate feed-back loop phases and highlight the limits of market expansions. The symbolism of the spiral is thus opposed to the circle as it depicts a dialectical relation between the new and the old, as stated by the French essayist and philosopher Roland Barthes in his work *L'obvie et l'obtus: Essais critiques III* (Barthes 1982). The spiral does not perform a teleological reasoning, but embraces the infinity of processes, where there is a return with a different outcome not an identical repetition. Or as the author puts it, "nothing is first, yet everything is new" (Ibid., p. 211).

The catalyst of the spiral in our case is the insurance principle of risk pooling. This stands at the centre of insurance development actors' discourse. To cope with the failures and low uptake of insurance products dedicated only to low-income populations, the strategy is reframed to distribute and share risk among low-and emerging middle classes. Hence, the platform firm is promoted as the main techno-economic solution able to quickly reach scale, enlarging the risk pool, and providing more accurate risk assessment through the collection and analysis of a large volume of data.





Against this background, I situate insurance development actors intervening at the beginning of the spiral, framing the idea of risk pooling as well as incentivising Insurtech initiatives through public and private investment. As illustrated in Figure 3, insurance development actors are the ones mobilising public subsidies and incentivising private investment. Their impulse though, is not confined to the role of the incentive. Insurance development actors gravitate around the spiral, framing Insurtech actions institutionally (e.g., through regulatory sandboxes), setting up international conferences, but also by monitoring and advising firms on the global outcome of their activities through reports. The focus of this research being specifically on Insurtech practices of market expansion, I acknowledge that the attention paid to the actors involved is rather marginal. That does not mean they play a minor role in the process, as has already been mentioned by other scholars (Aitken 2015; Bernards 2018). A detailed account on the connections, interactions and hierarchies of insurance development actors could have brought a deeper understanding on the actors' ecosystem gravitating around the spiral hole.

Consequently, there are several stages of valuation. First, the experimental legal framework of the regulatory sandbox situates Insurtech platforms within a broader temporality of contemporary capitalism marked by futurity. Under a configuration of power relations that see private interest prevail in the regulatory sandbox, futurity legally legitimises property and security issues on data processing and conceives Insurtech platforms' pattern of accumulation turned towards the future as data are framed as intangible assets. The institutional approval leads the process to the datanalysis stage. The phase of datanalysis reflects the technical infrastructures and practices necessary for Insurtech platforms to perform their activities. Technical protocols enable the standardisation of channels for data exchange. This leads towards the collection of racially hierarchised data and the appropriation of data by objectification of the targeted populations. Hence, Insurtech platform activities, and their practices of risk assessment, are a continuation of colonial practices, performed by financial companies. The latter reframe the pattern of financial inclusion and exclusion and attempt to turn deemed customers into future financial revenues.

The final stages of the market expansion spiral place emphasis on the forms of inconsistencies and contradictions that shape the process. Indeed, the platform ecosystem shows forms of dysfunctionalities in terms of interoperability among platforms where the exchange of data is not taken for granted. The valuation process is marked by dissonance as contradictory sites of risk valuation collide. Furthermore, practices of premium price personalisation tend to unpool risk as they encounter the core idea of risk pooling which is at the root of the market expansion spiral. The final stage of the process refers to the form that capital accumulation takes.

As I suggest, capital accumulation takes an anthropomorphic form as it is social life as a whole that appears to be the main resource being capitalised. However, the contradictions highlighted show the non-linearity and rather fraught process of market expansion. On this point, I join Bernards' (2022b) claim that the insurance market for the poor has failed to materialise on the scale which its promoters expected. However, this does not mean that Insurtech platforms are not reaching populations at all. I argue that the scrutiny of Insurtech platforms represents a form of relative failure, rather than a total market failure as claimed by Bernards. The anthropomorphic capital accumulation is not a distant mirage. It rather manifests a form of accumulation realised, for the moment, on a smaller scale than promised but out of which we should not undermine the exploitative forms it takes for the approximately 200 million customers around the world that are covered by such financial products (Microinsurance Network 2021). This observation now leads towards a broader discussion on the process of market expansion in IPE.

## Market expansion in international political economy

The following question now arises; how can I relate the spiral of market expansion of Insurtech platforms with structural accounts of IPE on neoliberalism and financialisation? The process of market expansion has arguably been a core issue of investigation in the discipline (see

Christophers 2016; Hall 2022) as well as in the studies conducted on financial inclusion. The following subsection discusses the similarities and differences of our results starting from conceptions of market expansions grounded in the historical materialist tradition, its adaptation with the rise of neoliberalism and financialisation and its link with financial inclusion.

Seminal accounts on the power of capital and its consequent expansion in non-capitalist spaces are to be found within the Marxist tradition and, later on, in theories of imperialism. In the first and second volume of *The Capital*, Marx provides an extensive explanation of the phase of primitive accumulation and social reproduction of capital. For him, primitive accumulation marks the beginning of capitalist processes of accumulation. This phase is characterised by the violent expropriation of workers from its means of production (e.g., land) by the bourgeoisie class, forcing workers to sell their labour force as a commodity to survive (Marx 1867/1976). By the same token, the capital contains a "self-expansive" or "self-valorisation" feature as it possesses the ability to generate a higher value out of its own (Marx 1885/2006). Capital not only preserves itself but also realises itself as capital is value in perpetually seeking additional value. That is, its accumulation, after extraction of the surplus-value, triggers "the constant expansion of this later [deemed] absolutely necessary for the survival of the capitalist mode of production" (Marx 1867/1976, p. 944). Hence, because of the pressure of competition among capitalists, the production process is marked by an increasing volume of technology and machines, a rising rate of fixed capital, a growing organic composition of capital – namely the physical amount of constant capital used per unit of labour. Thereby it also necessitates mass production of commodities on an increasing scale, commodities demanded to be sold on a constantly growing market.

[...] Capital, rather than adapting itself to a given structure of demand or socially acknowledged needs, by revolutionising production it revolutionises demands and needs themselves, expanding markets, provoking new needs, creating new products and new spheres into which production of exchange values for more value, production for profit, makes its appearance. (Marx 1867/1976, p. 945).

Thus, Marx provides a deep analysis on the special character of capital in the commodity market constantly seeking to self-expand itself to produce surplus value out of capital-labour exploitative relations. As Chattopadhyay probes by reading Marx, the latter attributes to the capitalist production process an inherent spatial dimension where the more it accumulates, the more capital is compelled to scale production beyond the actual demand that depends on the

"continuous enlargement of the world market" (Marx 1861-3/1989, p. 101 as cited in Chattopadhyay 2016, p. 98).

With the rising internationalisation of capital at the beginning of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, affiliated scholars add to Marx's theory of capital accumulation a second specificity going beyond the sole national productive process. Luxemburg (1913/2003) analyses the dual character of capital accumulation in her 1913 magnum opus The Accumulation of Capital. Extending Marx's argument in the context of market internationalisation, she draws attention to the accumulation of capital surging from the relations between capitalist and non-capitalist modes of production. Luxemburg chases explanations on the conditions of reproduction of aggregate capital accumulation opposed to Marx's scheme of simple reproduction. Thus, the recurrent crisis of capitalism is conceptualised as a matter of underconsumption. That is a general lack of demand among workers and capitalists able to absorb the outcome produced as no other social classes are embedded within Marx's simple conception of capital accumulation. Thereby, Luxemburg states that surplus value can only be realised "if it is sold to such social organisations or strata whose own mode of production is not capitalist" (Ibid., p. 332). Once the new economies are penetrated, and turned into consumer centres, the export-oriented industries demand evergrowing capacities, thus maintaining investment within national borders and eventually reproducing capital accumulation. So, the process of market expansion is conceived as intrinsic to the production process to cope with competition for Marx, or, in relation to non-capitalist societies for Luxemburg to overcome the lack of local demand.

Inspired by both seminal work on capitalism and its universal reach, contemporary scholars in political economy and IPE adapt and mobilise the theory of capital accumulation to the current socio-historical structures of capitalism (Cox 1987). More specifically, academic interest in the issue of market expansion resurged in light of the implementation of neo-liberalism (Birch 2015; Carroll 2022) as a political economic doctrine in the early 1980's and the subsequent phenomenon of financialisation (Lapavitsas 2013; van der Zwan 2014; Christophers 2015). Even though capital is thought to possess a self-expansive feature, the following studies also place emphasis on the ideological framework and institutional apparatus – mainly national state – that support such expansion.

The geographer Harvey (2003) paved the way for many critical political economist scholars for an interpretation of capitalist accumulation under a neoliberal framework dominating world politics from the early 1980's. Hence, the main discrepancy with Marx's theory lies in the form of accumulation, he casts as "accumulation by dispossession" (Ibid., p. 137). Whether for Marx the extended reproduction of industrial capitalism proceeds under non-violent conditions, scholars claim that the fraud, predatory and violent phase of primitive accumulation is perpetuating and reinforced in the contemporary economy (Arendt 1968; Perelman 2000). Harvey contends that, contrary to what Luxemburg suggested, the 1980's are marked by a crisis of capital overaccumulation, that is the lack of opportunities for surplus capital to be invested profitably. Hence, for this surplus to be potentially absorbed, capital is guided by what the author calls a "spatio-temporal fix" (Ibid., p. 109), namely (i) the temporal displacement through investment in long-term projects that reintegrates capital values in the economic circuit in the near future and (ii) spatial displacements through opening new markets, new resources and new production capacities elsewhere. It is precisely this latter concept, the spatio-temporal fix of capital, developed by Harvey that is of interest for our discussion as it deals with how capitalism can transform resources into profitable entities and thereby expand its logic to yet non-marketed entities.

Microfinance programmes have been extensively analysed in the IPE literature as complying with the neoliberal restructuring of the global economy (Rankin 2001; Weber 2002; 2004) As Soederberg (2013a) states, what came to define first microcredit as a neoliberal-led development project is the idea that neoliberalism promotes free market, in combination with the rational and competitive actions, as a solution to protect and emancipate populations while driving economic growth. The further development of microfinance towards the adoption of the financial inclusion agenda leads scholars to conceptually reconceive the scale of the phenomenon by highlighting how capitalist dynamics are increasingly mediated by new relationships with financial markets (Montgomerie 2008). The financial inclusion agenda is thereby deemed as an illustration of a broader process of financialisation of the global economy (Soederberg 2013b). Economic growth is regarded in relation to the inclusion in the mainstream financial infrastructure of excluded populations by the provision of affordable financial products and services (Natile 2020). Understood as an ongoing "financialisation of development" (Roy 2010, p. 47) the neoliberal market-led policy of financial inclusion is, particularly after the 2008 financial crisis, intertwined with broader macroeconomic processes of finance-led capital accumulation where development policies for poverty alleviation epitomise the explicit project to create and expand the financial market to non-marketed populations as a mean of generating new surplus value (Aitken 2013). In this manner, Rankin (2013), inspired by Harvey's work, deploys the idea of "socio-spatial fix" to conceptualise how,

what she calls "poverty finance", triggers new avenues for the circulation of over-accumulated capital by drawing new spatial configurations and, most importantly, configuring marginalised populations, framed in racialised and gendered terms, to be amenable for financial accumulation.

Therefore, is there anything different in the manifestation of market expansion when it comes to Insurtech for the provision of insurance services?

Indeed, the literature so far teaches us that whether outlined in neoliberal or financialised terms, the provision of financial services for poverty alleviation rests, conceptually speaking, on three dynamics: (i) the idea that capital has this inherent requirement and ability to always look after new entities to generate profits; (ii) this expansion is supported by a favourable regulatory framework (iii) and it relies on a specific discourse on development that legitimises international intervention. The results that surged from the three articles reflect a contextualised and nuanced account of the tri-dimensional pattern of market expansion that is relatively dominant among the studies on financial inclusion in IPE. Thus, by delving into these three dimensions, I steer clear of any historical materialist account of the progressive loss of profit rate depending on labour theory of value; I appraise a much wider sample of institutions than the state and I conceive discourses beyond conventional views of bourgeois ideology.

First, the main task performed by Insurtech platforms is to classify, value and price the probability of an event to occur in a given population. Therefore, the process of valuation is key to the construction and expansion of the insurance market. As previously mentioned, Insurtech platforms value uncertainty and risk by algorithmic calculation performed through actuarial and/or predictive analysis and *a priori* class and race-based preconceptions. This process of risk valuation eventually designs the premium price and determines the inclusion and/or exclusion of the recipient. The process of market expansion hinges on mechanisms of knowledge production - guaranteed by platforms' ability to collect and analyse data - that censes, measures, and numerically objectifies unknown populations. Beyond the macroeconomic dynamics of capital overaccumulation, in the specific case of Insurtech platforms, I propose that the process of market expansion is expressed as a reformulated continuity of colonial practices produced by Insurtech companies using data to racially classify, hierarchise and transform targeted groups of individuals into reliable or unreliable risk. Whereas the spatio-temporal fix is a good indicator of the macroeconomic dynamics triggering capital to always look for new sources of profits, we observe that the practices performed by

Insurtech firms reflect the broader colonial legacy of the global economy and the provision of financial services for development purposes.

Secondly, the institutional dimension is of significance matter in the expansion of the inclusive insurance market through Insurtech platforms. In the same vein as Harvey's conception of temporality, the market expansion of inclusive insurance through Insurtech platforms is driven by futurity, namely a specific temporality of value creation that works at the intersection between economics and law. It is via the regulatory sandbox, the experimentalist legal framework allowing innovative firms to test their products and services under control of the national financial supervisor, that Insurtech platforms manifest a valuation process that is turned towards the future. Hence, the regulatory sandbox confers Insurtech platforms the right of proprietary control on data being the main asset processed but with the assessment of present value based on future expected earnings. These firms do not benefit from a blind and unconditional support of public authority, but their rise is framed through an institutional journey where issues of data valuation, misuse, and property - namely core features for platforms to operate – are governed in line with the interest of Insurtech platforms undermining the harmful effect it might provoke on policyholders. It is thereby of critical importance to delve into the socio-legal mechanisms of dedicated regulatory instruments so that we understand the power relations at stake which shape how Insurtech platforms are supported or constrained in their attempted expansion of the inclusive insurance market.

Thirdly, as mentioned above, the concept of "spatio-temporal fix" developed by Harvey and adapted by many scholars to conceive what financial inclusion is, proposes the geographical location of territories and populations as a main variable for capital seeking new surplus opportunities. This is a pertinent point as the financial inclusion agenda has since the 1980's been discussed as a development strategy aiming at populations in the so-called Global South. Nevertheless, the digital financial inclusion agenda and the deployment of Insurtech firms add a new dimension to capital expansion that reaches beyond the geographical fix. As argued in *Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms*, Insurtech platforms bring to the fore the anthropomorphic dimension to capital expansion. Indeed, as stated by Fumagalli et al. (2019), digital technologies, and in our case Insurtech platforms, exemplify a contemporary stage of accumulation associated with the utilisation of life itself. The insurance recipient remains largely unaware of the generation of alternative data, which continuously compiles information about an individual's social interactions, relationships, and behaviours. As a result, not only data or labour are the new source of exploitation, but it is the

lives of targeted populations, transformed into data, serving as valuable assets that can be identified, gathered, and appropriated by Insurtech platforms from which value can be extracted. This process is a matter of appropriation as data changes form of property from common to private. Data working as an intangible asset provides the right to exclude and deprives the labour force of knowledge as a means of production.

Finally, the process of market expansion does not follow a linear and smooth path but faces critical limits and contradictions. Azzellini et al. (2022) express that there is a necessity to understand the inherent problems of platforms as a capitalist business model to shed light on their limits. As previously mentioned, our focus on Insurtech platforms reveals an additional paradox constraining the market to expand, namely the contradictory mechanisms at play between the principle of platform scale-up and insurance risk pooling. Insurtech platforms tend to unpool risk rather than bringing innovative solutions to pool it. In doing so, it reframes patterns of financial inclusion and exclusion but does not necessarily reach the expected number of new customers. In relation to the inclusive insurance market, Bernards (2022a) and Aitken (2022) have provided very significant accounts on the redundant failures of the insurance market for the poor to materialise without incentives and public subsidies. Both argue that this specific market is constantly "re-engineered" by international development actors as it works through and reinforces existing patterns of uneven development that can be traced back to the setup of financial infrastructures during the colonial era. The limits of the inclusive insurance market are also to be considered within the longer history of failed for-profit microfinance programmes. The infamous example of Banco Compartamos, that saw the revenues of high managers skyrocket after its IPO in 2007 (Aitken 2013), was followed by several studies highlighting the international development narrative – sustained by empirical studies (Pitt and Khandker 1998) - positioning microfinance as an important poverty reduction, local labour market and local economic and social development policy (Bateman and Chang 2009). As first exposed by the scrutiny of Duvendack and Palmer-Jones (2012) and later also acknowledged by proponents of microcredit such as Banerjee et al., (2015) there is no clear evidence that can demonstrate that microcredit reduces poverty or substantially improves living standards. Therefore, the limits and contradictions highlighted in the operations of Insurtech should also be understood in the continuity of the failures of commercialised microfinance programmes.

## CONCLUSION

This thesis aimed to investigate the deployment of Insurtech platforms to expand the inclusive insurance market. I propose an examination of Insurtech's epistemic, institutional, and organisational practices driving the expansion of the inclusive insurance market. The overall argument of this thesis is that Insurtech platforms shape the expansion by reproducing capitalistic and colonial patterns of capital accumulation, sustained by formal and informal institutional arrangements, but also by transforming its process of value extraction based on the social life of the targeted populations. Nevertheless, the expansion remains partial as contradictory dynamics arise between insurance and platform principles. In the following paragraphs, I first discuss the three main contributions of my research. I then outline the two limits of the thesis and conclude with two remarks on how to further examine Insurtech platforms.

The first contribution has brought a comprehensive empirical work on Insurtech and platform capitalism to the forefront. I situate this contribution in debates that were raised in the IPE literature on Fintechs and platform capitalism. I do consider this point as one contribution since I suggest throughout the research that Insurtech are platform-based firms. But I distinguish two points of the empirical contribution.

This in-depth case study helps to grasp the peculiar features of Insurtech firms compared to other Fintechs. I claim that Insurtech firms have been underexplored in the existing literature on Fintech in IPE and cognate fields. Even more so when it comes to discuss the provision of insurance services for platform ride-hailing drivers. As I emphasise throughout the three articles, but mostly in *Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance*, Insurtech firms rely on different principles than other Fintechs in their attempt to expand markets. I acknowledge that similarities can be drawn between credit Fintech and Insurtech in the personalisation of risk score assessments. Both measure risk profiles with differentiated pricing but the application of this price mechanism comes to contradict core insurance principles. Instead of implementing patterns of risk socialisation that aggregates diverse risks in the same pool by distributing it, Insurtech platforms hinge on a conception of risk disaggregation, where pools are smaller, less diversified, and therefore operate by transferring risk rather than distributing it. As Fintech and Insurtech platforms might share a similar processing of risk calculation, they operate in markets that conceive risk in a different

manner, and in the case of Insurtech, are inconsistent with core principles of risk pooling and socialisation to further include uninsured and low-income populations.

In addition, this thesis provides empirical data on the deployment of platform capitalism in a specific sector aiming at alleviating poverty around the world such as the inclusive insurance market. The empirical work enabled emphasis to be placed on debates around (i) the historical legacy, the valuation process, and the mode of value extraction at the heart of Insurtech platform activities. Conceptually speaking, I characterise these processes as "datanalysis" where the frontiers of data collection and data analysis are blurred as no data collected is a priori neutral but is always the result of a form of knowledge produced, in the case of Insurtech platforms, to serve the interest to accumulate capital by expanding the inclusive insurance market. I subsequently provide empirical evidence on debates around (ii) the institutional arrangement governing and shaping Insurtech platforms by investigating the main regulatory instrument implemented so far, namely the regulatory sandbox. I draw on the concept of futurity to emphasise the temporality and juridical aspect of platform capitalism, but also, the configuration of actors involved in the regulation. Eventually, the analysis of the empirical data contributes to debates on (iii) interoperable infrastructure of platforms, the valuation process, and the inconsistencies of platform-based modes of capital accumulation when penetrating the inclusive insurance market. In this case, the concept of pooling-repooling risk epitomises the inconsistent effort to reframe the agenda from micro to inclusive insurance through platforms. Here, I show the contradictions at stake between principles of platform scalability and risk pooling.

Analytically, my thesis contributes to extensive debates in political economy and IPE on the power of capital and its greed for extracting value out of non-capitalist spaces. As the discussion section highlights, this research reflects on a contextualised and meso-level analysis of market expansion processes. The results aim to ground this process in the local realities and peculiarities of specific economic sectors. Therefore, in the scrutiny of the inclusive insurance market expansion through Insurtech platforms, I outline how risk calculation, regulations, the anthropomorphic and futurity-based form of capital accumulation characterise this process in this context. As such, it shows how the debate on the transformation of capital accumulation brought by platform firms is context dependent. Arguments sustaining the spread of capital accumulation through rent-seeking mechanisms are arguably correct when it comes to discussion with Big Tech platforms. They not only own a critical layer of the digital infrastructure on which other platforms can be built on, but also their mechanism of private

appropriation of knowledge results in intangible assets that trigger what has been dubbed intellectual or scientific rents (Durand 2020; Rikap 2021; Birch and Cochrane 2022). Yet, the renting logic is not applicable to Insurtech platforms as value is extracted out of the social life of individuals and profit generated through commissions paid by insurance companies for each newly enrolled customer. Thereby, the productive logic of capital accumulation (Morini and Fumagalli 2010; Casilli 2019; Couldry and Mejias 2019) is a more accurate process to describe the extractive patterns of Insurtech platforms. By the same token, the results show the limited scale and scope of market expansion marked by contradictions.

Another contribution that emerged in hindsight is the conceptual coherence in the temporality and realisation of capital accumulation. In the article Datanalysing the uninsured: The coloniality of inclusive insurance platforms, I claim with my co-authors that the system of accumulation is based on the present life of individuals. I highlight the anthropomorphic dimension of capital accumulation specific to Insurtech platforms. Nonetheless, in the article entitled Futurity-led platform capitalism: The regulation of inclusive Insurtech platforms, I describe the system of capital accumulation based on the future, as data work as intangible assets, and the whole activities of platforms as requiring the *a priori* instrument of the regulatory sandbox to function. Therefore, I distinguish two temporalities in the accumulation process, one based on the present life and the other on future assets. At first, these two moments seem incoherent. Yet, I suggest that these temporalities are not incoherent but refer to two distinguished mechanisms happening within the accumulation process. The first mechanism illustrates how value is extracted and, on whose behalf. The focus is precisely placed on the labour force of the driver producing data from the daily activities of the driver that goes beyond his/her working hours. But once the data is extracted, these resources do not directly generate profits for the Insurtech platform. This is where the second mechanism intervenes. There is a need to understand the data sources as intangible assets that will yield earnings for a firm in the future, once data is processed for risk assessment and, above all, once it obtains the regulatory status of ownership of the data. Therefore, the difference in temporality explains two different mechanisms at stake in realising the accumulation of capital by Insurtech platforms. As such, this contribution adds to recent debates on the temporal turn in IR and IPE highlighting the contrasting conceptions of timescales embedded in the international scene (Maertens et al. 2021; Maechler and Graz 2022).

The following two limits refer to dimensions that could not be included in the research on the scrutiny of Insurtech platforms but inspire further research to do so.

The first limit of this research is the lack of exploration of the gendered dimension. As an extensive literature in IPE highlights, gender is instrumentalised in the creation and expansion of financially inclusive markets triggering new forms of exploitation, financial exclusion and disciplinary power (Rankin 2001; Kunz 2011; 2018; Maclean 2013; Rethel 2016; Natile 2019). Throughout the years, women have been the main target of financial inclusion – mostly when it comes to microcredit (Bergeron 2003; Valencia-Fourcans and Hawkins 2016; Wichterich 2017). However, very few inquiries have given explicit attention to the gendered dimension of micro/inclusive insurance (D. Clarke and Kumar 2016; Huyer 2016). And even less so regarding the digitalisation of the insurance services. As our case study focuses on ride-hailing drivers, the job, and therefore the potential insurance recipients, are predominantly male. Yet, this might vary across different countries, as outlined by the ILO, whereas in Kenya only 5% of ride-hailing drivers are women, in Indonesia this number rises to 13% (ILO 2021). This is mainly due to specific in-country measures where female-only transports are preferred by female clients.

Thus, a detailed investigation on the gendered discourse of insurance development actors with a specific focus on questions related to the role of women as recipients of digitally driven insurance services, and/or a case study of a more female-dominated field, might be food for thought for further inquiry on the matter. How are women represented as subjects of insurance services? Are they specifically targeted by Insurtech platforms in relation to some specific risk? And if so, how do they perceive and react to these services? A second angle of scrutiny might be to examine the practices of Insurtech platforms to determine if they have embedded direct or indirect variables discriminating gender in their risk assessment. What do these forms of discrimination entail in terms of financial inclusion and the broader involvement of women drivers in the gender dimension of Insurtech platforms for inclusive insurance that are unfortunately lacking within this research, but that future studies could address.

The second and final limit of this thesis is the lack of ethnographic fieldwork. As previously mentioned, the unit of analysis of this research is the Insurtech platform. Beside on-site and online professional conferences, the entire fieldwork is based on in-depth interviews with managers and company owners. The data was completed with information collected on the firms' websites and Terms of Services agreements. Yet, the corpus could have embedded at least two more datasets. First, ethnographic observations within Insurtech platforms might have been relevant to reach other informants besides chief managers and owners, as well as observing

the insides and the physical technological infrastructure needed. Indeed, during the fieldwork I only managed to interview two data scientists, yet this is a key profession when it comes to data analysis within an Insurtech platform. This does not mean that managers and CEOs are not informed on the process of data collection and analysis. On the contrary, they are the ones deciding which data to collect and how to analyse it.

However, a detailed explanation of the process by data scientists might have been welcomed to corroborate the data. As provided by Science and Technology Studies' approach to digitalisation (Vertesi and Ribes 2019; Stiefel and Vinck 2023), insights of the insides might have helped to map in detail the material infrastructure supporting and performing the activities of Insurtech platforms, but also, identify the potential issues raised from costly and high energy consumer technologies. Secondly, this research does not consider the practices and perspectives of insurance recipients. Yet, these are arguably important components in the process of market configuration and expansion. Recipients are the final actors of the value chain that judge and participate in the qualification of the insurance service. This raises questions on the leverage that recipients have while using the application that intermediates the relation with the Insurtech platform. Do they know the type and the amount of data collected? And if so, does it have an impact on their riding journey and overall working activity? Do they develop any sort of resistance strategies to circumvent platform's control mechanisms and be eligible? These are all dimensions that might have been relevant in the inquiry of the inclusive insurance market expansion through Insurtech platforms. Unfortunately, I was not able to add these data sources to my research because data scientists were not easily reachable via social media platforms, and the difficulties to travel during the pandemic made any options for ethnographic fieldwork and interviews with beneficiaries very challenging.

The lack of ethnographic work raised questions regarding the methodological implication of adopting a post/decolonial approach. Indeed, several calls from scholars having engaged with the history of sociology and anthropology in relation to the European colonial project have stressed the necessity to decolonise research methods in Social Science (Alter 2000; Cusicanqui 2012). I distinguish two insights on the matter. A first approach stresses the immersion of global academic institutions within the continuity of the colonial political economy of knowledge production. As noted by Smith (1999), the simple fact of carrying out research on some specific populations can be perceived as an act of colonisation. The extraction of raw commodities from former colonised countries is said to be reproduced in academics extracting raw data from populations, refined in intellectual property and published at prices that do not include the

informants (Tilley 2017). In this thesis, we mobilise such insight to analyse the knowledge production system of Insurtech platforms. Therefore, my reflexive work on the methodology mobilised, and the lack of ethnographic data, also raises ethical commitments regarding what Thambinathan and Kinsella (2021) call "reciprocity and respect for self-determination". This point puts forth that to conduct collaborative research grounded in decolonial values the research is engaged in listening affectively and giving a voice to the informant (Barreiros and Moreira 2019). This can both perform an act of healing the wounds of colonialising and serve as a demonstration of resistance. Yet, by focusing mainly on Insurtech platforms, this research undermines the voices and systems of knowledge developed by the participants by interacting with the platform.

Finally, in terms of international development policy, this research shows to what extent the insurance market as a societal problem-solving device for international development and poverty alleviation is limited in scope and in scale. This thesis raises critical issues and concerns regarding the relevance of the inclusive insurance agenda. As emphasised in the conclusion of the article Pooling and repooling risk: The limits of Insurtech platforms in inclusive insurance, the inconsistencies unveiled require a thorough discussion at the political level on the commitment of private insurance to ensure a social safety net to everyone. Or, referring to a process I acknowledge has not been developed in this thesis, the results put forth issues of poverty securisation,<sup>6</sup> or how private insurance is the appropriate instrument that secures poor and precarious individuals against the risk of falling into worse living conditions. This joins a fundamental debate in international development that opposes ideas sustaining either public or private actors as catalysers of improvement in living conditions. As we have seen in Chapter 2, microfinance emerged and expanded as a developmental concept under a neoliberal framework portraying individual entrepreneurial initiatives and market logics as the best practice for poverty reduction. But as Bateman and Chang (2009) noted, the attractive feature of microfinance was its non-governmental operation without financial support from national states. For the authors, microfinance fits the discourse of international financial institutions emerging in the 1980's where public provision for social services needed to be privatised to achieve austerity measures. Thus, microfinance not only supports privatisation and the private

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> I acknowledge I should have paid more attention to the process of securisation throughout the thesis. Yet, I intentionally left it aside to place the emphasis on the process of market expansion which is the main process analysed in this work.

sector, but mostly "undermines basic state service provision" (Ibid., p. 26). It is the illustration of neoliberal insights to welfare, decreasing collective and state-coordinated social security provision and decent employment opportunities (Bateman and Maclean 2017). The deployment of digital technologies in microfinance is not changing the essence of neoliberal policies for development (Bateman, Duvendack, and Loubere 2019). Fintech and Insurtech ensure the policy evolve by reproducing the same conception of the market as a societal problem-solving device, driven by capitalist thirst for profit by taxing individuals for basic social provision.

Before concluding, I would like to raise the core normative implications of the analysis completed above. Measures to alleviate poverty should promote alternative and communitybased instruments pooling risk without forms of discrimination and at the expense of the community and not the sole precarious individual. This does not necessarily require excluding any digital technologies out from the spectrum. An interesting approach is conveyed by Michel Bauwens and its "compeerism" movement (Bauwens and Pantazis 2018; Bauwens, Kostakis, and Pazaitis 2019). Computer scientist and theorist in the emerging field of peer-to-peer collaboration, Bauwens comes to discuss the promise of a post-capitalist collaborative commons calling for acknowledgement and engagement of the higher order nexus of state apparatuses and capitalist flows (Gerhardt 2020). Compeersim refers to a third space, distinctive from markets and governments, characterised by openness, cooperation, and shared ownership/governance of the digital that, ironic as it may sound, is for the author a more rational choice than pursuing efforts into competition, artificial scarcity, and profit-oriented logics. In this third space, resources are upheld, created, and overseen collectively by and for the community. It follows a proposal that centres on harnessing the potential of emerging digital technologies to significantly broaden these communal resources, aiming to establish a more equitable, sustainable, and prosperous post-capitalist system for everyone (Gerhardt 2023). Bauwens holds on to the idea that a technologically enhanced common sphere could be leveraged to counter and eventually overcome capital's dominance in the political economy (Bauwens, Kostakis, and Pazaitis 2019).

As tenants of platform cooperativism have already shown, it is possible to create public alternatives to the centralised social web and to thrive online by establishing cooperative platforms where workers are also owners of the entity (Scholz 2012; Scholz and Schneider 2017; Frenken and Schor 2017; Frenken and Fuenfschilling 2020). For instance, despite the self-entrepreneur paradigm promoted by platforms, digital workers are increasingly committed to act collectively through adapted union organisations that are able to deal with the algorithmic

management of ride-hailing platforms (Arias, Menéndez, and Haidar 2021). Hence, platform cooperativism is an attempt to reshape platform capitalism by combining it with firms based on peer collaboration. As Sandoval (2019) notes, platform cooperativism provides an opportunity to create an alternative model that not only benefits the few but out of which solidarity and multistakeholder management can be promoted and new conceptions of efficiency and innovations can occur that can benefit everyone. Examples of platform collaborative models can either take a for-profit or a non-for-profit form. For-profit model aims at sharing equally the value and earnings created among the platform owners. On the other hand, non-for-profit models rely on solidarity, non-monetised and reciprocal-based practices. Platform cooperativism has since garnered interest among scholars particularly in relation to initiatives dedicated to move poor people upward from the so-called base of the pyramid (Qureshi, Bhatt, and Shukla 2021). A successful case in point has been highlighted by Galdini and De Nardis (2021) that studied Nonna Roma, a non-profit organisation that emerged during the Covid-19 pandemic that uses a collaborative model designed to meet the poor populations' need. The project was designed mainly for food distribution based on user participation. The organisation uses a platform infrastructure mainly to organise the location of resources, construct local networks and reach people in difficulty. The authors conclude that the platform-based organisation and the management implicating user participation is a well-suited model to "enhance collective well-being" (Ibid., p. 44).

Such a non-for-profit framework is probably an alternative worth paying attention to, also from a policy point of view when it comes to Insurtech platforms in the inclusive insurance sector. To be fair, cooperatives in microfinance are not absent from financial inclusion (e.g., Saving and Credit Cooperative Society). But to solve poverty issues, initiatives and organisations can embrace platform technologies but ought to adopt non-for-profit strategies that achieve the sole purpose to improve the social conditions of individuals. Yet, to date, no such initiatives pull together both the platform-based infrastructure of the Insurtech with a non-for-profit, cooperative and sustainable organisational model. The question of the political will to design and sustain institutionally and financially such propositions thus remains. Are international development and insurance industry actors ready to support Insurtech platforms based on nonfor-profit and community-based practices? As for now, private finance did not bring about development. It is rather reproducing the historical conditions increasing socio-economic inequalities. Confronting poverty should be a collective commitment that creates the conditions for people worldwide to live in dignity and not a new terrain for financial exploitation. It is beyond the scope of this thesis to come up with ideas on how social basic needs need to be financed and risks faced by uninsured populations mutualised. Hopefully thought, the analysis brought about helps highlighting the inconsistencies that require changes.

## REFERENCES

- A2ii. 2018. "Regulating for Responsible Data Innovation." Eschborn: Access to insurance initiative.
- Abdelnour, Sarah, and Sophie Bernard. 2018. "Vers un capitalisme de plateforme ? Mobiliser le travail, contourner les régulations. Présentation du Corpus." *La nouvelle revue du travail*, no. 13 (November).
- Acquier, Aurélien. 2017. "Retour Vers Le Futur ? Le Capitalisme de Plate-Forme Ou Le Retour Du « domestic System »." *Le Libellio* 13 (1): 87–100.
- Aitken, Rob. 2013. "The Financialization of Micro-Credit." *Development and Change* 44 (3): 473–99.
  - ——. 2015. Fringe Finance: Crossing and Contesting the Borders of Global Capital. London: Routledge.
- ———. 2017. "'All Data Is Credit Data': Constituting the Unbanked." *Competition & Change* 21 (4): 274–300.
- ——. 2022. "Mediating and Mapping Climate Risk: Micro-Insurance and Earth Observation." *Journal of Cultural Economy* 15 (4): 468–87.
- Albaret, Mélanie. 2023. "Digital Observation." In International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 31–32. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Allaire, Gilles. 2007. "Les Figures Patrimoniales Du Marché." Économie Appliquée 60 (3): 121–55.
- Alter, Joan Martinez. 2000. "International Biopiracy versus the Value of Local Knowlege." *Capitalism Nature Socialism* 11 (2): 59–66.
- Amin, Ash, Barry Gills, Ronen Palan, and Peter Taylor. 1994. "Editorial: Forum for Heterodox International Political Economy." *Review of International Political Economy* 1 (1): 1– 12.
- Angeletti, Thomas, and Benjamin Lemoine. 2021. "The Laws of Finance For a Sociology of Finance and Law Entanglement." *European Journal of Sociology* 62 (2): 183–212.
- Anner, Mark, Nicolas Pons-Vignon, and Uma Rani. 2019. "For a Future of Work with Dignity: A Critique of the World Bank Development Report, The Changing Nature of Work." *Global Labour Journal* 10 (1): 2–19.
- Antal, Ariane Berthoin, Michael Hutter, and David Stark, eds. 2015. *Moments of Valuation: Exploring Sites of Dissonance*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Appadurai, Arjun. 1993. "Number in the Colonial Imagination." In Orientalism and the Postcolonial Predicament: Perspectives on South Asia, edited by Carol Appadurai Breckenridge and Peter van der Veer, 314–39. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Archibald, Mandy M., Rachel C. Ambagtsheer, Mavourneen G. Casey, and Michael Lawless. 2019. "Using Zoom Videoconferencing for Qualitative Data Collection: Perceptions and Experiences of Researchers and Participants." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 18: 1–18.
- Arendt, Hannah. 1968. Imperialism: Part Two Of The Origins Of Totalitarianism. First Edition. London: Mariner Books Classics.
- Arias, Cora, Nicolás Diana Menéndez, and Julieta Haidar. 2021. "Collective Organization in Platform Companies in Argentina: Between Trade Union Traditions and Adaptive Strategies." In Work and Labour Relations in Global Platform Capitalism, edited by Julieta Haidar and Maarten Keune, 185–205. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Arndt, Heinz W. 1987. *Economic Development. The History of an Idea*. London: The University of Chicago Press.

- Atkinson, Glen, and Charles J. Whalen. 2011. "Futurity: Cornerstone of Post-Keynesian Institutionalism." In *Financial Instability and Economic Security after the Great Recession*, edited by Charles J. Whalen, 53–74. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Azzellini, Dario, Ian Greer, and Charles Umney. 2022a. "Why Isn't There an Uber for Live Music? The Digitalisation of Intermediaries and the Limits of the Platform Economy." *New Technology, Work and Employment* 37 (1): 1–23.

- Babbie, Earl R. 2021. The Practice of Social Research. Fifteenth edition. Boston, MA: Cengage.
- Bair, Jennifer, Juanita Elias, Daniela Gabor, Randall Germain, Aida A. Hozić, Alison Johnston, Saori N. Katada, Lena Rethel, and Kevin L. Young. 2023. "RIPE 30th Anniversary Special Feature: Looking Back and Looking Forward in IPE." *Review of International Political Economy* 30 (1): 1–14.
- Banerjee, Abhijit, Dean Karlan, and Jonathan Zinman. 2015. "Six Randomized Evaluations of Microcredit: Introduction and Further Steps." *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 7 (1): 1–21.
- Barkin, J. Samuel, and Laura Sjoberg, eds. 2017. Interpretive Quantification: Methodological Explorations for Critical and Constructivist IR. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Barreiros, Joacine Katar, and Inês Beleza Moreira. 2019. "'To Decolonize Is to Perform': The Theory-in-Praxis of Grada Kilomba." In *Challenging Memories and Rebuilding Identities*, edited by Margarida Rendeiro and Federica Lupati, 56–81. New York: Routledge.
- Barthes, Roland. 1982. L' Obvie et l'obtus. Paris: Éditions du Seuil.
- Bateman, Milford, and Ha-Joon Chang. 2009. "The Microfinance Illusion." SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 2385174. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network.
- Bateman, Milford, Maren Duvendack, and Nicholas Loubere. 2019. "Is Fin-Tech the New Panacea for Poverty Alleviation and Local Development? Contesting Suri and Jack's M-Pesa Findings Published in Science." *Review of African Political Economy* 46 (161): 480–95.
- Bateman, Milford, and Kate Maclean, eds. 2017. Seduced and Betrayed: Exposing the Contemporary Microfinance Phenomenon. Santa Fe and Albuquerque: School for Advanced Research Press and University of New Mexico Press.
- Bauwens, Michel, Vasilis Kostakis, and Alex Pazaitis. 2019. Peer to Peer: The Commons Manifesto. London: University of Westminster Press.
- Bauwens, Michel, and Alekos Pantazis. 2018. "The Ecosystem of Commons-Based Peer Production and Its Transformative Dynamics." *The Sociological Review* 66 (2): 302– 19.
- Benavent, Christophe. 2016. *Plateformes: sites collaboratifs, marketplaces, réseaux sociaux* ...: comment ils influencent nos choix. Limoges: FYP Editions.
- Bennett, Andrew. 2004. "Case Study Methods: Design, Use, and Comparative Advantages." In Models, Numbers, and Cases: Methods for Studying International Relations, edited by Detlef F. Sprinz and Yael Wolinsky-Nahmias, 27–64. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Bergeron, Suzanne. 2003. "The Post-Washington Consensus and Economic Representations of Women in Development at the World Bank." *International Feminist Journal of Politics* 5 (3): 397–419.
- Bernards, Nick. 2018. "The Truncated Commercialization of Microinsurance and the Limits of Neoliberalism." *Development and Change* 49 (6): 1447–70.

<sup>——. 2022</sup>b. "Why Platform Capitalism Is Not the Future of Work." *Work in the Global Economy* 2 (2): 272–89.

- —. 2019a. "The Poverty of Fintech? Psychometrics, Credit Infrastructures, and the Limits of Financialization." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 815–38.
- ———. 2019b. "Tracing Mutations in Neoliberal Development Governance: 'Fintech', Failure, and the Politics of Marketization." *Environment and Planning A : Economy and Space* 51 (7): 1442–59.
  - —. 2022a. *A Critical History of Poverty Finance: Colonial Roots and Neoliberal Failures*. London: Pluto press.
- ——. 2022b. "Waiting for the Market? Microinsurance and Development as Anticipatory Marketization." *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space* 54 (5): 949–65.
- Bernards, Nick, and Malcolm Campbell-Verduyn, eds. 2019. "Understanding Technological Change in Global Finance through Infrastructures [Special Issue]." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 773–89.
- Best, Jacqueline. 2013. "Redefining Poverty as Risk and Vulnerability: Shifting Strategies of Liberal Economic Governance." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (1): 109–29.
  - ——. 2014. Governing Failure: Provisional Expertise and the Transformation of Global Development Finance. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- 2022. "Varieties of Ignorance in Neoliberal Policy: Or the Possibilities and Perils of Wishful Economic Thinking." *Review of International Political Economy* 29 (4): 1159– 82.
- Bhambra, Gurminder K. 2020. "Colonial Global Economy: Towards a Theoretical Reorientation of Political Economy." *Review of International Political Economy* 28 (2): 307–22.
- Bhattacharyya, Gargi. 2018. Rethinking Racial Capitalism: Questions of Reproduction and Survival. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Birch, Kean. 2015. "Neoliberalism: The Whys and Wherefores ... and Future Directions." Sociology Compass 9 (7): 571–84.
- Birch, Kean, and Kelly Bronson. 2022. "Big Tech [Special Forum]." *Science as Culture* 31 (1): 1–14.
- Birch, Kean, Margaret Chiappetta, and Anna Artyushina. 2020. "The Problem of Innovation in Technoscientific Capitalism: Data Rentiership and the Policy Implications of Turning Personal Digital Data into a Private Asset." *Policy Studies* 41 (5): 468–87.
- Birch, Kean, and D. T. Cochrane. 2022. "Big Tech: Four Emerging Forms of Digital Rentiership." *Science as Culture* 31 (1): 44–58.
- Birch, Kean, and Fabian Muniesa, eds. 2020. Assetization: Turning Things into Assets in Technoscientific Capitalism. Cambridge: The MIT Press.
- Bonina, Carla, Kari Koskinen, Ben Eaton, and Annabelle Gawer. 2021. "Digital Platforms for Development: Foundations and Research Agenda." *Information Systems Journal* 31 (6): 869–902.
- Boyd, Danah, and Kate Crawford. 2012. "Critical Questions for Big Data." *Information, Communication & Society* 15 (5): 662–79.
- Boyer, Robert. 2022. "Platform Capitalism: A Socio-Economic Analysis." Socio-Economic Review 20 (4): 1857–79.
- Boyer, Robert, Jean-Pierre Chanteau, Agnès Labrousse, and Thomas Lamarche, eds. 2023. *Théorie de La Régulation, Un Nouvel État Des Savoirs*. Malakoff: Dunod.
- Brandtzaeg, Petter Bae, Antoine Pultier, and Gro Mette Moen. 2019. "Losing Control to Data-Hungry Apps: A Mixed-Methods Approach to Mobile App Privacy." *Social Science Computer Review* 37 (4): 466–88.
- Bratton, Benjamin H. 2015. *The Stack: On Software and Sovereignty*. Software Studies. Cambridge: MIT Press.

- Brenner, Neil, Jamie Peck, and Nik Theodore. 2010. "Variegated Neoliberalization: Geographies, Modalities, Pathways." *Global Networks* 10 (2): 182–222.
- Brown, Eric, and Dóra Piroska. 2022. "Governing Fintech and Fintech as Governance: The Regulatory Sandbox, Riskwashing, and Disruptive Social Classification." *New Political Economy* 27 (1): 19–32.
- Bueger, Christian, and Frank Gadinger. 2018. International Practice Theory. Cham: Springer.
- Cai, Hongbin, Yuyu Chen, Hanming Fang, and Li-An Zhou. 2009. "Microinsurance, Trust and Economic Development: Evidence from a Randomized Natural Field Experiment." Working Paper 15396. National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Caliskan, Koray. 2020. "Platform Works as Stack Economization: Cryptocurrency Markets and Exchanges in Perspective." *Sociologica* 14 (3): 115–42.
- Çalışkan, Koray, and Michel Callon. 2010. "Economization, Part 2: A Research Programme for the Study of Markets." *Economy and Society* 39 (1): 1–32.
- Callon, Michel. 2017. L'emprise Des Marchés: Comprendre Leur Fonctionnement Pour Pouvoir Les Changer. Paris: La Découverte.
- Callon, Michel, Cécile Méadel, and Vololona Rabeharisoa. 2002. "The Economy of Qualities." *Economy and Society* 31 (2): 194–217.
- Carr, John, Elizabeth Dickinson, Sara L. McKinnon, and Karma R. Chávez. 2016. "Kiva's Flat, Flat World: Ten Years of Microcredit in Cyberspace." *Globalizations* 13 (2): 143–57.
- Carroll, Toby. 2022. "Neoliberalism, Globalization, and Late Capitalism: Capital, Ideology, and Making the World Market." In *The Oxford Handbook of Economic Imperialism*, edited by Zak Cope and Immanuel Ness, 135–52. Oxford University Press.
- Casilli, Antonio A. 2017a. "De la firme à la plateforme: penser le digital labour." *Poli* 13 (1): 42–51.
- Casilli, Antonio A. 2017b. "Digital Labor Studies Go Global: Toward a Digital Decolonial Turn." *International Journal of Communication* 11: 3934–54.
  - ———. 2018. "La Plateformisation Comme Mise Au Travail Des Usagers. Digital Labor et Nouvelles Inégalités Planétaires." In *Vers Une République Des Biens Communs?*, edited by Benjamin Coriat, Nicole Alix, Jean-Louis Bancel, and Frédéric Sultan, 41–56. Paris: Les Liens qui libèrent.
- Casilli, Antonio A. 2019. En Attendant Les Robots: Enquête Sur Le Travail Du Clic. Paris: Seuil.
- Cenfri. 2017. "InsurTech for Development: A Review of Insurance Technologies and Applications in Africa, Asia and Latin America." South Africa: Cenfri.
- ———. 2019. "Insurtech for Development: Emerging Market Trends. An Update." South Africa: Cenfri.
- Cevolini, Alberto, and Elena Esposito. 2020. "From Pool to Profile: Social Consequences of Algorithmic Prediction in Insurance." *Big Data & Society* 7 (2): 1–11.
- CGAP. 2020. "Platform Business Model: Financial Services for Poor People in the Digital Economy." Washington: Consultative Group to Assist the Poor.
  - ------. 2023a. "Gig Platforms and Financial Inclusion." June 2023. https://www.cgap.org/gig-platforms-and-financial-inclusion.
    - —. 2023b. "Financial Inclusion for Digital Platform Workers." *Gig Platforms and Financial Inclusion* (blog). September 23, 2023. https://www.cgap.org/story/digital-platform-workers.
- Chakravartty, Paula, and Denise Ferreira da Silva, eds. 2013. *Race, Empire, and the Crisis of the Subprime*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Chambost, Isabelle, Marc Lenglet, and Yamina Tadjeddine, eds. 2019. *The Making of Finance. Perspectives in Social Sciences*. Abingdon: Routledge.

Chattopadhyay, Paresh. 2016. "Marx on the Global Reach of Capital." In *Marx's Associated Mode of Production: A Critique of Marxism*, edited by Paresh Chattopadhyay, 97–109. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Christopher, Anthony J. 2008. "The Quest for a Census of the British Empire c.1840–1940." Journal of Historical Geography 34 (2): 268–85.

Christophers, Brett. 2015. "The Limits to Financialization." *Dialogues in Human Geography* 5 (2): 183–200.

———. 2016. "For Real: Land as Capital and Commodity." *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers* 41 (2): 134–48.

- Clarke, Chris. 2015. "Learning to Fail: Resilience and the Empty Promise of Financial Literacy Education." *Consumption Markets & Culture* 18 (3): 257–76.
  - ———. 2019. "Platform Lending and the Politics of Financial Infrastructures." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 863–85.
- Clarke, Daniel, and Neha Kumar. 2016. "Microinsurance Decisions: Gendered Evidence from Rural Bangladesh." *Gender, Technology and Development* 20 (2): 218–41.
- Cohen, Benjamin J. 2019. Advanced Introduction to International Political Economy. Second edition. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar.
  - ——. 2022. *Rethinking International Political Economy*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Commons, John R. 1990. Institutional Economics; Its Place in Political Economy. New York: Macmillan.

. 1995a. *Reasonable Value*. Ann Arbor, MI: Edwards Brothers.

- . 1995b. The Legal Foundation of Capitalism. New York: Macmillan.
- Corlosquet-Habart, Marine, and Jacques Janssen. 2018. Big Data for Insurance Companies. London: John Wiley & Sons.
- Couldry, Nick, and Ulises A. Mejias. 2018. "Data Colonialism: Rethinking Big Data's Relation to the Contemporary Subject." *Television & New Media* 20 (4): 336–49.
  - —. 2019. The Costs of Connection: How Data Is Colonizing Human Life and Appropriating It for Capitalism. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Couldry, Nick, and Ulises Ali Mejias. 2021. "The Decolonial Turn in Data and Technology Research: What Is at Stake and Where Is It Heading?" *Information, Communication & Society* 26 (4): 786–802.
- Couldry, Nick, and Alison Powell. 2014. "Big Data from the Bottom Up." *Big Data & Society* 1 (2): 1–5.
- Cox, Robert W. 1987. Production, Power, and World Order: Social Forces in the Making of History. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Cusicanqui, Silvia Rivera. 2012. "Ch'ixinakax Utxiwa: A Reflection on the Practices and Discourses of Decolonization." *South Atlantic Quarterly* 111 (1): 95–109.
- Cutler, A. Claire. 2001. "Globalization, the Rule of Law, and the Modern Law Merchant: Medieval or Late Capitalist Associations?" *Constellations* 8 (4): 480–502.

------. 2003. Private Power and Global Authority: Transnational Merchant Law in the Global Political Economy. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Cutler, A. Claire, and David Lark. 2022. "The Hidden Costs of Law in the Governance of Global Supply Chains: The Turn to Arbitration." *Review of International Political Economy* 29 (3): 719–48.
- Dairon, Emilie. 2023. "Asymmetrical Interviews." In *International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction*, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 92–93. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Datta, Kavita. 2017. "'Mainstreaming' the 'Alternative'? The Financialization of Transnational Migrant Remittances." In *Handbook on the Geographies of Money and Finance*, edited by Ron Martin and Jane Pollard. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

- De Stefano, Valerio. 2016. "The Rise of the 'Just-in-Time Workforce': On-Demand Work, Crowdwork and Labour Protection in the 'Gig-Economy." Working paper. Geneva: International Labour Organisation.
- Dijck, José van, and Jian Lin. 2022. "Deplatformization, Platform Governance and Global Geopolitics: Interview with José van Dijck." *Communication and the Public* 7 (2): 59–66.
- Doorn, Niels van. 2017. "Platform Labor: On the Gendered and Racialized Exploitation of Low-Income Service Work in the 'on-Demand' Economy." *Information, Communication & Society* 20 (6): 898–914.
- Doorn, Niels van, and Adam Badger. 2020. "Platform Capitalism's Hidden Abode: Producing Data Assets in the Gig Economy." *Antipode* 52 (5): 1475–95.
- Doyle, Aaron, and Richard Ericson. 2010. "Five Ironies of Insurance." In *The Appeal of Insurance*, edited by Geoffrey Clark, Christian Thomann, Matthias Graf von der Schulenburg, and Gregory Anderson, 226–47. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Durand, Cédric. 2020. Techno-Féodalisme. Critique de l'économie Numérique. Paris: La Découverte.
- Durand, Cédric, and Wiliiam Milberg. 2020. "Intellectual Monopoly in Global Value Chains." *Review of International Political Economy* 27 (2): 404–29.
- Duvendack, Maren, and Richard Palmer-Jones. 2012. "High Noon for Microfinance Impact Evaluations: Re-Investigating the Evidence from Bangladesh." *The Journal of Development Studies* 48 (12): 1864–80.
- Eisenhardt, Kathleen M., and Melissa E. Graebner. 2007. "Theory Building from Cases: Opportunities and Challenges." *The Academy of Management Journal* 50 (1): 25–32.
- Eisenmeier, Sigfried. 2018. "Ride-Sharing Platforms in Developing Countries: Effects and Implications in Mexico City." Oxford: University of Oxford.
- Elias, Juanita, Lena Rethel, and Lisa Tilley. 2019. "International Political Economy and International Political Sociology Meet in Jakarta: Feminist Research Agendas Seen through Everyday Life." *International Relations* 33 (4): 599–604.
- Ewald, François. 1991. "Insurance and Risk." In *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality*, edited by Graham Burchell, Colin Gordon, and Peter Miller, 197–210. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Fielding, Nigel, Raymond M. Lee, and Grant Blank, eds. 2017. *The SAGE Handbook of Online Research Methods*. 2nd edition. London: SAGE.
- Financial Times. 2023. "Why Technology Has Failed to Disrupt Insurance." *Financial Times*, January 12, 2023. https://www.ft.com/content/d2dffd24-8a14-4832-8ea0-1937268849f4.
- Fine, Ben. 2009. "Development as Zombieconomics in the Age of Neoliberalism." *Third World Quarterly* 30 (5): 885–904.
- Fine, Ben, and Alfredo Saad-Filho. 2014. "Politics of Neoliberal Development: Washington Consensus and Post-Washington Consensus." In *The Politics of Development: A Survey*, edited by Heloise Weber, 154–66. London: Routledge.
- Frankel, Christian, José Ossandón, and Trine Pallesen. 2019. "The Organization of Markets for Collective Concerns and Their Failures." *Economy and Society* 48 (2): 153–74.
- Frenken, Koen, and Lea Fuenfschilling. 2020. "The Rise of Online Platforms and the Triumph of the Corporation." *Sociologica* 14 (3): 101–13.
- Frenken, Koen, and Juliet Schor. 2017. "Putting the Sharing Economy into Perspective." *Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions* 23 (0): 3–10.
- Fumagalli, Andrea, Alfonso Giuliani, Stefano Lucarelli, and Carlo Vercellone. 2019. Cognitive Capitalism, Welfare and Labour the Commonfare Hypothesis. New York: Routledge.

Gabor, Daniela, and Sally Brooks. 2017. "The Digital Revolution in Financial Inclusion: International Development in the Fintech Era." *New Political Economy* 22 (4): 423–36.

Galdini, Rossana, and Silvia De Nardis. 2021. "Not Only For-Profit, Sharing Solidarity and Promoting Opportunities. A Case Study in Rome." In *Sharing Economy at the Base of the Pyramid: Opportunities and Challenges*, edited by Israr Qureshi, Babita Bhatt, and Dhirendra Mani Shukla, 27–52. Singapore: Springer.

Gallagher Re. 2022. "Gallager Re Global Insurtech Report." London: Gallagher Re.

- Gao, Lei, and Alisa G. Brink. 2019. "A Content Analysis of the Privacy Policies of Cloud Computing Services." *Journal of Information Systems* 33 (3): 93–115.
- Gerhardt, Hannes. 2020. "Engaging the Non-Flat World: Anarchism and the Promise of a Post-Capitalist Collaborative Commons." *Antipode* 52 (3): 681–701.
- ———. 2023. From Capital to Commons: Exploring the Promise of a World beyond Capitalism. Bristol: Bristol University Press.
- Gill, Stephen. 1995. "Globalisation, Market Civilisation, and Disciplinary Neoliberalism." *Millennium* 24 (3): 399–423.
- Gilpin, Robert. 1987. *The Political Economy of International Relations*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Ginosar, Avshalom, and Yaron Ariel. 2017. "An Analytical Framework for Online Privacy Research: What Is Missing?" *Information & Management* 54 (7): 948–57.
- Glassmeyer, David Matthew, and Rebecca-Anne Dibbs. 2012. "Researching from a Distance: Using Live Web Conferencing to Mediate Data Collection." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 11 (3): 292–302.
- Godechot, Olivier. 2013. "Concurrence et Coopération Sur Les Marchés Financiers. Les Apports Des Études Sociales de La Finance." In *Traité de Sociologie Économique*, edited by P. Steiner and François Vatin, 653–70. Paris: Puf.
- Gowri, Aditi. 1997. "The Irony of Insurance: Community and Commodity." University of Southern Carolina. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation].
- Grabher, Gernot, and Jonas König. 2020. "Disruption, Embedded. A Polanyian Framing of the Platform Economy." *Sociologica* 14 (1): 95–118.
- Gray, Joanne Elizabeth. 2021. "The Geopolitics of 'Platforms': The TikTok Challenge." *Internet Policy Review* 10 (2): 1–26.
- Gray, Lisa, Gina Wong-Wylie, Gwen Rempel, and Karen Cook. 2020. "Expanding Qualitative Research Interviewing Strategies: Zoom Video Communications." *The Qualitative Report* 25 (5): 1292–1301.
- Graz, Jean-Christophe. 2000. "Les Nouvelles Tendances de l'Économie Politique Internationale." *Annuaire Français de Relations Intenationales* 1: 557–69.
  - ——. 2015. "Standardizing Services: Transnational Authority and Market Power." In *Handbook of the International Political Economy of Production*, edited by Kees Van der Pijl, 132–48. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- ———. 2019. *The Power of Standards. Hybrid Authority and the Globalisation of Services.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
  - ———. 2023. "La Théorie de La Régulation et l'international." In *Théorie de La Régulation, Un Nouvel État Des Savoirs*, edited by Robert Boyer, Jean-Pierre Chanteau, Agnès Labrousse, and Thomas Lamarche, 122–29. Malakoff: Dunod.
- Graz, Jean-Christophe, Oliver Kessler, and Rahel Kunz. 2019. "International Political Economy (IPE) Meets International Political Sociology (IPS)." *International Relations* 4 (33): 586–94.
- Gruin, Julian, and Peter Knaack. 2020. "Not Just Another Shadow Bank: Chinese Authoritarian Capitalism and the 'Developmental' Promise of Digital Financial Innovation." *New Political Economy* 25 (3): 370–87.

- Gruszka, Katarzyna, and Madeleine Böhm. 2020. "Out of Sight, out of Mind? (In)Visibility of/in Platform-Mediated Work." *New Media & Society* 24 (8): 1852–71.
- Gruszka, Katarzyna, Manuel Scholz-Wäckerle, and Ernest Aigner. 2020. "Planetary Carambolage: The Evolutionary Political Economy of Technology, Nature and Work." *Review of Evolutionary Political Economy* 1 (3): 273–93.
- Guerisoli, Emmanuel, and Santiago Mandirola. 2022. "New Financializations, Old Displacements: Neo-Extractivism, 'Whitening', and Consumption in Latin America." *Journal of Cultural Economy*, June, 1–18.
- Guermond, Vincent. 2020. "Marketisation as Financialisation in the Making? The Construction of Remittance Markets in Senegal." *Geoforum* 117 (3): 234–45.
- Haidar, Julieta, and Maarten Keune, eds. 2021. Work and Labour Relations in Global Platform Capitalism. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Hall, Derek. 2022. "Commodification of Everything' Arguments in the Social Sciences: Variants, Specification, Evaluation, Critique." *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space* 55 (3): 544–61.
- Harvey, David. 2003. The New Imperialism. Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press.
- Haufler, Virginia. 1997. Dangerous Commerce: Insurance and the Management of International Risk. New York: Cornell University Press.
- Helmond, Anne. 2015. "The Platformization of the Web: Making Web Data Platform Ready." Social Media + Society 1 (2): 1–11.
- Hobson, John M., and Leonard Seabrooke, eds. 2007. *Everyday Politics of the World Economy*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Huyer, Sophia. 2016. "Closing the Gender Gap in Agriculture." Gender, Technology and Development 20 (2): 105–16.
- IIF. 2016. "Insurance Inclusion: Reaching Underserved Populations with Tech." Washington: The Institute of International Finance.
- IIF, and Accion. 2018. "Inclusive Insurance: Closing the Protection Gap for Emerging Customers." Washington: Centre for Financial Inclusion at Accion and the Institute of International Finance.
- IIF, and CFI. 2017. "Insights on Inclusive Insurance." Washington: The Institute of International Finance.
  - ——. 2018. "Accelerating Financial Inclusion with New Data." Washington: The Institute of International Finance.
- ILO. 2012. Protecting the Poor: A Microinsurance Compendium. Vol. II. Edited by Craig Farren Churchill and Michal Matul. Geneva, Switzerland: International Labour Office.
  2021. "World Employment and Social Outlook 2021: The Role of Digital Labour Platforms in Transforming the World of Work." Geneva: International Labour Office (ILO).
- Insight2impact. 2019. "Exploring Africa's Digital Platforms. Insurance in e-Hailing." Cape Town: Insight2impact.
- Isin, Engin F., and Evelyn Sharon Ruppert. 2019. "Data's Empire: Postcolonial Data Politics." In Data Politics: Worlds, Subjects, Rights, edited by Didier Bigo, 207–27. London: Routledge.
- Ito, Seiro, and Hisaki Kono. 2010. "Why Is the Take-up of Microinsurance so Low? Evidence from a Health Insurance Scheme in India." *The Developing Economies* 48 (1): 74–101.
- Jagtiani, Julapa, and Catharine Lemieux. 2017. "Fintech Lending: Financial Inclusion, Risk Pricing, and Alternative Information." SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 3005260. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network.
- Janghorban, Roksana, Robab Latifnejad Roudsari, and Ali Taghipour. 2014. "Skype Interviewing: The New Generation of Online Synchronous Interview in Qualitative

Research." *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being* 9 (1): 41–52.

- Jin, Dal Yong. 2015. Digital Platforms, Imperialism and Political Culture. New York: Routledge.
- Johnson, Leigh. 2020. "Sharing Risks or Proliferating Uncertainties? Insurance, Disaster and Development." In *The Politics of Uncertainty*, edited by Ian Scoones and Andy Stirling, 45–57. London: Routledge.
- Kalthoff, Herbert. 2005. "Practices of Calculation: Economic Representations and Risk Management." *Theory, Culture & Society* 22 (2): 69–97.
- Kear, Mark. 2017. "Playing the Credit Score Game: Algorithms, 'Positive' Data and the Personification of Financial Objects." *Economy and Society* 46 (3–4): 346–68.
- Kenney, Martin, Dafna Bearson, and John Zysman. 2021. "The Platform Economy Matures: Measuring Pervasiveness and Exploring Power." *Socio-Economic Review* 19 (4): 1451– 83.
- Kenney, Martin, and John Zysman. 2016. "The Rise of the Platform Economy." *Issues in Science and Technology* 32 (3): 61–69.
- ———. 2020. "The Platform Economy: Restructuring the Space of Capitalist Accumulation." *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society* 13 (1): 55–76.
- Kimber, Leah R. 2023. "Online Interviews." In International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 102–3. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Kish, Zenia, and Justin Leroy. 2015. "Bonded Life." Cultural Studies 29 (5-6): 630-51.
- Knorr Cetina, Karin, Theodore R. Schatzki, and Eike von Savigny, eds. 2000. *The Practice Turn in Contemporary Theory*. New York: Routledge.
- Kunz, Rahel. 2011. Political Economy of Global Remittances: Gender, Governmentality and Neoliberalism. London: Routledge.
  - -. 2018. "Remittances in the Global Political Economy." In *Handbook on the International Political Economy of Gender*, edited by Juanita Elias and Adrienne Roberts, 265–80. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Lai, Daniela, and Roberto Roccu. 2019. "Case Study Research and Critical IR: The Case for the Extended Case Methodology." *International Relations*, January.
- Lamarche, Thomas. 2023. "Approche Méso de La Théorie de La Régulation." In *Théorie de La Régulation, Un Nouvel État Des Savoirs*, edited by Robert Boyer, Jean-Pierre Chanteau, Agnès Labrousse, and Thomas Lamarche, 57–64. Malakoff: Dunod.
- Langevin, Marie. 2019. "Big Data for (Not so) Small Loans: Technological Infrastructures and the Massification of Fringe Finance." *Review of International Political Economy* 26 (5): 790–814.
- Langley, Paul, and Andrew Leyshon. 2020. "The Platform Political Economy of FinTech: Reintermediation, Consolidation and Capitalisation." *New Political Economy* 26 (3): 376–88.
  - —. 2022. "Neo-Colonial Credit: FinTech Platforms in Africa." Journal of Cultural Economy 15 (4): 401–15.
- Lapavitsas, Costas. 2013. "The Financialization of Capitalism: 'Profiting without Producing."" *City* 17 (6): 792–805.
- Lehdonvirta, Vili. 2022. *Cloud Empires: How Digital Platforms Are Overtaking the State and How We Can Regain Control*. Cambridge (MA): MIT Press.
- Leivestad, Hege Hoyer, and Anette Nyqvist. 2017. *Ethnographies of Conferences and Trade Fairs: Shaping Industries, Creating Professionals*. New York: Springer.
- Lobo-Guerrero, Luis. 2012. Insuring War: Sovereignty, Security and Risk. London: Routledge. \_\_\_\_\_. 2017. Insuring Life Value, Security and Risk. London: Routledge.

. 2019. "Insurance, Subjectivity and Governance." *International Relations* 33 (4): 605–9.

- Loubere, Nicholas. 2017. "China's Internet Finance Boom and Tyrannies of Inclusion." *China Perspectives* 2017 (4): 9–18.
- Luxemburg, Rosa. 1913. Accumulation of Capital. 2nd ed. London: Routledge.
- Luyendijk, Joris. 2016. Swimming with Sharks: Inside the World of the Bankers. London: Guardian Faber Publishing.
- MacKenzie, Donald. 2005. "Opening the Black Boxes of Global Finance." Review of International Political Economy 12 (4): 555–76.
- ———. 2006. *An Engine, Not a Camera: How Financial Models Shape Markets*. Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Maclean, Kate. 2013. "Gender, Risk and Micro-Financial Subjectivities." *Antipode* 45 (2): 455–73.
- Mader, Philip. 2016. "Card Crusaders, Cash Infidels and the Holy Grails of Digital Financial Inclusion." *Behemoth A Journal on Civilisation* 9 (2): 59–81.
- Maechler, Sylvain, and Jean-Christophe Graz. 2022. "Is the Sky or the Earth the Limit? Risk, Uncertainty and Nature." *Review of International Political Economy* 29 (2): 624–45.
- ———. 2024. "Uncertainty in Times of Ecological Crisis: A Knightian Tale of Three Ways to Face Future States of the World." *European Journal of International Relations* forthcoming.
- Maertens, Lucile, and Leah R. Kimber. 2023. "Participant Observation." In *International Organizations and Research Methods: An Introduction*, edited by Fanny Badache, Leah Kimber, and Lucile Maertens, 33–41. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Maertens, Lucile, Leah R. Kimber, Fanny Badache, and Emilie Dairon. 2021. "Time and Space in the Study of International Organizations: An Introduction." *Global Policy* 12 (0): 5– 13.
- Maldonado-Torres, Nelson. 2007. "On the Coloniality of Being." *Cultural Studies* 21 (2–3): 240–70.
- Marčeta, Petar. 2021. "Platform Capitalism towards the Neo-Commodification of Labour?" In *Work and Labour Relations in Global Platform Capitalism*, edited by Julieta Haidar and Maarten Keune, 69–91. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Marx, Karl. 1867. Capital: Volume I. Middlesex: Penguin Books.

. 1885. *Capital: Volume II*. Middlesex: Penguin Books.

- ———. 1989. *Critique of Political Economy (Manuscript 1861-63)*. MECW32 ed. New York: International Publishers.
- Maurer, Bill. 2012. "Mobile Money: Communication, Consumption and Change in the Payments Space." *The Journal of Development Studies* 48 (5): 589–604.
- ———. 2015. "Data-Mining for Development? Poverty, Payment, and Platform." In *Territories of Poverty: Rethinking North and South*, edited by Ananya Roy and Emma Shaw Crane, 126–43. Athens: University of Georgia Press.
- McCahery, Joseph, and Sol Picciotto. 1995. "Creative Lawyering and the Dynamics of Business Regulation." In *Professional Competition and Professional Power*., edited by Yves Dezalay and David Sugarman, 171–97. Abingdon: Routledge.
- McFall, Liz. 2015. Devising Consumption: Cultural Economies of Insurance, Credit and Spending. London: Routledge.
- McFall, Liz, and Liz Moor. 2018. "Who, or What, Is Insurtech Personalizing?: Persons, Prices and the Historical Classifications of Risk." *Distinktion: Journal of Social Theory* 19 (2): 193–213.
- Melamed, Jodi. 2011. Represent and Destroy: Rationalizing Violence in the New Racial Capitalism. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Microinsurance Network. 2021. "The Landscape of Microinsurance 2021." Luxembourg: The Microinsurance Network.

———. 2022. "How Can Digital Platforms Support the Distribution of MSME Insurance?" Luxembourg: The Microinsurance Network.

Montalban, Matthieu, Vincent Frigant, and Bernard Jullien. 2019. "Platform Economy as a New Form of Capitalism: A Régulationist Research Programme." *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 43 (4): 805–24.

Montgomerie, Johnna. 2008. "Bridging the Critical Divide: Global Finance, Financialisation and Contemporary Capitalism." *Contemporary Politics* 14 (3): 233–52.

, ed. 2017. *Critical Methods in Political and Cultural Economy*. Abingdon: Routledge.

- Morini, Christina, and Andrea Fumagalli. 2010. "Life Put to Work: Towards a Life Theory of Value." *Ephemera* 10 (3/4): 234–52.
- Munich Re Foundation. 2005. "Microinsurance Conference 2005. Making Insurance Work for the Poor: Current Practices and Lessons Learnt." Munich: Munich Re Foundation.

——. 2023. "The International Conference on Inclusive Insurance 2023: Accelerating Growth and Economic Viability in Emerging Markets." Accra, Ghana: Munich Re Foundation.

- Muniesa, Fabian. 2011. "A Flank Movement in the Understanding of Valuation." *The Sociological Review* 59 (0): 24–38.
- Murphy, Craig, and Roger Tooze, eds. 1991. *The New International Political Economy*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Natile, Serena. 2019. "Regulating Exclusions? Gender, Development, and the Limits of Inclusionary Financial Platforms." *International Journal of Law in Context* 15 (4): 461–78.

——. 2020. The Exclusionary Politics of Digital Financial Inclusion: Mobile Money, Gendered Walls. Abingdon: Routledge.

- Nesvetailova, Anastasia. 2015. "A Crisis of the Overcrowded Future: Shadow Banking and the Political Economy of Financial Innovation." *New Political Economy* 20 (3): 431–53.
- Neumann, Iver B. 2002. "Returning Practice to the Linguistic Turn: The Case of Diplomacy." *Millennium* 31 (3): 627–51.

Nölke, Andreas, and Christian May, eds. 2018. *Handbook of the International Political Economy of the Corporation*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Oliffe, John L., Mary T. Kelly, Gabriela Gonzalez Montaner, and Wellam F. Yu Ko. 2021. "Zoom Interviews: Benefits and Concessions." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 20 (0): 1–8.

Palan, Ronen. 2012. "The Financial Crisis and Intangible Value." *Capital & Class* 37 (1): 65–77.

—, ed. 2013. *Global Political Economy: Contemporary Theories*. 2nd ed. London: Routledge.

———. 2015. "Futurity, Pro-Cyclicality and Financial Crises." New Political Economy 20 (3): 367–85.

—. 2017. "Futurity, Offshore, and the International Political Economy of Crime." In *The Architecture of Illegal Markets: Towards an Economic Sociology of Illegality in the Economy*, edited by Jens Beckert and Matías Dewey, 108–20. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Peck, Jamie, and Rachel Phillips. 2020. "The Platform Conjuncture." Sociologica 14 (3): 73–99.

Perelman, Michael. 2000. *The Invention of Capitalism: Classical Political Economy and the Secret History of Primitive Accumulation*. Durham: Duke University Press.

- Perrig, Luca. 2021. "Manufacturing Consent in the Gig Economy." In Augmented Exploitation: Artificial Intelligence, Automation and Work, edited by Phoebe V. Moore and Jamie Woodcock, 75–86. London: Pluto Press.
- Piletić, Aleksandra. 2023. "Continuity or Change? Platforms and the Hybridization of Neoliberal Institutional Contexts." *Review of International Political Economy*, June, 1– 25.

Pistor, Katharina. 2019. The Code of Capital. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

- Pitt, Mark M., and Shahidur R. Khandker. 1998. "The Impact of Group-Based Credit Programs on Poor Households in Bangladesh: Does the Gender of Participants Matter?" *Journal* of Political Economy 106 (5): 958–96.
- Platteau, Jean-Philippe, Ombeline De Bock, and Wouter Gelade. 2017. "The Demand for Microinsurance: A Literature Review." *World Development* 94 (June): 139–56.
- Poell, Thomas, David Nieborg, and José van Dijck. 2019. "Platformisation." *Internet Policy Review* 8 (4).
- Pottie-Sherman, Yolande, and Nelson Graham. 2021. "Live, Work, and Stay? Geographies of Immigrant Receptivity in Atlantic Canada's Aspiring Gateways." *Geographical Review* 111 (2): 287–307.
- Pouliot, Vincent. 2008. "The Logic of Practicality: A Theory of Practice of Security Communities." *International Organization* 62 (2): 257–88.
- Quijano, Anibal. 2000. "Coloniality of Power, Eurocentrism, and Latin America." *Nepantla: Views from South* 1 (3): 533–80.

—. 2007. "Coloniality and Modernity/Rationality." *Cultural Studies* 21 (2–3): 168–78.

- Qureshi, Israr, Babita Bhatt, and Dhirendra Mani Shukla, eds. 2021. Sharing Economy at the Base of the Pyramid: Opportunities and Challenges. Singapore: Springer.
- Rankin, Katharine N. 2001. "Governing Development: Neoliberalism, Microcredit, and Rational Economic Woman." *Economy and Society* 30 (1): 18–37.
  - . 2013. "A Critical Geography of Poverty Finance." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (4): 547–68.
- Rethel, Lena. 2016. "Islamic Finance in Malaysia: Global Ambitions, Local Realities." In *The Everyday Political Economy of Southeast Asia*, edited by Juanita Elias and Lena Rethel, 116–36. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
  - ——. 2018. "Capital Market Development in Southeast Asia: From Speculative Crisis to Spectacles of Financialization." *Economic Anthropology* 5 (2): 185–97.
- ———. 2019. "Corporate Islam, Global Capitalism and the Performance of Economic Moralities." *New Political Economy* 24 (3): 350–64.
- Ricaurte, Paola. 2019. "Data Epistemologies, The Coloniality of Power, and Resistance." *Television & New Media* 20 (4): 350–65.
- Richards, Lyn. 2015. *Handling Qualitative Data: A Practical Guide*. Third edition. Los Angeles: SAGE.
- Richardson, Lizzie. 2019. "Digital and Platform Economies." In *International Encyclopedia of Human Geography*, edited by A. Kobayashi, 317–21. San Diego: Elsevier.
  - ——. 2020. "Platforms, Markets, and Contingent Calculation: The Flexible Arrangement of the Delivered Meal." *Antipode* 52 (3): 619–36.
- Rikap, Cecilia. 2020. "Amazon: A Story of Accumulation through Intellectual Rentiership and Predation:" *Competition & Change* 26 (3–4): 436–66.
- ——. 2021. Capitalism, Power, and Innovation: Intellectual Monopoly Capitalism Uncovered. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Rikap, Cecilia, and Bengt-Åke Lundvall. 2022. "Big Tech, Knowledge Predation and the Implications for Development." *Innovation and Development* 12 (3): 389–416.

- Robinson, Gary. 2021. "Capturing a Moving Target: Interviewing Fintech Experts via LinkedIn." Area (London 1969) 53 (4): 671–78.
- Rodima- Taylor, Daivi, and William Grimes. 2018. "Cryptocurrencies and Digital Payment Rails in Networked Global Governance: Perspectives on Inclusion and Innovation." In *Bitcoin and Beyond Cryptocurrencies, Blockchains, and Global Governance*, edited by Malcolm Campbell-Verduyn, 109–32. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Roitman, Janet. 2023. "Platform Economies: Beyond the North-South Divide." *Finance and Society* 9 (1): 1–13.
- Rolf, Steve, and Seth Schindler. 2023. "The US–China Rivalry and the Emergence of State Platform Capitalism." *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space* 55 (5): 1255– 80.
- Roy, Ananya. 2010. Poverty Capital: Microfinance and the Making of Development. New York: Routledge.
- Sadowski, Jathan. 2020. "The Internet of Landlords: Digital Platforms and New Mechanisms of Rentier Capitalism." *Antipode* 52 (2): 562–80.
- Samuels, Gina Miranda. 2009. "Using the Extended Case Method to Explore Identity in a Multiracial Context." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32 (9): 1599–1618.
- Sandoval, Marisol. 2019. "Entrepreneurial Activism? Platform Cooperativism Between Subversion and Co-Optation." *Critical Sociology* 46 (6): 801–17.
- Santos, Boaventura de Sousa. 1985. "On Modes of Production of Law and Social Power." *International Journal of the Sociology of Law*, no. 13: 299–336.
- Scholz, Trebor, ed. 2012. *Digital Labor: The Internet as Playground and Factory*. New York: Routledge.
- Scholz, Trebor, and Nathan Schneider, eds. 2017. Ours to Hack and to Own: The Rise of Platform Cooperativism, A New Vision for the Future of Work and a Fairer Internet. London: OR Books.
- Schüssler, Elke, Will Attwood-Charles, Stefan Kirchner, and Juliet B Schor. 2021. "Between Mutuality, Autonomy and Domination: Rethinking Digital Platforms as Contested Relational Structures Special Issue." Socio-Economic Review 19 (4): 1217–43.
- Seabrooke, Leonard, and Kevin L. Young. 2017. "The Networks and Niches of International Political Economy." *Review of International Political Economy* 24 (2): 288–331.
- Sedgwick, Monique, and Jude Spiers. 2009. "The Use of Videoconferencing as a Medium for the Qualitative Interview." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 8 (1): 1–11.
- Seitz, Sally. 2016. "Pixilated Partnerships, Overcoming Obstacles in Qualitative Interviews via Skype: A Research Note." *Qualitative Research* 16 (2): 229–35.
- Smith, Linda Tuhiwai. 1999. Decolonizing Methodologies: Research and Indigenous Peoples. London: Zed Books.
- "Social Studies of Finance Association." 2000. 2000. http://ssfa.free.fr/hoprubrique.php?id\_rub=0&lang=en.
- Soederberg, Susanne. 2013a. "The Politics of Debt and Development in the New Millennium: An Introduction." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (4): 535–46.
  - —. 2013b. "Universalising Financial Inclusion and the Securitisation of Development." *Third World Quarterly* 34 (4): 593–612.
  - ——. 2014. "The Transnational Regulation of Financial Inclusion." In *Transnational Financial Regulation after the Crisis*, edited by Tony Porter, 91–111. Abingdon: Routledge.

Srnicek, Nick. 2016. Platform Capitalism. Cambridge: Polity.

——. 2018. "Platform Monopolies and the Political Economy of AI." In *Economics for the Many*, edited by John McDonnell, 152–63. London: Verso.

- Stark, David. 2009. *The Sense of Dissonance: Accounts of Worth in Economic Life*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Stiefel, Léa, and Dominique Vinck. 2023. "Breaking with the Assumption of Centralization: An Attempt to Set up a Peer-to-Peer Digital Network for Sharing Agricultural Data." In New Horizons of Innovation Studies. Doing without, Doing with Less., edited by Frédéric Goulet and Dominique Vinck, 201–15. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Strange, Susan. 1970. "International Economics and International Relations: A Case of Mutual Neglect." Oxford University Press on Behalf of the Royal Institute of International Affairs 46 (2): 304–15.
  - ——. 1991. "An Eclectic Approach." In *The New International Political Economy*, edited by Craig Murphy and Roger Tooze, 33–49. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
  - ———. 1996. *The Retreat of the State: The Diffusion of Power in the World Economy*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Suedfeld, Peter, Philip E. Tetlock, and Siegfried Streufert. 1992. "Conceptual/Integrative Complexity." In *Motivation and Personality*, edited by Charles P. Smith, 393–400. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Tavory, Iddo, and Stefan Timmermans. 2009. "Two Cases of Ethnography: Grounded Theory and the Extended Case Method." *Ethnography* 10 (3): 243–63.
- Taylor, Marcus. 2016. "Risky Ventures: Financial Inclusion, Risk Management and the Uncertain Rise of Index-Based Insurance." In *Risking Capitalism*, edited by Susanne Soederberg, 237–66. Bingley: Emerald.
- Terranova, Tiziana. 2000. "Free Labor: Producing Culture for the Digital Economy." Social Text 18 (2): 33–58.
- Thambinathan, Vivetha, and Elizabeth Anne Kinsella. 2021. "Decolonizing Methodologies in Qualitative Research: Creating Spaces for Transformative Praxis." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 20 (January): 1–9.
- Thatcher, Jim, David O'Sullivan, and Dillon Mahmoudi. 2016. "Data Colonialism through Accumulation by Dispossession: New Metaphors for Daily Data:" *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space* 34 (6): 990–1006.
- Tilley, Lisa. 2016. "The Condition of Market Emergence in Indonesia: Coloniality as Exclusion and Translation." PhD (Unpublished), Warwirck: University of Warwick.
  - 2017. "Resisting Piratic Method by Doing Research Otherwise." Sociology 51 (1): 27–42.
  - ——. 2021. "Extractive Investibility in Historical Colonial Perspective: The Emerging Market and Its Antecedents in Indonesia." *Review of International Political Economy* 28 (5): 1099–1118.
- Torkelson, Erin. 2020. "Collateral Damages: Cash Transfer and Debt Transfer in South Africa." *World Development* 126 (2): 104711.
- Touchelay, Béatrice. 2019. "British and French Colonial Statistics: Development by Hybridization from the Nineteenth to the Mid-Twentieth Centuries." In *British and French Colonialism in Africa, Asia, and the Middle East: Connected Empires across the Eighteenth to the Twentieth Centuries*, edited by James R. Fichter, 249–74. Cham: Springer International.
- Treré, Emiliano. 2016. "The Dark Side of Digital Politics: Understanding the Algorithmic Manufacturing of Consent and the Hindering of Online Dissidence." *IDS Bulletin* 47 (1): 127–38.
- Tufekci, Zeynep. 2015. "Algorithmic Harms beyond Facebook and Google: Emergent Challenges of Computational Agency." *Colorado Technology Law Journal* 13: 203.
- Vadrot, Alice B. M., Arne Langlet, Ina Tessnow-von Wysocki, Petro Tolochko, Emmanuelle Brogat, and Silvia C. Ruiz-Rodríguez. 2021. "Marine Biodiversity Negotiations During

COVID-19: A New Role for Digital Diplomacy?" *Global Environmental Politics* 21 (3): 169–86.

- Valencia-Fourcans, Lidia, and Roberta Hawkins. 2016. "Representations of Women in Microcredit Promotional Materials: The Case of Espoir Ecuador." Journal of International Development 28 (4): 507–27.
- Van Dijck, José, and Thomas Poell. 2016. "Understanding the Promises and Premises of Online Health Platforms." *Big Data & Society* 3 (1): 1–11.
- Vatin, François, ed. 2009. Évaluer et Valoriser: Une Sociologie Économique de La Mesure. Toulouse: Presses universitaires du Midi.
- Vercellone, Carlo. 2019. "Cybercommunisme et Capitalisme Cognitif." Variations. Revue Internationale de Théorie Critique, no. 22: 1–12.
- Verma, Ravinder Kumar, P. Vigneswara Ilavarasan, and Arpan Kumar Kar. 2020. "Inequalities in Ride-Hailing Platforms." In *Platform Capitalism in India*, edited by Adrian Athique and Vibodh Parthasarathi, 177–98. Cham: Springer International.
- Vertesi, Janet, and David Ribes, eds. 2019. *Digitalsts: A Field Guide for Science & Technology Studies*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Wadham, Helen, and Richard C. Warren. 2014. "Telling Organizational Tales: The Extended Case Method in Practice." *Organizational Research Methods* 17 (1): 5–22.
- Warshawsky, Daniel. 2014. "The Potential for Mixed Methods: Results from the Field in Urban South Africa." *The Professional Geographer* 66 (1): 160–68.
- Weber, Heloise. 2002. "The Imposition of a Global Development Architecture: The Example of Microcredit." *Review of International Studies* 28 (3): 537–55.
- ———. 2004. "The 'New Economy' and Social Risk: Banking on the Poor?" *Review of International Political Economy* 11 (2): 356–86.
- WEF. 2020. "The Promise of Platform Work: Understanding the Ecosystem." Geneva: World Economic Forum.
- Wichterich, Christa. 2017. "Microcredits, Returns and Gender: Of Reliable Poor Women and Financial Inclusion in South Asia." In *Work, Institutions and Sustainable Livelihood*, edited by Virginius Xaxa, Debdulal Saha, and Rajdeep Singha, 275–301. Singapore: Springer.
- Wood, Alex J, Mark Graham, Vili Lehdonvirta, and Isis Hjorth. 2019. "Networked but Commodified: The (Dis)Embeddedness of Digital Labour in the Gig Economy." Sociology 53 (5): 931–50.
- World Bank. 2018. "How Technology Can Make Insurance More Inclusive." Fintech Note. Washington, D.C: The World Bank Group.
- ———, ed. 2019. *The Changing Nature of Work*. World Development Report 2019. Washington: World Bank Group.
- Zapata, Gisela P. 2018. "Transnational Migration, Remittances and the Financialization of Housing in Colombia." *Housing Studies* 33 (3): 343–60.
- Zuboff, Shoshana. 2019. The Age of Surveillance Capitalism: The Fight for a Human Future at the New Frontier of Power. New York: Public Affairs.
- Zwan, Natascha van der. 2014. "Making Sense of Financialization." *Socio-Economic Review* 12 (1): 99–129.
## APPENDIX

## Event **Location & Date** Main organiser $4^{\text{th}}$ 7<sup>th</sup> Geneva Summit Geneva. Switzerland, Geneva Finance Research on Sustainable Finance December 2018 Institute; Sustainable Finance Geneva; Swiss Finance Institute; Centre International de Conférence Genève International Conference on Dhaka, Bangladesh, 5-9<sup>th</sup> Munich Re Foundation Inclusive Insurance: November 2019 Online, 8th September 2020 Insurtech Connect + Digital Asia Insurtech Podcast Insurance Agenda World Tour - Thailand Online, October 13th-17th Financial The Centre for Financial The inclusion 2020 Inclusion at Accion week 20<sup>th</sup>-21<sup>st</sup> Making Finance Work for Online, October Women's World Banking Women 2020 2020 2<sup>nd</sup>-6<sup>th</sup> November Munich Re Foundation International Conference on Online. Inclusive Insurance – Digital 2020 Edition International Conference on Online, $25^{\text{th}}$ - $29^{\text{th}}$ Munich Re Foundation October Inclusive Insurance – Digital 2021 Edition $1^{st}$ - $4^{th}$ The Centre for Financial The Financial Inclusion Online. November Week: Promoting Prosperity 2021 Inclusion at Accion in an Era of Uncertainty London, England, 15<sup>th</sup>-16<sup>th</sup> Insurtech Insights Insurtech Insight Europe March 2022 Online, 17<sup>th</sup>-20<sup>th</sup> Financial The Centre for Financial The Inclusion October Week: Inclusive Growth in a 2022 Inclusion at Accion **Digital** Era

## Appendix 1: List of events ordered chronologically

The	Financial	l Inclu	sion	Online,	16 <sup>th</sup> -19 <sup>th</sup>	October	The	Centre	for	Financial
Wee:	Cultiv	vating	а	2023			Inclu	sion at A	ccio	ı
Collat	oorative	Vision	for							
Impac	t									

Appendix 2: List of informants interviewed

Interview	Interview Information	
I#1	Fintech, CEO, Kenya	Geneva, 7 <sup>th</sup> December 2018
I#2	Head of Secretariat, A2ii	Dhaka, 4 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
I#3	Assistant Director, Risk and	Dhaka, 4 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	Resilience Finance, Financial	
	Sector Deepening Africa	
I#4	CEO, Insurtech,	Dhaka, 4 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	Luxembourg	
I#5	Manager, Insurance	Dhaka, 4 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	company, Philippines	
I#6	Insurtech Product, Actuarial	Dhaka, 5 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	and Analytics Executive,	
	South Africa	
I#7	CEO, Insurtech, England	Dhaka, 5 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
I#8	CEO, Insurtech, Switzerland	Dhaka, 6 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
I#9	Vice Chair, Munich Re	Dhaka, 6 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	Foundation	
I#10	Manager, Insurtech,	Dhaka, 6 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	Switzerland, Kenya, Uganda,	
	Zambia	
I#11	Senior Engagement	Dhaka, 7 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	Management at Cenfri	
I#12	Chief ILO Social Finance	Dhaka, 7 <sup>th</sup> November 2019
	Programme	
I#13	CEO, Insurtech, United Arab	Online, 16 <sup>th</sup> December 2019
	Emirates	

I#14	CEO, Insurtech,	Zürich, 3 <sup>rd</sup> March 2020
	Switzerland/Malaysia/Nepal	
I#15	Senior Management, Mobile	Online, 18 <sup>th</sup> March 2020
	wallet platform,	
	USA/Mexico	
I#16	CEO, Mobile wallet	Online, 19th March 2020
	platform, USA/Mexico	
I#17	Country Manager, Insurtech,	Online, 25 <sup>th</sup> May 2020
	Sweden/Bangladesh	
I#18	Chief Commercial Officer,	Online, 1 <sup>st</sup> June 2020
	Mobile wallet platform,	
	Cambodia	
I#19	Country Manager, Insurtech,	Online, 11 <sup>th</sup> June 2020
	Sweden/Cambodia	
I#20	CEO, Insurtech, Sweden	Online, 6 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
I#21	CEO, Insurtech, England	Online, 17 <sup>th</sup> July 2020
I#22	VP Strategic Partnership,	Online, 7 <sup>th</sup> August 2020
	Insurtech, Indonesia	
I#23	Country Head, Insurtech,	Online, 17 <sup>th</sup> September 2020
	Thailand	
I#24	CEO, Insurtech, Kenya	Online, 17 <sup>th</sup> September 2020
I#25	Chief Commercial Officer,	Online, 18 <sup>th</sup> September 2020
	Payments & Consumer	
	Lending, Mobile wallet	
	platform, Indonesia	
I#26	CEO, Mobile wallet	Online, 22 <sup>nd</sup> September 2020
	platform, Indonesia	
I#27	Chief Actuary, Insurtech,	Online, 23 <sup>rd</sup> September 2020
	Thailand	
I#28	Chief Commercial Officer,	Online, 24 <sup>th</sup> September 2020
	Insurtech, Vietnam	

I#29	Head of Strategic	Online, 25 <sup>th</sup> September 2020
	Partnerships, Insurtech,	
	Philippines	
I#30	Chief Technical Officer,	Online, 29 <sup>th</sup> September 2020
	Insurtech, Colombia	
I#31	Head of Product, Insurtech,	Online, 29th September 2020
	India	
I#32	CEO, Insurtech, India	Online, 30 <sup>th</sup> September 2020
I#33	CEO, Insurtech, Kenya	Online, 20 <sup>th</sup> October 2020
I#34	Regional Manager for Latin	Online, 22 <sup>nd</sup> October 2020
	America and the Caribbean,	
	Microinsurance Network	
I#35	CEO, Insurtech, Latin	Online, 29 <sup>th</sup> October 2020
	America	
I#36	CEO, Insurtech, Kenya	Online, 4 <sup>th</sup> November 2020
I#37	CEO, Insurtech, India	Online, 4 <sup>th</sup> November 2020
I#38	Advisor on Insurtech and	Online, 19th May 2021
	digital insurance, A2ii	
I#39	Actuary and inclusive	Online, 4 <sup>th</sup> November 2021
	insurance consultant	
I#40	Coordinator Insurance	Online, 9 <sup>th</sup> November 2021
	Development Forum	
	Inclusive Insurance Working	
	Group	
I#41	Senior Financial Sector	Online, 18 <sup>th</sup> November 2021
	Specialist, CGAP	
I#42	Senior Manager Risk	Online, 23 <sup>rd</sup> November 2021
	Regulations, Financial Sector	
	Deepening Africa	

## Appendix 3: Corpus of documents

Documents listed in alphabetic order
Cenfri. "Client Data in Inclusive Insurance." Presented at the International Microinsurance
Conference, Zambia, 2018.
Cenfri. "InsurTech for Development: A Review of Insurance Technologies and Applications
in Africa, Asia and Latin America." South Africa: Cenfri, 2017.
Cenfri. "Insurtech for Development: Emerging Market Trends. An Update." South Africa:
Cenfri, September 2019.
Cenfri. "IRA Regulating for Innovation: Case Study." South Africa: Cenfri, 2020.
Cenfri. "Regulating for Innovation. Toolkit." South Africa: Cenfri, 2021.
Cenfri. "Regulating for Innovation." South Africa: Cenfri, 2018.
Cenfri. "The Potential of Digital Platforms as Distributors and Enablers of Insurance in
Africa." Cenfri (blog), 2018. https://cenfri.org/articles/the-potential-of-digital-platforms-as-
distributors-and-enablers-of-insurance-in-africa/.
CGAP. "Digital Financial Inclusion: Implications for Customers, Regulators, Supervisors,
and Standard-Setting Bodies." Washington: CGAP, 2015.
CGAP. "Financial Inclusion for Digital Platform Workers." Gig Platforms and Financial
Inclusion (blog), September 23, 2023. <u>https://www.cgap.org/story/digital-platform-workers</u> .
CGAP. "Fintechs and Financial Inclusion. Looking Past the Hype and Exploring Their
Potential." Washington: Consultative Group to Assist the Poor, 2019.
CGAP. "How to Build a Regulatory Sandbox. A Practical Guide for Policy Makers."
Washington: Consultative Group to Assist the Poor, 2020.
CGAP. "Platform Business Model: Financial Services for Poor People in the Digital
Economy." Washington: CGAP, 2020.
CGAP. "Regulatory Sandboxes and Financial Inclusion." Washington: CGAP, 2017.
CGAP. "The Potential of Digital Data: How Far Can It Advance Financial Inclusion?" Focus
Note. Washington: CGAP, 2015.
IIF, and Accion. "Inclusive Insurance: Closing the Protection Gap for Emerging Customers."
Washington: Centre for Financial Inclusion at Accion and the Institute of International
Finance, 2018.

IIF, and CFI. "Accelerating Financial Inclusion with New Data." Washington: Institute of international finance, 2018.

IIF. "Innovation in Insurance: How Technology Is Changing the Industry." Washington: The Institute of International Finance, 2016.

IIF. "Insurance Inclusion: Reaching Underserved Populations with Tech." Washington: Institute of international finance, 2016.

Insight2impact. "Advancing Financial Inclusion." Cape Town: Insight2impact, 2016.

Insight2impact. "Big Data for Small Policies." Cenfri, 2016. <u>https://cenfri.org/articles/big-</u> data-for-small-policies/.

Insight2impact. "Exploring Africa's Digital Platforms. Insurance in e-Hailing." Cape Town: Insight2impact, 2019.

Insight2impact. "Exploring the Potential of Alternative Data for Creating New Markets. Case Study: Branch." Cape Town: Insight2impact, 2017.

Insight2impact. "Inclusive Insurance Enhanced through the Use of Client Data." Cape Town: Insight2impact, 2018.

Insight2impact. "The Rise of African Digital Platforms." Insight2impact (blog), October 16, 2018. <u>https://i2ifacility.org/insights/blog/the-rise-of-african-digital-platforms?entity=blog</u>.

Microinsurance Network. "How Can Digital Platforms Support the Distribution of MSME Insurance?" Luxembourg: Microinsurance Network, 2022.

Microinsurance Network. "The Landscape of Microinsurance 2020." Luxembourg: Microinsurance Network, 2020.

Microinsurance Network. "The Landscape of Microinsurance 2022." Luxembourg: Microinsurance Network, 2022.

Microinsurance Network. "The Landscape of Microinsurance." Luxembourg: The Microinsurance Network, 2021.

World Bank. "Data for Better Lives." Washington: World Bank, 2021.

World Bank. "How Technology Can Make Insurance More Inclusive." Fintech Note. Washington: The World Bank Group, 2018.